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FINANCIAL RESPONSIBILITY AT UNIVERSITIES

WEDNESDAY, MARCH 13, 1991

HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES,
COMMTITEE ON ENERGY AND COMMERCE,

SUBCOMMITTEE ON OVERSIGHT AND INVESTIGATIONS,
Washington, DC.

The subcommittee met, pursuant to notice, at 10 a.m., in room
2123, Rayburn House Office Building, Hon. John D. Dingell (chair-
man) presiding.

Mr. DINGELL. The Subcommittee on Oversight and Investigations
will come to order.

Under the Rules of the House of Representatives, the Subcom-
mittee on Energy and Commerce has specific jurisdiction over bio-
medical research and development. Tins includes research activi-
ties at universities like Stanford. What we are going to hear today
is a story of taxpayers' dollars going to bloated overhead rather
than to scientific research. It is a story of excess and it is a story of
arrogance. It is compounded regrettably by lax Government over-
sight. The Government simply did not do its job. It also encouraged
events which bring discredit upon many who under a different
milieu might have performed better.

The Chair wants to make it clear at the outset what it is that we
focus on today and what are the purposes of the investigation.
Today it will be the purpose of the committee to examine the al-
lowability and reasonableness of Stanford's overhead charges to the
Federal Government for scientific research. Today the subwmmit-
tee will be examining the adequacy of Government oversight pro-
vided by the Office of Naval Research, which has the responsibility
of protecting the interest...4 of the taxpayers at Stanford University
and at other colleges and universities around the country. At a
time later we will also be inquiring into similar events at other col-
leges and universities. In like fashion, we will be scrutinizing the
behavior of the auditing functions and the auditing arms of the De-
partment of Health and Human Services to ascertain what it is
that they have been doing with regard to their responsibility over
public moneys.

The Chair wants it clear that the subcommittee is not examining
Government research policy. The subcommittee is not examining
the Government's policy towards upgrading university yesearch in-
frastructure. These are legitimate and proper policy issues. They
should be addressed by a number of legislative subcommittees and
committees in the Congress and we will try and form a report
which will in some degree at least make it clear that we have not
engaged in that scrutiny here.

-

(1)
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This investigation is not an attack upon science, as is charged by
some in the scientific community. This subcommittee has along
with its parent committee an unparalleled record of support for
Federal funding for research but we have not supported the pay-
ment for luxuries masquerading as overhead.

The Federal Government funds tens of billions of dollars in sci-
entific research. We believe that those dollars are and have the ca-
pacity for being excellent expenditures of public money. Much of
those fundings are biomedical and at major universities and the ex-
penditures both collectively and individually are very large and I
believe deservedly so. A major element of the research funding is
the indirect costa charged to the Government. Indirect costa are ex-
penses such as administrative costs, utilities, building maintenance,
and other matters properly related to research. These are items
that cannot be easily or directly associated with a particular re-
search project. They are, however, nonetheless important questions
and important matters for support by the Federal Government to
ensure that the universities are able to carry out their proper re-
sponsibilities.

If the Government funds a research project, for example, at
$100,000 and the overhead rate is fixed at 70 percent, the total cost
of the project then is $170,000. Overhead rates have been increas-
ing sharply. Some universities charge around 80 percent. Others
like Harvard Medical School are closing in on 100 percent. Com-
plaints about these rates have been registered, both by the Federal
granting agencies as well as research scientists who find it difficult
to compete for research money while saddled with high overhead
costs, and the Chair notes that the pressure on responsible scientif-
ic research in this country from cuts in budgetary support, infla-
tion, cost increases, and other similar problems are impacting in
enormously adverse ways on research, researchers, and scientific
knowledge in this country.

It is therefore important to understand that when a university
mischarges or overcharges the Government for indirect costs, that
it has the effect not only of adversely impacting upon the taxpay-
ers and the expenditures of public moneys generally and the confi-
dence of the people in their Government but it also has the very
large and extremely unwanted effect of diverting Federal money
directly from other high priority research projects that could have
been funded with money that has been squandered in a way not
keeping with public policy or the public interest. In other words,
when yachts, wedding receptions, antique furniture and flowers are
improperly or possibly illegally charged to overhead on scientific
research, a number of deserving research projects are simply not
funded. Science, the country, and our competitiveness are therefore
much the poorer.

In 1984 and 1985 this subcommittee conducted several investiga-
tions and hearings on the outrageous overhead charges to the Gov-
ernment by a number of major Defense contractors including Gen-
eral Dynamics. In that instance we found executives charging the
Federal Government and taxpayers for dog-boarding and an abun-
dance of other abuses. That taxpayer-funded investigation also
saved the taxpayers over $1 billion in unreasonable and fraudulent
overcharges. Defense industry overcharges resulted from a combi-

7
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nation of contractors gaming the system with a "catch me if you
can" attitude and a lack of Government oversight bordering on
misfeasance and malfeasance.

In the beginning of this investigation, the subcommittee had
reason to believe that we had the same ingredients for disaster.
The Chair announces with regret that our worst fears appear to be
coming true. The subcommittee chose Stanford as the subcommit-
tee's first case study because of the combination of high overheads
and complaints of the faculty about that rate.

The subcommittee investigation began when it received allega-
tions of substantial overcharging at Stanford. In checking into
these allegations we learned that Mr. Paul Biddle, the Navy's Ad-
ministrative Contracting Officer at Stanford, had been fighting an
extraordinarily lonely battle for months with his own intransigent
Navy bureaucracy to expose a situation at Stanford which was very
clearly out of control. Mr. Biddle deserves enormous credit for ex-
posing not only the situation at Stanford, which I believe will save
the taxpayers tens of millions of dollars, but for exposing problems
which I am confident will lead to similar savings across the coun-
try at other institutions. The General Accounting Office [GAO] and
Defense Contract Audit Agency [DCAA] auditors also deserve
credit for the splendid work which they have done in bringing this
sorry situation to light.

The Chair wishes to digress briefly to make an observation which
I hope will be of help to the Navy and that is that this committee
has a very special, vigorous and long-star ding interest in the well-
being of those who assist it and in the we't-being of those who testi-
fy before it. Having said this, I know thr.t the Navy will not look
forward to an appearance here to explain any action taken against
Mr. Biddle for his having assisted the committee because the com-
mittee intends to have a most vigorous interest in his continued
well-being and prosperity and I hope that the Navy will keep those
thoughts well in mind as we go forward into this examination and
as we move on then into other business.

Throughout the subcommittee's review of this matter, Stanford
has exhibited a rather brazen, "catch me if you can" attitude.
Indeed, it was one which we found rampant in the Defense indus-
try. When the subcommittee first raised the question as to why the
university had charged the taxpayers for a 72-foot luxury yacht
outfitted with wood stoves and a jacuzzi, Stanford made a flat
denial that it owned such a yacht. A month later Stanford_ admit-
ted that it owned a yacht but denied charging it to the Govern-
ment. A month later Stanford admitted that it charged some of the
expenses to the Government but claimed an honest error and an-
nounced that it was immediately withdrawing its charges.

In the meantime the subcommittee's initial findings suggested
that there would be a number of similar mischarges to the Govern-
ment due to lack of Government and university audits, a situation
which I find to be egregious at best. The initial audits reveal that
Government research had been charged $6,000 for cedar-lined cios-
ets at the President's house, $2,000 each month for flowers in the
President's home. Charges were made for refinishing an antique
grand piano, the purchase of antiques, and over $1,000 a month for

S
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laundry charges at a French laundry. I'm Polish and I have my
laundry done at a Chinese laundry.

I would observe that in the midst of growing evidence of mis-
charging and overcharging Stanford performed an audit and
claimedlisten to thisthat the Government owed it $13 million.
We will have some questions about that.

Dr. Kennedy put out a press release claiming that the costs
charged for his house were certainly justified charges for the tax-
payers. He observed that they were hard to explain, so he would
pull out the charges for the three homes on the campus including
his own, the Provost's, and that of his Vice President for Public Re-
lations. The Vice President admitted holding parties prior to foot-
ball games and having the taxpayers contribute $1,500 worth of
liquor but claimed it was justified because he believed a researcher
or two might have been at these parties drinking the taxpayers' al-
coholic beverages.

What we have learned recently about Stanford has made Secre-
tary Weinberger look rather frugal with his $600 toilet seat. Stan-
ford recently purchased an early 19th Century Italian fruitwood
commode. The cost was $1,200 and was subsidized by the taxpayers.
The taxpayers also contributed to the enlarging of Dr. Kennedy's
bed; $7,000 for sheets for the enlarged bed, and the purchase of
Voltaire chairs from Pierre Deux, at $1,500 each, and a pair of
George II lead urns at a special price, $1,284. They also charged the
taxpayers $400 for flowers which were used in connection with the
dedication of the Stanford horse stables.

Now we must look with interest on the views of the trustees, be-
cause obviously they have a modest interest in what is going on a
the university. We would ask where were they during these events?
Well, it turns out that they were enjoying the sufferings and tribu-
lations of a retreat at Stanford Sierra Camp at Lake Tahoe, which
cost $45,250 and was again subsidized by the taxpayers of the
United States.

In addition, the taxpayers are being asked to pick up a signifi-
cant portion of the administrative expenses at the elite Stanford
Shopping Center.

A typically brazen mischarging is recognized and reflected in the
recent findings of the GAO. I am going to quote. GAO says, for ex-
ample, "we discovered that the O&M costs of the Chancellor's resi-
dence, a residence not owned by the university, and parenthetically
not on the Stanford Campus, are still being charged to the pool,
even though the Chancellor retired in 1968 and died in 1985. From
1986 to 1990 these costs amounted to $218,230, of which the Gov-
ernment paid about $63,931. Because the residence no longer serves
in an official capacity, does not benefit research, and is not neces-
sary to the operation of the university, none of the costs should be
allocated to research. Stanford officials stated they believed such
costs were appropriate, since the agreement was entered into while
the chancellor was alive and thus represents an employee benefit."

The university's concern for the chancellor's widow is laudable;
charging these expenses to the taxpayer is not.

The mischarging reflects an attitude that may permeate the ac-
tivities and the attitudes of altogether too many universities deal-
ing with Federal money. That is, again, an unacceptable attitude.

9
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What do any of these charges have to do with the furtherance of
federally-funded science, the competitiveness of the United States,
the defense of this country or with cures or treatments for dread
disease?

Believe me, these are not isolated charges, and they are not lim-
ited to the President home or to other homes on the Stanford
campus. These outlandish charges are in every cost pool that has
been reviewed.

Stanford has made little effort to pull out these unjustified
charges from its bills to the taxpayers. Moreover, in 1987 and 1988,
a senior Stanford official testified to the Government, or rather
certified to the Government under criminal penalty, that there
were no expressly allowable charges in its overhead account.

The GAO and DCAA have found a number of charges in the cer-
tified accounts that are expressly unallowable, raising serious ques-
tion as to criminal liability. Despite repeated requests by DCAA,
Stanford has refused to certify its 1989 and 1990 overhead charges
to the taxpayers. The GAO has found evidence of Stanford's appar-
ent internal manipulation of charges to circumvent Government
regulations on donated silver. Charging administrative expenses for
Stanford Shopping Center, alumni functions, public relations and
lobbying functions are clearly unallowable.

The Navy Investigative Service is currently investigating several
criminal matters relative to Stanford's charging practices as well
as the Navy's failure. We will follow those matters with more than
a little interest.

A final note. The American Association of Universities, AAU,
has had some comments with regard to the matters under consider-
ation by the committee at this time. They have been holding press
conferences, claiming the real focus of the subcommittee investiga-
tion should be on channeling more taxpayer money to the universi-
ties, not a review of overcharges to the taxpayers.

The Chair will observe that this committee has worked very hard
to see to it that research is vigorously and adequately supported by
the Federal Government. We do not think that it is unreasonable
to ask that those expenditures be made for proper purposes, in
order that we may get the biggest bang for our scientific buck.

The AAU lobbies in Washington on behalf of the interest of 56 of
the countries largest research universities. The Chair noted, with
modest interest, that the President of AAU is a former Vice Presi-
dent for Public Relations at Stanford, and is provided with an auto-
mobile, an adequate salary and the use of a house estimated to cost
about $1 million at Massachusetts Avenue in Washington, DC. We
have learned that AAU is supported by contributions from these
major research universities. Not surprisingly, Stanford charged its
$33,000 annual dues to AAU to Government research.

The good news for the taxpayers today is that a rejuvenated De-
fense Contract Audit Agency will recommend that Stanford's origi-
nal request for a 78 percent overhead rate in 1991, which is now
down to 70 percent should be reduced to 52 percent; a potential
savings to the taxpayers of nearly $80 million in 1991 alone. That
iB good news. We will look at it with approval; but we will also look
to see whether 52 percent is an appropriate level.

1 (1



6

The other good news is that the subcommittee, with the help ov
the GAO, will be examining the overhead charges at a number of
other universities. We will inspect universities across the country
who engage in Government research. We will review their charges
to the Government and we will withdraw unallowable and unrea-
sonable charges before the subcommittee commences its reviews.
That will save all of us a great deal of trouble. If not, the Chair
notes that they will receive the vigorous and the kindly assistance
of this subcommittee and other Cyovernment agencies in carrying
forward that responsibility.

Mr. DINGELL. The Chair recognizes my dear friend, Mr. Bliley,
the ranking Republican member of the subcommittee.

Mr. BLILEY. Mr. Chairman, before I begin my statement, I would
like at this time to welcome to our committee, our newest member
on this side of the aisle, Fred Upton. Fred represents the 4th Dis-
trict of Michigan. He also serves as Deputy Whip, and I believe he
represents the same district that another member of this commit-
tee in 1981, until he became director of OMB, David Stockton, rep-
resented. So, we're glad to have you Fred. I am sure you will find it
most interesting and most challenging.

Mr. DINGELL. Would the gentleman yield?
Mr. BLILEY. I would be happy to yield., Mr. Chairman.
Mr. DINGELL. The Chair would like to express my special pleas-

ure that the gentleman from Michigan, Mr. 'Upton, has joined this
committee and that he will be serving with us on this subcommit-
tee. He is a valued member of our delegation in Michigan, and I
look forward to his service here with a great deal of pleasure.

He and I are going to differ on many matters; but I am satisfied
that he will be a dedicated and energetic and honorable member of
this institution. I am also satisfied that where iluestions relative to
the State of Michigan are involved, there will be no differences be-
tween him and the chairman.

The Chair thanks the gentleman.
Mr. BLILEY. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
For many years this subcommittee has performed a valuable

public service by exposing instances of waste, fraud and abuse at
the Nation's defense contractors. For example, it has helped to
bring to light mismanagement in the B-2 Stealth Bomber Program;
defective pricing ku the-Lockheed C-5 Jet Transport; and difficulties
in maintaining adequate readiness in the Army's fleet of Apache
helicopters. These activities have helped save many millions of tax-
payer dollars.

Today, the subcommittee turns its scrutiny towards another form
of Federal spendhig. The billions of dollars that this Government
pours into research performed at universities. Both national de-
fense and quality scientific research are desirable. Federally:spon-
sored, universiV-eonducted research has produced notable scientif-
ic discoveries. But the fact that the goals may be worthy, does not
excuse lack of controls and waste of taxpayer money in achieving
them. Unhappily, the situation here may not be significantly better
than the one at the defense contractors.

Stanford University receives around $240 million per year in re-
search grants from the Federal Government. These payments cover
both the direct and indirect costs to Stanford in performing the re-

1 1.



search. Direct costa are the costs actually incurred in performing
the research. Indirect costs are the costa to the institution to main-
tain the "infrastructure" necessary to support the research per-
formed for the Federal Government. No one challenges the proprie-
tary of Stanford receiving paymenta for its indirect costa, as long as
those indirect costs represent the genuine cods to the university of
performing the research.

Unfortunately, that does not appear to have been always true in
the case of Stanford. When the present Office of Naval Research
Resident Representative at Stanford, Mr. Paul Biddle, began exam-
ining the transactions included in the "cost pool" used to calculate
indirect costa, he found many items that clearly did not belong
there. The most notorious item was depreciation on the yacht
owned by Stanford University. Stanford originally denied that de-
preciation on the yacht had been included in the cost pool, then ad-
mitted that yes, indeed it had been. Stanford's explanation that the
charge had occurred through an accounting error might be more
understandable, had the error that permitted the charging of the
cost of the University Sailing Program to the Government not oc-
curred yearly for 8 years.

I am certain, Mr. Chairman, before the day is out, the subcom-
mittee will hear even more horror stories about costa that were in-
cluded in the indirect cost pool, a portion of which were billed to
the taxpayer. It appears that Stanford had virtually no system de-
signed to screen transactions to ensure that inappropriate costs did
not appear in the cost pool. To make matters worse, the resident
representative prior to Mr. Biddle did not request audits by the De-
fense Contract Itudit Agency, so the Office of Naval Research had
little or no idea what Stanford was placing in the cost pool. In fact,
instead of scrutinizing Stanford intently, the prior resident repre-
sentative entered into over 100 Memoranda of Understanding that
may have cost the Government many millions of dollars.

While the concept of Memoranda of Understanding is perfectly
legal, the fact is that, in the case of Stanford, the MOU's were not
supported by the required legal and financial analysis. Most uni-
versities operate without any MOU's and the next highest number
is eight. A%y the inordinate number of MOU's in the case of Stan-
ford, and the lack of financial and legal analysis supporting them
did not attract the attention of the headquarters of the Office of
Naval Research is something that I intend to find out.

Mr. Chairman, I commend you for holding this hearing to better
inform the members of the subcommittee on this situation. I look
forward to hearing from our witnesses today.

Mr. DINGELL. The Chair thanks the gentleman. The Chair now
recognizes my dear friend, Dr. Rowland.

Mr. ROWLAND. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. I commend
you for the focus of this hearing.

Mr. Chairman, it is a great deal of concern to me that we do find
in our university system, at least one university so far that appar-
ently has abused much of the Federal dollars that came to them
that could have been used in research. It also concerns me that
there may be diversion of dollars that go into this kind of activity
that would go to research.

1 2
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You have already pointed out that this is not a hearing to any
way jeopardize money that toms to research and goes for the scien-
tific activities that need to be carried on by our universities in this
country, but rather to uncover those types of activities that might,
in fact, be detrimental to that kind of research and activity that so
appropriately should be funded by the Federal Government in our
country.

That is a summation of my statement, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. DmaiL. The Chair thanks the gentleman. The Chair recog-

nizes the gentleman from New York, Mr. Lent.
Mr. LENT. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Mr. Chairman, America is

committed W advancing the sciences. Since World War IL the Fed-
eral Governmer t has entered into arrangements with both public
and private universities in which Feder& tax dollars are used for
thepurposes of research and development.

mis arrangement benefits both university as well as taxpayer.
Institutions receive the funding they need to conduct research,
while the taxpayer utilizes existing resources, thereby getting the
most for his or her tax dollar. The scenario I just described works
perfectly in theory.

The facts that you are about to hear today, however, amply dem-
onstrate the wide gap between theory and practice. Stanford Uni-
versity is one of this Nation's most respected institutes of higher
learmng. The research conducted there has enabled America to
remain at the cutting edge of advancements in science, and for
that, Stanford deserves our praise and our thanks.

But Stanford University has performed abysmally when it comes
to accounting for the Federal dollars it receives. Its internal audit
system was, to all appearances, nonexistent. This lax attitude to-
wards accountability resulted in the reimbursement by the Govern-
ment of some questionable, and in many cases outright unallow-
able indirect cost items.

Stanford does not bear this blame alone. The Office of Naval Re-
search has been entrusted with the duty of overseeing the way in
which the taxpayers' dollars are being spent in this regard. For the
decade of the 1980's at Stanford, ONR's performance was nothing
short of pitiful.

Agreements known as MOU's were entered into without benefit
of audit or legal advice, both of which are required by refiulations.
Laissez faire is great when it comes to tLe marketplace, but it has
no place in oversight responsibilities. The cost of this fiasco is,
quite frankly, unknown. Auditors are now digging back to 1980 in
art effort to reconcile accounts that contain hundreds of millions of
dollars and thousands of transactions.

Some say the cost could be as high as $200 million, and while
this figure may be disputed, the investigators charged with looking
into this matter cannot say whether the actual cost is higher or
lower than the $200 million figure.

Mr. Chairman, I want there to be no mistake; I wholeheartedly
support research funding for institutions like Stanford. They per-
form a vital service to our Nation and must be continued, but we
have a paramount interest as well, to the American taxpayer, for it
is he who ultimately foots the bill. In this case. the taxpayer has
unwittingly written a blank check that is cash year in and year
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out. We'll be hearing a lot of information today about who did
what and how. You'll hear about yachth, cedar closets, cozy rela-
tionships and impartiality. But let's not forget the bottom line; in
this instance, the taxpayers who are not being properly served.

It's good to know that both Stanford and the Office of Naval Re-
search recognize their failings. But forgive me when I say that it
doesn't quite satisfr me, because they should never have occurred
in the first place. We have regulations. We have directives that are
designed to protect the taxpayer.

If these r wlations are not clear, they should be rewritten. If
they are not being followed, those persons neglecting their duties
should be held accountable. We must take action now to prevent
something like this from happening again. Thank you, Mr. Chair-
man.

Mr. DINGELL. The Chair thanks the gentleman. The Chair recog-
nizes now the gentleman from Oregon, Mr. Wyden.

Mr. WYDEN. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. I want to
commend you and the staff for an extremely important inquiry
and, as you've noted, Mr. Chairman, one that's being pursued in a
bipartisan fashion. Today's hearing is important to all the mem-
bers of the subcommittee, but it does have special significance for
me.

I'm a 1971 graduate of Stanford University. My mother works at
the Green Library on campus. Witnesses are going to describe
Stanford as a great university. I can say that I know firsthand that
that's the case. Over the next few hours, the subcommittee is going
to receive a primer in the complicated technical rules, the A-21 Cir-
culars, the Memorandums of Understanding, the rules that are em-
ployed to calculate how universities are reimbursed for the over-
head costs of their research.

But I'd submit that these arcane technical rules aren't the key
issue this morning. Every single taxpayer knows the real issue
here. Billing the Government for yachts and parties and baubles is
wrong. Frittering away scarce Government resources can't be justi-
fied under any circumstances and under any interpretation of
these rules.

Scientific research is especially important to our country now,
for it is the key to our ability to compete in tough global markets
and bring the fruits of scientific innovation to our citizens. Some
will say that this research will be damaged by tighter controls over
indirect research costs. I disagree. Reform is going to mean more
dollars can go directly to research rather than yacht depreciation.

This Stanford graduate believes no legitimate scientific inquiry
needs to be padded by bills for flowers, antique commodes and
french laundry. Scientific initiatives are not going to be derailed by
disallowing these charges and everyone in this room knows that
that's the case.

It's time for a new accountability over Government research dol-
lars spent on campus. It's time that every researcher whose work is
funded by the taxpayer is accountable to those taxpayers. Out-
standin* scientists and prestigious universities cannot be exempt
from this new accountability.

Every university 'n this country that receives Federal research
dollars is going to be watching Stanford today to see how this lead-

4
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ing, great university responds to this inquiry. I hope to hear Stan-
ford testify today that they're going to take the lead on behalf of
all the universities to plug the holes in the current accounting
mess for research costs so the taxpayers' interests are going to be
protected.

Mr. Chairman, again I commend you for an important inquiry. I
think the Chair is aware that Dr. Itessler of the FDA is upstairs
and this member would like to pursue with him some of the issues
that we've been touching on as well in Oversight, so it may be nec-
essary to excuse myself for a few moments. I just appreciate the
chairman's initiative in this matter.

Mr. DINGELL. The Chair certainly understands the concerns of
the gentleman and will protect him. The Chair recognizes now our
new colleague to whom the Chair again expresses welcome, Mr.
Upton of Michigan.

Mr. UrroN. Thank you Mr. Chairman. I welcome the opportunity
to serve on this subcommittee during the next 2 years and I appre-
ciate your kind remarks and those of my colleagues as well.
Moue, I do not have an opening statement, I look forward to
today's hearing and the participation by the panelists that are
here, and I look forward to participating in that debate. Thank you
for bringing this to the attention of the American public, Mr.
Chairman.

Mr. DINGELL. The Chair thanks the gentleman. The Chair recog-
nizes now he gentleman from Ohio, Mr. Eckart.

Mr. ECKART. I thank the chairman. It should be just a simple ob-
servation to us that waste is waste, whether it's clothed in khaki or
camouflage, blue jeans or the robes of academia; it's wrong. Being
charged with trying to protect the Treasury of the United States,
we need to understand that those who would benefit from this re-
search are the first to suffer from its abuse, the scientists all across
America who are increasingly pinched by constraints in Federal
spending, by, from my perspective, misguided funding of projects
such as the superconducting supercollider and the abuse of the ac-
countability of the universities that serve as the trustees of those
taxpayer dollars.

I submit that Stanford has seldom enjoyed such national publici-
ty as when they last upset Notre Dame in South Bend. That was
much more favorable treatment than they are about to receive
today. I hope, however, like that game, Stanford and those prob-
lems that are evidenced by this hearing can be seen in an appropri-
ate light from which lessons can be learned, in which those of us
who are responsible to the taxpayers for providing the funding for
those kinds of projects can go home and say that, yes, there was a
winner, and indeed, there was a loser.

Since the prospect of all sports, like this hearing, is to learn the
lessons from life, let me also be able to say and hope that winners
and losers alike today will be the taxpayers and the universqiezi
who will know that our dollars will be better watched, that the
projects will be better supervised and that ultimately we all will be
winners in the game of science and research.

After all, it is under those terms and circumstances by which
this country will be or ly capable of prospering in the future. I
thank the chairman and yield back the balance of my time.
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Mr. DINGELL. The Chair thanks the gentleman. The gentleman
from Minnesota, Mr. Sikorski.

Mr. SIKORSICI. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Chairman, I, too, want to commend you and the Republican

leader and the respective staffs for conducting this investigation
and this hearing.

I think everyone has to appreciate the respective responsibilities
and obligations of the various entities involved here.

The academic, college, university, scientific, and research com-
munities have to be vigilant, always vigilant, to any attempts to
move on academic freedoms, and the fragility of research many
times conducted is so technical, so complicated, so in need of being
protected from publicity, is a responsibility the academic communi-
ty has to undertake and guard.

The responsibility of Chose of us in the Federal Government is
equally great. In sum, we have to ensure the taxpayers' dollars are
wisely spent.

The end result of both groups performing their responsibilities is
that the dollars will find their best use, the dollars will be used
well and not wasted, and that the confidence of the citizens who
pay these dollars will increase, and their enthusiasm for research
will increase and, with it, their commitment in terms of dollars
and public support.

Consequently, I think it is all important to embrace these respon-
sibilities with tolerance and fairness, and I am glad that this sub-
committee is pursuing its traditions and history and focusing on
this area.

I, too, like Congressman Wyden, have responsibilities in H&E,
Health and Environment, butso, I will be bouncing back and
forth between that. Again, Mr. Chairman, I want to commend you
and the staff for just a top-rate job.

Mr. DINGELL. The Chair thanks the gentleman.
The Chair notes that concludes the opening statements.
The Chair now announces that Panel 1 will come forward.
The Chair is very happy to welcome Mr. Milton J. Socolar, Spe-

cial Assistant to the Comptroller General of the U.S. General Ac-
counting Office.

Mr. Socolar, you have been before us on a number of occasions.
We have always found your assistance to the subcommittee to be
very valuable, and I am sure you know that you and the General
Accounting Office are regarded with a special respect by this sub-
committee and by its chairman.

The Chair announces that you are also accompanied by Mr. John
ClsMr. Ols, we are happy to welcome youand Ms. Doren Eng.
We certainly welcome you hoth qnd thank you for your assistance
to the committee.

Mr. Socolar, for your assistance, there are copies of the rules of
the subcommittee, rules of the committee, and rules of the House.
They are present at the committee table to assist you in knowing
both of your rights and the limitations on the power of the subcom-
mittee.

The Chair is sure you recall from your earlier appearances here
that it is necessary, under the rules, that all witnesses who testify
do testify under oath.
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The Chair directs this question to you, to Mr. Ols and Ms. Eng,
do you or any of you object to appearing here under oath?

Mr. SOCOLAR. No objection, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. DINGELL. The Chair notes that, given that, you are entitled

to be advised by counsel during your appearance here. Do any of
you desire to be advised by counsel during your appearance here?

Mr. SOCOIAR. No, sir.
Mr. DINGELL. Very well, then, if you will each please rise and

raise your right hand.
[Witnesses sworn.]
Mr. DINGELL. Ladies and gentlemen, the Chair notes for the

record that you are now all under oath, and Mr. Socolar, we are
happy to recognize you, Mr. Ols, and Ms. Eng for such statements
as you wish to give to the committee.

TESTIMONY OF MILTON J. SOCOLAR, SPECIAL ASSISTANT TO
THE COMPTROLLER GENERAL, GENERAL ACCOUNTING
OFFICE, ACCOMPANIED BY JOHN M. OLS, JR., DIRECTOR, RCED,
AND DOREN ENG, EVALUATOR-IN-CHARGE

Mr. SOCOIAR. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
I do have a detailed statement which I would appreciate having

introduced into the record.
M. Da NGELL. Without objection, that full statement will be in-

serted in the record, and you are recognized for such comments as
you choose to give.

Mr. SOCOLAR. Thank you.
We are pleased to be here today to discuss our ongoing work

looking at how indirect costs are charged to Federally-sponsored re-
search. We began our work at Stanford University in October 1990,
and so far, our work has been limited to Stanford.

Since World War II, the Federal Government has been a key sup-
porter of research activities at universities, and its involvement has
generally been viewed as beneficial to universities and the Nation
as a whole.

Of the $69 billion in planned spending for Federal research and
development in fiscal year 1991, it is estimated that about $9.2 bil-
lion, 3r over 13 percent, of all Federal R&D funding will be spent
on research activities at colleges and universities.

At Stanford specifically, Federal research funding over the past
10 years has totaled about $1.8 billion, of which over $600 million
has been for the payment of indirect costs. Briefly put, I would say
that both Stanford and the Government's cognizant Agency, the
Office of Naval Research [ONR] failed in their respective responsi-
bilities regarding the proper use of Government funds.

Stanford failed to see to it that only proper charges were made to
the Government, and ONR failed in its responsibilities to deter-
mine that the bases for charging costs were, in fact, reasonable and
justified. If ONR had been more diligent, we might not be here
today.

Stanford uses a complicated accounting and allocation system for
distributing indirect costs to direct cost objectives. In order to ap-
preciate th1 .. issues we are discussing today, it is necessary to un-

17'



13

derstand the distinction between the accounting for direct and indi-
rect cost charges.

Direct costs are those that can be specifically identified with a
particular spcsnsored project, instructional activity, or other institu-
tional activity. For example, the direct costs of research are items
such as the salaries of the investigators, project-specific research
materials and the like.

On the other hand, indirect costs are those that cannot be identi-
fied with a particular project or activity. These would include such
costs as utility expenses, depreciation of buildings, and general uni-
versity administrative costs.

Direct costs are charged directly to the Government, while indi-
rect costs are charged on the basis of their allocation to various
university purposes, with an indirect cost allocation to research
computed as a percentage of direct research costs.

Until the mic1-1960's, Federal reimbursement for indirect costs
was limited to 20 percent. In 1966, the limit was removed. By 1990,
the average indirect cost rate charged by universities had risen to
about 50 percent.

Stanford's rate, which is one of the highest in the country, had
risen to 74 percent by 1990. Each percentage increase in Stanford's
indirect cost rate equates to over $1 million in additional indirect
charges.

In conducting our examination, we identified both unallowable
and inappropriate costs that were charged to the Government. In
the limited time since we started our work, we were able to identi-
fy over $3.6 million of such costs, of which almost $1 million were
charged to the Government.

As an example of unallowable costs, Stanford erroneously
charged depreciation costs totalling $400,000, of which the Govern-
ment paid $184,000 for various athletic equipment, such as racing
sculls and, in particular, the yacht Victoria.

It also erroneously charged administrative salaries and expenses
totalling over $700,000 associated with a shopping center owned
and operated by Stanford, of which $185,000 was paid by the Gov-
ernment.

In both of these examples, the costs are unallowable under OMB
Circular A-21, because they directly relate to university auxiliary
activities and do not in any way benefit research.

In addition, we identified a number of other instances involving
smaller dollar amounts which, in our view, were inappropriately
charged to research and passed on to the Government.

Inappropriate costs included charges for cedar closet liners and
cabinets, floral arrangements, sterling silverware and other silver
items for the president's house. Charges for the sterling silver
items were particular noteworthy.

These items were appraised at a total value of about $10,000, but
the appraisal was made on a piecemeal basis, such as by knives
and forks, resulting in items being valued at less than the $500
capital equipment threshold. Stanford used the individual items
values as the basis for charging off the total cost of $10,000 in 1
year.

As you know, in January, Stanford agreed to withdraw all gener-
al expenses associated with the president's house, as well as with
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two other University-owned residences. This withdrawal of costs in-
cluded about $2.2 million charged to the general and administra-
tive cost pool from fiscal years 1981 through 1988, of which the
Government paid over $520,000.

Another more general concern relates to the allocation process
by which expenses not directly related to research were neverthe-
less allocated for payment by the Government.

At Stanford, the allocation process is largely driven by 90 active
Memorandums of Understanding, or MOU'r3, as they are referred
to, some supported by special studies that provide for alternatives
to the prescribed A-21 allocation methodologies.

Despite the implications these agreements have for higher cost
allocations to Federal research, they were not subject to either
audit or legal review by the Government, as required by Navy reg-
ulations.

Additionally, A-21 requires periodic review of the special studies.
In our examination of selected MOU's and special studies, we
found, among other things, that they were based on unsupported
assumptions and did not demonstrate that their methods were
more equitable than the methodologies prescribed in A-21.

The agreements reached between Stanford and the Navy gener-
ally resulted in higher allocations of costa to organize research
without adequate justification, as required by A-21. The potential
cost impact to the Government can be illustrated by an MOU re-
garding Stanford's methods of calculating and allocating deprecia-
tion.

Based on the MOU proposed by Stanford and agreed to by ONR,
Stanford used an accelerated method of depreciation for buildings
and improvements, rather than the A-21-prescribed straight-line
method, even though it has not provided adequate justification for
doing so.

By using the accelerated method, Stanford was able to recover
$2.3 million more from the Government in depreciation charges in
fiscal year 1986 than it would have been allowed under the A-21
standard straight-line method.

While we have not calculated the total dollar impact resulting
from using this and other MOU's involving depreciation, the over-
charges to the Government could be substantial, since depreciation
costs charged to organized research totaled over $13 million in
1986, of which close to $10 million was paid for by the Government.

We analyzed two of Stanford's special studies in detail, the Li-
brary Study and the Utility Study. These studies do not conform to
A-21 requirements. They were not adequately supported, were not
statistically sound, did not distribute costs in accordance with rela-
tive benefits derived or were not reviewed every 2 years and updat-
ed if necessary, yet these two studies have resulted in an annual
charge to the Government of about $11 million over the amount
the Government would have been charged had Stanford followed
the standard methods established in A-21. These MOU's and the
special studies that accompanied them were all accepted and
agreed to by ONR representatives without challenge or leg d and
audit reviews as required.

As I mentioned, these findings demonstrate that both Stanford
and ONR failed in their responsibilities to ensure than only proper

9
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costs were billed to the Government. Many contributing factors
brought this situation about but basically it boils down to inad-
equate administration by Stanford and lack of proper oversight by
ONR over the past decade.

I should add here, as I said at the beginning, that the Govern-
ment and universities both benefit from Government-sponsored
Federal research at universities. However, the parties involved, the
Government and the universities, have a responsibility to ensure
that only proper charges are billed and paid.

On a more positive note, let me mention the recent initiatives
that are taking place by both the Government and Stanford to cor-
rect the problems that we and others have identified.

These include examinations by the ONR's Inspector General, es-
tablishment of a special ONR team to review all of the MOU's and
to work closely with DCAA to complete audits for fiscal years 1981
through 1989 and to actions taken by Stanford in hiring a public
accounting firm to assess standard systems and procedures and in
establishing a special advisory panel to review and advise on the
imp'Imentation of improvements identified.

The initiatives that are being undertaken are positive and appro-
priate steps to bring the problems identified under control. We
would be pleased to work with these entities to assist in resolving
the problems at Stanford. However, we do believe that we now
need to look beyond Stanford to determine whether the problems
identified also exist at other universities and, if so, what can and
should be done to protect the Government's interests. Among other
things there might well be cause for changes to OMB Circular A-21
and an overall examination of the Government's approach for re-
imbursing indirect costs at universities.

This concludes my statement, Mr. Chairman. I and my col-
leagues would be pleased to answer any questions that you or other
members of the subcommittee may have.

[Testimony resumes on p. 45.]
[The prepared statement and attachments of Mr. Socolar follow:]
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Mr. Chairman and Members of the Subcommittee:

We are pleased to be here today to discuss our ongoing work

looking at how indirect cost, or "overhead" as it is commonly

known, is charged to federally sponsored research at universities.

So far, our work has been limited to Stanford.

The federal government since World War II has been the key

supporter of research activities at universities, and its

involvement has been generally viewed as beneficial to the

university community as well as to the nation as a whole. Of the

$69 billion in planned spending for federal research and

development (R&D) in fiscal year 1991, it is estimated that about

$9.2 billion--or over 13 percent of all federal MD funding--will

be spent on research activities at U.S. colleges and universities.

Despite the positive benefits and the generally good relationships

that have developed over the years between the government and the

university community, there have been some areas of tension and

concern, particularly over rising charges for indirect costs.

At Stanford, we have been looking at the kinds of expenditures

included in various indirect cost pools and how indirect costs are

allocated to federal grants and contracts through application of an

indirect cost rate. (See attachment I for a more detailed

descriptiou of how costs are allocated to federal research.) Our

focus has been on selected accounts and transaction detail for

fiscal year 1986, the last year audited by the Defense Contract

Audit Agency (DCAA). Our purpose was to determine whether or not
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costs are accumulated and allocated by Stanford in accordance with

the established Office of Management and Budget (OMB) guidelines.

RESULTS IN BRIEF

Overall, we found that serious deficiencies in Stanford's cost

allocation and charging practices, combined with inadequate

oversight by the Office of Naval Research (ONR) led to significant

overcharges to the government. We identified a variety of examples

of unallowable and inappropriate costs that Stanford included in

its various indirect cost pools charged to federal research in

1986. Although we reviewed only a small portion of the many

transactions Stanford processes annually, the examples we found

show that the university did not exercise the degree of

responsibility one might reasonably have expected, as Stanford

officials themselves have recently acknowledged.

The allocation process at Stanford is largely driven by about

90 active Memorandums of Understanding (MOUs), some supported by

cost analysis studies or "special studies," between the university

and ONR. Some of these MOUs allowed for significant increases in

the allocation of indirect costs to federal research without

adequate support or review. Our concerns coincide with findings of

the Inspector General of the Office of the Chief of Naval Research

who recently reported, among other things, that a lack of audit

and legal review by OHR and DCAA over these MDUs may have resulted

in potentially significant overcharges to the government.

As you know, a number of efforts are underway at Stanford

resolve these concerns. In December, the Chief of Naval Research.

2
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appointed a special team of senior legal and contract

administration staff to review Stanford's accounting and charging

practices and to work closely with DCAA and other concerned

government agencies in completing audits and negotiations of

incurred costs at Stanford for fiscal years 1981 through 1989.

Stanford itself has recognized shortcomings in its accounting

system ilnd has recently hired an independent public accounting firm

to assess its systems and procedures and appointed a special

advisory panel to review and advise on the implementation of

improvements identified.

BACKGROUND

Over the past 10 years, through fiscal year 1990, Stanford has

received about $1.8 billion in federal research contracts and

grants (excluding funds for the Stanford Linear Accelerator

Center)--including about $605 million to cover indirect costs. To

fully appreciate the situation at Stanford, it is necessary to

understand the basis upon which university research is funded by

the government. Research entails both direct and indirect costs.

Direct costs are those that can be specifically identified with a

particular sponsored project, instructional activity, or other

institutional activity. For example, the direct costs of research

are items such as the salaries of the investigators, project-

specific research equipment and materials, and the like. On the

other hand, indirect costs are those that cannot be identified with

a particular project or activity. These would include such costs

as utility expenses, depreciation of buildings, and general

3
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university administration costs. The actual indirect cost rate

charged for research is roughly the total indirect costs allocated

to research, divided by total direct research costs less certain

exclusions specified by OMB Circular A-21.

Over the.years, a great deal of controversy has centered on

the indirect costs associated with federally sponsored research at

universlties. This is due, in part, to the difficulty in

determining what costs should be assigned to research, particularly

in a university setting'where education and research are so closely

intertwined and, in part, to the question of how much of the

indirect costs should be borne by the government. Until 1966,

federal reimbursement of indirect costs was limited to 20 percent

of direct costs. At that time, the limit was removed and by 1990,

the average indirect cost rate charged by universities had risen to

about 50 percent.

Stanford's indirect cost rate has been consistently among the

highest of any university in the country. rts rates rose from 58

percent in fiscal year 1980 to 74 percent in fiscal year 1990--

which means that for every $100,000 awarded to cover the direct

costs of a research project, another $74,000 is added on for

indirect costs. For fiscal year 1991, Stanford originally asked

for a rate of 78 percent. However, on the basis of questions

raised by a number of investigations currently ongoing at Stanford,

including GAO's, ONR set a provisional rate1 of 72 percent in

1Provisional rates are negotiated at Stanford for forward pricing
or billing purposes subject to later adjustment based on audits of
actual incurred costs.

4
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December 1990. This past February, that rate was further reduced

to 70 percent.

OMB Circular A-21 establishes the principles for determining

costs applicable to grants and contracts with educational

institutions. It defines allowable and unallowable costs and

discusses indirect cost pools that should be established for

accumulating and allocating such costs to research projects. The

tests for allowability require that costs be (1) reasonable, (2)

allocable to research projects under the A-21 principles and

methods, (3) consistently applied, and (4) in conformance with any

limitations or exclusions established by the'circular or by

individually sponsored agreements as to types or amounts of costs.

A21's definition of "reasonableness" includes determining whether

o hot the cost is of a type generally recognized as necessary for

the operation of the institution, and whether or not individuals

responsible for incurring those costs acted with due prudence in

the circumstances, considering their responsibilities to the

institution, the government, and the public at largo.

A-21 also allows universities to perform special studies to

justify alternatives to the standard A-21 allocation methodologies.

A-21 stipulates that such studies, among other things, (1) must be

appropriately documented, (2) must distribute costs to the related

cost objectives in accordance with the relative benefits derived,

(3) must be statistically sound, and (4) must be reviewed at least

every 2 years and updated, if necessary. Stanford currently has

four such special studies in place.

5
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EXAMPLES OF UNALLOWABLE AND QUESTIONABLE

COSTS CHARGED TO FEDERAL RESEARCH

We identified a number of instances in which costs that are

unallowable under A-21 were included in various cost pools, a

portion of which was charged to federal research. In addition, we

identified other costs which were inappropriate for charging to the

government. In the l:mited time since we started our work, we

identified over $3.6 million in unallowable or inappropriate

charges, almost $1 million of which was erroneously charged to the

government. These include:

Depreciation costs totaling over $400,000, of which about

$184,000 was charged to the government, for various items of

athletic department equipment, including several racing sculls

and, primarily, the yacht Victoria.

Salaries and related administrative expenses, totaling over

$700,000, associated with a shopping center owned and operated

by the university, over $185,000 of which was charged to

federal research.

In both of these cases, the costs are clearly unallowable as they

directly relate to university auxiliary activities and do not

benefit research. In addition, we found a number of other

instances of improper charges which are described in attachment It.

Other items we identified as inappropriate for federal

reimbursement included charges for cedar closet liners and

cabinets, floral arrangements, sterling silverware and other silver

items for the President's House, also known as the Hoover House.

6
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Stanford announced in mid-January of this year that it would be

withdrawing all the general expenses of the Hoover House, as well

two other university-owned residences: the Hanna House (the

Provost's residence), and the Lake House (the residence of the

Vice-President for Public Affairs). This withdrawal of costs

included over $2.2 nillion charged to the GiA pool from fiscal

years 1981 through 1988, of which the government paid over

$520,000.

These overcharges resulted because Stanford officials did not

carry out their roles and responsibilities in a manner to assure

only proper costs were passed on to the government. In this

re9ard, the controller's office either did not review, inadequately

reviewed or otherwise allowed unallowable costs to be charged

improperly to the government. Also, the accounting controls over

indirect cost charges related to federally funded research at

Stanford are clearly deficient.

QUESTIONS INVOLVING STANFORD'S ALLOCATION

OF COSTS TO FEDERAL RESEARCH

While a selective review of individual transactions can be

revealing, it is the allocation process that has the greatest

potential for significant overcharges to federal research since it

affects all indirect costs. At Stanford, the allocation process is

largely driven by various MOUs and special studies, accepted in

past years by ONR. Despite the implications these agreements have

for higher cost allocations to federal research, however, they have
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not been subjected to either audit or legal reviews by the

government as required by ONR regulations.

We analyzed several key MOUs and special studies that affect

cost allocations. We found that some of them include quertionable

assumptions, do not provide adequate justifications for the

allocation methodologies used, as required by A-21, and generally

result in higher allocations of costs to organized research than

the standard A-21, or so-called "default method," allows. The

Department of Health and Human Services (HHS) and DCAA have

recently recommended to ONR that all the MOUs at Stanford be

terminated, which the Chief of Naval Research said will be decided

by April I.

The potential cost impact to the government resulting from

using the MOUs at Stanford can be illustrated by the MOUs regarding

Stanford's methods of calculating and allocating depreciation. For

example, based on an MOU proposed by Stanford and accepted by ONR,

Stanford uses an accelerated method of depreciation for buildings

and improvements rather than the A-21 prescribed straight-line

method, even though it has not provided adequate justification for

doing so. ONR has now recognized this shortcoming and just

recently notified Stanford that it could not continue to use this

method without justifying it, even though Stanford had been using

it, with ONR's approval, as far back as 1961. By using the

accelerated method, Stanford was able to recover $2.3 million more

from the government in depreciation in 1986 than would have been

allowed under the straight-line method.
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In another example, ONR agreed to allow Stanford to include in

its indirect cost pools the direct costs of certain nongovernment

grants and contracts that benefit certain general purpose functions

such as the libraries. However, A-21 specifies that the

determining factor in distinguishing direct from indirect costs is

the ability to identify the costs with a sponsored project, not by

the nature of the goods and services involved. By charging the

expenses under these grants and contracts to indirect cost pools,

Stanford receives full reimbursement under its grants or contracts

from non-government sources and additional reimbursement from the

government through the indirect cost recovery process. Additional

examples of other allocation problems can be found in attachment

Special Studies

In addition to the above, Stanford has conducted four special

studies in other cost areas to justify using alternatives to the

A-21 default methods for allocating costs. Stanford used these

studies as the basis for various other NOUs, accepted in past years

by ONR, affecting cost allocations to federal research. The two

studies we reviewed to date--the library study and the utility

study--do not conform with A-21 criteria, and thus do not provide

Stanford with a valid basis for allocating costs other than by the

default method.

Library Study

Stanford's library study is a case in point. Among other

things, A-21 specifies that special studies must allocate costs on

9



the basis of relative benefits derived. However, Stanford

allocates most library costs on the basis of °cause and effect".

For example, they allocate technical processing costs, which

include the costs of the books and preparing the books for use, to

all library users except non-Stanford users because they maintain

they initially incur the costs for Stanford users only. However,

non-Stanford users clearly benefit from the purchase of the books,

and therefore should be allocated a portion of these costs. Since

costs associated with all users except non-Stanford users are

allocated to research, the government pays a higher portion of the

library costs than are justified.

To illustrate the potential effect of using the library

study, in fiscal year 1988 Stanford allocated library costs of

$12.5 million to organized research using the method contained in

the special study. According to Stanford's calculations, under the

default method, only $5.2 million would have gone to organised

research, a difference of over $7 million.

Although CNR announced just last month that it was rejecting

the study, the sane study has been used, with ONR's approval, for

allocating library costs since 1981. Had ONR subjected the study

to audit and legal review before approving it, the indirect costs

charged to the government might have been lower.

Utility Study

Another special study that has significant impact on how

costs at Stanford are allocated to federal L.esearch is the utility

study. This study, used to allocate the costs of electricity,

10
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natural gas, steam, and chilled water, and the maintenance costs of

each utility system, was conductd for Stanford by an outside

consultant in 1981 with major revisions in 1982. In our opinion,

the utility study also does not comply with A-21 criteria, among

other things because it is not °statistically sound." Stanford's

study included a selection of 10 buildings that were predominantly

used for research, out of 18 buildings that happened to have

utility meters, and then projected the results to all 660 buildings

on campus, to allocate utility costs that, in 1986, totalled over

$15 million. While the definition of °statistically sound" may be

open to interpretation, we do not believe that 10 out of 660 is a

statistically sound sample, and particularly since utility usage

varies greatly by.building, depending upon such factors as age,

condition, type of construction, type of heating system, and so

forth.

Although Stanford officials stated that an OHR engineer agreed

that the sample buildings were representative of the buildings on

campus, our discussion with him revealed that he was primarily

concerned with ensuring that research space was adequately

represented in the sample. However, nince, based on the study,

utility costs are allocated to research in proportion to

allocations to other cost objectives, such as instruction, he

should have also ensured that non-research space was adequately

represented as well.

Similar to the library study, OMR has also recently rejected

the utility study until and unless Stanford can provide

1 1
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appropriate justification for its use, even though the study has

been in use, with ONR's approval, since 1981.

For fiscal year 1988, $8.8 million in utility costs were

allocated to organised research. According to Stanford's

calculations, utility costs allocated to organized research under

the default method would have been approximately $4.7 million, a

decrease of $4.1 million for that year.

These allocation examples demonstrate that both Stanford and

ONR failed in their responsibilities to protect the proper use of

government funds. While Stanford has not demonstrated that their

allocation methods are justified, ONR has allowed the university to

use such methods for many years without challenge. Had ONR

adequately reviewed and challenged these studies when originally

proposed, Stanford would have had to either follow the default

methods prescribed by A-21 or conducted proper studies to justify

any amount more than the default methods allow.

ONGOING EFFORTS AT STANFORD

As a result of all the attention focused on Stanford in recent

months, several other inquiries have been launched into various

aspects of Stanford's indirect cost recovery practices. One of the

first reviews, conducted by the Inspector General (/G) of the

Office of the Chief of Naval Research, was concluded last month.

While the IG did not examine Stanford's accounting practices,

internal controls, or expense vouchers, he did find significant

12
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shortcomings in the ONR's administrative practices at Stanford.

hmong other things, he found that ONR

did not obtain a formal audit or legal review of any of the

MOUs or special studies agreed to by ONR between 1980 and

1989;

did not properly review the special studies every 2 years as

required by A-21; and

improperly excluded HHS from participating in past

negotiations, rather than including it as required by OMB

Circular A-88.

While the /G concluded that a ONR representative's much

publicized estimate of $200 million in overcharges was judgmental

and speculative in nature, he a.so stated that there appears to be

some validity to the representative's concerns that the government

has overpaid Stanford for indirect cost from 1980 to 1989. We

believe the examples we have provided today lend further credence

to the validity of those concerns. Fortunately, there is now a

process in place to deal with them.

As you know, in December, the Chief of Naval Research,

established a Special University Team, composed of senior ONR

headquarters and field staff, to do a number of things. The team

is to work closely with DCAA and representatives from other

affected agencies to audit incurred costs for 1981 through 1989.

More importantly, it will review all MOUs affecting the allocation

of costs to the government. That process is continuing. DCAA is

supporting that effort and, in response to a request from this

13
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Subcommittee, is also intensifying its tests of individual

transactions and vouchers.

In addition, Stanford itself has recognized shortcomings in

its accounting system and in January announced a three-step

approach to deal with these issues. The first step was to

withdraw all GiA costs involving the Hoover House, Hanna House, and

the Lake House, which I mentioned earlier. The second step was to

hire a public accounting firm to ir_lependently assess Stanford's

systems :ad procedures and to reconmead appropriate improvements.

The third step was to appoint a Jpeeial advisory panel to review

and advise on the implementation of improvements recommended in

Stanford's accounting system and other matters related to

accountability for federally sponsored research.

We believe the initiatives that are being taken, both by the

government and Stanford, are positive and appropriate steps thht

must be taken to bring the problems identified under control. We

would be pleased to work with these entities to assist in resolving

the problems at Stanford. However, we believe we now need to look

beyond Stanford to determine whether the problems identified at

Stanford also exist at other universities and, if so, what can and

should be done to protect the government's interest. Among other

things, such a determination may call for changes to OMB Circular

A-21 that might be need and an examination of the government's

approach for reimbursing indirect costs at universities.

This concludes my statement, Mr. Chairman. / would be glad

to answer any questions.
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HaLIMLIMILOSTS_ARE ACCUMULATED AND ALLOCATED

TO FEDELALLY_SPONSORED RESEARCH

Indirect costs--such as administrative expenses, utility and

maintenance expenses, and depreciation--are costs that are not

readily and specifically identifiable with a particular sponsored

project, an instructional activity, or any other institutional

activity. These indirect costs are distributed among various

direct cost objectives, such as instruction and "organized" or

sponsored research (which at Stanford is primarily federal

research but also includes non-federal research), and other

institutional activities which represent the major functions of the

university.

At universities, such common costs are normally accumulated in

seven indirect cost categories, or "pools," including

- - depreciation and use allowances,

-- operation and maintenance expenses,

-- general administration and general expenses,

- - departmental administration expenses,

- - sponsored projects administration expenses,

- - student services administration expenses, and

- - library expenses.

Some of the indirect cost pools are further broken down into

several cost groups within that pool. Before indirect costs are

assigned to a particular cost pool or cost group, however, they

15

L'

'I (1



32

ATTACHMENT I ATTACHMENT I

must first be reviewed to determine if some or all of the costs

might be unallowable under A-21 criteria. Such costs are to be

removed from the accounts so that only the allowable eosts in each

account are to be charged to each pool. The allowable costs are

then assigned to the appropriate indirect cost pool for allocation

to cost objectives, such as organized research, on the basis of

formulas that are consistent with the benefits received or other

equitable relationships. The basis for allocating each pool varies

but is generally based on what are known as "modified total direct

costs" (MTDC) for each cost objective to which costs are to be

allocated.2 For some pools, other bases are used, depending on

what A-21 requires or what the university determines to be a fair

basis for allocation. Thus a portion of each pool is allocated to

each cost objective, as appropriate, including to organized

research.

After all costs have been allocated to the relevant cost

objectives, the total costs allocated to organized research are

used to determine the indirect cost rate. The actual rate is

roughly the total indirect costs allocated to organized research

divided by the MTDC base for organized research. The total cost

allocated to organized research times the federal participation

rate in organized research, equals the total indirect costs to be

paid for by the government for federally sponsored research.

2MTDCs include salaries and wages, fringe benefits, materials and
supplies, services, travel, and the amount of any subgrants and
subcontracts up to $25,000 each. MTDC specifically excludes, among
other things, purchased equipment and the amount of subgrants and
subcontracts over $25,000 each.
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EXAMPLES OF_UHALLOWABLE COSTS CHARGER

BY STANFORD TO FEDERAL RESEARCH

Our examination of selected accounts and transaction detail

identified the following instances in which costs were erroneously

charged to the government:

Athletic Ecuiument. Stanford erroneously charged $184,286 in

depreciation costs to the government from 1981 to 1988 for

numerous items of athletic department equipment, including

outboard motors, racing sculls and, primarily, the 72-foot

yacht, Victoria. Stanford officials initially assured us that

none of the costs for their sailing program or the yacht were

charged to the government. However, when we requested

documentation for the actual yacht purchase, they discovered

that depreciation costs for the yacht, as well as for the

other equipment, had erroneously been included in the

equipment depreciation pool charged to federal research.

These charges had been occurring for at least 10 years, and

while the costs did not become significant until the Victoria

was purchased, certainly there was a breakdown in accounting

and internal controls that allowed these charges to continue

undetected for so long.

The Victoria was actually purchased in fiscal year 1988 under

what Stanford officials call their "boat donation program."

18
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Under this program, Stanford pays a price well below market

and the seller "donates" the remaining value. The university

paid only $100,000 for the Victoria, which was appraised at

$1.2 million. Since the yacht was recorded at its appraised

value, Stanford had already recorded depreciation of $120,000

the year it was purchased, of which the government paid about

$50,000, despite the fact that it paid only $100,000 for the

boat itself. The boat has been on the sales market for many

months, currently at a price of $475,000.

Shopping Center Administration. The Stanford Shopping Center

is an open air mall with several flagship department stores.

It is owned and operated by the university, and thus Stanford

pays for the administration of the center including

administrative salaries and related e)penaes. These expenses

were properly eliminated from the General and Administrative

(G&A) cos': pool in fiscal year 1985, hut erroneously remained

in the pool in fiscal years 1986 and 1987. Although the

expenses were properly eliminated in fiscal year 1988, the

university never corrected the 1986 and 1987 charges. As a

result, a total of $707,737 in shopping center costs was added

to the G&A pool for those years, of which the government paid

$185,872. while such errors highlight a breakdown in

accounting control, of greater concern is the failure on

Stanford's part to correct those earlier years once the error

was discovered. Stanford officials agree that these charges

19
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were erroneously left in tie G&A pools in 1986 and 1987 and

have agreed to make adjustment to the government. However,

they were unable to explain why corrections were not made to

those years once the error was discovered in 1988.

Public Belations. OMB Circular A-21 specifically disallows

costs incurred for public relations activities, yet Stanford

included $7,198 in the G&A pool tor producing the Community

Heoort, a semi-annual booklet t.t* was sent to homes in

nearby communities to promote university activities. The

university also charged $2,164 in travel oxpenses for a member

of Stanford's Public Affairs office who went to Paris for an

alumni conference on "public relations, press coverage and

news coverage." In addition to disallowing public'relations

costs, A-21 also disallows alumni activities and specifies

that foreign travel costs for any purpose are allowable only

when the travel has received specific prior approval, which

Stanford did not request nor obtain from the cognizant agency.

Although this example violated several A-21 provisions, the

item remained in the G&A poo). For these two items, the

government paid $2,449. Stanford officials agreed these items

should have been eliminated from the G&A pool.

hayertisina Costs. A-21 specifically states that the only

advertising costs allowed are thore necessary to meet the

requirements of a sponsored agreement, such as recruiting

personnel, procuring goods and services, and disposing of

20
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surplus materials. We determined that Stanford included

$2,733 in the GSA pool for advertisements to promote student

attendance at the summer session. The university also spent

$2,274 for numerous advertisements on career week for students

and career placement office srvices, and $905 to advertise

positions for operating an investment fund, both of which were

charged to the Student Services pool. Not only is such

advertising prohibited, but A-21 also specifically disallows

any costs of investment counsel and staff and similar expenses

incurred for investments. For these items, the government

paid $1,296. Stanford officials agreed that all three charges

wr improper.

Dtertainment Costs. Stanford and ONR worked out an MOU in

1979 that allows Stanford to deduct a flat 20 percent of all

subsistence costs in the GSA and Departmental Administration

pools. The 20-percent deduction represents unallowable

entertainment charges, which eliminates the need to track and

eliminate specific charges. However, we identified several

examples in which subsistence costs were not charged to

subsistence accounts and thus wer not reduced by 20 percent.

For xample, Stanford charged over $2,000 for alcoholic

beverages for the Lake House (the university-owned residence

of the Vice President of Public Affairs) which were not

charged to subsistence, resulting in the total cost; staying

in the GSA pool. In addition, we found costs for an office

21
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picnic, a shower, and a party that lius_hwise were not charged

to subsistence and therefore, were included in full in the G&A

pool. Had these been properly recorded, an additional $480

would have been eliminated from the GSA pool. Stanford

officials disagreed that the costs for the picnic, shower, and

party mentioned above were'unallowable entertainment.

Instead, they believed they were allowable employee morale,

health and welfare costs under A-21. However, they agreed

that all of the above items should have been charged to

subsistence, and thus they should have deducted 20 percent.

Fundraising Activities. A-21 states that costs of organized

fund raising, including financial campaigns, endowment drives,

solicitation of gifts and bequests, and similar expenses

incurred solely to raise capital or obtain contributions are

unallowable. However, charges to the G&A pool included $2,012

for a donor r4cognition luncheon at the President's house, and

$1,228 to the library pool for a staff member to travel to

meetings with potential corporate donors. Stanford agreed

these charges, for which the government paid $834, should have

been eliminated.

In addition, we reviewed various fundraising transactions

included in Office of Development accounts, including

thousands of dollars in expenses incurred for various fund-

raising dinners, travel costs for visiting prospective donors,
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and publication costs for various fund-raising booklets.

While Stanford excluded various percentages from these

accounts to represent unallowable costs, we found they did not

have adequate documentation to support their calculations.

For example, Stanford excluded 82 percent of the Office of

Development's School Support account from the G&A pool as

unallowable costs. However, the university has not been able

to substantiate which specific costs were taken out and which

costs were left in; thus, whether the 18 percent of costs,

which totalled $328,354, that remained in the pool was

allowable is unknown. In addition, another one of the Office

of Development's accounts specified for elimination in full

from the GILA pool was only 82 percent elimi'lated. The

remaining 18 percent, equating to $10,900, erroneously

remained in the pool. As a result, the government paid an

additional $2,851 for this account.

student Activities.. While A-21 allows certain student

services, such as admissions, registrar, counseling, and

placement activities, to be charged to the student service:,

cost pool, it specifically disallows intramural activities,

student publications, student clubs, and other student

activities. However, we discovered that Stanford charged to

the pool the full costs of several student activity-related

accounts, such as the Fraternity Task Force, totalling

$68,324, of which the government paid $12,489.
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We also reviewed several transactions in other student

services accounts such as "freshman orientation." We

identified costs of $589 for movie rentals, $875 for two bands

for a student dance and a performance, $1,740 for soft drinks

and rental of several sound systems, and $2,310 to rent vans

for hauling student luggage. In other accounts, we also found

such charges as $2,350 for airport shuttles, $900 for a

chartered tour of San Francisco and a "beach trip," and

$2,538 for furniture for student clubs. As a result of these

charges, the government paid $2,072.

Stanford officials disagreed that the orientation accounts

mentioned above are unallowable. They stated that their

student orientation costs are part of a program to orient

students to the campus and improve their retention. However,

we believe the examples cited are not appropriate charges to

the government.

uber Costs. In reviewing the Operations and Maintenance

pool, We came across some costs that do not appear allocable

and should have been disallowed from the pool. For example,

we discovered that the O&M costs of the Chancellor's

residence--a residence not owned by the university--are still

being charged to the pool even though the Chancellor retired

in 1968 and died in 1985. From 1986 to 1990, these costs

amounted to $218,230, of which the government paid about

$63,931. Because the residence no longer serves in an

official capacity, does not benefit research, and is not

necessary for the operation of the university, none of the

costs should be allocated to research. Stanford officials

stated they believe such costs are appropriate, since the

agreement was entered into while the chancellor was alive and

thus represents an employee benefit.
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EXAMPLES CONCERNING STANFORD'S

ALLocATION, OF COSTS TO FEDERAL RESEARCH

Additional allocation problems we found which resulted in

higher allocations of costs to organized research than the default

method, yet without adequate justification include:

Operation and Maintenance (O&M) Costs. Stanford conducts an

annual space inventory to determine the functional use of

each room in each building. It then categorizes all space on

campus as either academic space or auxiliary space. Academic

space is that used for academic functions such as

instruction, research, libraries, etc. Auxiliary space is

space used for nonacademic, or auxiliary, functions such as

food and housing facilities, the bookstore, and the student

union. Some O&M costs, such as general campus O&M costs, are

allocated to academic space only. While Stanford, on the

basis of an MOU accepted by ONR, excludes costs associated

with auxiliary funztions from the allocations and charges them

directly to the P.uxiliaries, we found that they narrowly

define costs associated with the auxiliaries and thus

eliminate relatively few costs. For example, Stant.rd has

numerous roads that run throughout the campus. In allocating

the costs associated with maintaining these roads, only those

costs relating to the relatively few roads that run dlrectly

in front of or to an auxiliary function, such as a dorm, are
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charged to the auxiliaries. The vast majority of roads that

serve the entire campus are assigned only to the academic

space, which thereby results in a higher allocation of costs

to organized research. In 1986, 6n million in general campus

O&M costs were allocated to organized research, of which the

government paid $3.4 million.

Capital Iwrovement Depreciation. Stanford also uses the

space inventory to allocate depreciation costs of capital

improvements, such as outdoor lighting, parking lots, and

general campus landscaping. In 1986, such charges to

organized research totalled over $700,000. A-21 requires that

such costs be allocated to user categories of students and

employees on a full-time equivalent basis, with a further

allocation based on the.proportion of salaries and wages of

employees in the various functions. Stanford, however, has an

MOU, accepted by ONR, which allows it to allocate these costs

to academic space on the basis of the space inventory without

adequate justification. As a result, because a portion of

these costs are allocated only to the academic functions, a

higher share of them is being allocated to organized research,

thus to the government.
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METHODOLOGY

Our review was performed in response to a September 7, 1990,

request from the Subcommittee on Oversight and Investigations,

House Committee on Energy and Commerce, to examine how universities

charge and allocate indirect costs to federally sponsored research

grants and contracts. At their request, we began our work at

Stanford University. Our objectives included determining the types

of costs that go into the indirect cost pools and examining

Stanford's methods of allocating these cost pools to organized

research to assess how the indirect cost rates are determined. In

doing so, we also sought to determine whether adequate internal

controls were in place to ensure that only appropriate costs are

charged and allocated to the government. We also looked at the

oversight provided by the Office of Naval Research (ONR), the

cognizant agency responsible for negotiating the indirect cost

rates with Stanford.

To accomplish our objectives, we met with Stanford officials

to obtain an understanding of their accounting and allocation

systems. We also met with ONR and Defense Contract Audit Agency

(DCAA) officials to obtain their input on Stanford's procedures

and to determine their roles in the audit and negotiation process.

We met with Office of Management and Budget (OMB) officials to

obtain additional background and perspective on the intent and

substance of A-21 and other criteria. We also met with officials
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at the Department of Health and Human Services (HHS), which is the

cognizant agency responsible for negotiating indirect cost rates at

most of the colleges and universities in the country, and with

officials from the Association of American Universities (AAU),

which issued a 1988 report on its evaluation of the A-21 indirect

cost system, to obtain additional background on the history of

federally sponsored research at universities, and to obtain a

perspective on the indirect cost processes at other universities.

As negotiations with Stanford are still open for fiscal years

1981 to the present, we focused our review on fiscal year 1986,

the last year audited by DCAA, in order to take advantage of

DCAA's experience and findings. Where problems in specific areas

were found, we also reviewed those areas in the other years as

well. We judgmentally selected for review 74 accounts from four of

the indirect cost pools on the basis of the materiality of the

accounts or because, based upon A-21 criteria, such accounts

appeared warranted to review. From these accounts, we selected and

reviewed 219 transactions in light of A-21 requirements,

supplemented by discussions with Stanford officials on each item.

As the costs charged to the various direct cost objectives,

including organized research, are influenced more by the methods

of allocation than by individual transactions, we also reviewed

Stanford's allocation methodologies for charging costs to

organized research, placing particular emphasis on the depreciation

and operations and maintenance (O&M) cost pools. As the
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allocations are heavily influenced by Stanford's 90 MOUs and

special studies, we reviewed the current special studies and

selected MOUs against A-21 requirements in conjunction with our

review of the cost pools. We also reviewed Stanford's compliance

with these MOUs and special studies.

We have also considered the results and implications of other

inquiries at Stanford, including the recently released report by

the Inspector General of the Office of the Chief o. Naval

Research. We met with the Chief of Naval Research and with the ONR

special team to determine the status of their ongoing work at

Stanford. We met with DCAA officials to determine the status and

approach of their audits at Stanford as well as preliminary

results. We also discussed with Stanford officials the status of

the review initiated by Stanford which is being conducted by a

public accounting firm.
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Mr. DINGELL. Mr. Socolar, the committee thanks you and Ms.
Eng and Mr. Ols. Ms. Eng or Mr. Ole, do you have any comments
you would like to make at this time to the committee?

Mr. SOCOLAR. Not at this time.
Mr. DINGELL. I beg your pardon?
Mr. SOCOIAR. Not at this time.
Mr. DINGELL. Very well. The Chair now recognizes my dear

friend, the gentleman from Georgia, for questions under the rules.
Mr. ROWLAND. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. Mr. Soco-

lar, the GAO was asked by the subcommittee to review a number
of vouchers in various accounts at Stanford University. Based on
that review we understand you found a number of expressly unal-
lowable charges in a variety of accounts going to the Government.
Is that correct?

Mr. SOCOLAR. That's correct, sir.
Mr. ROWLAND. Could you cite some of the examples that you

found?
Mr. SOCOLAR. Yes. We did find costs that were associated with

the shopping center that were specifically unallowable on the basis
that the shopping center is an activity of the university that is to-
tally unrelated in any way to research. We found examples of de-
preciation charged for athletic equipment that were related to aux-
iliary activities totally unrelated to research. We found items that
were related to advertising for positions for the operation of an in-
vestment fund, items that were related to the floral supplies, wine
supplies, and we found items that were related to student activities
or recreational type activities that would be unallowable under the
guidelines in A-21.

Mr. ROWLAND. I've been given a brochure here relative to the
Stanford shopping center. Is that the one to which you--

Mr. SOCOLAR. That's correct. Mr. Ole reminds me that Attach-
ment 2 to the detailed statement that I have had introduced into
the record contains a list of all of those unallowable costs.

Mr. ROWLAND. I see. There were public relations, lobbying,
alumni activities, commencement, an array of different activities.

Mr. SOCOLAR. That's correct.
Mr. ROWLAND. And that is included in the list that you---
Mr. SOCOLAR. Yes, that is.
Mr. ROWLAND. In 1987 and 1988 Stanford certified to the Govern-

ment that there were no expressly unallowable charges in their ac-
count under criminal penalty. It would appear that Stanford's cer-
tification to the Government regarding 1987 and 1988 may be false.
Is that true?

Mr. SOCOLAR. It may be inaccurate, yes, incorrect.
Mr. ROWLAND. Would you say false or incorrect?
Mr. SOCOLAR. I would say incorrect. When you say false, that

generates in my mind a question of what the intention was behind
the certification and in the absence of an intention to be incorrect,
I would hesitate to use the term false.

Mr. ROWLAND. Have you looked for intent?
Mr. SOCOLAR. No, we have not.
Mr. ROWLAND. For months Stanford has been publicly stating

that with the exception of the yacht the university has followed
prowr guidelines in billing the Government. Based on your audit,
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do you believe Stanford has in fact followed proper guidelines re-
gardinegl)ed transactions to the Government'?

Mr. LAR. I think that there are items billed to the Govern-
ment that do not conform with the guidelines. I think that some of
the responsibility surely must fall on ONR because Stanford did
present studies, did present items for specific memorandums of un-
derstanding which were accepted without question, without review,
and had those been adequately reviewed and questioned, as I said
in my summary statement, we might not be here today.

Mr. ROWLAND. Well, let me ask you something about the $10,000
in silver.

Mr. SOCOLAR. Yes, sir.
Mr. ROWLAND. Could you explain how Stanford attempted to cir-

cumvent regulations concerning this charge?
Mr. SOCOLAR. Well, the silverware has a particular history. They

were donated to the university in 1979 with the stipulation that
any proceeds from their sale be used for library purposes.

The silverware itself was appraised in 1984 and as I indicated
was appraised on the basis not as a total donation but as separate
items, each coming under the $500 limitation for capitalization and
then not charged to the Government until 1986.

Mr. ROWLAND. Well, the silver was broken down into knives,
forks, spoonswhy do you think this was done?

Mr. SOCOLAR. That was the basis on which the appraisal was cal-
culated and totalled up and then because the appraisalthis is an
assumption on my partbecause the appraisal was put together
that way it was determined that i would be all right to charge the
Government on that basis.

Mr. ROWLAND. Well, could they have billed the lump sum of
$10,000?

Mr. SOCOLAR. No. That would have had to have been depreciated
and only a portion of the depreciation charged to the Government
and that is, even if one accepts the appropriateness of charging the
Government at all for a donated set of silver.

Mr. ROWLAND. SO to put it in the Government account it had to
be broken down into $500 or less increments?

Mr. SOCOLAR. I'm sorry, I didn't hear you.
Mr. ROWLAND. To put it in the Government account, it had to be

broken down into $500 or less increments?
Mr. SOCOLAR. To be charged all in the 1 year, yes.
Mr. ROWLAND. To be charged in 1 year.
Well, someone intentionally manipulated the charge so Stanford

could bill it apparently, is that true?
Mr. SOCOLAR. You're asking me for a statement of intent again

and I hesitate to attribute any specific intent to any of these
charges.

Mr. ROWLAND. Well, if that was the case, that would be fraud, if
that was done, is that not correct?

Mr. SOCOIAR. Conceivably, yes.
Mr. ROWLAND. Mr. Chairman, I see--
Mr. DINGELL. Would the gentleman yield?
The Chair announced that the Chair is going to recognize the

members for 10 minutes rather than 5 so the gentleman can disre-
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gard the red lights down there The Chair has got a very fine stop-
watch here that is helping the Chair keep an eye on the time.

Gentlemen, if the charges were intentionally manipulated, is
that not fraud?

Mr. SOCOIAR. I would respond yes to that.
Mr. DINGELL. Can you exclude the fact that these charges were

intentionally manipulated?
Mr. SOCOLAR. Intentwell, I would have to add intentionally ma-

nipulated for the purpose of charging the Government that which
was known to be inappropriately chargeable.

Now it is clear that in the case of the silverware the items were
dealt with on an individual basis. Whether that was done expressly
for the purpose of defrauding the Government is something I would
rather not respond to.

Mr. DINGELL. Is it necessary to have the specific intent to de-
fraud the Government or is it simply necessary to commit fraud to
seek to achieve something which is not proper for the university to
receive?

In other words, doeswe are getting now into a legal question of
intent. Does "intent" in this instance involve the intent to do
wrong? Or the intent to simply receive funds that are not properly
coming to the university?

Mr. SOCOLAR. I would suggest intent to do wrong.
Mr. DINGELL. I think that is rather unusual. Doesr't manipula-

tion indicate though that the person intended to do that which he
did?

Mr. SOCOLAR. It Could.
Mr. DINGELL. And doesn't it indicate that he knew full well what

he was doing?
Mr. SOCOLAR. Yes, it does.
Mr. DINGELL. Aren't we agreed that in these instances the term

properly applied here is "manipulate"?
Mr. SOCOLAR. I could go along with that.
Mr. DINGELL. How then do you exclude fraud, if you intended

then to assert charges which were not proper?
Mr. SOCOIAR. I think it is important to have an understanding of

the relationship between the university and the Government in
terms of how the university dealt with the Government in these
kinds of situations.

I am being hesitant here because I just simply am uncomfortable
in making a public charge of fraud without having looked into the
situation specifically enough.

Mr. DINGELL. But you are not, however, excluding the possibility
that there may have been fraud in this instance?

Mr. SOCOLAR. That is correct.
Mr. DINGELL. Very well. Thank you.
There is a vote for the approval of the Journal. The Chair will

announce that the committee will recess at this time. We will
return as quickly as the vote is over and the Chair will recognize
the gentleman from Georgia for 2 additional minutes on his return.
We will recognize all members for 10 minutes this morning because
of the complexity of the questions before the subcommittee. The
subcommittee will stand in adjournment then for approximately 15
minutes while we go vote.
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[Brief recess.]
Mr. DINGELL. The subcommittee will come to order. The Chair

recognizes again the gentleman from Georgia.
Mr. ROWLAND. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. When we left off a few

minutes ago, we were exploring the possibility as to whether or not
there may have been some fraud. Let me ask you this; do you think
that this may be a cat-and-mouse game, catch-us-if-you-can attitude
at Stanford?

Mr. SOCOLAR. It seems to me that Stanford was taking advantage
of every possible claim that it could to even remotely justify in its
own mind.

Mr. ROWLAND. Let me go to something else here. Can you tell us
what happened when GAO attempted to ask Stanford about the 90-
foot yacht that they were billing the taxpayers for?

Mr. SOCOLAR. Mr. Ols dealt directly with that issue, and I think
it might be just as well for him to respond.

Mr. Oi.s. Yes, when we visited Stanford we started our job last
October. Because that had been noted in the newspapers and had
been questioned, I specifically put that question to the Controller
and the Assistant Controller as to which account did the yacht
appear in? In other words, where we--, the costs? Who was account-
ing for it?

I was specifically told that, in fact, there was no such yachtand
it was a 72-foot yacht.

Mr. ROWLAND. There was no yacht at all?
Mr. Ow. That's right; that none of the accounts contained the

cost in any regard as it related to the yacht.
Mr. ROWLAND. Maybe you're going to tell me this, but when did

they finally acknowledge the yacht?
Mr. Oi.s. Our staff and Doreen Eng who is with us here at the

table, continued to pursue that particular question, looking at vari-
ous accounts and vouchers and actually kept pushing to get them
to uncover and realize that, in fact, that the yacht was included in
their accounting system and that depreciation charges were being
passed on to the Government.

Mr. ROWLAND. Now, once then that they did admit the existence
of a yacht and then did admit that there were some of those
charges relative to that that we were paying for--

Mr. OLS. That's right; they actually went on the public record
and, I believe, sent a letter to the chairman, acknowledging that
and, in fact, saying that the costs would be withdrawn out of the
overhead account.

Mr. ROWLAND. Do you have any thoughts as to why it was first
denied and later admitted?

Mr. Ow. To me, that's very difficult to explain; why one did not
know that it was in the accounting system.

Mr. ROWLAND. It wasn't because someone was asked that initial-
ly didn't know there was a yacht, do you suppose?

Mr. Ow. I'm just not sure what was going through their mind
and what their intent was as far as whether they knew, didn't
know, weren't aware that it was in there, were not sure that, in
fact, it was in accounting system and maybe just didn't realize it.
I'm just not sure where they were coming from on that.
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Mr. ROWLAND. I see my time has expired. Thank you, Mr. Chair-
man.

Mr. DINGELL. The time of the gentleman has expired. The Chair
recognizes now the distinguished gentleman from New York, Mr.
Lent.

Mr. LENT. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Mr. Socolar, will you ex-
plain the difference between allowable, reasonable and allocable?
In other words, if an expense is not allowable, should we 'even get
into the question of whether the expense is reasonable or whether
the expense is allocable?

Mr. %cow's. An unallowable expense is one that is specifically
so designated in A-21. An unallocable expense is one that is not al-
locable to research purposes.

What was the third category that you mentioned?
Mr. LENT. Reasonable.
Mr. SOCOLAR. Reasonable gets to the oluestion of appropriateness.

Is it appropriate to be charging the Government for flowers, for
wedding receptions and the like?

Mr. LEM. My point is, do we need to get to the question of allo-
cability unless we first pass the testa of allowability?

Mr. SOCOLAR. No. If it's unallowable, you don't go any further.
Mr. LENT. For example, athletic equipment which is referred to

in Attachment 2 of your testimony, which gives examples of items
which Stanford erroneously charged to the Government, athletic
equipment is an issue of aflowability as opposed to reasonableness
or allocability; is that correct?

Mr. SOCOLAR. Yes. It is an issue of allowability.
Mr. LENT. Well, if it's not allowable, why do we need to reach

allocable?
Mr. SOCOLAR. Those expenses are not, by their terms, made una1 .

lowable under A-21. The reason for questioning those relates to
whether there's any reasonable basis to allocate those kinds of ex-
penses as expenses of the university for which research should bear
a proportionate share.

?dr. LENT. Let me give you another example. The Stanford Shop-
ping Center; should we even be discussing reasonableness and allo-
cability here or is the charge clearly unallowable?

Mr. SOCOLAR. It's clearly unallocable. There are a limited
number of expensed items under A-21 that are unallowable, items
that relate to the investments of the university, items that relate
to certain kinds of advertising.

The other aspects of the university operation that are not specifi-
cally designated as unallowable, one needs to determine whether
research in any reasonable formulation should pick up a portion of
the costs.

Mr. LENT. Let me give you a third example now, public relations.
Public relations costs are specifically unallowable by OMB Circular
A-21?

Mr. SOCOLAR. That's correct. So there's no question with respect
to public relations, no question of reasonableness or allocability?

Mr. SOCOLAR. That is correct.
Mr. LENT. OK, now let's look at the subsistence costs in the Gen-

eral and Administrative and Departmental Administration Pools.
If Stanford is deducting 20 percent of all subsistence costs in these
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pools!, as I believe they are, does that mean that the Government is
picking_up 80 percent of the costs in those pools?

Mr. SOWLAIL I'm sorry, I was diverted for just a second and I
would appreciate it if you would repeat that.

Mr. LENT. Referring to page 21 of your testimony
Mr. DINGELL WOUICI the gentleman yield?
Mr. Um I'd be happy to yield.
Mr. DINGELL. Returning to the Shopping Center, is that an ap-

provable or allowable cost; or not?
Mr. SocoLAE. That is not an allowable cost. The Shopping Center

is not allowable, it doesn't really relate to a University activity
that would be allocable anyplace.

Mr. DINGELL. It also makes money; does it not?
Mr. SocoLAE. Oh, yes.
Mr. DINGELL Loth of money?
Mr. SocoLAE. Yes.
Mr. DINGELL. SO, it made money, lots of money and the taxpay-

ers were still allocated a part of the cost of that; is that right?
Mr. SOCOIAR. That's correct.
Mr. DINGELL. That's curious. Can you give me an explanation of

why that occurred?
Mr. SOCOLAR. The only reason that I can attribute it to is that

the university simply picked up its depreciation costs and failed to
eliminate the Shopping Center from its charges.

Mr. DINGELL. It was administrative cost; was it not, Mr. Socolar?
Mr. SOCOIAR. Yes.
Mr. DINGELL. I thank the gentleman and apologize for intruding

on his time.
Mr. LENT. Returning to that question that had to do with your

statement at page 21 under Entertainment Costa, you indicate that
Stanford and ONR worked out an MOU that allowed Stanford to
deduct a flat 20 percent of all subsistence costa in the G&A and De-
partmental Administration Pools.

My question is; if Stanford is deducting 20 percent of all subsist-
ence costa in those pools, does that mean that the Government is
picking up 80 percent of the cost in those pools? Is there any fur-
ther test for reasonableness of the charges to those pools?

Mr. SOCOIAR. No, the Government is not picking up 80 percent.
Mr. LENT. 18 there any provision for the allocation of the costs in

those pools to reflect the indirect costs of research performed by
Stanford for the Government?

Mr. SOCOLAR. I'Ill not sure I understand the question.
Mr. LENT. Are there any other cuts in addition to the 20 percent

before the Government is sent the bill?
Mr. SOCOLAR. Yes. The costa for which only a portion is picked

up by the Government. Again, we are back to the term "alloca-
tiun." Only that portion which is allocated to research is then
picked up by the Government.

Mr. LENT. How do you make that determination what pertains to
research and whet, does not pertain to research?

Mr. SOCVLAR. 1 think those are judgmental determinations that
are made on the basis of all of the university activities and under
various kinds of formulas are distributed out to the various univer-
sity activities, of which research is one.
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Mr. LENT. IS it fair to say, Mr. Socolar, that Stanford has been
aggressive in allocating even allowable expenses to the Govern-
ment. For example, you cite how Stanford allocates the cost of
maintaining the campus roads.

The Government paid, as I understand it, almost Vsths of the
cost of maintaining all of the campus roads at Stanford. What pos-
sible justification could there be for the Federal taxpayers picking
up the tab for %this of the cost of Stanford's campus roads? The
subsidiary question is whether this is another example of where an
MOU between Stanford and ONR has worked to the substantial
disadvantage of the Federal Government?

Mr. SOCOLAR. Well, in answer to the first part of your question, I
would say yes, Stanford has been very aggressive and, in the way
that Stanford billed the Government for its road maintenance, that
becomes evident. Because what Stanford did was with regard to a
segment of its activities, it pulled out from road costs a very minor
portion associated with an activity that was not chargeable and
then charged the remainder to all of its academic activities, rather
than to have included a part of that to the unallowable item. In
other words, what Stanford did was maximize the amount of
charge that would go to the Government.

Mr. L. Yes. So you would agree with the suggestion in my
question that Stanford has been aggressive?

Mr. SOCOLAR. Yes.
Mr. LENT. Is this an example of where an MOU between Stan-

ford and ONR has worked to the substantial disadvantage of the
Government?

Mr. SOCOLML Yes.
Mr. LENT. There was an MOU?
Mr. SOCOLAR. Yes, there was.
Mr. LENT. OK. I see the red light is on. I understand my time is

up. I didn't want to cut it off. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. DINGELL. The time of the gentleman has expired. The gentle-

man from Texas, Mr. Bryant?
Mr. BRYANT. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Socolar, a moment ago, our colleague was asking questions

about the yacht. I would like to ask you when you made your first
inquiry about the yacht? Feel free to refer this question to one of
your associates, if necessary. Who exactly did you ask about the
yacht? Who exactly denied that the yacht existed?

Mr. 014s. As I indicated, in response to the earlier question, the
Controller, who was Frank Riddle and the Assistant Controller,
Janet Sweet, were in the meeting at Stanford University, when I
posed that question to them.

Mr. BRYANT. They told you that the university did not own--
Mr. 01.s. Did not own, disi not have such a yacht neither in their

control nor in their accounting system.
Mr. BRYANT. Now, didn't evidence, or rather photographs or ref-

erences to that yacht, exist in their Sailing Club brochure?
Mr. Ow. Not to my knowledge. I have not seen that. Doren, who

has been doing work at Stanford might have.
Ms. ENG. Yes, that's true. It was highlighted in their Stanford

Sailing Program brochur

If
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Mr. BRYANT. All right. So their own brochures indicated they
had a yacht, yet the Controller of the university was denying that
they had a yacht when a Government investigator was asking
about it?

Ms. ENG. Initially, that's true.
Mr. BRYANT. It seems to me impossible that they would have not

have known it: Am I assuming too much? Is it possible? I mean, did
you have the feeling that it was just simply a mistake, that they
didn't know they owned a yacht?

Ms. ENG. Based on our initial questioning, we did not have any
specific evidence either, only allegations. So, we did not know and
could not tell, from their responses, whether or not the yacht exist-
ed.

Mr. BRYANT. Now the yacht, I assume, since it turns out that it
was indeed owned by the university, or is indeed owned by the uni-
versity, would have certain expenses associated with it, year-in and
year-out. Those expenses and the paying for them would certainly
come to the attention of the controller and the assistant controller,
wouldn't they, year-in and year-out?

Ms. ENG. That is correct. Initially, when we were told that there
wasn't a yacht, they came back later and said that there was a
yacht, but none of the expenses of the yacht were charged to the
Government. They did provide us those expenditure details, and we
did review the costs of the sailing program and the cost of main-
taining, such as the insurance and so forth, and none of those were
charged to the Government.

It was only after I looked through those details and realized that
the actual cost of the yacht, that is, for the yacht itself, were not
included in those details. It was only after I asked for documenta-
tion of the actual purchase of the yacht that, about a month or so
later, they came back and said that, unfortunately, the deprecia-
tion had been charged to the pools and therefore, to the Govern-
ment.

Mr. BRYANT. So, first the Controller of Stanford University said
"We do not own a yacht"?

Ms. ENG. That is right.
Mr. BRYANT. Then he came back and said, "Well we own one, but

do not worry, we are not charging the Government for maintaining
it or for any expenses associated with it"; is that right?

MS. ENG. That is correct.
Mr. BRYANT. Then he came back and said "Well, we made a mis-

take, indeed, we are"after you asked for the records, he came
back and said, "Well, indeed we are in fact charging the American
taxpayer to pay for a yacht at Stanford University"; is that cor-
rect?

MS. ENG. That is correct.
Mr. BRYANT. Mr. Socolar, your staff has told the subcommittee

staff that Stanford has admitted to a number of other erroneously
charged account items, such as the Shopping Center, a trip to
Paris, alumni functions, public relations functions and so forth.
Even though Stanford has admitted to these problems, I think the
question should be asked today, have they repaid the Government
for these charges which they have admitted were not properly
made?

J:.v.
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Mr. SOCOLAR. I am not sure that they have. I am not sure that
the issues have been fully resolved.

Mr. BRYANT. The subcommittee staffs understanding is that they
have not taken out anything except the yacht and the three
houses; is that consistent with your information?

Mr. SOCOLAR. Yes.
Mr. BRYANT. Would it be appropriate to ask you for a response to

a simple question? Do you believe the accounting system and inter-
nal controls at Stanford are adequate, based upon the investigation
done by your Agency?

Mr. SOCOLAR. I think certainly, with regard to the kind of con-
trolinternal control, in connection with these items, that there is
a lot to be desired. I have not looked at the accounting system, per
se, to make a judgment on that.

Mr. BRYANT. OK. What is your understanding as to why an insti-
tution like Stanford, which claims to haveand probably does
haveone of the best business schools in the world, is unable to set
up and implement its own accounting system with proper internal
controls?

Mr. SOCOLAR. I think it relates back to the question that I ad-
dressed before as to whether Stanford was pursuing an aggressive
policy here. I think, as I said before, the answer to that is yes, and
Stanford was taking advantage of every opening that presented
itself, and unfortunately, the Navy was not looking at those open-
ings to see where they would lead.

Mr. BRYANT. OK. So, you have given us a motive for what they
were doing, and apparently, I would imply from your answer, that
they did not want to have the kind of internal controls which
would be necessary to prevent this bilking of the taxpayer; is that
a fair conclusion?

Mr. SOCOLAR. Yes, stated that way. I think it could be stated an-
other way too, though. That is that they had enough control to
know what it was they were billing the Government for.

Mr. BRYANT. SO, they did know what they were doing?
Mr. SOCOLAR. It would seem so, yes.
Mr. BRYANT. OK. Well, going back to the chairman's earlier in-

quiry; why isn't that fraud?
Mr. SOCOLAR. The question there gets back to whether there was

an understanding of what was unallowable, what was unallocable
and what the Government, itself, was aware of as these billings
came forward. In other words, the Government did sign on to these
MOU's, it did sign on to these special studies that Stanford was im-
plementing.

I think that the basic question and the basic issue along those
lines, really gets to the question of how those MOU's were being
implemented; how those special study charges are being imple-
mented?

Mr. BRYANT. Well, my colleague from Minnesota suggested that
it would be fair to inquire if the Government did sign on the thing
for a yacht or for a shopping center?

Mr. SOCOLAR. No, it did not.
Mr. BRYANT. Well, so, in effect, that money was charged to the

taxpayer without the taxpayers' Government understanding what
was happening; isn't that correct?

549
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Mr. SOCOLAR. Yes, but I am not sure, and I cannot say, from the
work that we have done, how the yacht charges got into the ac-
count.

Mr. SIKORSKI. Would the gentleman yield?
Mr. BRYANT. I yield.
Mr. SIKORSKI. When the yacht was asked about, an untruth was

told.
Mr. SOCOLAR. Yes, but I do not know whether it was an inten-

tional untruth or an untruth out of ignorance.
Mr. SIKOREIKI. Well, you seem to be, and I am not criCcal, be-

cause I think if I were sitting in your seat, too, but it is important
to understand. You seem to be stretching for a criminal definition
of intent. There is civil fraud as well. The standard for both, as I
recall, years back is did know or had reason to know. That a con-
troller should be aware of the yacht showing up, not only in the
accounting but in public relations.

It seems to me that this all goes to this issue where you don't
want to tread as to intent and deceit and the rest of it. I just state
that because the euphemism being employed here is an aggressive
policy for what would be, in real life by real people, down and out
people, would be a scheme to defraud or to flimflam or a scam or
something of that nature; but here we are talking about aggressive
reimbursement policies. It bothers me that this euphemism gets to
cover these things.

Mr. SOCOLAR. I do not disagree with what you say.
Mr. SIKORSICI. I thank the gentleman for yielding.
Mr. DINGELL. Would the gentleman yield?
Mr. BRYANT. I yield to the chairman, yes.
Mr. DINGELL. What you have got here is a situation where we

are compelled to perhaps make a choice between the thesis that
Stanford was served by incompetent auditors or that Stanford was
served by auditors who were less than honest in their presentation.

Now, if they were incompetent, clearly, there would have been
mistakes which you had fount) which would have favored Stanford
and which would have hurt Stanford. Is that a fair assumption?

Mr. SOCOLAR. Yes.
Mr. DINGELL. If they were, however, very confident, but not quite

honest, we would find that none of the mistakes favored the Gov-
ernment, but all favored Stanford. Now is that a fair thesis or not?

Mr. SOCOLAR. I do not disagree with the import of the question-
ing, at this point; but, as I said before, to make the kind of charge,
as far as I am concerned, would require me to look into the situa-
tions more than I have. I simply am just not in the position to use
the word "fraud" at this time.

Mr. DINGELL. Did you find any instances whatsoever, in the
course of the audit, where the errors favored t: Government
against Stanford?

Mr. SOCOLAR. I do not know. Did we?
Ms. ENG. There was one instance.
Mr. DINGELL. What? I'm comforted. What was that?
Ms. ENG. This was in the allocation of part of their utility costs,

their steam costs.
Mr. DINGELL. Yes

; 9
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Ma. ENG. And what they did was they allocated it to all build-
ings, regardless of who received steam or not.

Mr. DINGELL That was the only one that you found?
ME. ENG. Yes.
Mr. DINGELL. Very well. I thank the gentleman for his time.
Mr. BRYANT. Mr. Socolar, turning to the Memoranda of Under-

standing, Stanford had negotiated as many as 125 MOU's with the
Government during the 1980's. Now, that's correct, is it not?

Mr. SOCOLAR. That's correct.
Mr. BRYANT. And an MOU is an understanding under which

they're able to charge more than they would usually be able to
charge. Isn't that correct?

Mr. SOCOIAR. That is correct.
Mr. BRYANT. Now, those are usually backed up by a study or by

written justification performed by the university in pursuing the
granting of the MOU. Isn't that correct?

Mr. SOCOLAR. That is correct.
Mr. BRYANT. Now, I think it's clear from your testimony that

you believe that many of these MOU'sI don't know if it's all, or
most of them, or how manybut apparently they were not sound.
They are not based upon any kind of a sound justification. Is that
correct?

Mr. SOCOLAR. We have found the ones that we have looked at to
be unsupported and unjustified and accepted by the Navy without
question, without review, either in terms of concept or from a legal
standpoint. I am slot able to express an opinion with regard to a
mAjority or most of the MOU's because we haven't looked at them.

Mr. BRYANT. With regard to all of the ones you have looked at,
however, apparently, they are not sufficient to justify the public ex-
penditure of funds to the extent they allow.

Leaving the Navy aside and the Government aside for a moment
and just talking about Stanford University, who prepared the justi-
fication for these MOU's?

Ms. ENG. Stanford did.
Mr. BRYANT. I mean, what personif it's more than one

personwhat kind of person, what kind of an officer, at the uni-
versity prepared them?

Ms. ENG. I can't say specifically, but the assumption is that at
least the bulk of them would have been prepared by the control-
ler's office and representatives of that office.

Mr. BRYANT. All right. And give us an example of the extent to
which they failed to justify a change, or did they consist of obvious
misrepresentationconcealing of factswhich would have argued
against granting the MOU? What kind of problems?

Ms. ENG. We haven't found any evidence of concealing of facts.
Generally, it tended to be in the lack of justification, many of
which are detailed in our detail statement.

I'll give you one example which we talked about, which was the
use of the straight-line depreciation method, which A-21 pro-
scribesit states that the straight-line method will be used in the
absence of clear evidence that either the buildings or the improve-
ments or equipment deteriorates greater in the earlier years than
the later years. The MOU merely states that it essentially reflects



56

the economic depreciation of the asset, but it hasn't provided
actual evidence of that.

Mr. BRYANT. Did they also use invalid statistical methods?
Ms. ENG. No statistical methods are mentioned or reflected for

that MOU.
Mr. BRYANT. I'm talking about in general with regard to the

MOU's that you looked at, not just that one.
Ms. ENG. Oh, I'm sorry. OK. Can you repeat the question?
Mr. BRYANT. Did you also find the university's controller's office

usitig invalid statistical methods?
Ms. ENG. In our opinion, some of the so-called statistical methods

were not valid. We give an example of the utilities studies, where
they said that theone of the requirements for a special study is
that it must be statistically sound, which is open to interpretation;
however, in the utilities study, they base and project the results on
the sample of 10 out of 660 building numbers.

Mr. BRYANT. Ten out of 660?
MS. ENG. Correct.
Mr. BRYANT. My time is up. I would observe, however, Mr. Chair-

man, that Stanford University, I understand, has a widely re-
nowned statistics department which may have assisted them, had
they asked them to.

Mr. DINGELL. The time of the gentleman has expired.
The Chair recognizes the distinguished gentleman from Michi-

gan, Mr. Upton.
Mr. UrroN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Socolar, I am very concerned about the reports that have

come out, both through the press and, I think, some of the ques-
tioning this morning, with regards to untruths or stonewalling,
whether it be to you all, or whether it be the ONR. I'm curious to
know when your investigation actually began?

Mr. SOCOLAR. We began in October, 1990.
Mr. UrroN. Are there other cases of evidence beyond what was

described with the yacht, which I find appalling that they didn't
know about from the first place, where you found them specifically
not cooperative or less than enthusiastic about coming up with in-
formation that would provide you with some information?

Mr. UPTON. During the course of our review, my understanding
is, and I could have my colleagues comment after me, that we were
not denied, except for one document, anything in the way of docu-
mentation for the issues the, -e were pursuing.

There was a tendency t.4. Ake perhaps more time than might
have been reasonable to finally respond, but the one document that
we were denied was the management report to the university pre-
pared by the university's accounting firm.

Mr. UPTON. Have you since seen that document?
Mr. SOCOLAR. No, we have not seen that document.
Mr. UrroN. Find out in a while. OK.
What type of justification did they have in not giving you that

document to date, and how long has that request been outhtanding?
Ms. ENG. This just was denied last month, and we did not have

time to pursue it.
Mr. UPTON. Early last month? Late last month?
Ms. ENG. Probably early last month.
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Mt. UPTON. SO it's been about 6 weeks?
MS. ENG. I can't say specifically.
Mr. UProri. Did they have a reason as to why they would not fur-

nish it?
MS. ENG. Yes. They said that the management letter was an in-

ternal document.
Mr. UPTON. OK. I noted in your testimony, on page 13, that you

found a number of things with regard to ONR that they did not
formally obtain an audit or legal review of any of the MOU's or
tpecial studies agreed to by ONR between 1980 and 1989, and that
014R did not properly review the special studies every 2 years as
required by Circular A.-21, and that they improperly excluded HHS
from participating in past negotiations rather than including it as
required by OMB Circular Aa.

What type of response did they have when you brought that to
the attention of the ONR?

Mr. SOCOLAR. Actually, those are the findings in the IG report,
the ONR IG report, so that we didn't specifically address them.

Mr. UrroN. So they recognized those responses, or they recog-
nized those shortcomings?

Mr. SOCOLAR. That's correct, yes.
Mr. UPTON. OK. We've seen a laundry list, and we've heard a

number of things that were improperly itemized in the report, and
in addition to the Voltaire chairs and the tablecloths and linens
and yacht, we had also heard a little bit about public relations
costs earlier, which specifically should be excluded.

What evidence have you found or did you glean from Stanford as
to what actually goes into their cost pool, or would that be in a
missing document that has not been furnished?

Ms. ENG. I'm sorry, can you repeat that, please?
Mr. UrroN. We have a list of a number of things that have been

cited today, in the testimony today, including the linens, the yacht,
the $750 to rework the bed, the chairs, the football lunch, et cetera.
We've also heard in earlier testimony about public relations costa,
which you have indicated in earlier questions should be specifically
excluded from the MOU's.

Ms. ENG. Right.
Mr. UPTON. What evidence have you found, if any, that would ac-

tuallywhat evidence have you gleaned from Stanford as to what
actually should be included in the criteria of what should be an al-
lowable cost and one that is not allowable other than perhaps the
missing document that you've been unable to obtain?

Ms. ENG. In terms of what is allowable, those are the criteria we
talked about earlier in A-21, which specify certain costs as specifi-
cally unallowable or allowable, as well as the reasonableness and
allocability issues.

In the case of the public relations, we found two transactions
which we questioned because they seem to fall under the category
of public relations, which is specifically identified in A-21 as unal-
lowable, and that was why brought those issues up.

We talked these over with Stanford officials. There was one
which they stated they would look into further because they
weren't sure that they agreed with that, but we never heard a re-

\ sponse back on that one.
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Mr. UnoN. OK. Thank you.
Mr. DINGELL. The time of the gentleman has expired.
The gentleman from Oregon, Mr. Wyden, and then the Chair

will recognize next the gentleman from Minnesota.
Mr. WYDEN. Thank you. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
On this point of the MOU's, let me see if you had touched on

this, Mr. Socolar. Perhaps I had missed it.
Stanford has negotiated more than 125 MOU's with the Govern-

ment during the 1980's?
Mr. SocoLAa. That is correct.
Mr. WYDEN. In turn, the Government should have done a formal

audit and legal analysis of these MOU's prior to agreeing to them.
Shouldn't that have Wen done?

Mr. SOCOIAR. A review and legal analysis, yes.
Mr. WYDEN. Were those audits or legal reviews done?
Mr. SOCOLAR. No, they were not.
Mr. WYDEN. So, is it fair to say that the Office of Naval Research

violated its own directives by entering into these Memorandums of
Understanding without performing the necessary work?

Mr. SOCOLAR. That is correct.
Mr. WYDEN. Now, the Defense Contract Audit Agency has esti-

mated that these Memoranda are costing the taxpayers almost $20
million a year.

Does the General Accounting Office believe that these Memoran-
dums of Understanding are creating a situation whereby the uni-
versity is receiving significantly more money that otherwise would
be the case if the normal cost-accounting practices were followed?

Mr. SOCOLAR. Yes, they exceeded A-21 criteria.
Mr. WYDEN. They are receiving significantly more money.
Mr. SOCOLAR. The MOU's provide for greater reimbursement

than the basic A-21 provides for.
Mr. WYDEN. Right.
Does GAO disagree with the estimate of the Defense Contracting

Agency, DCAA, that the figure could be as high as $20 million?
Mr. SOCOLAR. We simply do not have an estimate of the overall

amount. We have not done sufficient work to arrive at that kind of
a number, and all I can say is that it is conceivable and possible.

Mr. WYDEN. Let us see which ones you may have some corrobora-
tion on. Let me ask you about a couple of the items specifically.

On the depreciation, do you all have some numbers on that
point? My understanding is that that may be $41/2 million, $4.6 mil-
lion. Is that correct?

Ms. ENG. That was to the indirect cost pool as a whole. The Gov-
ernment portion was about half of that.

Mr. WYDEN. On the liability issueexcuse meon the library
issue?

Ms. ENG. Yes. If you look at our detailed statement, with respect
to the library, we did not calculate that difference. That is Stan-
ford's calculations which they had to prepare in response to DCAA.
Their estimate for 1988 was a difference of about $7 million.

Mr. WYDEN. On the utility issue, what figures have you pulled
together on that?

Ms. ENG. Again, these are Stanford's figures, and the difference
was about $4 million.
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Mr. WYDEN. SO, we are talking, according to what we have put
together, something like $11 million. How much would the taxpay-
er pay for there?

Ms. ENG. These, if I remember correctly, are the Government
portions. Let me look. Yes, they are.

Mr. WYDEN. SO, between these three expenditures alonethe de-
preciation issue, the library issue, and the utility issueaccording
to your calculations, we would be talking about perhaps a little bit
over $13 million. Is that correct?

MS. ENG. For that year.
Mr. WYDEN. OK.
Mr. Socolar, the situation here, then appears that the Govern-

ment has signed 125 Memorandums of Understanding without the
proper audit and legal analysis, in violation of the Government
rules.

In addition, the audit Agency of the Government is telling us
that it may be costing upwards of $20 million, and on the basis of
the computations we ,just went through with GAO, your figures
would be upwards of $13 million, and that would be just for three
areasthe depreciation, the library, and utilities. Do you believe
that the Memorandums of Understanding, at this point, should be
terminated?

Mr. SOCOIAR. First, I think it is important to recognize that
about 13 of those Memorandui as cover about 80 percent of the
costs. As to termination of the MOU's, I think the issue is really
how best to deal with the situation that exists.

I certainly could subscribe to a termination of the MOU's. On the
other hand, without having looked at that particular possibility, I
do not know whether that is the best way to work out of the situa-
tion.

It might well be that a large number of them, there would not be
any real question about, and we would only be having to redo
them, but in answer to your question generally, I think that is cer-
tainly an option that should be very, very seriously considered.

Mr. WYDEN. Are there legal problems associated with termina-
tion?

My concern hereand it almost seems obviousis you get into a
situation where the taxpayer, in effect, is blindly led into signing
these kinds of agreements, and they could be costing tens of mil-
lions of dollars, and then to get out of these kinds of agreements,
you are runninf, up into another problem with respect to signifi-
cant legal liabilities.

Is that a fair assessment of where we are left on this?
Mr. Socolaut. Well, there, too, I think we have to keep in mind

that we are not dealing with the payment to the university of ex-
penses that it is incurring specifically to meet the requirements of
the Government.

We are simply saying that with regard to expenditures that the
c, university is making anyway, whether the research that the Gov-

ernment is ordering or not, those are items that would be eApended
by the university, and so, I do not think that there would be a
great problem in terminating these MOU's, at least from the pro-
spective standpoint.

Mr. WYDEN. 'To go back, there would be a problem.

.1
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Mr. SOCOLAR. To go back, I think, wouldfirst of all, I think is
essentially a problem that would require some kind of, perhaps,
even negotiation over what has occurred in the past.

As to legitimate claims that might be made for what has oc-
curred in the past, I think there we would have to get into ques-
tions as to whether the university was deliberately noncompliant
with the Memorandums and the special studies.

Mr. WYDEN. I want to move on, and I think you have touched on
it well, and I think you understanding my concern is that, you
know, if you are first led into signing these agreements which do
not protect the taxpayer and then you have problems getting out of
them, it is sort of like they have got us coming and going, and that
is obviously the worst of all worlds.

Now, you do a number of audits of various Government contrac-
tors, and I am interested in whether you can cite another contrac-
tor whose accounting system and internal controls allow the kind
of chareng that has been seen in the case in point.

Mr. SOWLAR. Well, I think that with regard to Federal contract-
ing, generally, that this is somewhat of an endemic problem, that
we quite often go into contracts and find poor internal controls and
charging against the Government items that should not be
charged.

Mr. WYDEN. Are there any specific contracts that you could cite
where you saw this kind of problem? In fact, let me restate itany
specific contractors where you have seen this kind of problem?

Mr. SOCOLAR. Well, the chairman referred in his opening state-
ment to General Dynamics, which we had reviewed some years
ago.

Mr. WYDEN. Are you comparing this to General Dynamics?
Mr. SOCOLAR. In terms of some of the kinds of things that are

being charged, yes.
Mr. WYDEN. llow, this situation has gone on for quite some time,

and yet, you all, with several auditors, began to unravel the situa-
tion in a matter of months.

Do you think there is any logical reason why it should have
taken Stanford and the Navy so long to get at this when you all
began to unravel it in just a couple of months?

Mr. SOCOLAR. I think it was, for a long time, a situation that was
totally unattended, that there really was not the kind of review
and examination of the situation that would have led to trying to
unravel it.

Mr. WYDEN. Mr. Chairman, I see the gavel, and I wanted to see if
I could get some questions on our generic drug investigation up-
stairs, and look forward to the next round.

Mr. DINGELL. The Chair thanks the gentleman.
The time of the gentleman has expired.
The Chair now recognizes the distinguished gentleman from Min-

neerta, Mr. Sikorski?
Mr. SIKORSICI. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Let me commend GAO and all the work, the many hours put in,

and for youi assistance and fme work, which is a ritual around
here, thanking GAO for its efforts.

Going back to where the gentleman from Oregon left off, after
looking at this situation at Stanford, do you believe that once Stan-
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ford realized the Government was not, in effect, minding the store
that they took advantage of the situation?

Mr. SOCOLAR. I think it is fair to state that Stanford did take ad-
vantage of the situation.

Mr. SIKORSKI. The policy became one of "catch us if you can?"
Mr. SOCOLAR. I can understand that characterization, too, yes.
Mr. SIKORSKI. I raised earlier the issue of this term "aggressive

billing policy." It struck me as just wrong. One other term that
the gentleman from New York mentioned the "subsistence cost"
issue.

Nine years ago, I was in charge of the welfare budget in the
State of Minnesota, legislatively, and we had to cut about 10 per-
cent of it, and since then, I have been here looking at cuts in
safety-net programs and the rest of it, and I understand what "sub-
sistence hunting" is for native Americans and Alaskan natives,
and I understand what subsistence is for welfare recipients.

Can you explain to me, when we talk subsistence here for Stan-
ford University, what we are talking about in that category of
costs?

Ms. ENG. These would be the costs for food, catering for particu-
lar events on campus, alcoholic beverages, any types of food type
items.

Mr. SIKORSKI. So when caviar is served or edible art is paid for
caterin_g a football lunch, that goes into this subsistence costs?

MS. ENG. It iS supposed to; that's correct.
Mr. SIKORSKI. Now, if it goes into subsistenceand it doesn't

always end tip in there; is that correct, Ms. Eng?
MS. ENG. That's correct.
Mr. SIKORSKI. It ends up in other costs that are paid by the tax-

payers; is that correct?
Ms. ENG. That's correct.
Mr. SIKORSKI. Now, if it goes into a subsistence cost category,

what happens to it?
Ms. ENG. When it goes into subsistence, Stanford has an MOU

with ONR that allows them, rather than tracking specific transac-
tions, specific subsistence transactions as to the allowability or un-
allowability, they have an MOU that allows them just to deduct a
straight 20 percent off the top of all subsistence, both allowable
and unallowable, which is meant to represent the unallowable por-
tion for the :niversity as a whole.

Mr. SIKORSKI. SO, $10,000 for wine and edibles and food and that
stuff, 20 percent off the top is disallowed?

MS. ENG. COrred.
Mr. SIKORSKI. $8,000 is put in for payment. As I understand it, of

that $8,000 is it 25 percent under that MOU?
Ms. ENG. In the General and Administrative Cost Pool; that's

about correct.
Mr. SIKORSKI. We don't pay for the appetizer, but we pay for the

main course and dessert and the drinks with the 80 percent?
Ms. ENG. That's true, but you have to keep in mind that it's

taken off all of the subsistence.
Mr. SIKORSKI. Now, this 20 percent is derivedhow did that

number get there?

47-495 0 - 91 - 3



7Try,

62

Ms. ENG. Apparently, Stanford and the ONR, at the beginning of
the MOU which was signed in 1979, went through some analyses to
determine that roughly, over an historical period, about 20 percent
of their total subsistence had to be deducted.

Mr. SIKORSICI. SO they came up with a study that showed that.
Now, have you asked for that study?

Ms. ENG. No, we did not pursue that particular one.
Mr. SIKORSKI. As I understand it, it's been lost and yet we contin-

ue to go along with that approach.
Mr. SIKORSICI. In this subsistence funding, you have a host of

things going through herewine and all kinds of food and the rest
of it. How does that get called subsistence?

Ms. ENG. The individual departments who are recording these
accounting transactions are supposed to code those to a subsistence
general ledger account.

Mr. SIKORSKI. Now, is that a term that's derived from Navy or
from defense contracting?

Ms. ENG. It is a specific account in Stanford's chart of accounts.
Mr. SIKORSKI. In Stanford's terminology?
MS. ENG. COrreCt.
Mr. SIKORSKI. Now, tell me how the OMB circular treats enter-

tainment expenses?
Ms. ENG. They are unallowable. But all of a sudden we have en-

tertainment expenses being called subsistence expenses and after
20 percent are disallowed, 80 percent are allowable or allocable?

Ms. ENG. They are allocated to research through the G&A pool.
Mr. SIKORSKI. Do you see why I'm confused?
Ms. ENG. I r;o.
Mr. SIKORSKI. Thank you. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. DINGELL. The Chair thanks the gentleman. Let me ask you

about these Memorandums of Understanding. Did you look at these
Memorandums of Understanding? They havewhat is it, 125 at
Stanford?

Mr. SOCOLAR. They have 90 active ones.
Mr. DINGELL. Ninety active ones? How many do they have at the

other colleges and universities in the United States?
Mr. SOCOLAR. I don't know the answer to that question, offhand,

but I think that the next highest number is 8.
Mr. DINGELL. Where is that?
Mr. SOCOLAR. I'm sorry, it's 13 at Cal Tech.
Mr. DINGELL. Then?
Mr. SOCOLAR. Seven at MIT.
Mr. DINGELL. That's 15 at two universities and 90 active here

and there have been 125 here. How many of these MOU's were re-
viewed by the auditing agencies or the granting agencies before
they were signed?

Mr. SOCOLAR. As far as I know, none of them were really re-
viewed and subjected to legal analysis.

Mr. DINGELL. Do you find any evidence of any legal analysis hb.,,
with rzitc.od to the MOU's?

Mr. LAR. No.
Mr. DINGELL. Do you find any evidence of legal analysis to

MOU's at any of the other colleges and universitiuk.?
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Mr. SOCOLAR. We haven't looked at the other colleges at this
point.

Mr. DINGELL. Would I be fair in inferring that Stanford has more
MOU's than any other college or university in the country?

Mr. SOCOLAR. That's correct, yes.
Mr. DINGELL. And more than all the rest of them put together?
Mr. SOCOLAR. I'm not sure of that.
Mr. DINGELL. Would you check that, please, for the record, to

assist us?
Mr. SOCOLAR. Sure.
Mr. DINGELL. None of them, you say, were subject to legal analy-

sis?
Mr. SOCOLAR. That's correct.
Mr. DINGELL. Had any of them been audited?
Mr. SOCOLAR. Not that I'm aware of.
Mr. DINGELL. Prior to the time that this committee began ex-

pressing interest?
Mr. SOMIAR. No. I think that audits are being undertaken now.
Mr. DINGELL. But only since the committee got interested in

these matters?
Mr. SOCOIAR. That's correct.
Mr. DINGELL. Prior to that time, none?
Mr. SOCOIAR. That's correct.
Mr. DINGELL. These Memorandums of Understanding all alter or

relax the treatment of payment by the Federal Government to the
college or university in such a way as to make it more favorable to
the college or university; is that correct?

Mr. SOCOLAR. Yes. The purpose of an MOU is really to depart
from the basic guidelines in A-21.

Mr. DINGELL. These are basically to get around Government reg-
ulations, particular the OMB Circular on these matters?

Mr. SOCOIAR. Well, the Circular itself allows for them.
Mr. DINGELL. I know it, but it's to get around the specific lan-

guage of the Circular?
Mr. SOCOLAR. Yes.
Mr. DINGELL. Ms. Eng, you had a comment you wanted to make;

what was it, please?
Ms. ENG. I was simply saying that we hadn't looked at all the

MOU's. I can't say unequivocally that they all depart from A-21.
Mr. DINGELL. Mr. Socolar, Ms. Eng, Mr. Ols, the committee is

very appreciative. The Chair is going to ask; does the gentleman
from Texas have additional questions?

Mr. BRYANT. Yes.
Mr. DINGELL. The gentleman is recognized.
Mr. BRYANT. I'm more troubled by the possibility of intentional

misleading of the Government by Stanford than I am of the money
involved here. That's why I continue to pursue questions along
those lines. I would like it if we could find that it was all a big acci-
dent.

Would you characterize, Mr. Socolar, whether or not Stanford
was cooperative with your inquiry and the inquiries of members of
your staff?

Mr. SOCOLAR. As a general proposition, I would say they were co-
operative. There were some periods in the course of our examina-

G
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tion where there were delays and as I mentioned earlier, there is
one document that has been denied to us. I have not examined the
issue as to whether or not that denial is a justified denial.

Mr. BRYANT. MS. Eng, when the Comptroller told you there was
no yacht, and then came back and told you there was a yacht, did
he tell you that he was sorry that he had made a mistake that,
indeed, there was a yacht, or did he admit to you that he had
known along that there was a yacht.

Ms. ENG. They said it was a mistake.
Mr. BRYANT. So he told you that the didn't know that the yacht

existed?
MB. ENG. That's correct.
Mr. BRYANT. Thank you.
Mr. LINT. One more question, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. DINGELL. The time of the gentleman has expired. The gentle-

man from New York, Mr. Lent.
Mr. LENT. Mr. Chairman, I think in the interest of time and

moving on to the next panel, I do have questions, but I think I can
ask the questions to the ensuing panels just as easily.

Mr. DINGELL. Very well. Mr. Socolar, Ms. Eng, Mr. Ols, the com-
mittee is grateful to you for your assistance. The Chair advises we
will be probably having additional questions. We will probably
direct them to you in writing and we thank you for your assistance
to the committee.

Mr. SOCOLAR. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. DINGELL. The Chair announces that our next panel is a

'panel composed of Mr. Fred J. Newton, Deputy Director, Defense
tontract Audit Agency; Mr. Robert Lloyd, Regional Audit Manag-
er, Defense Contract Audit Agency for the VVestern Region; Mr.
Arlin Tueller, Deputy Regional Director, Western Region, Defense
Contract Audit Agency.

Mr. Newton, before we swear you in, we are going to wish you a
happy birthday.

Mr. NzwroN. Thank you.
Mr. DINGELL. The Chair will advise you that the rules of the

committee do not permit us to sing "Happy Birthday."
Mr. NEWTON. Thank you.
Mr. DINGELL. Gentlemen, the committee welcomes you. We

thank you for your assistance to us. The Chair advises that copies
of the rules of the subcommittee are there before you to inform you
of your rights and the limitations on the powers of the committee.
The Chair advises that since this committee was set up by the
great Speaker, Sam Rayburn, that the rules and practices have
always required that all witnesses testify under oath. Gentlemen,
do you or any of you object to testifying under oath today?

[Chorus of no's.]
Mr. DINGELL. Very well. The Chair advises that given this cir-

cumstance, you are entitled to be advised by counsel as you appear
here before the committee. Do any of you desire to be represented
by counsel as you appear here?

[Chorus of no's.]
Mr. DINGELL. Very well, if you then have no objvc.tion to testify-

ing under oath, will you each please rise and raise yk. ..1r right hand.
[Witnesses sworn.]
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Mr. DINGELL. Gentlemen, you may each consider yourselves
under oath. The Chair will recognize you for such statement as you
choose to give.

TESTIMONY OF FRED J. NEWTON, DEPUTY TIRECTOR, DEFENSE
CONTRACT AUDIT AGENCY, ACCOMPANIK Y ROBERT LLOYD,
REGIONAL AUDIT MANAGER, WESTERN R._ AON, AND ARLIN It
TUELLER, DEPUTY REGIONAL DIRECTOR

Mr. NEWTON. Mr. Chairman, I have a formal statement which I
would like to submit for the record.

Mr. DINGELL. Very well, without objection, it will be inserted in
the record. The Chair will recognize you, Mr. Newton for such
statement as you choose to give.

Mr. Tueller and Mr. Lloyd, do you have prepared statements you
'would like to give or are you here just to respond to questions?

Mr. TUELLER. No prepared statement.
Mr. LLOYD. No prepared statement.
Mr. DINGELL. Very well. Then we will recognize you, Mr.

Newton, for such comments as you choose to make and your pre-
pared statement will be inserted in the record in full. You may pro-
ceed.

Mr. NEWTON. Thank you, Mr. Chairman and members of the sub-
committee.

The Office of Management and Budget published OMB Circular
A-21, which contains principles to be implemented by each Govern-
ment agency in determining the costa of grants and contracts
awarded to educational institutions for research and development
or educational services. These principles have been implemented in
the Federal Acquisition Regulations, ih hich hereafter I will refer to
as FAR, subpart 31.3, which is incorporated, by reference, in each
applicable Department of Defense contract and grant.

DCAA auditors refer to the A-21 principles in audits at Stanford
University. The principles contained in OMB Circular A-21 govern
the allowability of both direct and indirect colds and they are simi-
lar in purpose to the principles for determining allowable costs ap-
plicable to contracts awarded to commercial organizations con-
tained in the FAR subpart 31.2.

However, there are two important differences. First, the cost
principles in OMB Circular A-21 are not as comprehensive or spe-
cific as those contained in the FAR. This allows for a much broader
interpretation of the cost governed by the A-21 cost principles than
is possible under the FAR cost principles.

Second, the FAR cost principles incorporate statutory cost prohi-
bitions. For example, the FAR includes specific cost restrictions set
forth in Public Law 99-145, which is the fiscal year 1986 Defense
Authorization Act. This public law made certain costs, including al-
coholic beverages and the costs of tickets to shows and sporting
eventh, expressly unallowable. These statutory restrictions are not
incorporated into the OMB Circular A-21. However, through inter-
pretation, DCAA asserts that such costs may be reasonable classi-
fied as entertainment which is expressly unallowable in OMB Cir-
cular A-21.

04- 7 0
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Under provisions of both the FAR and OMB Circular A-21, the
Government contracting officers and organizations receiving grants
for contracts, may execute a Memorandum of Understanding, the
MOU, which we have been referring to here today. They can do
this on the treatment of certain costs.

Such memoranda reflect contractual interpretation and are ex-
pected to help avoid subsequent disputes regarding the allowability
of cost. However, the execution of an MOU is not a requirement.
The absence of an MOU will not, in itself, affect the allowability of
the cost.

OMB Circular A-21 includes procedures for determining cost alio-
cability. A cost is allocable to a particular cost objective, if there
exists a causal beneficial relationship between the expense and the
particular cost objective. Because indirect expenses are not identifi-
able to a specific cost objective, they must be grouped together and
allocated to the various institutional functions and projects.

The overall objective of the indirect cost allocation process is to
distribute the cost to the major functions and projects of the uni-
versity, in proportions consistent with the nature and extent of
their use of the university's resources.

To achieve this objective, it is often necessary to group like ex-
penses together into cost pools and distribute them to the various
functions and projects, using some equitable distribution base.

To accomplish this in a manner that ensures the Government
bears only its fair share of the cost, OMB Circular A-21 establishes
procedures to be used in grouping like expenses and specifies cost
distribution methods which are appropriate for most circum-
stances.

The circular provides for the use of alternate distribution meth-
ods, when the use of a different method results in a more equitable
allocation of the cost. I would like to emphasize here that the insti-
tution is responsible for demonstrating that the use of any alter-
nate distribution method results in an equitable allocation of the
cost to the Government.

The institution is required to make this demonstration through
the use of cost analysis studies. The circular says, and I would like
to quote: "The cost analysis studies must be appropriathly docu-
mented in sufficient detail for subsequent review by the Federal
agency." They "must distribute the cost to the related objectives in
accordance with the relative benefits derived," it "must be statisti-
cally sound," it "must be performed specifically at the institution
at which the results are to be used, and" finally, "must be re-
viewed and periodically updated by the institution for the Govern-
ment, but not less frequently than every 2 years."

If a cost analysis study is not performed, or if the study does not
show that the alternate allocation results in an equitable distribu-
tion of the cost, the distribution then must be made in accordance
with methods specified in OMB Circular A-21.

As is the case concerning other matters affecting cost allowabil-
ity, the Government and institutions often document their mutual
understandings of the appropriate indirect cost allocation method
to be used by executing an MOU. That condition exists in abun-
dance at Stanford University. There are about 125 MOU's between
Stanford University and the Office of Naval Research, ONR. This

71



67

is about 10 times as many at other universities we audit. It should
be noted that 12 of these MOU's affect over 80 percent of the indi-
rect cost allocated to the Government.

Focusing now on DCAA's audit involvement at Stanford Univer-
sity. In executing our mission responsibilities, DCAA audits cost al-
lowability, which includes allocability considerations. It is DCAA's
policy to advise the cognizant contracting officer of any cost analy-
sis study or MOU, which the auditor believes results in an inequi-
table treatment or distribution of cost, or is otherwise not in the
Government's best interest and to recommend revisions.

When requested, this audit advice is provided to the contacting
officer before the memoranda are executed. Otherwise, the advice
is provided as observations are made during the routine course of
audit performance.

Stanford's indirect cost recovery practices for Federal research
grants and contracts and its compliance with applicable Federal
laws and regulations has been the subject of considerable scrutiny
over the past several months. For example, DCAA's audit activity
has usually been accomplished by 2 or 3 auditors from our Red-
wood Branch Office in Sunnyvale, Calif.

`We have temporarily placed 20 auditors at Stanford. This in-
creased audit activity is due to aggressive action on audit recom-
mendations by an ONR contracting official, Mr. Paul Biddle, and
the attention being given to audit disclosures by various Govern-
ment organizations, including your subcommittee. In other words,
we are taking advantage of the opportunity to get corrective action
on issues our auditors have been wrestling with for some time.

A variety of complex events and circumstances have adversely
affected audits at Stanford during the past 10 years. Most signifi-
cant is the prolific use of Memoranda of Understanding affecting
cost determination and Stanford's use of the alternate allocation
procedure3 without satisfactory analytical support.

By going through the chronology of years and related audits, I
believe you will see the difficult situation faced by the DCAA audi-
tors.

Our audit of 1980 costthis was before the significant MOU allo-
cation procedures went into effect, resulted in questioned costs of
about $1.2 million. ONR negotiated then a reduction of only
$400,000. We were not provided details of the negotiation.

On May 3, 1985, ONR entered into an agreement with Stanford
to waive audits for 1981 and 1982, subject to the outcome of an
audit of 1983, incurred costs. The agreement stipulates a $400,000
143wnward adjustment for those years 1981 and 1982.

In a February 8, 1985 response to ONR's request for comments
on the draft agreement, DCAA requested that Stanford be required
to provide the basis of the $400,000 negotiated amount. The results
were not provided. However, the final agreement includes a re-
opener clause suggested by DCAA. By terms of the agreement,
audits of 1981 and 1982 cannot begin though, unless 1983 is settled
with a negotiated reduction in excess of $400,000.

The audit of 1983 cost was initially concluded and reported on in
April, 1987. Its completion was delayed primarily because of audit
staffing shortages during the period of significant increases in De-
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fense expenditures in the early 1980's. The staffing shortage was
relieved beginning in Government fiscal year 1987.

Negotiations of the report on 1983 claim costs were not conclud-
ed before additional concerns were identified in audits of subse-
quent years. The auditor issued a supplemental report in Septem-
ber, 1990, where the total questioned cost is about $5 million.

Some examples of questioned amounts are: $318,000 incurred in
support of the campus Student Union activitythis is expressly
unallowable as a charge to the Government; $284,000 incurred by
the School of Medicine as new faculty salaries and miscellaneous
expenses charged inappropriately to the Government as operation
maintenance.

The audits of 1984, 19R5 and 1986 incurred costs were performed
simultaneously and reports were issued in August, 1990. About $5
million of cost claimed was questioned in each year.

Some examples of questioned amounts are: $525,000 incurred as
computer system use in fundraising activities. This is expressly un-
allowable as a charge to the Government; $249,000 of revenue was
not applied as a credit to parking lot expenses which were charged
to the Government.

DCAA audits of Stanford's 1987 and 1988 incurred cost submis-
sions are underway. These audits include comprehensive transac-
tion testing of all sensitive accounts and analysis of all applicable
MOU's. Ongoing audit testing indicates a large number of allocabi-
lity and allowability issues as well as deficient financial and inter-
nal controls.

Three examples are representative of numerous allowability
issues being disclosed in this audit. The audit has identified person-
al laundering services in the university president's subsistence ac-
count in the amount of $1,530. This is just one transaction. It is a
recurring expense. Alcoholic beverages for various commencement
activities in the amount of $1,754this too is just one transaction.
It is a recurring expense. Expenses for a Lake Tahoe retreat for
the University Board of Trustees in the amount of $45,000in the
case of the Lake Tahoe retreat, Stanford has denied access to the
supporting documentation. Access would be useful to us in identify-
ing other related unallowable costs. We are continuing to pursue
access to this information.

Stanford has not submitted its claims for incurred costs for 1989
and 1990. Federal Acquisition Regulation 52.216-7 applies to Stan-
ford and requires that certified cost claims be submitted within 90
days after the close of the institution's fiscal year. Stanford's fiscal
year closes August 31. Therefore, the 1989 and 1990 submissions
are 15 and 3 months delinquent, respectively.

Virtually all of Stanford's indirect costa are distributed based on
alternative procedures set forth in Memoranda of Understanding.
Until recently, DCAA has typicall7 not been reguested to review
the cost analysis studies and MOU s prior to their execution. How-
ever, when subsequently reviewed in conjunction with incurred
costa and other audits, cost analyses have often shown that the al-
ternative methods generate inequitable distributions of cost and
therefore are not in the Government's best interest.

Further, the March 8, 1991 audit report on Stanford's proposed
1991 forward pricing rates recommends a 52 percent billing rate for
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the recovery of indirect expenses compared to Stanford's proposed
rate of 76 percent. The report takes exception to the inequitable
cost allocations in the area of library, department administration,
student services, and utilities as well as expressly unallowable and
misclassified costs. The report states that Stanford has not per-
formed cost analysis studies required by OMB circular A-21, identi-
fies mAjor unsettled issues in existing MOU's and recommends that
the MOU's be amended to correct inequities.

Given the numerous times DCAA has taken exception to the
Stanford MOU's we recommended on February 19, 1991 that all
MOU's be cancelled. DCAA has consistently stated in reports and
other correspondence that Stanford has not fulfilled its obligation
to support alternative cost allocation methods. It is not the audi-
tor's responsibility to justify Stanford's cost allocations and MOU's.
The auditor is responsible for evaluating cost study analyses sub-
mitted by the university supporting the alternative cost allocation
methods. DCAA auditors conclude that Stanford is not in compli-
ance with the requirements of A-21 regarding cost study analyses.

The magnitude of the problem of Stanford varies from year to
year and in some cases are not quantifiable. As I mentioned previ-
ously, the most recent year for which audits are completed resulted
in cost questions of about $5 million in each year. We have heard
of a Government estimate of $200 million of overcharges in the last
decade but that is not a DCAA estimate.

The impact is significant though, whatever the amount. It is sig-
nificant because of the enormous consumption of Government re-
sources in excess of what would be required if Stanford University
would install systems and controls to assure that its billings to the
Government conform with applicable regulations.

Stanford has acknowledged the existence of shortcomings in its
accounting system. An independent consulting organization has
been retained by Stanford to assist the efforts to correct the ac-
counting and internal control deficiencies. I view this as a positive
step. That's the good news.

The bad news is that on-site auditors report that Stanford Uni-
versity representatives have not been cooperative in the audit proc-
ess. The university requires substantial and time-consuming justifi-
cation before responding to requests for data.

For example, on February 27, 1991, DCAA auditors asked Stan-
ford Operation and Management Department personnel for the his-
torical utility meter-reading usage records. The information is
needed for a routine test of utility cost allocations. Access to the
record was denied, purportedly pending a review by the Stanford
Comptroller's office staff. I have no idea what they would do with
it.

We have instructed our General Counsel to consult with the on-
site auditors on the access issues. This will include assuring that
access requesth include only data required for audits. That is cur-
rently being done. Stanford has written to the DCAA Audit Manag-
er on March 7, 1991 indicating interest in meeting to work out mu-
tually satisfactory procedures for requesting and providing infor-
mation needed in the audit process. We are hopeful that that meet-
ing will be effective in having Stanford remove barriers to coopera-
tion and efficient audits.

Il
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Turning to the actions being taken by DCAA at other education-
al institutions, as a direct result of issues raised at Stanford Uni-
versity a comprehensive university audit risk assessment was per-
formed at all educational institutions where DCAA has audit re-
sponsibility. This request was initiated in October 1990 and covered
40 colleges and universities.

The results did not disclose any other university with the magni-
tude of significant high risk situations as exist at Stanford. In fact,
there are some major universities exerting special effort to assure
proper practice.

However, there were several situations identified which require
audit follow-up. DCAA headquarters is closely monitoring these ef-
forts. Follow-up action by DCAA offices are resulting in disclosure
of some questionable practices at the other institutions.

For example, as a result of qumtions raised by DCAA during the
1987 and 1988 incurred cost audits, one university recently with-
drew over $500,000 of claimed expenses from three selected ac-
counts for the years 1987 through 1990.

In conclusion, significant concern has been voiced by auditors re-
garding the lack of specificity and ambiguous wording in the OMB
circular A-21. DCAA performed an analysis with extensive field
input. Our analysis has recently been forwarded to DOD manage-
ment officials for their continuing coordination with OMB.

Mr. Chairman and members of the subcommittee, this concludes
my remarks. My colleagues and I would be glad to try to answer
any questions.

[Testimony resumes on p. 86.]
[The prepared testimony of Mr. Newton follows:]
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Statement of

Fred J. Newton

Deputy Direcbcr

Defense Contract Audit Agency

Gnod morning Mr. Chairmen and Treaters of the auboomnittee. As you have

requested, I will describe activities of the Deform Contract Audit Nancy

(DOA) in auditing coats billed by Stardcatithivessity to federal grants and

0:Intrafte. AOCCITVenying ES to assist in reepording to any questions you may

have are tun senior managers fran DMA's Western Regional Office, whidh has

cognizance of easlits at Stanford thiversity. They are Mr. Arlin Tueller,

Deputy Regional Director, and Mr. RObert Lloyd, the Regional Audit Mangier

responsible for oversight of the DCAA field offioe which performs audits at

Stanford.

Ihb begin, I will give a brief overview of the government audit role at

1dUcational institutions, as established by applicable OMB Circulars and

Aegulations, and describe the prooelmbes for determining the allowebdlity,

allocability and reasonableness of costs. Then I will address DCAA's audit

activity at Stanford University. Also, I will identify the actions being taken

by DOM at other institutions to identify areas of current sensitivity cc risk.

The Cffice of Management and Budget (CMB), through the issuance of

cirbslars, controld interagency arrangements for the assignment of contract

audit and negotiation cognizanoe at educational institutions, establishes

principles to be used in determining the costs of grants and contracts, and

establishes audit requirements for educational inetituticne that receive

federal awards. Three such circulars are of particular importance:

7f;



72

OMB Circular A-88 establishes DORA as the cognizant audit agency and the

Department of Nayy as the cognizant entity for contract administraticn for a

number of institutions, including Stanford Ltiversity.

OMB Circular A-21 contains principles to be implemented by each gyve:El-rent

agency in determining the costs of grants and =tracts awarded to etraticnal

instituticns for researmh and development or educational earldom Item

principles have been implerented in the Federal Acquisition Regulaticns (PRR)

subpart 31.3, valich is incorporated by reference in seal applicable Department

of Defense =tract and grant.

ama Circular A-133 establishes audit requirements and defines federal

responsibilities for implementing and ronitoring such requirements for

eduoaticnal instituticne and other nonprofit institutions reoeiving federal

awards.

Again, OMB Cirmular A-21 establishes principles for determining costs

applicable bp grants, contracts, and other agreements with edcaticnal

institutions. Thema agreements ere referred bp as sponeored agreements. The

principles deal with the subject of cost determination and ancksbility. They

provide for the federal gcvernment to bear its fair share of total costs,

determined in accordance with gmnerally accepted aoccunting principles, except

where restricted or prohibited by led. The successful application of the met

accounting principles requires the development of a mutual understanding

2
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between representatives of educational institutions and the federal government

es to their scope, implementation, end interpretation.

Costs associated with grants, contraas, and other sponsored agreemerft can

be categorized as either direct costs or indirect costs. Direct costs are

those coats that can be identified specificallywith a particular sponsored

project, an instructional activity, or any other institutional activity; or

that can be directly assigned to such activities with relative eaae and

eZCUreCy .

By contrast, indirect costs are those that are incurred for common or joint

objectives and cannot practically be identified with a specific sponsored

project, instnactional activity, or other institutional activity. The coats

that have been the subject of your sUbcommittee's reoant inquiries are indirect

costs. At educational institutions, such costs are normally classified into

cost categories such as depreciation and use allowances, general administration

and general expenses, sponsored projects adninistraticn expenses, operation and

maintenance expenses, library expenses, departmental adMinistration expenses,

and student adninistration and services.

The principles contained in OMB Circular A-21 governing the allowebility of

both direct and indirect costs are similar in purpose to the principles for

determining allowable costs applicable to contracts awarded to =Tramiel

organizations contained in the FAR subpart 31.2. However, there are two

3
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important differences. First, the cost principles in OMB Circular A-21 ere not

as comprehensive or specific as those contained in the FAR. Thia allows for a

mudh broader interpretation of the coats governed by the A-21 cost principles

than is possible under the FAR cost principles.

Ssoondly, the FAR cost principles incorporate statutory cost probibitions.

For example, the FAR includes specific cost restrictions set forth in FUblic

Law 99-145, the FY 1986 Defense Authorization Act. This pUblic law made

certain costs, including alcoholic beverages nd the costs of tickets to ehows

and sporting events, expressly unalloweble. Theee statutory restrictions are

not inddrixwated into the OMB Circular A-21.

Under provisions of both the FAR and OMB Circular A-21, the government

contracting officers and organizations receiving grants cc contracts mey

execute a mernconevisncf understanding (MOU) an tho treatment of certain costs.

Sudh memoranda reflect contractual interpretation and are expected to help

avoid aquent disputes regarding the allowebility ct costs. However, the

execution of an MOU is not a requirement. The absence of a MOU will not, in

itself, affect the allowebnity of the cost.

OMB Circular A-21 includes procedUres for determining cost allocability. A

oost is allocable to a particular cost objective (i.e., a specific functial,

project, sponsored agreement, department, or the like) if there exists a

4
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causal/teneficial relationship between the expense and the particulas cost

objective. For example, a cost is allocable to a sponsored agreement if it is

incurred solely to advance the work under the agreement; it benefits both the

sponsored agreement and other work of the inetituticau or it is necessary to

the overall operation of the institution.

Because indirect expenses are not identifiable to a specific cost

objective, they must be grouped together and allocated to the various

institutional functions and projects. The overall Objective of the indirect

cost allocation process is to distribute the costs to the major functions and

projects of the university in proportions consistent with the nature and extent

of their use of the university's resources. To achieve this objective, it is

often necessary to group like expenses together into costs pools and distribute

them to the various functicre and projects using some equitable distribution

base. To acconplish this in a manner that insures that the government bears

only its fair Share of the costs, Q. Circular A-21 establiehes procedures to

be used in grouping like expenses and specifies oost distribution methods whidh

are appropriate for most cirmanstsmces.

he Circular provides for the use of alternate distritution methods when

the use of a different method results in a more equitable allocatiem of the

costs. The institution is responsible for demonstrating that the use of apy

alternative distribution method results in an equitable allocation of the costs

to the government. The institution is required to make this demonstration

through the use of cost analysis studies. The Circular says that:

5
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- the costs analysis studies must. bs appropriately documented in

sufficient detail for oubsequent review by the oognizant federal

agency,

- must distribute the costs to the related objectives in soccirdance

with the relative benefits derived,

- must be statistically sound,

- must be performed specifically at the institution at which the

results are to be used, and

- must be reviewed and periodically updated by the institution for the

government; but not less frequently than every two years.

If a cost analysis study is not performed, or if the study does not show

the alternate allocation results in an equitable distribution of the costs the

distribution must be made in accordance with methods specified in OMB Circular

A-21.

As is the case concerning other matters affecting costs allowebility, the

government and institutions often document their mutual understanding of the

eppropriate indirect coat allocation method to be used by executing an MCC.

6
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That condition satiate at Stardom, Univermity. There are about 125 MOUS between

Stanford University and the Office of Nail Research (ONR). It should be noted

that 12 of these NOUS affect over 80 percent of the indirect costs allocated to

the government.

In executing our mission responsibilities, DCRA, audits cost allowebility,

which includes allccability considerations. It is DCRA's policy to advise the

cognizant contracting officer of any cost analysis study or MOU whidh the

auditor believes results in an inequitable treatment or distribution of costs,

or is otherwise not in the government's best interest, and to recommend

revisions. When requested, this audit advice is provided to the contracting

cdficer before the memoranda are executed. Otherwise, the advice is provided

as observations are made during the routine course of audit performance.

Focusing now on DCAA's audit involvement at Stanford University:

OMb Circular P.-88 establishes DCRh as the cognizant audit agency, and the

Office of Naval Researdh (ONR) as the cognizant contracting entity for the

administration of Federal grants and contracts at Stanford University.

Stanford's indirect cost recovery practices for federal research grers and

contrects and its compliance with applicable federal laws and regulations has

been the subject of coneiderable dcrutiny over the pest oeveral worths. For

exomple, DCAA's audit activity has usually been accomplished by 2 or 3 auditcre

7

82



78

'from our Redwood Branch Office in Sunnyvale, California. Wie have temorarily

placed 20 auditory at Stanford. This increased audit activity is due to

aggressive action on audit reccemendatias by an CNR contracting official,

Mt. Paul Biddle, and the attention being given to audit disoloeures by various

government organizations, including your subcarmittee. tn other %garde, we ars

taking advantage of the opportunity to get corrective action on issues our

auditors have bean wrestling with for some t'me.

A variety of complex events and circumstances have adversely affected

audits at Stanford dUring the peat 10 years. Mbet significant is the prolific

use of memoranda of understarding affecting cost determination and Stanford's

Ube of alternative allocation procedures without satisfactory analytical

support. By gcdng through the chronology of years and related audits, I

believe you will see the difficult situaticn faced by the DCAA auditors.

On 3 Rey 1985, ONR entered into an agreement with Stanford to waive audits

for 1981 and 1982, sObject to the outcome of an audit of 1983 incurred costs.

The agreement stipulates a $400,000 downward adjustment for 1981 and 1982. In

an 8 February 1985 reeponse to DNB's request for comments on the draft

agreement, oCAA requested that Stanford be required to provide the basis of the

8400,000 negotiated amount. The results were not provided. However, the final

agreement includes a recpener clause suggested by DCAA. By terms of the

agreerwt, audits of 1981 end 1982 cannot begin unless 1983 is settled with a

negotiated reduction in excess of $400,000.

.;
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The audit of 1983 costs was concluded and reported on in April 1987. Ito

compltion wee delayed primarily because of audit staffing ehortages dUring the

period of significant increases in defense expenditures in the early 19800.

The staffing Shortage was relieved beginning in government fiscal veer 1987.

Negotiations of the report an 1983 claimed costs were not concluded before

additional oonoarne were identified in audits of sUbsequent years. The auditor

issued a supplemental report in SepteMber 1990. he total questioned is about

$5 million. Some examples of questioned amounts are:

1. 018,000 imomned in support of the campus student union activity.

This is expressly unallowable as a charge to the goverment.

2. $284,000 incurred by the School cd Medicine as new faculty salaries

and miscellaneous expenses, charged insmpropriatelyto the government

as operation maintenance.

The audits of 1984, 1985, and 1986 incurred costs were performed

simultaneously and reports were issued in August 1990. About $5 million of

costs claimed was queetioned in each year. Same examples of questionmd anounts

are:

1. $525,000 inourred as computer system use in fund raising activities.

This is expressly unallowable as a charge to the government.

2. $249,000 of revenue was not epplied es a credit to parking lot

expenses charged to the government.

9
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DORA audits of Stamford's 1987 and 1988 inourred cost submissions are

underway. These audits include comprehensive transaction testing of all

sensitive accounts and analysis of all applicable MOOG. Ongoing audit testing

inlicates a large nuMber of allocability and allowsbility issues and deficient

financial and internal controls. Three samples are representative of numerous

&Actability issues being disclosed:

1. The audit has identified personal laundering services in the

Univeseity President's subsistence account in he amount of $1,530;

2. Alcoholic beverages for various commencement activities in the amount

of $1,754; and

3. Expenses for a Lake Tahoe retreat for the University Board of Ttustees

in the amount of $45,000. Ln the case of the Lake Tahoe retreat,

Stanford has denied access to the svporting documentaticn. Access

would be useful in identifying otter related unallowable costs. We

are continuing to pursue access to this information.

The above expenses do not eppear to benefit government sponsored resemnb:.

These audits are expected to be oompleted in September 1991.

10
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Stanford hes not submitted ite claims for 'marred costs for 1989 and

Federal Acquisition Regulation 52.216-7 applies to ericatienal

institutions and requires that =tined cost claims be submitted within

90 days after the close of the institution's fiscal year. Stanford's fiscal

ymar closes 31 August. Therefore, the 1989 and 1990 sUbmissions are 15 and 3

months delinquent, respectively.

Virtually all of Stanford's indirect costs ere distributed based an

alternative procedUres set forth in memoranda of understanding. Until

recently, DChh has typically not been requested to review the cost analysis

studies and MCils prior to their execution. However, when sUbsequently reviewed

in conjunction with incurred coots and other audits, cost analyles have often

shown that the alternative methods generate inequitable distributions of costs

and, therefore, are not in the government's best interest.

DCAA has communicated its concern about MOM to on-site ONR officials in

the 1983 through 1986 incurred cost audit reports. Also, in a 28 September

1990 audit report an the review of Stanford's library studies, the auditor

advised that the cost allocations are inequitable.

11
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FUrthar, the 8 Mirth 1991 audit report on Stanford's proposed 1991 forward

pricing rates recommends a 52 percent billing rate for the r000.017 of indirect

acmes' compered to Stanford's proposed rats of 76 percent. The report takes

exception to irwmiuitabIe cost alloostions in the areas of library, department

achinistration, student services and utilities, as well as expressly

unallowable and misclassified costs. The report states that Stanford has not

performed cost analysis studies required by CM8 Circular A-21, identifies medor

unsettled issues in exieting MODUW, and recommend' that the MOM be amended to

correct inequities.

Given the numerous times DCRA has taken emomption to the StanammiNCUI, we

recommended on 19 February 1991 that all MOM be cancelled. DCRR has

consistently stated in rercets and otter correspondence that Stenfordhas not

fulfilled its obligation to support alternative cost allocationmethods. It is

oot the auditor's reeponsibility to justify Stanford's cost allocations and

MOD". The auditor is reversibl for evaluating cost study analyses submitted

by the university supporting the alternative cost allocation methods. DCRA

auditors oonclude that Stanford is not in compliance with the requirements of

OMB Circular A-21 regarding coat study analyses.

The magnitude of the problems at Stanfcmd varies from year-to-year and in

same cases are not quantifiabl. As I mentioned previously, the most recent

years for whidh audits are complete resulted in costs questioned of about $5

million in eadh year. We have heard of a government eatimate of $200 million

12
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'of overtherges in the last decade, but that is not a DORA estimate. The impact

is significant, whatever the amount. It is signifioant because of the morrows

consumption of government resources in excess of What would be required if

Stanford Lhiveraity would install systems and controls to assure that its

billings to the government conform with epplicsible regulationc.

Stanford has acknowledged the existence of Mhorbomines in its a000unting

system. An independent consulting organization has been retained ty Stanford

to assist U. efforts to correct accounting and internal control deficiencies.

view this as a positive step.

The on-site auditors report that Stanford University repmewntatives have

not been cooperative in the audit process. The university requires substantial

and time consuning justification before responding to requests for date. For

example, on 27 February 1991, DCAA auditors &eked Stanford Operation and

Management Department personnel for the historical utility meter reading usage

reoord. The information is needed for a routine test of utility cost

allocations. Amens to the record was denied, purportedly pending a review by

the Stanford controller's office staff.

We have instructed our General Counsel to consult with the on-eits auditors

on the access issues. That is currently being done. Stanford has written to

the DCAA audit manager on 7 March 1991 indicating interest in meeting to work

out mutually satisfactory procedUres for requesting and providing information

needed in the audit procees.

13
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Significant conoern has been voiced by field auditors regarding the ladc of

specificity and ambiguous wording in the Cf43 Circular A-21. DCRA performed an

analysis with extensive field inpuc. Our analysis has recently been forwarded

to DOD management officials for their continuing coordination with OMB.

Our overall conclusion is that the circular should be revised in ths

intcreat of estAblishing uniform regulatory guidance to the maximum extent

possible between commercial and ntncamnercial entities. Differences between

commercial and noncommercial cost principles have led to tho unfortunate

predicament cf having one set of cost principles for DoD contrects and another

set for all grants and civilian contracts. This imposes an administrative

burden on government contracting and auditing personnel and contractor

personnel who are responsible for segregating allowtble/unallowable costs of

contracts versus grants within an entity which receives multipae federal

awards.

Mr. Chairman and members of the subcamittes, this concludes my prepared

remarks. I will be glad to answer apy questions.
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Mr. DINGELL. Mr. Newton, the committee thanks you for a very
helpful and very complete statement.

The Chair will now recognize members for questions commencing
with my good friend from Georgia, Mr. Rowland.

Mr. ROWLAND. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. Thank you,
Mr. Newton, for your statement.

Mr. Newton, the Defense Contract Audit Agency performs work
at the request or the behest of various Defense Department repre-
sentatives, registered representatives and so forth, is that not cor-
rect?

Mr. NEWTON. Yes, sir.
Mr. ROWLAND. Well, during the 1980's was the DCAA ever called

in by the Navy to review the charging practices at Stanford, the
adequacy of their accounting system and internal controls or to
perform any transaction testing?

Mr. NEWTON. We did some auditing during the 1980's but not of
the allocation procedures that are the subject of the memorandums
of understanding. We were not asked to audit those.

Mr. ROWLAND. Well, what about transaction testing?
Mr. NEWTON. We have a responsibility, an ongoing responsibility

to review vouchers but we did not have a specific request from the
ONR to do such testing.

Mr. ROWLAND. Well, in addition, the Navy signed upwards I un-
derstand of about 125 MOU's with Stanford. Navy rules state that
a formal audit is to be done prior to the signing of any of these
MOU's. Of 125 or so with Stanford, how many DCAA audits prior
to their implementation were done prior to this?

Mr. NEWTON. None.
Mr. ROWLAND. None? Well, is it fair to say for the large part that

during the 1980's the Navy was negotiating with Stanford and ad-
ministering contracts with Stanford effectively leaving its auditors
on the sidelines?

Mr. NEWTON. We believe that it would have been more appropri-
ate for DCAA to have had an opportunity to comment on the pro-
posed allocation procedures beforehand.

Mr. ROWLAND. Ws almost a requirement, isn't it, that--
Mr. NEWTON. Well, you have cited a Navy requirement that does

not apply to bringing DCAA independently.
Mr. FtOWLAND. I yield to the chairman.
Mr. DINGELL. What input did you have to the MOU's at DCAA?
Mr. NEWTON. The inputI need to correct one point. There was

one MOU that we were asked to audit in advance that I was not
aware of.

The input that we have on them is nonexistent. We were not
given a request to review an allocation justification presented by
the contractor.

Mr. DINGELL. The one instance to which you alluded related to
an environmental issue. It did not relate to a question of charging,
did it?

Mr. NEWTON. Yes, sir, it was an MOU related to that subject. So
in response to the prior question as it related to MOU's, there was
one that was evaluated prior to implementing.

Mr. DINGELL. Did it relate to money?
Mr. NEWTON. There were no funds involved.
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Mr. DINGELL. So you were never consulted on any MOU with
regard to money, were you?

Mr. NEWTON. That's correct.
Mr. DINGELL. And there was never any question which was di-

rected at any of the auditing agencies or any of the legal agencies
with regard to opinions on these MOU's before they were negotiat-
ed, was there?

Mr. NEwroN. That's correct.
Mr. DINGELL. Just curiouswhy were you left on the sidelines?
Mr. NEWTON. We wonder that ourselves, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. DINGELL. The gentleman from Georgia is wondering why you

were left on the sidelines. I am wondering why you were left on the
sidelines. I am trying to understand how you can have good audit-
ing or good execution of MOU's or good results from these memo-
randums of understanding without having the auditors or the legal
people consulted.

Mr. NEwroN. We have never received an explanation from
anyone that would satisfy myself as to why the auditor was not in-
cluded. The only thing one can do is speculate as to whether there
was a degree of trust being given that was unwarranted.

Mr. DINGELL. Thank you, and the Chair thanks the gentleman
for his kindness to me.

Mr. ROWLAND. I thank the chairman.
Mr. Newton, the DCAA has reviewed MOU's between Stanford

and the Navy and has recommended their immediate termination.
I believe you said this in your statement earlier.

Mr. NEWTON. That is correct, sir. Yes.
Mr. ROWLAND. Can you explain to us the basis for this recom-

mendation and give us an estimate of how much DCAA believes
these MOU's are costing the Government?

Mr. NEWTON. To the extent of our ongoing review of the alter-
nate allocation procedures that are prescribed in the MOU's, we
have not identified any where the allocation does not result in
greater cost being allocated to the Government.

The criteria, as I read the Circular A-21and let me qualify here
that I am not a lawyer. I am an auditor, as opposed to a lawyer,
but my reading of the criteria is that the alternative allocation pro-
cedures are only to be pursued where there has been a cost study
analysis which would indicate that there are inequitable cost allo-
cations resulting.

It would appear to me that the criteria that has been applied, as
to what is equity, is what would bring more cost to the Govern-
ment for reimbursement to Stanford, enhancing the revenues of
Stanford University.

Mr. ROWLAND. Well, you mentioned a cost study analysis. Did
Stanford have a cost study analysis that was reliable and accurate?

Mr. NEwroN. No, sir. We have not seen it if they have one. We
would very much like to see the cost study analyses that would
support any of their use of alternative cost allocation procedures.
That is why we think that all of the MOU's ought to be thrown
out.

There are prescribed allocation procedures within Circular A-21,
which we commonly refer to as the default procedures.
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They are generally considered acceptable as allocation approach-
es within the university environment. If there is something wrong
with one of them insofar as what the result would be at a particu-
lar institution, Circular A-21 gives the university an opportunity to
come forward with a very well-justified and well-documented study
which would prove that there are inequities. I would expect inequi-
ties would go either way.

Mr. ROWLAND. Well, let me ask you this, then. Do you believe
these MOU's may be costing the Government upwards of $20 mil-
lion a year?

Mr. NEWTON. We have been able tofor 1 year, based on the
projected costs for 1991. We have had an opportunity to look at
what would be the difference between allocation using the de-
fault procedures of A-21the procedures that are prescribed under
the A-21and we would, based on that analysis, in relation to
what the contractor had proposed for fiscal year 1991, come up
with a difference of about r?.1 million that would be related to the
Government's portion.

Mr. ROWLAND. Well, your current forward pricing audit supports
an overhead rate of 52 percent versus the 76 percent that Stanford
proposed. Do you believe that this is a good indicator of Stanford
overcharges?

Mr. NEWTON. Yes, I do.
Mr. ROWLAND. SO, now we are talking about something in the

neighborhood of $30 million then.
Mr. NEWTON. For this year, the total that we have questioned

there includes items of expressly unallowable costs, in addition to
the MOU allocation items. It is about $28 million, close to $30 mil-
lion in total. $21 million is the portion which I would say is reflec-
tive of the inappropriate allocations as a result of their using the
Memorandum of Understanding approaches.

Mr. ROWLAND. Would this be about that much money taken out
of the research zal, then?

Mr. NEWTON. Yes, sir.
Mr. ROWLAND. There is one other question that I would like to

ask you at this point. Is Stanford typical of findings of DCAA
around the country?

Mr. NEWTON. In the university environment, it is not. It is not
reflective of what we are finding in the other universities when we
audit.

Insofar as companies in general over the years, what we seem to
be observing in this audit elort underway now is similar to those
conditions, which I consider to be very abusive conditions, that
were existing during the early 1980's. Some of the contractors have
been mentioned here, at which there were great problems.

Mr. ROWLAND. General Dynamics?
Mr. NEWTON. General Dynamics, I think, is a very good example

of a company where there were significant problems but for which
they have done a great deal to correct the systems that caused
those problems.

We have seen a lot of corrective action taking place in American
industry, positive efforts toward assuring that the costs being
charged to the Government are more closely scrutinized. But, we
are not seeing that at Stanford.
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Mr. ROWLAND. Let me ask you this. Would you draw a parallel
between Stanford and General Dynamics?

Mr. NorroN. I would draw a parallel between General Dynamics
of the early 1980's and the other =Or contractors who were abus-
ing the Government contracts, yes, sir.

Mr. ROWLAND. Is Stanford worse than General Dynamics today?
Mr. NswroN. There was more money at General Dynamics. So, I

would have to say that it was worse.
Mr. ROWLAND. Let me ask you one other question, then I will

yield back, Mr. Chairman.
How would you describe the potential for overbilling at Stan-

fordhigh, medium, or low risk?
Mr. NEWTON. I would consider it a high risk, sir.
Mr. ROWLAND. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. DINGELL. The Chair thanks the gentleman.
The Chair recognizes now the distinguished gentleman from New

York, Mr. Lent.
Mr. LENT. Thank you.
Mr. Newton, I understand that, looking at page 4 of your testi-

mony, the distinction you make between OMB: Circular A-21 and
the Pederal Acquisitions Regulations, or FAR, in that FAR in-
cludes specific cost restrictions, for example, on alcohol, while A-21
is more general.

My first question is, do both A-21 and FAR apply at Stanford?
Mr. NEWTON. The A-21 applies to Stanford by incorporation in

the FAR. It is the provision of cost principles which apply specifi-
cally to Stanford.

Mr. LENT. OK. That means, for example, that alcohol is expressly
unallowable. Is that correct?

Mr. NEWTON. In my opinion, through application of interpreta-
tion of the provisions of A-21, it is expressly unallowable. I have
not seen instances where alcoholic beverages have been used in
other than a social or entertainment environment. Stanford has
not made any effort to come forward to support them as medicinal
purposes or some other sort of allowable activity.

Mr. LENT. Let me help you out. I am reading from a list provided
by the GAO of certain costs submitted by Stanford, and I would ask
if you could please tell me whether, in your opinion, these are le-
gitimate allowable costs; $1,050 to Beltranos for liquor at a wedding
receptionwould that be an allowable cost?

Mr. NEWTON. No, sir, I do not believe it would be.
Mr. LENT. Could there be any justification for it?
Mr. NzwroN. I have never seen anything that would.
Mr. LENT. Is $565 to K&L Wines and Liquors for cognac, wine,

and champagne at the university lake housecould that be an al-
lowable, legitimate cost?

Mr. NEWTON. No, it would not.
Mr. LENT. Is there any justification that you can think of for that

expense?
Mr. NEWTON. I cannot imagine any that could be brought for-

ward for that.
Mr. LENT. Turning to OMB Circular A-21 again for just a

moment, are commencement activities allowable costs?
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Mr. NEWTON. Commencement activities are expressly unallow-- able under A-21.
Mr. LENT. So, that means that a bill to Marriott in the amount of

$11,050 for catering, including 250 gallons of wine punch and 2,000
slices of nut bread, would be expressly unallowable. Is that correct?

Mr. NEWTON. Yes, sir.
Mr. LENT. How do you think these expressly unallowable items

ended up in the cost pool? I mean, should not Stanford have known
that these items were unallowable?

Mr. NEwToN. I believe they end up in the cost pool by there
being no significant effort that we can discern to establish a system
for identifying and excluding expressly unallowable costs.

Mr. LENT. So, you are saying that Stanford really had no system
for weeding out unallowable costs.

Mr. NEWTON. That is correct.
Mr. LENT. Now, why would Stanford want to enter into so many

MOU's, and why would ONR agree with Stanford's requests to do
so?

Mr. NEWTON. Since all of the MOU's which we have examined
result in alternative allocation procedures which cost the Govern-
ment more money, increasing the revenues to Stanford University,
I can only speculate here that the motivation is to increase reve-
nues to Stanford University, to be able to recover more from the
Government through the contracts and grants.

That is my speculation about what they have done, but I do not
know what their intentions were behind it. I do not see money
going both ways. If I saw some going in favor of the Government,
some going in favor of Stanford, then I would say there may be
some merit to it.

Mr. LENT. So that, so far as you can discern in examining the
Stanford ONR MOU's, there was or is a specific monetary advan-
tage that comes to the university from each MOU.

Mr. NEWTON. Absolutely.
Mr. LENT. In your testimony, you talk about a $400,000 down-

ward adjustment for 1981 and 1982. How was this figure arrived
at?

Mr. NEWTON. We have asked the ONR and Stanford to give us a
breakdown of what that amount would be, and we have not re-
ceived a response to that request.

Mr. LENT. Can you tell us specifically who you asked, and how
you might have followed upon this request?

Mr. NEWTON. I will ask Mr. Lloyd here, since he is in the field
doing the audits there.

Mr. LENT. Mr. Lloyd, my question really is whether your Agency
requested Stanford provide the basis of this figure, and whether
those results were forthcoming.

Have you followed up on this, what reason, if any, did Stanford
give for not providing this information, and have there been any
other occasions where information requested from Stanford has
been withheld?

Mr. LLOYD. You are asking several questions. You first asked for
the breakdown of the $400,000. The prior ACO at Stanford, when
he negotiated that $400,000, we didn't get any answer on that.
From that time on, we followed up in the last several years with
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the then-present ONR ACO, and I don't think he had the informa-
tion, although I think he asked his predecessor.

As far as asking Stanford, we did ask someone in the controller's
office. I don't know the exact individual we asked, but I would have
to assume it would be the controller or the assistant controller.

Now the other question you asked, did we have any trouble with
asking for records? I'd say yes, we did. And I think we documented
them back--

Mr. Lam. I think I have just one more question. I know my time
is running low. You testified that Stanford, or actually Mr. Newton
testified that Stanford denied your Agency supporting documenta-
tion for expenses for the Lake Tahoe retreat for the university
board of trustees that amounted to $45,000.

Can you tell us to whom you directed your inquiry, and what ex-
actly was the response?

Mr. LLOYD. We directed it to Ms. Fran Reed, who is part of the
controller department, and she said we could have the record of
the meeting. Unfortunately they don't keep records of meetings.

So then we asked for the agenda so we cola see if anything re-
lated to organized research, and as yet, we haven't got that infor-
mation. And that's been almost a month that we have been asking
that.

Mr. DINGELL. Would the gentleman yield?
Mr. Dorf. I would be happy to yield.
Mr. DINGELL. I'm curious; how can they claim that this then is

an item which is properly included in the overhead accounts, if
they have no documentation?

As I understand, there is a requirement that there be documen-
tation that these kinds of events, if to be included in overhead ac-
counts, must be accompanied by documentation to establish that
they meet the criteria for such inclusions. Is that not so?

Mr. NEWTON. We would certainly expect to have that kind of
documentation.

Mr. DINGELL. Beg your pardon?
Mr. NEWTON. We would certainly expect to have documentation

that would support it before we would recommend acceptance of it.
Mr. DINGELL. Well, who was it that refused you this information?
Mr. NzwroN. Her name is Fran Reed.
Mr. DINGELL. Who is Fran Reed?
Mr. LLOYD. She is an assistant to the assistant controller.
Mr. DINGELL. And on what ground did Fran Reed refuse you this

information?
Mr. LLOYD. That it was theit was the same thing with GAO,

but I can't think of the exact words; that it was proprietary.
Mr. DINGELL. It Was what?
Mr. LLOYD. Proprietary.
Mr. DINGELL. If the gentleman would continue to yield here.
Let's talk about this retreat. Am I fair in inferring that there

was a charge in excess of $45,000 which was submitted?
Mr. NEWTON. Yes.
Mr. DINGELL. That included lodging for 126 people, totaling in

excess of $38,000; is that right?
Mr. NEWTON. Yes.
Mr. DINGELL. Is that correct?
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Mr. LLOYD. Yes, that is correct.
Mr. DINGELL And fountain charges covered approximately

$1,500? Is that riaht?
Mr. LLOYD. That is correct, sir.
Mr. DINGELL. Social hour food, totaling in excess of $700?
Mr. LLOYD. Correct, sir.
Mr. DINGELL. I gather that there were various water skiing and

pontoon boat rides that were included; is that right?
Mr. LLOYD. That is correct, sir, but they didn't charge for the

skiing.
Mr. DINGELL. I beg your pardon?
Mr. LLOYD. They didn't charge for the skiing.
Mr. DINGELL. They did not charge for skiing.
Now there were 126 people. Are there 126 trustees?
Mr. LLOYD. As far as my knowledge, no.
Mr. NEwroN. No, there are not.
Mr. DINGELL. I understand there are 30?
Mr. LLOYD. 35.
Mr. NEWTON. It's in that range, is my understanding, too, air.
Mr. DINGELL. And this information is proprietary?
Mr. LLOYD. Yes, sir.
Mr. DINGEIL. Did you ask who went on this trip?
Mr. LLOYD. Yes, sir.
Mr. DINGELL. What did they tell you?
Mr. LLOYD. We got a record of most of the people, sir.
Mr. DINGELL. You got what?
Mr. LLOYD. We have a record of most of the people there, and we

are checking them out now.
Mr. DINGELL. Well, what did you do to get that record?
Mr. LLOYD. Pardon?
Mr. DINGELL. What did you do to get that record?
Mr. LLOYD. Well, we got the voucher, and then we got the sup-

port for the voucher.
Mr. DINGELL. Now you have said, Mr. Newton, in connection

with your full statement that they were not forthcoming and coop-
erative in presenting you with information and documents upon re-
quest. Is that correct?

Mr. NEWTON. Yes, sir, that is correct.
Mr. DINGELL. I will pursue this further, and I thank my good

friend, Mr. Lent, for his courtesy.
Mr. LENT. I thank you, Mr. Chairman. I 8111 happy to eo it. Any

time you ask for time, I will always give it to you.
Mr, Newton, you indicated a number of costs that you questioned

in audits of 1984, 1985, and 1986, and these included computer sys-
tems used in fund-raising activities. I understand that fund-raising
activity_is one of the non-allowable expenses.

Mr. NEWTON. Yes, sir.
Mr. LENT. And also parking lot expenses.
Has Sanford responded to your questions on the fund-raising

computer activities and the parking lot expenses?
Mr. NEwroN. Yes, they have. They have asserted that, for exam-

ple, with the fund-raising activity, that the data base of alumni is
maintained for some other purpose, other than fund-raising. In the
experience that I have had with several alumni groups that I am

9 7



93

associated with, I haven't seen anything but fund raising come out
of those data base applications.

Mr. LENT. SO you are not satisfied with the results that you have
received, or the answers that you have received?

Mr. NEWTON. Absolutely not.
Mr. LENT. One more question. You recommended a 1991 billing

rate of 52 percent. Now that is substantially lower than the billing
rate utilized in prior years; correct?

Mr. NEWTON. Yes, it is.
Mr. LENT. How much money would the government save with

the rateand this is approximatewith the rate that you proposed
as compared to the rate requested by Stanford?

Mr. NEWTON. According to our calculations, for which there are
many pools, so please take ',his as an approximation, about $28 mil-
lion.

Mr. LENT. You said $28 million?
Mr. NEWTON. Yes, sir.
Mr. LENT. In your opinion, when will the books be closed on the

years in question? Specifically, 1981 to the present? And do you
have any idea, again a ballpark idea, as to how much money may
be owed to the Government?

Mr. NEWTON. It is very difficult to make an assessment for all of
the years, particularly those years which we haven't even been
given the opportunity to begin audits, which are again 1981 and
1982. But if I had to render an estimate, a somewhat speculative
estimate, based on our analysis for the 1991 pricing proposal
which let me insert here that that proposal is based upon 1988
costs, with various escalation factors to what they would expect to
have occur, to come out to 1991. Using that data base, it would
appear that there may be some $15-$18 million per year for alloca-
tion issues. That is what we would associate with what we consider
to be inappropriate allocations under the MOU's. That does not in-
clude the expressly unallowable type of issues that we have other-
wise asserted.

Now when I have indicated before that we have about $5 million
per year questioned, some of thatin fact, the major part o! that
is where we have taken exception to certain data inputs in the
MOU allocations. We did not audit those years using the default
procedtees of Circular A-21. We followed the MOU allocation pro-
cedures, bmause it was our understanding at the time that these
were contractual documents which we could not do anything about.
We audited to the MOU procedure.

So what we took exception to in arriving at the approximately $5
million was about $3.5 million associated with data inputs. That
would not be on top of my estimate of the $15-$18 million. It would
be an integral part of that.

Mr. LENT. Well, when you say $15-$18 million a year, and you
are looking back now, as I understand it, to 1981?

Mr. NEWTON. We are looking back to primarily from 1983 for-
ward. And let me explain why. There were some allocation proce-
dures under MOU's ;)efore 1983, but the most significant ones came
into place with the year 1983. The rate that Stanford was using
jumped 11 points that year, when they instituted the variety of sig-
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nificant allocation procedures that they were proposing, and re-
ceived approval for.

Mr. LENT. Just one final question, because we are talking about
the $200 million figure, a $5 million a year figure, and now the
$15-$18 million a year figure. I assume from what you are telling
me that you are now coming down somewhere in the $15-$18 mil-
lion a year figure, and we are going back to 1983, so that's 9 years,
roughly, and we would be pretty close to the $200 million figure;
somewhere between $135 and---

Mr. NEWTON. When you consider the allowability, the expressly
allowability issues or. top of it, it is not far from that figure.

Mr. LENT. I thank the gentleman.
Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. DINGtu. Just to assist the Chairwe're trying to get a hand

hold on the amount--if you take the fact that you're talking $15 to
$18 million in improperly allocated expenses, and you multiply
that by 10 years, you've got somewhere between $150 and $180 mil-
lion. Is that right?

Mr. NEWTON. Yes, sir.
Mr. DINGELL. Is that unreasonable?
Mr. NEWTON. For a 10-year period, I would say that's reasonable,

but I have to put in a caveat about the years before 1983. The sig-
nificant provisions that we are wrestling with now under the
MOU's did not affect those years.

Mr. DINGELL. OK. Now, you have another item of about $5 mil-
lion here, you've indicated, in unallowable costs, liquor and things
of that sort, is that right?

Mr. NEWTON. The total is $5 million. Includeu in that isbe-
tween $3.5 to $4 million of that, in fact, is exceptions which we
have taken to data elements of the allocation which is made under
the MOU. So if I insert the $15 to $18 million, if I go back, throw
out the MOU, recalculate using the procedures of Circular A-21,
then the total exception there would be the $15 to $18 million, plus
another $1 or $2 million of unallowable costs.

Mr. DINGELL. That's a year.
Mr. NEWTON. Yes, sir.
Mr. DINGELL. SO then that's anotherso you're talking some-

where between $17 and $20 niillion a year?
Mr. NEWTON. The best estlinate I could make on the basis of data

that's presently available, I would say that's a reasonable ap-
proach, yes.

Mr. DINGELL. Now, the actions that are taken, have been taken
for fiscal year 1991, would indicate a loss of about $30 million to
Stanford.

Mr. NEWTON. That's correct.
Mr. DINGELL. Is that right?
Mr. NEWTON. Yes, sir.
Mr. DINGELL. SO if we take that $30 million item, this means

that somewhere between $150 and $200, perhaps as high as, if you
go on a flat multiplication of $30 million a year, somewhere be-
tween $150 to $300 million in the past decade that they got us for.
Is that right?

Mr. NEWTON. The problem that I have with making a flat-out al-
location like that is that a number of the items that we have in the
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$80 million are items which we're not very certain about their
being lecurrent throughout that period. That's something we have
to determine.

Mr. DINGtax. I'm just doing a rough calculation hero, trying to
figure out how much is at stake. Now, this is money, then, that's
loss +0 the taxpay_ers, isn't it?

Mr. NEWTON. Yes, sir.
Mr. DINGELL. It also is money that's taken away from the re-

search_pool, is it not?
Mr. NEWTON. Yes, sir.
Mr. DINGELL. If you figure you've got a research pool of X billion

dollars, and you pull $150 to $300 million out of it over that period
of time, you've lost somewhere between $150 and $300 million
worth of research money. Have you not, during that period of
time?

Mr. NEWTON. Yes, sir. If you're going to spend it for yachts or
laundry, it's not going to go in research.

Mr. DINGELL. That's right. It's gone to overhead and things of
that kind that here are subject to serious challenge.

Mr. NEWTON. That's correct.
Mr. DINGELL. The questions that_you have been getting so far are

not hostile to research, are they? They are hostile to taking money
imyroperly from reseerch programs. Isn't that right?

Mr. NEWTON. That'l correct.
Mr. DINGELL. Thant you.
The Chair is going ta recognize now the distinguished gentleman

from Ohio, Mr. &kart.
Mr. ECKART. I thank the chairman very much.
Mr. Newton, I have a copy of the U.S. Code, and what prompted

me to go get a copy of it were two comments that you made which
I made note of, one entitled "no access" and the other one entitled
"not cooperative."

For the record, let me read a section, a new section, of the Code:
"Whoever, with intent to deceive or defraud the United States, en-
deavors to influence, obstruct or impede a Federal auditor in the
performance of their official duties relating to a person receiving in
excess of $100,000 directly or indirectly from the United States in
any one year under a contract or subcontract, shall be fined under
this title or imprisoned not in re than 5 years or both." And then
it goes on to definc a person of the Federal auditor.

It's a crime to obstruct an audit, is it not, Mr. Newton?
Mr. NEWTON. That's what the law says. We have talked to our

counsel about that particular law, and our counsel has advised us
to be very careful about the application of the provision which
you've just read because of thehe says there are very distinctive
characteristics related to the intent of the person committing the
act that must be carefully assessed before one asserts that provi-
sion.

So, as a result, we have issued guidance to our auditors that
wherever they believe that an obstruction exists, that they should
ask our counsel to come out and examine the specifics of that par-
ticular case.

Mr. ECKART. Mr. Newton, I used to also be a county prosecntor,
and I'm fully aware of the necessity of intent, the applications of

.
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the words "knowing" or "willful." Those, indeed, are key elements
of commissions of crime.

I must nonetheless assert to you my distress over what has been
characterized as extensive delays and uncooperative stance, par-
ticularly as it relates to the receipt of requests for information by
you and your Agency.

Without making any judgment as to the fact patterns in this par-
ticular matter, let me just assert to the public at large that at least
this gentleman understands those provisions, particularly as they
relate to those who have received P'ederal funds, to require coop-
eration of legitimate inspection of records relevant to public funds.

While I will not assert that this provision is particularly applica-
ble here, let me tell you that the intent of that certainly should be
applicable.

Mr. Newton, one point I want to make is that the charges you
have examined for 1987 and 1988 were certified by Stanford under
criminal penalty as not having any unallowable charges in them.
Your review demonstrates that, in fact, those unallowable charges
were there, despite that certification..

What is your understanding of the penalty for making false cer-
tifications to the Government, and what has the DCAA done about
the particularities of this finding?

Mr. NEWTON. I'll just say my understanding is that there are
very stringent penalties for falsifications, but I'd have to jump over
that a bit to the understanding I have of the certification itself. I
have a copy of the certification in front of me that was signed
for--

Mr. ECKART. And who was it certified by?
Mr. NEWTON. It's signed by a Franklin G. Riddle, Controller,

signed August 10, 1990. This is for the fiscal year 1987 costs.
This certificate has provisions like "To the best of my knowledge

and belief' leading into the thing. This has been somewhat liberal-
ly explored by people in the defense industry, not just Stanford
University, and it's something, as I understand from counsel, that
would have to be overcome. Where there's a mistakethis gives
them a loophole in the event that they have made a mistake about
it. So that's something that we have to deal with.

Where we see something that we think is patently unallowable,
expressly unallowable, where one could not sign such a certificate
in the environment without having knowledge of it, and having
knowledge about it being expressly unallowable, we have proce-
dures very well established for making referral for investigation in
that circumstance.

Mr. ECKART. And as the controller, Mr. Newton, that persor is
responsible for having in place systems to catch these kinds of un-
allowable or unallocabi requests, should that person not?

Mr. NEwroN. I certainly would expect it, yes, sir.
Mr. ECKART. And if the person responsible for catching things

does not catch them, do they assume some culpability in the mis-
feasance, malfeasance or non-feasance in the performance of their
duties?

Mr. NEWTON. Well, we're really treading in a legal area, and,
again, I'm not a lawyer--



97

Mr. ECKART. Let me withdraw my question and ask you to char-
acterize for me, then, the accounting and internal control systems
at Stanford.

Mr. NzwroN. Inadequate.
Mr. ECKART. If those systems are inadequate and the person re-

sponsible for those systems, is that person then capable of signing a
certification in a matter consistent with what that certification as-
serts to the Government?

Mr. NEWTON. If I were the controller, I could not sign it.
Mr. ECKART. DCAA has done audits in 1983, 1984, 1985 and 1986.

What have you found regarding overcharges in those particular
years?

Mr. NEWTON. I'm sorry. What were a e years again, sir?
Mr. ECKART. 1983 through 1986.
Mr. NEWTON. I am going to ask Mr. Lloyd to give you the details.

We have cited examples in the statement, but for more details on
the specific audits, would you answer, please?

Mr. LLOYD. I think you did answer it, though, Fred. We said it is
$5 million a year that was mostly allowable, but we are going to
revisit it.

Mr. ECKART. Why do you feel compelled to revisit it?
Mr. LLOYD. Because of all the things we are finding on the

review of transaction, testing, and internal controls for 1987 and
1988.

Mr. NEWTON. This is a point. We would like to be able to revisit;
it for all the allocation procedures, as well as the expressly unal-'
lowable items that Mr. Lloyd is mentioning. Those we will look at
as long as the thing is open. Until they get it negotiated, we are
going to consider it fair game for supplemental reports, but we
have to have resolved somewhere the legal issue of whether our
hands are tied on recovering the taxpayers' money on those years
where the MOU's exist. We have asked ONR to provide us input on
that, and we have not received it.

Mr. ECKART. I understood that point in the earlier line of ques-
tioning, and I think it is important to underscore that. There is
still more for you all to chew over, as I understand.

Mr. Newton, one final question fl am my perspective. Stanford
has originally proposed an overhead rate for 80 percent or so of
this year. Your original assessment was that it should be some-
where around the low 50's.

What is DCAA's current position on what Stanford's overhead
rate should be for this year?

Mr. NEWTON. We believe that 52 percent is the rate that should
be established for the provisional billing rates for this particular
year.

Now, I would have to say that in the details of that, there are a
number of items which have been questioned in their entirety, be-
cause the contractor, Stanford University, will not provide us any
supporting data. So, we have had to put it out.

If they would come forward with the supporting data, as request-
ed, and cooperate, it may be a little bit more than 52; maybe 53, I
don't know. But, we have not received supporting data on many
items.

I e
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Mr. ECKART. The last point I would wish to make, Mr. Chairman,
is a document, DCAA document, dated March 8, "Report on Review
of Proposed Overhead Rates for fiscal yews 1991 and 1992," and it
is obviously relevant to my last question and, I guess, ultimately,
my first question. It refers, on page 4, to the requested information
not yet provided by Stanfordbudget variances, equipment
records, listing of equipment, accounting for income analysis of
O&M, things that you have already referred to.

Can you advise us as to the status of these important matters in
dispute and Stanford's cooperative nature in resolving them?

Mr. NEwroN. I am going to ask Mr. Tueller to respond.
Mr. TUELLER. These 12 items range in length of time requests are

outstanding from anywhere from back in the timeframe of Septem-
ber of last year to within the last 2 or 3 weeks. The library study
that is asked for on here is in the September timeframe.

The budget variance analysis is a little newer than that, but
some of these things are the kinds of things that you would expect
when you are provided a proposal for a rate to bill in a given year.
These things should be readily available and provided at the same
time the proposal is there.

Mr. ECKART. Thank you.
I am urged to go vote, otherwise I will miss that, and lest I be

audited by you on my voting record, I am going to exci .se myself.
Mr. WYDEN [presiding]. Has the gentleman from Ohio completed

his questioning?
Mr. ECKART. Yes.
Mr. WYDEN. OK.
Gentlemen, one question I hadI know you all had been looking

at some other universities, and I had been hearing unconfirmed re-
ports that Cal Tech University had had a situation fairly similar to
the Stanford experience with the trustees.

Now, let me ask you, Mr. Lloyd, is that, in fact, the case, and if it
is, do you all have any information with respect to that institution
as to whether or not they had a program with their trustees simi-
lar to the Stanford situation?

Mr. LLOYD. I cannot answer that, because I do not have Cal Tech
under my cognizance.

Mr. NEWTON. I have a response to you, sir.
California Institute of Technology is the example that I include

in my statement without a name, where they came forward with a
$500,000 voluntary deletion. They did have an amount, approxi-
mately $80,000, for a retreat type of activity similar to that which
we had seen at Stanford.

When some inquiries were being made of that, they immediately
asked to be able to review that and a variety of other documents,
and they came back to us for several issues, not just the retreat,
but several issues that they decided to exclude 100 percent. Even
where, from our own assessment, some of them had credibility as
allowable expenses.

Mr. WYDEN. So, Cal Tech gets first prize in terms of overbilling
as far as trustees' retreath, I gather.

What were some of those other charges at Cal Tech that, when
you queried them, they moved quickly to disallow?

le 3
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Mr. TUELLER There were dues and subscriptions. There was
some country club memberships in that and some entertainment
expenses, as well as the retreat expenses that were in there. So, it
really fell into those three categories.

Mr. WYDEN. How much did it come to in the country club area?
Mr. TUELLER. I would have to go back and get the specific docu-

ment on that, and I do not have that with me right now.
Mr. WYDEN. Let us have that, though, for the record, both in

terms of the country club and the question of the entertainment
expenses, as well, at Cal Tech.

[The information follows:]

California Institute of Technology expenses 1967 1988 1989 1990

Country club (golf club dues) 81,567 None $6,800 $3,558
Entertainment 16,811 $23,162 24,044 23,023

All of the above expenses were voluntarily deleted by the unrversity fmm indirect cost claims to the Federal Givernment

Mr. WYDEN. Mr. Newton, concerning Stanford, do you believe
that they were simply incapable of putting in place a proper ac-
counting system and the problem stemmed from incompetence, or
do you believe this was a question, primarily, of intent and trying
deliberately to cut corners?

Mr. NEWTON. I have too much respect for the institution and the
available expertise that that university holds on accounting mat-
ters to believe that they do not have the competence somewhere in
their organization to be able to put together a good sys ern.

What reasons have led them to have inappropriate allocation
methods I really do not know.

Mr. WYDEN. Now, has Stanford actually withdrawn the charges
for the_president's house and the yacht?

Mr. NEWTON. No, sir.
Mr. WYDEN. So, as of now, they have said they have withdrawn

them.
My understanding isand I think that at least they have told

the press that they have withdrawn these charges. But your under-
standing is that, as of today, March 13, Stanford has not with-
drawn the charges for the president's house and the yacht.

Mr. NEWTON. We keep looking for a credit on the billings.
We have examined the forecast for fiscal year 1991 forward pric-

ing rates, which is based upon cost incurred in 1988, and to the
best of our understanding, the amount that. was projected includes
the amount that was billed and charged to ne Government at that
time for the yacht Victoria.

Mr. WYDEN. Well, this is an extremely important point, because I
have gathered, both from the press accounts and elsewhere, that
those charges were withdrawn, but it is very helpful to know that
you have not found that they have been., and we are going to be
asking that of the Stanford officials later this afternoon.

Now, are these charges for the president's house and the yacht
in the 1991 negotiations, to the best of your knowledge?

Mr. NEWTON. I am unable to say what is in the 1991 negotia-
tions, which is a rate, I understand, a negotiated rate of 70 percent.
We have not received any breakdown. We were not invited to the
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negotiation conference, at which time that 70 percent was arrived
at.

So, there is no way for the DCAA to be able to say one way or
the other what is in the eight points that they did take off of the
proposed rate.

Mr. WYDEN. Do you believe you should have access to that infor-
mation?

Mr. NEWTON. Absolutely.
Mr. WYDEN. Why have they not made it available to you?
Mr. NEWTON. I do not know.
Mr. WYDEN. All right.
You all have been very helpful, and we appreciate the coopera-

tion. As you can tell, we have votes on the floor, and it is going to
be a hectic day, but we thank you and appreciate your work.

Mr. NEWTON. Yes, sir. You are welcome.
Mr. WYDEN. Panel 3, Rear Adm. William C. Miller, Chief of

Naval Research, Office of Naval Research, U.S. Navy, Arlington;
accompanied by Mr. Thomas J. Dolan, the Office of Naval Re-
search; Mr. Robin A. Simpson, Office of Naval Research; and Mr.
Paul L. Biddle of Stanford and the Office of Naval Research, if you
all will come forward, we will have some certain formalities to take
care of.

As I understand it, Admiral Miller, you will be making a formal
presentation, but since all four of you may be responding to sub-
committee questions, I think it would be appropriate to swear all
four of you at this time. Do any of you have any objection to being
sworn as a witness.

[Chorus of no's.]
[Witnesses sworn.]
Mr. WYDEN. Gentlemen, let me also advise you of your right to

have counsel with you throughout your appearance today. Do any
of you desire to be represented by counsel in your appearances
before the subcommittee?

[Chorus of no's.]
Mr. WYDEN. All right. Let me also note your right to have a copy

of the committee rules with you throughout your presentation
before the subcommittee. I note for the record that the rules are
available. Admiral Miller, we will make your prepared remarks a
part of the record in their entirety, and if, in the interest of time,
you could summarize your presentation, that would be very help-
ful. Welcome.

TESTIMONY OF REAR ADM. WILLIAM C. MILLER, CHIEF, N %VAL
RESEARCH, OFFICE OF NAVAL RESEARCH, U.S. NAVY, ACCOM-
PANIED BY THOMAS J. DOLAN, JR., DIRECTOR, UNIVERSITY
BUSINESS AFFAIRS; ROBIN A SIMPSON, DIRECTOR, MONTEREY
DETACHMENT; AND PAUL L. BIDDLE, RESIDENT REPRESENTA-
TIVE, STANFORD UNIVERSITY
Admiral MILLER. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I appreciate this op-

portunity to testify before this committee regarding the adminis-
tration of federally sponsored research at the Nation's colleges and
universities. For the record, sir, I am the Chief of Naval Research,

105



101

and as such, I am responsible for planning and execution of the
Navy's investments in science and technology.

My immediate superior in the Navy organization is the Navy's
Acquisition Executive, Mr, Gerald A. Cann, the Assistant Secretary
of the Navy for Research, Development and Acquisition. Subordi-
nate to me are three headquarters organizations, including the
Office of Naval Research, and the Navy's Corporate Research Lab-
oratories.

Many of the issues discussed here toda3r relate to the perform-
ance of the Office of Naval Research with respect to its duties in
negotiating indirect Costa, sometimes called overhead costs, at the
39 colleges and universities across the country for which the De-
partment of Defense hes been assigned cognizance.

I assumed my duties as Chief of Naval Research in June 1990,
just as the extent of the problem at Stanford was becoming appar-
ent here in Washington. In my subsequent review of the situation,
it appears that symptoms of the problem had been observed as
much as 3 years earlier, and some actions initiated to define and
rectify those problems.

When I first became aware of the problem in July 1990, I had
three priorities; (1) to determine the nature and the magnitude of
the problem; (2) to apply sufficient resources to the problem to con-
tain it, to resolve it and to protect the interests of the Government;
and (3) to take whatever personnel action proved appropriate when
the question of personnel accountability had been resolved.

The problem we found relates directly to the business approach
employed by ONR, acting for the Department of Defense, and the
university community. Under this business approach, indirect costs
or overhead rates at a particular university are set for a forthcom-
ing fiscal year through negotiations between the onsite Administra-
tive Contracting Officer and the university.

These negotiations are based upon the best estimates of both the
university costs and the business base of the university over that
forthcoming year. This rate then becomes the basis for University
billing its Government customers over the next fiscal year.

After the year is completed, the Government is supposed to come
back and audit the actual expenditures of the university and to
adjust the rate and balance the books, regarding any over or under-
allocation and collection by the university. The problem at Stan-
ford had three principle parts.

First, ONR had entered into a number of advance agreements re-
ferred to frequently as Memoranda of Understanding, or MOU's,
without proper review or approval. Now, subsequent review has
caused us to doubt that these agreements comply with Federal reg-
ulations or that they result in equitable allocation of costs to the
Government.

Second, the local Administrative Contracting Officer was not re-
ceiving audit and legal review of the university's indirect cost pro-
posals before negotiating billing rates for the forthcoming year. So,
he had been inadequately prepared to represent the Government's
interests in these negotiations. Consequently, we have serious con-
cerns about the accuracy of the negotiated estimates of allowable
University costs and, therefore, the validity of the payments al-
ready made to Stanford in support of Government research.
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Third, audits had not been conducted of the actual costs incurred
by the university since 1981. So, we have a substantial backlog of
business to work off on this particular campus. This problem was
further aggravated by rising indirect costs resulting from an ag-
gressive building program at Stanford during this period and Stan-
ford's own lack of adequate internal controls over their cost ac-
counting system.

In response to this problem, I have established a team of very
senior and experienced business managers to represent the Govern-
ment's interests at the bargaining table until this matter is re-
solved. We are also working ve.y closely with DCAA and other
Government agencies to review and dispose of our concerns with
regard to the numerous Memoranda of Understanding in place;
and we have been supported by very substantial DCAA resources
testified to earlier this morning; and we are working to bring the
business of Government current at this University.

My statement for the record provides additional details regard-
ing the specific actions I have taken, as well as actions I have di-
rected with the Office of Naval Research to markedly tighten up
their business operations. In summary, Mr. Chairman, we have ini-
tiated action to establish at Stanford an effective, productive arms-
length business relationship with the Government.

At the same time, we have also initiated action to bring the same
standards of rigor and peer review to the Office of Naval Research
business operations that have been the hallmark of ONR-supported
science since Congress established the Office of Naval Research in
1946. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. This concludes my opening re-
marks.

I might add for the benefit of the committee that the incumbents
in the chain of command between ONR headquarters and Stanford
University are here with me at the table today. Mr. Dolan is the
Director of ONR University Business Affairs. Mr. Robin Simpson is
the Western Regional Manager of ONR Business Affairs, and Mr.
Paul Biddle is the ONR Resident Representative or Administrative
Contracting Officer on campus at Stanford University. Thank you,
sir.

[The prepared statement of sear Admiral Miller followsl
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REAR ADMIRAL WILLIAM C. MILTER

CHIEF OF NAVAL RESEARCH

TESTIMONY BEFORE

UNITED STATES HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES

SUBCOMMITTEE ON OVERSIGHT AND INVESTIGATIONS

COMMITTEE oN ENERGY AND COMMERCE

MARCH 13, 1991

Mr. Chairman and members of the Committee, I appreciate this
opportunity to testify before this Committee on contract
administration of federally sponsored research at colleges and
universities.

My testimony today will focus on contract administration and
indirect cost rates at Stanford University. I will provide you
with the findings of fact on reports from our Navy contract
administrator on the Stanford campus that indirect cost rate
negotiations for government-sponsored research may have resulted
in significant overpayments to the University.

On August 23, 1990, I initiated an administrative inquiry to
review issues relating to Office of Naval Research (ONR) contract
administration at Stanford University. In particular, I asked my
Int-,pector General (IG) to review the evidence supporting possible
overcharges by Stanford, as well as reports of partiality to
Stanford by ONR's contract administration organization.

Mr. Chairman, at this point, I would like to submit to tho
Committee a copy of the IG report and request that it be entered
into the hearing record.

I have carefully reviewed the report, and fully concur in
its findings. Because the report itself is a lengthy, detailed
review of our indirect cost rate negotiation at Stanford during
the period 1980 to 1990, T will summalize its findings:

Inspector General Findings of Fact

Issue: What factual basis does the ONR Resident
Representative at Stanford have to support his belief that the
overhead rate for Stanford University has been overpaid by as
much as $200 million during the past ten years?

Finding: The IG review was not able to factually nupport tht.
Rrnident Reprenentative's contention of a $200 million

1
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overpayment to Stanford. The ONR Resident Representative's
estimate was based upon assumptions and professional judgements
that he considered reasonable, but which were factually
unsupportable.

Issue: Is there any factual data available t'N support a
contention of Any overpayment?

Finding: The IG review found that there is a pwsibility
that Stanford has provisionally recovered costs which final
audits may determine to be either unallowable or inappropriate
for allocation as costs to government-sponsored research. Audit
reviews for many of the years during the period 1981 to 1989 were
either not requested or not provided. As a result, historic
audits of actually incurred costs and subsequent negotiations of
final rates for many of those years are still pending. Overhead
rates during any given year are not considered final until costs
have been audited, and negotiations completed, regarding the
allowability of charges. Until these procedures have been
completed, the possibility remains that some of the overhead
costs provisionally recovered by stanford should not have been
charged to the government. However, specific amounts cannot be
factually substantiated, or accurately estimated, pending
detailed legal and audit reviews.

Issue: What evidence exists that government personnel are
not being impartial in their dealings with Stanford University?

Finding: The IG report identified certain facts and
situations that could have been perceived as indicating
partiality on the part of the ONR University Business Affairs
staff or other Navy personnel in their dealings with Stanford.
However, a closer examination of these facts did not support the
conclusion that there was any substance to such perceptions.

Mr. Chairman, please note that the scope of this IG report,
as commissioned in August 1990, was to establish any factual
evidence of overpayment, or bias on the part of government
administrators. The inquiry reviewed the practices and
procedures of the Office of Naval Research in setting indirect
cost rates at Stanford in the context of these three specific
questions. The report did not address stanford's accounting
practices or internal controls, or examine vouchers submitted by
Stanford over the years. Reviews and recommendations regarding
these functions, under DoD procedures, are being addressed
through advisory audit reports provided by the Defense Contract
Audit Agency (DcAA).

While the IG report did not substantiate per-options of biat;
toward Stanford by gove,rnment administrators, and could not
quantify any potential overpayment to Stanford until dudits have
been completed by the Defense contract Audit Agency, the IC
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report did conclude that the potential for overpayments does
exist, and raised questions regarding Stanford's FY 1980 to FY
1989 indirect cost rates as negotiated by the Office of Naval
Research.

A natural question arising from these findings is, "how
could this happen?" The answer is, that existing management
controls (audits, reviews and formal approval of indirect cost
rate negotiations), if properly implemented, should have
prevented, or identified and corrected, many of the management
weaknesses identified in the report. Nevertheless, the report
documents that implementation of these management controls was
inadequate.

Requirements for action are thus twofold: First, to address
and rectify the identified contracting problems; and second, to
eotablish individual accountability for those problems. Action
to satisfy the first of these requirements was initiated in
December 1990 by the establishment of a Special University Team,
which I will discuss shortly. The second requirement -- that of
e:;tablishing individual accountability -- is now under review by
0 tact finding panel, headed by a senior Naval officer who
reports diredtly to me. I will advise the Committee of the
results and action taken upon completion of that review next

It was clear, even before the IG report was completed, that
:.overal contract administration and business issues needed to be
re,;olved relating to Stanford's indircct cost rates. Toward this
end, on 13 December 1990, I established a Special University Team
cG.fiposed of senior personnel from my headquarters and a
11,n;hington D.C., field activity. The Team was directed to review
the current provisional indirect cost rate at Stanford, as well
ns DCAA audit findings, and to begin work on negotiating
provisional indirect cost rates for FY 1991 and final indirect
cost rates at Stanford for the past ten years. In this effort, I

directed the Team to work closely with DCAA auditors and
Department of Health and Human Services (DHHS) field personnel.
DCAA is currently conducting historical audits of Stanford's
actual costs for FY 1987 and FY 1988, and has completed
historical audits for FY 1983 to FY 1986. Audit findings may
result in a subsequent revision to the allowance of some costs
for which the government has reimbursed Stanford for work
accomplished during those years.

DCAA will commence audits for FY 1981 through FY 1982 as
soon as its work is completed on the later years. DCAA auditors
are also assisting resolution of this issue by conducting a
number of special audits and reviews, including a review of the
University's internill controls and a review of the Navy-Stanford
agreements concerning costs charged to research contracts. Thene
lltter agreements, known as Memoranda of Understanding (MoUs),
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require both legal and audit reviews in order for the Special
University Team to determine the validity of agreements recorded
therein regarding cost allocations to government contracts.
Auditors from DCAA's San Francisco Regional Office will keep the
Special University Team apprised of significant findings from
these audits and reviews.

The Special University Team, under the terms of its charter,
has already addressed many of the specific recommendations
contained in the IG report related to business relations with
stanford. It has:

1. Negotiated an Interim Agreement with Stanford
University on 20 December 1990 that established procedures for
review of all Stanford MoUs.

2. Established a procedure for determining final
rates for past years, as part of the Interim Agreement. The Team
will address and resolve audit issues as part of this
process.

3. Pegotiated a revised provisional (billing) rate of 70
percent. :,i.anford proposed a FY 1991 rate of 78 percent which
they later revised to 76 percent. The Special Team reduced this
rate to reflect unresolved charges questioned by audits. This
will protect the government's interest if the final negotiated
fixed rate does not allow these charges. In negotiating
Stanford's FY 1991 indirect cost rates, the Team will ensure that
adequate cost analyses, and legal reviews have been obtained to
justify both the calculation methodology and the actual rate pdid
to f;tanford for this year. In addition, the Interim Agreemunt
provides for later revision of the FY 1991 rates if )(Alined
dfter completion of thu Mot/ review.

The following additional actions have also been initiated
to address deficiencies and implement corrective measures
identified in the IG report's recommendations:

The Special University Team is currently reviewing all MoUs
between the Navy and Stanford. Concurrent with this review, the
Special Team received--in mid-February, 1991--written
recommendations from the Western Regional Director of the
Department of Health and Human Services (DMUS) and the Western
Region Branch Manage,- of the Defense Contract Audit Agency (M('AA)
that the MoUs be cancelled.

These specific advisory recommendations of DIMS and DCAA
Branch Managers represent important supporting documentation, and
yill assist the Special Team jn making a final determination.

Team is purouing an agr000ivo schcOulc for reviewing th,, MoU:;
dnA eiTocto to cumplet., theie review by Aid-April, 3991.

4
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In addition, the Director of the Office of Naval Research
(ONR) has completed a task I assigned him -- to prepare for his
staff of administrative contracting officers in the field -- a
comprehensive practices and procedures manual which would be
fully compliant with applicable sections of Federal Acquisition
Regulations, the DoD Supplement to these Regulations, and Navy
Acquisition Procedures. I am now reviewing this manual and
expect to approve it for use by field contract administrators by
1 April 1991. This should ensure stringent business procedures
governing contract administration, as well as uniform and
consistent cost treatment at all universities under DoD
cognizance. I have also requested the Director, ONR, to report
to me by 1 May 1991, and very 6 months thereafter, regarding the
effectiveness of those procedures in ensuring uniform cost
treatment.

Again, with the Committee's permission, I would like to
submit for inclusion in the record, copies of my letters to the
University Team Chairman and to the Director, Office of Naval
Research, outlining corrective measures they are to complete to
resolve current issues and ensure sound business practices for
the future. Specific corrective measures include:

Indirect Cost Rates

1. Formal approval by Navy University Business Affairs
Office management will he obtained in negotiating
indirect cost rates.

2. Adequate supporting documentation will be obtained
(including advisory audit reports and legal opinions)
for all business clearances; and, when appropriate,
coordination with other government agencies and
departments will be accomplished.

3. Audit and legal input will be obtained prior to the
finalization of actual indirect cost rates for all
universities under DoD cognizance.

4. Evezy effort will be made, supported by timely audits,
to ensure that final indirect cost rates for all
universities under DoD cognizance are negotiated
within two years of the close of the university's
fiscal year.

Memgranda of Understanding (Molls).

1. All existing MoUs between the Office of Naval Research
and any of its cognizant universities will be revievded
by Navy legal staff.
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2. All MoUs which are advanced agreements as to costs will
be submitted to the Office of the Assistant Secretary
of the Navy via the ONR University Business Affairs
Directorate for formal pre- and post-negotiation
business clearance review.

3. An expiration date will be included in each MoU
administered by the Office of Naval Research.

4. Formal DCAA audit reports will be submitted as
supporting documentation for each MoU administered by
the Office of Naval Research.

5. Coordination with other government agencies and
departments having significant business interests at
the university will be mandated.

6. Review of special (cost analysis) studies supporting
MoUs will be conducted every two years as required by
Office of Management and Bedget (oMB) Circular A-21.

7. ONR Resident Representatives will ensure universitieq
conduct physical inventories every two years to support
use allowandes/depreciation, as required by OMB
Circular A-M.

8. Negotiation of all MoUs will be completed prior to
incurring the costs involved, when feasible.

9. Strict adherence to the principles and vocedures of
the Federal Acquisition Regulation 31.109 (Advance
Agreements, will be emphasized when entering into MoUs.

The Director, 0NR, is also performing a study of the MoUs at
universities, other then Stanford, which are under DoD
cognizance. At a minimum, that study will include:

Determination of which MoUs are currently active and
legally binding.

2. Audits of all accive tIoUs with these universities.

3. Negotiation of revisions to each active MoU to resolve
any issues raised by these audits and sustained during
negotiation.

4. Negotiation of an expiration date for each active MoU.

Navy oficials, in course of this effort, will require
the requinittl, support'nc studies and analyses in support of Moth;
rcquiring these data, ane will select an appropriato cost model
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and study methodology after consultation with DCAA, DHHS, and the
university concerned.

The Navy Special University Team, supported by the Defense
Contract Audit Agency and representatives of the Department of
Health and Human Services, is bringing Stanford's indirect cost
reimbursement rate negotiations current. Future rate
negotiations will be supported by all necessary audits to ensure
the highest standard of public accountability of federally
sponsored res,arch at universities is maintained.

The Committee should be assured that I will keep the
Committee informed of the results of ongoing audits, legal
analyses, rate negotiations, and related issues.

Mr. Chairman, it is clear that one of the most important
factors adversely affecting indirect cost negotiations at
Stanford has been the lack of timely and adequate cost audits.
The business problems at Stanford have highlighted the need for a
closer and more effectivn relationship between Office of Naval
Research field representatives and the regional field offices of
the Defense Contract Audit Agency. The Navy and DCAA are now
working closely together on Stanford indirect cost issues. The
Director, DCAA, and I have discussed this matter and anticipate a
strengthened relationship between our two agencies in the future.

One initiative that may help alleviate the problems inherent
in conducting business negotiations without adequate audit
support is the single audit concept, utilizing the combined
resources of federal, state, and university auditors. This
initiative shows promise of greater efficiency, lower demands
upon federal manpower, and increased timeliness. Proceeding
under the title of University Coordinated Audit Program, or
UCAP, the program was initiated in 1989 by the Office of Naval
Research. Under this program, duplicate and multiple audits are
avoided by coordinating required federal, state, and university
audits and allowing each audit group to rely on the work of the
other under established accounting principles.

With the inception of this program, the backlog of audits at
the two UCAP demonstration institutionsMassachusetts Institute
of Technology and Pennsylvania State Universityhas been
eliminated. Expansion of the UCAP initiative in November, 1990
has resulted in substantial progress being made in planning for
reducing the backlog of audits at twelve other institutions.

Additionally, because the situation at Stanford raised
questions regarding protection of the government's interest at
other universities, DCAA has conducted a risk analysis at DoD
cognizant universities, and their auditors are working with 00R
Administrative comracting officers to review areas of potential
risk at other Univeisities. I expect that thorough audits will
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find questioned costs at other Universities, but I have no
evidence at this time that other schools are likely to offer a
high risk of incurring significant questioned costs like those
discovered at Stanford.

In summary, the recently completed IG report identified
management weaknesses in indirect cost rate negotiation
procedures. We are taking steps to correct those deficiencies
and to assess personal accountability where appropriate.
I am determined that these positive steps to correct deficiencies
in government contract administration, together with the
strengthened business clearance and audit procedures instituted,
will improve administration at all universities under DoD
cognizance.

Mr. Chairman, I believe that existing law and federal
regulation, supported by timely audits, do provide the
requisite mechanisms to identify, control, and ensure proper
accountability for federal research funds at universities. The
situation at Stanford resulted from inadequate implementation of
these regulations and from an absence of timely and thorough
audits and legal analyses. I can assure the Committee that both
Navy senior management and senior management at DCAA have taken
substantial steps to strengthen our implementation of these
business procedures and to ensure that the taxpayers' interests
are fully represented at the negotiation table.

Lastly, Mr. Chairman, while we work through these problems,
it is important that we recall that the leading edge of the
Nation's basic scientific research is pursued by professors and
graduate students at colleges and universities across the
country. Maintaining an effective, productive relationship
between federal research sponsors and the Nation's universities
is vital to continued U.S. economic and military competitiveness.
For these reasons, the national interest demands two things of
us, to maintain this mutually beneficial partnership: the
Federal Government must pay its full share of allowable costs
incurred by universities in support of government research; but
also, the scarce research dollars available must be spent wisely
and accounted for with the diligence that the taxpayers deserve.

-end-
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Mr. WYDEN. Admiral, do any of your associates desire to make
an opening presentation? Gentlemen?

[Chorus of no's.]
Mr. WYDEN. Admiral Miller, on Monday you told the subcommit-

tee staff that, in your view, the taxpayers did not get their money's
worth at Stanford during the 1980's. What did you mean by that?

Admiral MILLER. By that, sir, I was referring to our considerable
doubt that the billing rates used to support contract research
during the decade of the 1980's were accurate. There was consider-
able doubt that the MOU's in place actually comply with Federal
regulations. We have doubt that adequate justification was provid-
ed for them, and we believe that it is likely the Government was
overbilled for research performed at Stanford during that decade.

Mr. WYDEN. Who at the university do you hold responsible for
the kind of problems that you found?

Admiral Mum. Sir, from my command experience, I am held
responsible for my command in the Navy and, in that regard, I
would believe that the President of Stanford University is responsi-
ble for the entire operations of that University.

Mr. WYDEN. Umiral, you went on to say that you wouldn't
stand behind the Navy's oversight and actions during the 1980's.
Would you tell the subcommittee what you believe the Navy did
wrong with respect to its oversight of Stanford during the 1980's?

Admiral MILLER Yes, sir. I don't recall using the exact words
you cited, but the intent is certainly correct; that when I first
became aware of this problem last Summer, I initiated an Inspec-
tor General investigation in order to better define the problem.
That report defined a number of areas in which we had been con-
ducting business at Stanford, without adequate audit support or
legal reviews of Memoranda of Understanding before we entered
into those agreements. Also, we had not aggressively sought audits
of the indirect cost proposals of the university before we set the
provisional billing rates for the forthcoming year. Neither had we
aggressively sought audits of the actual costs incurred by the uni-
versity over this period, so that any over-collection by the universi-
ty could be adjusted.

I have submitted, sir, a copy of those findings contained in the
Inspector General's Report. That report is very detailed in its com-
pilation of the failings of ONR oversight at Stanford.

Mr. WYDEN. Admiral, Stanford and the officials, Dr. Kennedy
and others, have stated that your Inspector General's Report exon-
erated them. Do you agree with that characterization of the Inspec-
tor General's Report and if not, how would you describe the Inspec-
tor General's findings?

Admiral MILLER. I don't know of anyone in Government who
would agree with that characterization of the IG findings, sir. In
fact, when I look at the degree of inspections and auditing going on
at Stanford and the substantial resources the Government has
placed on that campus to resolve this pioblem, I can only say that
a private citizen with no other information on this problem could
clearly conclude that the Government considered this a very seri-
ous problem and we are putting serious resources on it.

Mr. WYDEN. Admiral, a number of the special agreements, these
Memorandums of Understanding that the university has signed
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with the Navy are based on special studies that have been per-
formed by Stanford. Now, these are required by this OMB Circular
A-21 to be reliable and statistically sound.

Is that the case at Stanford? Were those studies actually done?
Admiral MIILER There were four MOU's in which the basis for

the MOU was a special study in the context of OMB Circular A-21.
Those four are the Library costs, Student Services, Utilities, and
Departmental Administration. In every case, we have concluded
and have informed the itaiversity that we do not consider the spe-
cial studies, as they exist today, to be adequate bases for our con-
tinuing business relationship and, in fact, we have scheduled,
within the next 2 weeks, meetings with Stanford during which they
are to respond to our expressions of concern.

Mr. WYDEN. So, are you saying that there aren't any valid stud-
ies to support what amounts to possibly $20 million in charges?

Admiral MILLER. I do not believe that the four special studies
that I cited would equate to a $20 million difference. I have no in-
formation to validate that, but, based on the information we have
now, the special studies performed earlier are considered inad-
equate.

Mr. WYDEN. Now, there was a study from 1979 requiring a 20
percent reduction on subsistence charges to cover unallowables.
NVas that proven to be statistically sound?

Admiral MILLER. I have no information that a special study on
that was performed, sir.

Mr. WYDEN. The Office of Naval Research was required to per-
form audits and legal analyses of these Memorandums of Under-
standing. Were these audits and legal analyses done?

Admiral Mau& The Office of Naval Research should have re-
quested that DCAA conduct the audits. We do not have audit staff.
DCAA shares this responsibility for the Department of Defense
with us. The audits, in fact, were not completed.

Mr. WYDEN. Did you all request DCAA to do these audits?
Admiral MILLER. On MOU's? On the rates?
Mr. WYDEN. Right.
Admiral MILLER. On the MOU's, I know of no request for DCAA

to conduct audits.
Mr. WYDEN. Should that have been done if that was required?
Admiral MILLER. Yes, sir, that should.
Mr. WIDEN. Why wasn't it done? It was just an oversight?
Admiral MILLER I know of no reason why that should not have

been done.
Mr. WYDEN. All right. I see our chairman is back. Does the lack

of these reviews that we're discussing make the Government vul-
nerable to overcharging? It seems to me that these kinds of reviews
are at least a minimal level of protection for the taxpayer, and
without them, you know, the Government is just a sitting duck for
overcharges; is that right?

Admiral MILLER I fully concur with that statement, sir. I believe
that for entering into an MOUwhich is, in fact, an advance
agreement in the context of the Federal Acquisition Regulations
adequate preparation for entering into that kind of negotiated
agreement with the university would have included audits as well
as legal reviews, neither of which was conducted.

117
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Mr. WYDEN. One other point, and then I want to recognize my
colleague from New York.

Who was responsible, Admiral Miller, for not requesting these
audits? Have you all been able to determine that?

Admiral MILLER. Sir, I have commissioned a special personnel
review panel to look into the question of personnel accountability. I
am the Government official who is going to have to take whatever
action is appropriate on that issue. I have not assigned a name nor
accountakility at this time. I expect to hear from that panel by the
end of next month.

Mr. WYDEN. All right. Let me recognize the gentleman from New
York for his questions.

Mr. LENT. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Admiral Miner, after the ONR Inspector General released its

report, Staniord's Office of the President released a statement
dated February 7, 1991 that said the IG had found that the accusa-
tions made against Stanford were "baseless." Do you agree that
that characterization of the IG report is accurate or inaccurate?

Admiral MILLER. I would not agree with that characterization of
the report, sir; but if you will allow me, I would like to point out
that the Inspector General works for me, he does not work for the
Office of Naval Research. The Chief of Naval Research is his next
superior in the chain of command.

Mr. LENT. Well, didn't hethis subordinate of yours, didn't he
find a very serious situation at Stanford?

Admiral MILLER. Yes, sir. Very serious.
Mr. LENT. He couldn't quantify the particular figure of $200 mil-

lion; but he nonetheless found that there was reason to believe that
there had been a lot of misleading and misdirected accounting.

Admiral MILLER. Yes, sir. That is correct. I believe you are refer-
ring to Mr. Biddle. The fact that he couldn't quantify it was not
really important to me, because what was really pointed out was
that we did have a serious problem. As we heard this morning,
even the auditors would have difficulty quantifying the exact
amount of the problem right now.

Mr. LENT. Mr. Biddle, you do not disagree with that? You did
not, at any time, state that your $200 million figure was definitive,
did you?

Mr. BIDDLE. It was meant to indicate a level of exposure.
Mr. LENT. Isn't it true that the very thing you complained of, the

lack of audits, prevented you from being more definitive?
Mr. BIDDLE. I believe that was the contributing factor to the lack

of finiteness, yes.
Mr. LENT. In fact, when all the audits are done, if we ever reach

that point, and the final agreement is reached on allowable cost, it
is possible, is it not, that the amount owed to the Government will
be determined to be in excess of the $200 million figure?

Mr. BIDDLE. I think there is considerable likelihood of that. It
must be remembered though, that once DCAA has an audit find-
ing, it must be negotiated, and the indirect cost rate could fall
back. If you are saying, would the questioned costs contained in
DCAA audit reports approximate or exceed $200 million, I believe
there is considerable likelihood of that.

1
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Mr. LENT. Admiral, you stated in your testimony that you fully
concur with the findings of the report of the Inspector General, is
that correct?

Admiral MILLER. That is correct.
Mr. LENT. I would like to ask you several questions about those

findings. The first question posed was this: 'What factual basis
does the Resident Representative of Stanford, Mr. Biddle, have to
support his belief that the overhead rate for Stanford University
has 'nen overpaid by as much as an estimated $200 million during
the past 10 years?" That was at page 41.

Your team concluded: "The review of ONRRRStanford's expla-
nations to support the contention of an estimated $200 million
overpayment revealed that his methodologies, assumptions and
computations were primarily judgmental and speculative in
nature, rather than factual. Most of the data used by ONRRR
StanfordMr. Biddlewas not verified or verifiable by supporting
documentation and is not reconciled or reconcilable to accounting
records." That is at page 45.

My question is how could Mr. Biddle use verifiable data when
neither ONR or Stanford had conducted annual audits as required?

Admiral MILLER. There were no audits conducted by DCAA.
DCAA is to conduct those audits in support of Stanford's negotia-
tions and other administrative contracting officer functions on the
campus. The audit data was not available from DCAA. Therefore,
neither Mr. Biddle, nor anybody else, has the basis for making an
accurate estimate of what the total Government exposure at this
University is for the period in question.

In fact, I listened to Mr. Newton this morning use many of the
same words, including "speculative," when he caveated his own es-
timation of the estimate this morning.

Mr. LENT. Well, you know, or maybe you do not, but in conversa-
tions with subcommittee staff your investigators admitted they had
no idea whether the actual overpayment was larger or smaller
than $200 million. Were you aware of that?

Admiral MILLER. I was not aware of that; but I would subscribe
to that. I do not think we know today the actual exposure to the
Government.

Mr. LENT. The DCAA has already testified that their preliminary
investigation of the effect of the MOU's between Stanford and
ONR was that the MOU's may have cost the Government some-
where between $15 and $18 million a year.

Since we are talking about a 10-year period, doesn't this seem
rather close to the $200 million dollar overpayment which Mr.
Biddle alleged--

Admiral MILLER. Mr. Newton, when he gave us that--
Mr. LENT [continuing]. Which Mr. Biddle estimated?
Admiral MILLER. Mr. Newton, when he testified to the $15 to $18

million, said that estimate was based on the 1991 cost proposal
from Stanford. I think it would be a stretch of judgi lent to just
multiply that by 10 and come up with a figure for the 10 years.

I think that is especially true, in view of the fact that over the
entire 10-year period, Stanford University, to the best oi my recol-
lection, collected a total of $600 million in overhead and no one yet

I ;)
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has suggested that half of that or a third of that would fall into the
range of what is now in question.

I have no data on which to make an accurate estimate, sir. 1 do
not think anybody does.

Mr. LENT. You have just answered the question I was going to
ask you, which is whether you really do not know? You really do
not know.

Admiral MILLER. I would have to use judgment and speculation
to come up with a number, just like Mr. Biddle did.

Mr. Darr. Now, Mr. Biddle had alerted your office to what he
termed a "cozy relationship" between ONR ancl Stanford. What do
you think he meant by that?

Admiral MILLER. I did not know what he meant by that because
of the way it was expressed, in sort of a colloquial expression. So I
asked the Inspector General and his team to talk to Mr. Biddle and
find out what he meant by that.

It is my understanding, both from the report and from talking to
the members of the IG team during the course of their investiga-
tion and subsequently, that Mr. Biddle's concern was expressed
based upon a number of factors: the large numbers of MOU's in
existence with Stanford University; that the final billing or the
final rates were open for the entire 10-year period at Stanford; that
we had not gone back and audited and closed out the books on each
of those years; that his own office, he believed, had not been staffed
adequately; that there had been inappropriate communication be-
tween Stanford University and ONR headquarters; and that there
had been meddling between ONR headquarters and Mr. Biddle's ef-
forts to support an Air Force investigation.

When the IG team looked at each of these issues, they could find
no substantiation. In the case of the number of MOU's, we could
find no correlation; in fact, the report goes into a discussion of the
correlation between the numbers of MOU's at a university and its
overhead rates. In some cases, there are universities with no
M0U's but higher overhead rates. So, it's difficult to have a cause
and effect relationship.

Based upon my understanding of what Mr. Biddle's concerns
were and what the IG Tehm found, we could not find any evidence
of a cozy relationship.

Mr. WYDEN. Would the gentleman yield?
Mr. LENT. I would be happy to yield to the gentleman from

Oregon.
Mr. WYDEN. I appreciate his courtesy.
With respect to this overly cozy relationship between the Govern-

ment and the contractor, could you amplify what you meant, Mr.
Biddle, when you talk about this situation? My colleague has been
touching on it.

Mr. BIDDLE. I think we have an overly cozy relationship, extend-
ing all the way back to the latter part of the 1970's. For my own
efforts, I do not know what has been passed up by the IG Review
Team, but we identified over 3 pages just recently, because we were
shocked by the fact that there was no indication of partiality. We
provided roughly three pages of documents that we thought indi-
cated partiality to this contractor.
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The cozinessI will give you one example, because I do not wish
to take up too much time on this. But, in 1978, the university was
thrust into a situation that perhaps shifted cognizance away from
the Department of Defense to the Department of Health and
Human Service& .

When the situation Was brought up to OMBI forget what Bill
Wilkins' role was at that time; but he put in a letter to OMB indi-
cating that he felt itthe cognizanceshould remain with the De-
partment of Defense.

I was very surprised to see a letter from Stanford University that
must have been 6 pages in length, pointing up all the beautiful re-
lationships that had evolved over a period of years between Stan-
ford and ONR and the level of awareness and support they were
receiving from ONR. If you are an oversight agency, you would not
expect one of your contractors to be so vocal and adamant about a
retained cognizance with them. You just sort of take it as it flows.
If there is a shift of cognizance to another agency, you accept it.

That is an example of the type of coziness I was referring to.
Mr. WYDEN. I am intruding on my colleague's time. I think we

would like that letter, and I thank the gentleman for his courtesy.
Mr. LENT. Admiral Miller, is "partiality" synonymous in your

mind with "cozy," or are they two different things?
Admiral MILLER I tried looking up the word "coziness" in the

dictionary and could not find it, I must confess. When I asked the
question, I phrased it as I considered it should be phrased, in plain
simple English, and I did not try to amplify on that.

Mr. LENT. When you tasked your investigators, why did you ask
them to determine whether ONR personnel were, quote, "not being
impartial," unquote in their dealings with Stanford? That's actual-
ly what you asked them to do.

Admiral MILLER That's correct.
Mr. LENT. Is that different than "cozy" or is it the same thing?
Admiral MILLER It was not intended to be anything more than a

restatement of the problem that was brought to me.
Mr. LENT. So, in fact, the real question here is whether the Gov-

ernment's interest is being adequately protected, whether the fail-
ure results from negligence or recklessness or deliberate wrongdo-
ing. Isn't that the case?

Admiral MILLER Yes, sir, that's co? rect.
Mr. LENT. What investigations are ongoing to determine whether

the Government's interest are being protected, and if not, why not?
Admiral MILLER. There are a number of investigations going into

the business aspects, including staff members of this committee
who have been out there. The Government Accounting Office
which also has been out there, testified earlier this morning. Cer-
tainly, DCAA has put substantial resources on this.

But in addition, I have established, as I previously stated, a per-
sonnel review team to look at ONR personnel in particular to de-
termine if there is some administrative action that ought to be
taken against the people involved over this entire 10-year period.

I chartered this team to look at the entire employment of the
Office of Naval Research over the entire period in question. I didn't
want to delimit the effort.
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In addition to the administrative inquiry that I chartered, the
Naval Investigative Service has also initiated an investigation in
this area. They are looking into the potential of criminal wrongdo-
ing.

Mr. Urn. Let me just ask one final question. It's kind of long.
Just look at the facts here, and these were facts found to be true by
your investigators and included in your report.

First, they found that Stanford, among all of the other universi-
ties, was unique because it has the highest number of MOU's of the
36 universities under ONR cognizance. In fact, it has more than 10
times the number of MOU's of any other of the universities. Of the
102 MOU's Stanford had, approximately 95 of them, or 93 percent,
relate to the subject of indirect costs.

Second, your investigators found that the majority of these
MOU's were negotiated without the benefit of legal review, without
the benefit of audit, both of which are required under the regula-
tions.

Third, DCAA has found that these MOU's may be costing the
Government $18 million a year, and has recommended that ONR
withdraw from all of them.

Now, these fe is, if unexplained, it would seem to me, would tend
to support a perception of partiality on the part of ONR towards
Stanford. I'd like to give you this opportunity to explain to me and
to explain to the committee how the IG concluded that, despite all
these facts, no partiality existed?

Admiral MILLER. The IG team, in their report, looked at or tried
to establish a relationship between the number of MOU's at a uni-
versity and the overhead rates assigned to that university. They
could see no correlation at all between the numbers of MOU's and
actual overhead rates charged. There are some universities that
have no MOU's, but have higher overhead rates.

With regard to the lack of audits and legal reviews of those
MOU's, I concur with you that that was a failing of my organiza-
tion to perform its duty on that campus. But as a direct correlation
to a cozy relationship, I can't make that tie.

You, yourself, earlier gave three plausible explanations for that
kind of conduct, and I have seen no facts that would allow me to
choose among those plausible explanations. I think all of them
have a potential for validity in this case.

As far as DCAA---
Mr. LENT. Yes, but let me just interrupt you for a minute. You

came to the conclusion that there was no partiality. You didn't say
that, "Well, there might have been," or "There could have been,"
you said there was "no partiality."

Admiral MILLER. They found no evidence of partiality out there,
sir. In fact, I have discussed this point with GAO, the CAO investi-
gators, and they also didn't find it.

Mr. LENT. Well, I've just given you the evidence. I just rattled off
4 or 5 circumstances, findings upon which the conclusion would be
predicated, and despite that, the conclusion was "no partiality."

Admiral MILLER That evidence, I believe, sir, could just as easily
be evidence of very poor performance on that campus.

VT) (-S
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Mr. LENT. OK. So the fact is that you don't know that partiality
was not present, and yet you say that there was no partiality.
You're actually saying that there was no evidence of partiality.

Admiral MILLER. I am saying that I stand by the report, which
said that they found no evidence of partiality on Stanford campus.
But I will hasten to add that I have commissioned a subsequent
personnel investigation, a personnel review, to look at the conduct
of the people actually involved in the performance of the Govern-
ment's business on that campus to see why their performance was
as it is, and why it wouldn't have been better, as the taxpayer had
a right to expect.

Mr. LENT. OK. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. WYDEN. I didn't want to cut the gentleman off. Has the gen-

tleman completed?
Mr. LENT. Yes.
Mr. WYDEN. All right.
Admiral Miller, when the questions began to arise at Stanford

concerning their billing practices, they performed an int..rnal study
that concluded that the Government owed Stanford approximately
$13 million.

Do you put any credence in the university's claim that the Gov-
ernment owes them money, versus the concerns that have been ex-
pressed that the university overbilled the taxpayers during the
1980's?

Admiral MILLER A copy of that study has been provided to the
Special University Team I commissioned to represent the Govern-
ment. Based upon what I have seen, I would not put any credence
in that conclusion.

Mr. WYDEN. You don't find any evidence, then, that the Govern-
ment owes money?

Admiral MILLER I have seen no evidence that the Government
owes Stanford money.

Mr. WYDEI4. Would you characterize Stanford's internal investi-
gation as a good-faith effort, in your view, to get at the kind of
problems that have been outlined to the subcommittee today?

Admiral MILLER. I haven't seen the internal working papers that
supported the conclusion that was in the report. The report that
was put forward was unsubstantiated, as far as I'm concerned. The
conclusions in that report were not substantiated in the report that
was released.

Mr. WYDEN. Do you see other evidence that would indicate an
effort by Stanford, a good-faith effort to try to get out these prob-
lems?

Admiral MILLER. Yes, sir, I do. In fact, I was very much gratified
by the fact that they are employing one of the Big 6 accounting
firms to help them establish adequate internal controls. By bring-
ing in outside advisory groups, it looks like to me they're trying to
bring peer review and outside vision into their business operations
on campus.

Mr. WYDEN. But what I'm more interested in is what's taken
place to date to the 1980's. Da you feel that there has been a good-
faith effort to get to the bottom of the kind of problems that the
subcommittee has seen with respect to overbillings during the
1980's?
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Admiral MILLER. I would expect thrlt Stanford right now would
be scrubbing all of their cost pools for the period in question, but I
have no evidence, in fact, that they are doing that.

Mr. WYDEN. OK. Admiral, of all the charges that have been dis-
covered by the subcommittee, by the Office of Naval Research, by
the DCAA, by the General Accounting Office, have there been any
charges brought to light that you are aware of where Stanford was,
in effect, first on the scene and discovered the charges themselves?

Admiral MILLER. Not that I can recall, sir.
Mr. WYDEN. OK. Do you think that that's acceptable?
Admiral MILLER. No, sir. When evidence showed that their cost

pools contained unallowable charges, I believe a responsible man-
ager would go into the rest of the cost pools and find them before
the auditor did.

Mr. WYDEN. If there has been the kind of pattern of overbilling
that's been discussed, why hasn't there been a comprehensive
scrubbing of these bills and problems brought to you?

Admiral MILLER You're asking a question of me that only Stan-
ford could offer an answer to.

Mr. WYDEN. But you don't think there's any justification for that
not being done, the scrubbing--

Admiral MILLER. I believe a responsible manager, based upon
what is known now, would be scrubbing those cost pools.

Mr. WYDEN. And why is the Government, in effect, tolerating it?
I mean, it hasn't been done at this point, so I think taxpayers lis-
tening to this hearing would say that the Government is tolerating
it. Shouldn't that be something that the Government directs the
university to do and do immediately?

Admiral MILLER. We have spoken to the university in particular
about the years 1981 and 1982, which had come into question, and
asked them if they are going to go back and start scrubbing them,
and, in fact, were told that they're going to stand by those costs.

Mr. WYDEN. But have you all directed the university to scrub
these accounts and bring problems to you?

Admiral MILLER. No, sir, we have not. Stanford is still, to the
best of my knowledge, standing behind their original submissions.

Mr. WYDEN. But do you believe that it would be appropriate for
your Agency at this point to direct the university to scrub these
accounts and bring problems to you?

Admiral MILLER You have asked a question that I hadn't previ-
ously considered, and before I would direct them, I need to talk to
my contracting officers and legal advisors to see if I have that
right. But it sounds like a reesonable course of action if, in fact, /
have the right.

Mr. WYDEN. So you think that that would be a reasonable step
for your Agency to pursue, and you want to talk to your people
about it.

Mr. Biddle, do you think that would be a reasonable step on the
part of Admiral Miller at this point?

Mr. BIDDLE. I think it would be reasonable, but I'm not jncour-
aged by it. I'll give you an example. We have taken heart in the
fact that we have a Big 6 firm coming in to assist in review of
costs, in effect to review internal controls.
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At the initial inquinr that I had with the partner from Arthur
Andersen, I questioned him about what his experience was in re-
viewing internal controls at educational institutions, especially
ones that had high research procurement levels, and he said, "I
have none."

Now, to me, that indicated that there was an expressed desire on
the part of the university not so much to get great expertise as to
get some great shadow effect of a Big 6 firm.

I'm not encouraged that Stanford would be so forthcoming. Most
of the instances I'm aware ofwhere there were questioned costs
identified by DCAA or GAOwere not situations where Stanford
forthrightly stepped up in a sense of a voluntary disclosure and
said, "Here is a situation that we think is remiss." It was first
noted by Government and then responded to by the university.

Mr. WYDEN. Well, I think that'El a very significant point, Mr.
Biddle, because what you've told me, as I understand it, is that it
would be a reasonable concept to have this kind of scrubbing, but
that, in this case, it wouldn't do much good because there's not the
commitment to really turn this problem around, and I find that a
very significant statement.

Now, Admiral, do you believe that Stanford's accounting proce-
dures and internal controls were lax during the 1980's?

Admiral Musa. Yes, sir, I do.
Mr. WYDEN. And in what respect?
Admiral MILLER. I do not find any evidence that Stanford man-

agement was aware of what was going into the cost pools, and
therefore what was being charged off to the Government.

We have heard evidence all morning long and into the afternoon
about unallowable costs contained in these cost pools, costs that
without question, such as alcohol-related costswould not be ac-
cepted by the Government as allowable under any circumstances,
let alone with respect to support for research.

Mr. WYDEN. Do you think that the necessary controls have actu-
ally been implemented, and I want to use that word specifically, in
the accounting system as of this time?

Admiral MILLER. I know of no changes in the accounting system.
All I know about is initiatives to correct them.

Mr. WYDEN. That doesn't sound to me that the university is yet
being responsible in its relationship with the Government. Is that
correct?

Admiral MILLER. Their response to the inadequate internal con-
trols, I believe, is their bringing in of the Arthur Andersen firm. I
consider that a responsible act, but it has not yet resulted, to my
knowledge, in any obvious changes in those internal controls.

Mr. DINGELL. VVould the gentleman yield?
Mr. WYDEN. I'd be happy to.
Mr. DINGELL. I am somewhat awash in this myself, trying to un-

derstand what the internal controls are. If you have internal con-
trols that don't work, if it's because of lack of competence, you'll
find mistakes all over the place. Is that right?

Admiral MILLER Yes, sir.
Mr. DINGELL. But if you find internal controls that don't work

because they are conferring advantage to one party or the other
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party on a uniform basis, then you have to construe this as mean-
ing that something different is ping on, don't you?

Admiral MILLER. The lack of internal controls and their effect on
the cost pools, I believe, has resulted in all costs relating to a cer-
tain activity of the university appearing in cost pools that would be
subsequently charged to the Government. All costa. I see no evi-
dence that they're trying to pull out anything.

Mr. DMGELL. And no evidence that they tried to keep out any-
thing.

Admiral MILLER That's correct.
Mr. DINGELL. And no evidence that they were failing to insert

into these cost pools things that should have been there.
Admiral MILLER. That'il correct. We're finding evidence that, in

fact, totally unallowable costs, like some of those mentioned this
morning, are in those costs pools.

Mr. DINGELL. Admiral, what would I infer from this? Would I
infer here that there's fraud, or just simply sharp practice, or what
conclusion would I be driven to if I were to analyze it through your
eyes?

Admiral MILLER I don't have any evidence today of a fraudulent
act at Stanford.

Mr. DINGELL. Could you rule out, then, sharp practices?
Admiral MILLER. I'm not sure how you're defining "sharp prac-

tices," but I would certainly subscribe to the comment made earlier
that Stanford was particularly aggressive in trying to recoup costs
in support of Government research.

Mr. DINGELL. Regardless of whether they were allowed or not?
Admiral MILLER. In many instances, we have seen examples of

their trying to recoup costs that were not allowed.
Mr. WYDEN. I thank the chairman.
My point, Admiral, is that you have told this member that the

necessary controls have not been implemented; as of this point, the
accounting system hasn't been fixed. What I am concerned aboLt, is
given those problems, whether Stanford currently can be a respon-
sible contractor in its relationship with the government. And it
seems to me, based on what you have said, they cannot be a pres-
ently responsible contractor, and I would like you to tell me wheth-
er you think they are, or whether they aren't today.

Admiral MILLER. We have recently discussed within my office
this particular question, including the responsiveness of this con-
tractor, and what administrative or other measures might be taken
as a result of this. The conclusion is, based upon not only what
they have in place today, but based upon the activities that we
have seen to improve their accounting practices, we do not have
sufficient basis for taking any punitive action as you would with an
unresponsible contractor.

That having been said, I think it is important to add that based
upon some of the things we have heard this morning, which we
had not previously heard from the General Accounting Office, for
example, that I have directed the head of my Special University
Team and my corporate counsel to meet and work with DCAA and
the Naval Investigative Service and the GAO, if that is permitted
by the committee, to develop further facts in this case.

Mr. DINGELL. Would the gentleman yield?
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Mr. WYDEN. I would be happy to.
Mr. DINGELL. We. have a little problem with regard to certifica-

tion. There were at least 2 years in which Stanford certified that
there were no unallowable costs in their submissions. Is that right?

Admiral MILIXR. That is correct, sir.
Mr. DINGELL. As I understand, certification improperly made is a

criminal act; is that right?
Admiral MILLER. I have discussed that particular point with

counsel, and have been advised that that is a difficult point to
make, and that based on our current evidenceand all I can say is
based upon what I know right nowthat I don't have a basis to
conclude that point, but that is one of the reasons that we are
going to be working very closely with the GAOwith the commit-
tee's permission, of courseand with DCAA, to address that issue.

Mr. DINGELL Would I be fair in inferring that this is a matter
into which you are going to be inquiring most diligently?

Admiral MILLER. Yes, sir, you may infer that.
Mr. DINGELL. I find myself curious. Certification is required by

Federal statute. It says that you certify something, and you do so
under pain of criminal prosecution. Is that right?

Admiral MILLER. I am getting into an area of law, sir, where I
have no competence at all, and I would need legal assistance in
order to address this adequately.

Mr. DINGELL. You wouldn't want to give me the impression that
it didn't mean Anything, that you could certify to anything you
wanted and you weren't going to be held accountable for it, would
you?

Admiral MILLER. No, sir, I don't believe when I sign som ?thing
that it means nothing, and I anticipate similar respect from others
who sign documents.

Mr. DINGELL. I thank the gentleman.
Mr. WYDEN. I thank the chairman.
Admiral, suspension and debarment procedures are in place in

the Federal Government, and they are there not to be punitive in
nature, but rather to protect the taxpayers' interest at any point in
time.

Now if the subcommittee can't be sure that Stanford has not
only taken the necessary corrective action, but implemented those
corrective actions with the controls, with the accc unting proce-
dures, I think the taxpayers are going to say why shouldn't they be
suspended in order to protect the taxpayers interest?

VVhy hasn't the Office of Naval Research taken this action, the
question of suspending the university, until it takes the necessary
steps to protect the taxpayers' interest?

Admiral MILLER. The potential for suspension and debarment
was among those potential actions the Government could take
against Stanford, and among those that we discussed with counsel.

In fact, I discussed it in particular with a counsel who has exten-
sive experience in suspension and debarment proceedings with
Government contractors, and I have been advised that the types of
remedies that we would seek from a contractor through suspension
or debarment are similar to those that, in fact, Stanford has put in
place. And so at the present time, we would probably not have the
basis for taking that action.
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Mr. WYDEN. So suspension or debarment is not under consider-
ation at this point?

Admiral MILLER. Suspension or debarment is not sufficiently jus-
tified, based on what I know today, but it remains among the po-
tential actions that the Government may take, based upon any
facts that may be developed in the future.

Mr. WYDEN. Are you concerned about the situation of giving
Stanford additional time to implement these internal controls and
accounting changes, letting Federal dollars flow to the university,
producing a situation where the Government essentially is still at
risk in the process?

Admiral MILLER. One of the things that we have accomplished at
Stanford University through the Special Team that we formed is a
negotiated agreement with the university that any changes that we
might make this year with regard to MOU's or in setting their
rates is retroactive to the beginning of this fiscal year, to October
1, 1990. So I believe that the Government's exposure this year has
been contained, as was one of my original priorities in putting to-
gether our action.

Mr. WYDEN. And you would anticipate .using that kind of
remedy, the ability to collect money retroactively, as one tool to
protect the taxpayers from this point on?

Admiral MILLER. That is correct, sir, because if we find, for ex-
ample, that the billing rate should be lowered, and refigure how
much the university has been paid over the fiscal year to date and,
if they have been overpaid, then on the next billing, that billing
would be decremented.

Mr. WYDEN. Let me recognize my colleagues at this time, the
gentleman from Georgia or the gentleman from Michigan.

The Hentleman from Georgia.
Mr. ROWLAND. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
I want to ask Mr. Dolan a couple of questions.
Mr. Dolan, as Director of the university Business Affairs Office,

what is your view of what went wrong at Stanford?
Mr. DOLAN. Well, sir, I feel that we did not have timely auditing

to cover the financial controls and the financial management at
that university, in addition to some failures that were made within
our own organization with respect to requesting auditing.

Mr. ROWLAND. Wasn't it up to the Navy to call in these audits?
Mr. DOLAN. SOrry, sir?
Mr. ROWLAND. Wasn't it up to the Navy to call in these audits?
Mr. DOLAN. Yes, sir.
Mr. ROWLAND. Why wasn't your office more vigilant, then, in

dealing with that?
Mr. DOLAN. Sir, we have an operating guide for our contracting

officers that outlines the procedures that they are to follow in con-
nection with the negotiation of indirect cost rates and MOU's with
specie" studies. Amongst those procedures is a requirement to seek
audit support.

Mr. ROWLAND. But the audits weren't sought, were they?
Mr. DOLAN. That is correct, they were not.
Mr. ROWLAND. So then the vigilance wasn't there that should

have been?
Mr. DOLAN. That is cor-.nct.
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Mr. ROWLAND. Mr. Simpson, you were the Resident Representa-
tive at Stanford for a number of years, I believe.

Mr. SIMPSON. Correct.
Mr. ROWLAND. How could Paul Biddle immediately see major

problems at Stanford that you did nothing about for years?
Mr. SIMPSON. Mr. Biddle identified the lack of audits that we

weren't getting when he came aboard, and proceeded to get some
movement in that direction.

Mr. WYDEN. Let me just interrupt the gentleman from Georgia.
As Chairman Dingell reminds us, the mikes frequently don't work
very well in this room, and Mr. Simpson, I don't think any of us
could get your response to the gentleman from Georgia, and if you
could just repeat that.

Mr. ROWLAND. Repeat his answer?
Mr. WYDEN. Could you hear him? I couldn't hear him.
Mr. ROWLAND. I did not.
Mr. SIMPSON. Would you repeat the question, then, please?
Mr. ROWLAND. Well, you were the Resident Representative at

Stanford for a number of years?
Mr. SIMPSON. That is correct.
Mr. ROWIAND. 10 years. How could Paul Biddle immediately see

a major problem at Stanford that you did nothing about for these
years?

Mr. SIMPSON. I don't know about that, but during my tenure as
the ACO, I did try to get audits when I could, and I was advised by
DCAA at different times that universities were low risk contrac-
tors, and they wanted to put their resources in areas of greater
pay-off.

Mr. ROWLAND. Well, how did the Navy sign all these MOU's
without doing the required legal and audit work that should have
been done?

Mr. SIMPSON. My understanding, when the initial MOU's were
put in place in 1979, the DCAA auditors were in attendance at the
negotiation of those agreements.

Mr. DINGELL. Would the gentleman yield?
Did you say that the auditors were in attendance during the ne-

gotiation?
Mr. SIMPSON. That is my understanding.
Mr. DINGELL. Were there legal opinions, and were there consulta-

tions with the legal people also?
Mr. SIMPSON. Legal review wab not made. It wasn't required.
Mr. DINGELL. No legal review was made.
Did the auditors have a chance to do a prior study or analysis

before the MOU's were agreed to?
Mr. SIMPSON. In a no.mber of cases, yes.
Mr. DINGELL. And when you say in a number of cases, "yes," I

would infer frcm that statement that you are telling me in a
number of cases, no.

Mr. SIMPSON. That is correct. Some MOU's were more adminis-
trative in nature than they were--

Mr. DINGELL. Beg your pardon?
Mr. SIMPSON. Some MOIJ's were administrative in nature.
Mr. DINGELL. But a goodly number of them dealt with financial

questions and questions of compensation; is that right?
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Mr. SIMPSON. That is correct.
Mr. DINGELL. And even the other questions which were adminis-

trative in character also dealt with financial questions, did they
not?

Mr. SIMPSON. Yes, sir.
Mr. DINGELL. Now if I am an auditor, and I am called in, and I

sit in a room, and I hear a brief discussion and then the signing
takes place, have I been properly consulted in connection with the
business that is to transpire, or not? Particularly if it involves the
signing of an MOU between, let's say, Stanford University and a
Government contracting agency?

Mr. SIMPSON. Well, it is my understanding the auditors were fur-
nished copies of the proposed MOU before any of the negotiations
took place.

Mr. DINGELL. Provided copies when?
Mr. SIMPSON. It could be 30 days, it could be a couple of months

ahead of time.
Mr. DINGELL. Could have been 30 minutes?
Mr. SIMPSON. Unlikely.
Mr. DINGELL. Pardon?
Mr. SIMPSON. That would be unlikely.
Mr. DINGELL. Unlikely.
Would it be likely that they were given 30 days?
Mr. SIMPSON. I think so, yes.
Mr. DINGELL. But no legal opinions and no legal assessment?
Mr. SIMPSON. No legal opinions, no.
Mr. DINGELL. I thank the gentleman for yielding to me.
Mr. ROWLAND. I have no further questions.
Mr. WYDEN. The gentleman from Michigan?
Mr. DINGELL. Mr. Chairman, just very briefly.
Mr. Dolan, when did you and Mr. Simpson first discover the

events that were associated with the questions that are now in-
quired into by this committee relative to overcharging and improp-
er charging by Stanford?

Mr. DoLAN. I first discovered it, sir, when we received notice of
the FOIA request awl then the information was submitted to my
office.

Mr. DINGELL. When was that?
Mr. DOLAN. I believe it was in June 1990.
Mr. DINGELL. In June 1990. Who submitted that request, if you

please?
Mr. DOLAN. The Freedom of Information Act?
Mr. DINGELL. Yes. Who submitted the FOIA request?
Mr. DOLAN. It was the San Jose Mercury News.
Mr. DINGELL. Beg your pardon?
Mr. DOLAN. The San Jose Mercury News. That is my understand-

ing.
Mr. DINGELL. So then it was the press that discovered it?
Mr. DOLAN. I was responding to your question of when did I first

find out these allegations that Mr. l3iddle was making.
Mr. DINGELL. So the press really brought it to the attention of

your office; is that right?
Mr. DOLAN. That is correct.
Mr. DINGELL. That was, you say, in June 1990?
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Mr. DOLAN. Well, I believe the FOIA request was in May or June
1990.

Mr. DINGELL. What did you do about this?
Mr. DOLAN. Immediately when I became aware of a particular

piece of information that was included in the FOIA request, I re-
quested, via my director, that the Assistant Chief of Naval Re-
search have the IG look at these allegations. I submitted that re-
quest, sir.

Mr. DINGELL. Now, Mr. Biddle, when did you first become aware
of this information?

Mr. BIDDLE. I believe I came into Stanford about mid-October.
Within the first week that I--

Mr. DINGELL. Ot what year?
Mr. BIDDLE. Of 1988.
Mr. DINGELL 1988.
Mr. BIDDLE. And within the first week that I was there, I was

invited to attend a meeting put on by Janet Sweet, the assistant
controller at Stanford, to brief us on the library component of the
overhead. Upon my return to the office, I advised Rob Simpson
that I thought we were being ripped off because of the absence of
documents.

Mr. DINGELL. This was in October 1988?
Mr. BIDDLE. It was in October 1988.
Mr. DINGELL. In the summer of 1988?
Mr. BIDDLE. Beg your pardon?
Mr. DINGELL. Summer 1988?
Mr. BIDDLE. October 1988.
Mr. DINGELL. October. All right.
Mr. BIDDLE. We bantered about this thought for quite some time.

By February it was very significant, and I started documenting the
difficulties associated with the development of overhead. I chose in
particular the library study. As I went to the file drawer, I was told
by Jack Ducey and Rob Simpson, if you think they're such damned
bad overhead rates, why don't you detail why they are so bad? So, I
just pulled one out, the library study was the thickest folder, and
chose that to initiate the documented critiquing of the development
of overhead components.

Mr. DINGELL. Islow say that again, please. I want to follow this.
You asked for a particular folder and the library pulled out a dif-

ferent folder?
Mr. BIDDLE. No, no, noclarification. There was some disbelief

on the part of Jack Ducey and Rob Simpsc n that we would have a
problem with the overheads, which I feel .low is rather unaccept-
able because of all the comments that have been made by the MIS
in 1983, which both of them were privy to. They should have been
very much aware that there were problems with overheads as far
back as that, if not previously, but in February I agreed with Jack
and Rob--

Mr. DINGELL. This is February of what year?
Mr. BIDDLE. 1989.
Mr. DINGELL. 1989.
Mr. BIDDLE. That I wovld document one particular component of

the overhead. You have remember at this time emphasis was
being placed upon adminis., Live problems at Stanford.
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I had no staff. My staff had departed and I was left alone for 5
months to handle all the administrative workload within an office.

The point was made to me, well, if you think they're so damn
bad, and I believe that was the phrase or if not that, it was so bad,
why don't you go in and show us how they're so bad, and I said
what component of the overhead do you wish me to review?

They said you choose the component you want to review.
I went over into our office adjacent where we have our files,

opened the overhead drawer, saw several components of over-
headas you halm heard, there are various special studiesand
just reached in and the thickest folder was the library component,
and that was the one that I chose.

Mr. DINGELL. What did you do then? Did you make this informa-
tion available to your superiors?

Mr. BIDDLE. 'There waswell, it took time to document it. It
wasn't immediately--

Mr. DINGELL. Beg pardon?
Mr. BIDDLE. There was not an immediate turn-around in Febru-

ary. It required time to go through and analyze it but, yes, there
were two letters put out. One I believe was put out in March 1989
and a second oneI recall exactly because I was working on a holi-
dayJuly 4, 1989. It was then I put out a second letter.

Mr. DINGELL. These letters were put out by you?
MT. BIDDLE. By. me.
MT. DINGELL. To?
Mr. BIDDLE. To Stanford University detailing inadequacies within

the development of the library component of overheads.
Mr. DINGELL. Were those letters cleared with your superiors?
Mr. BIDDLE. Yes. Most definitely.
We had a policy, which I could identify in the area of partiality,

that I would send all my reports up to Rob at that time, and there
was good reason for that. I don't mean to be critical of the fact that
they were being sent up. There would be considerable exchange of
inputs about choice of wording.

This ultimately led to my dissatisfaction with that arrangement
and a desire to scrub that down the road.

One particular instance of that pointI'm going to divert from
overhead since we're talking about the rewrite abilitywhen I
found weaknesses in the voucher area of the university, I wrote a
rather stinging letter to the Stanford Controller's office setting
them on notice and wanting to advice DCAA of the shortcoming.
The assistant controller requested that Rob Simpson intervene and
have the letter retracted. I still believe that the positions at that
time were valid, but the letter was retracted eventually by ONR.

Mr. DINGELL. The letter was retracted? You mean your letter
was retracted?

MT. BIDDLE. Yes.
MT. DINGELL. Who retracted it?
MT. BIDDLE. M_Lsuperior, Rob Simpson.

WMT. DINGELL. hO7
MT. BIDDLE. Rob Simpson.
MT. DINGELL. MT. Simpsr-i?
Mr. SIMPSON. At question was the tone of the letter.
Mr. DINGELL. Why did you retract this letter?
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Mr. SIMPSON. We didn't retract the letter. We retracted the tone
of the letter.

Mr. DINGELL. You retracted the tone. That is an interesting
statement.

How does one retract the tone and not retract the letter?
Mr. SIMPSON. We would like to have him write it over and use a

more professional tone when he was addressing the university as a
representative of the Government.

Mr. DINGELL. Was the letter then resubmitted or not?
Mr. BIDDLE. We have two different instances of letters--
Mr. DINGELL. Beg pardon?
Mr. BIDDLE. We have two different instances of those types of

things happening.
I am very forceful when I find things are improper and I feel

there has to be a little bit of passion in the contract administration
function.

Mr. DINGELL. You say then that you had two of your letters re-
tracted?

Mr. BIDDLE. Yes.
Mr. DINGELL. What was the second letter that was retracted?
Mr. BIDDLE. 1 can't recall now. They are normally one-pagers but

they are quite to the point and they are rather caustic and the
intent is to have correction.

I am not trying to develop a relationship.
The concept of what I callwhat DHHS referred to as accommo-

dation by ONR to the university in 1983 and which I characterized
as "coziness" is not on my agenda. My agenda was--

Mr. DINGELL. Did Mr. Simpson have that letter retracted too?
Mr. BIDDLE. I believe neither one of those letters actually went

through. It was really a rather involved process of an exchange of 6
or 7 positions on how it should be written.

Mr. DINGELL. Then maybe Mr. Simpson could help us. Mr. Simp-
son, did you stop these letters from going out?

Mr. SIMPSON. They weren't letters. They were---
Mr. DINGELL. Bet pardon?
Mr. SIMPSON. I t ink what Mr. Biddle is talking about is parts of

a critique he was doing on the Stanford Library Study.
Mr. DINGELL. Yes, but he said he wanted to send two letters out,

and neither of which went out. Now if they didn't go out, I assume
he wanted to send them out. I assume somebody else didn't. You
were his superior. Did you stop them from going out? He didn't
stop them. Did you?

Mr. SIMPSON. I am not familiar with the letters he is talking
about.

Mr. DINGELL. You are not familiar?
Mr. SIMPSON. No.
Mr. DINGELL. Well, you were apparently familiar with one

enough to say that you objected to the tone.
Mr. SIMPSON. That's correct.
Mr. DINGELL. You didn't object to the letter but you objected to

the tone. Now is that right?
Mr. SIMPSON. He was talking about two other letters.
Mr. DINGELL. But if you are not familiar with the letter, how can

you tell me that you didn't object to the letter but you objected to

1
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the tone and then to say that you stopped it but to say that you are
not familiar with it?

I am having some difficulty with this. Could you help me.
Mr. SIMPSON. I thought Mr. Biddle was describing two other let-

ters when he was--
Mr. DINGELL. Let's stay with the first and then let's go to the

other two.
I understood there were only two and not three.
There were three letters which were stopped? Two. OK, there

were two.
We have discussed the first. You stopped it because of the tone,

is that right?
Mr. SIMPSON. He sent tha letters.
Mr. DINGELL. Beg pardon?
Mr. SIMPSON. No, he sent the letters.
Mr. DINGELL. The letter was sent. Was the letter sent, Mr.

Biddle?
Mr. BIDDLE. The letter was sent to Janet Sweet. Janet Sweet

complained of its contents. She didn't want this being existent.
She asked that Rob Simpson retract it on the part of ONR and I

undersf nd she said you have the authority to do thatyou're his
boss.

Now this to me impacts an ACO negatively, especially if there
were grounds for it.

Mr. DINGELL. SO it was Stanford that had the letter retracted, is
that right?

Mr. BIDDLE. Stanford initiated the request.
Mr. DINGELL. Beg pardon?
Mr. SIMPSON. The letter wasn't retracted.
Mr. DINGELL. The letter wasn't retracted?
Mr. SIMPSON. The tone of it.
Mr. DINGELL. How is a letter not retracted when Mr. Biddle tells

me it was? Either the letter was retracted or the letter was not re-
tracted.

Stanford asked you to retract it. Did you retract it?
Mr. SIMPSON. I did not retract it.
Mr. DINGELL. Does the letter still stand then?
Mr. SIMPSON. Yes, it does.
Mr. DINGELL. Does it still stand, Mr. Biddle?
Mr. BIDDLE. I'm glad to hear that today.
Mr. DINGELL. No, no, no. I don't want you to hear something for

the first time.
I am hearing it for the first time.
I want you to tell me what you know.
Mr. BIDDLE. My understanding is that it was retracted and it was

forcefully retracted also. It involved other people.
Mr. DINGELL. It was forcefully retracted? Was it done in writing?
Mr. BIDDLE. Let me characterize that It was not a matter of a

casual request: If you find this to be unacceptable in its language,
would you please advise to pull it back? That to me is what I call a
casual request for retraction.

Mr. DINGELL. So what kind of communication did you receive in-
structing you to retract this letter?
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Mr. BIDDLE. There was another party in the university involved
in this. It involved myself, the Director of Sponsored Projects at
Stanford University and Janet Sweet.

Now Janet Sweet was involved because it involved one of her
subordinates.

Mr. DINGELL. And she got on the phone to you, Mr. Simpson at
this time, did she?

Did she speak to you? Pardon?
Mr. SIMPSON. I don't remember any---
Mr. DINGELL. Well, to whom did she speak? Do you know? Any-

body know?
Mr. SIMPSON. I believe they sent a letter to--
Mr. DINGELL. Who is they?
Mr. SIMPSON. They, Stanford, sent a letter to the ONR complain-

ing about the letter.
Mr. DINGELL. Complaining about the letter.
Mr. SIMPSON. Yes.
Mr. DINGELL. All right. Now to whom was that letter sent?
Mr. SIMPSON. I think it was sent to me.
Mr. DINGELL. Sent to you?
Mr. SIMPSON. Yes.
Mr. DINGELL. What did you do when you received that?
Mr. SIMPSON. I talked to Mr. Biddle about it.
Mr. DINGELL. You talked to Mr. Biddle about it?
Mr. SIMPSON. Yes.
Mr. DINGELL. And what did you tell Mr. Biddle?
Mr. SIMPSON. I told him I didn't think the tone of the leder was

very professional.
Mr. DINGELL. Did you disagree with the content of the letter?
Mr. SIMPSON. I didn't disagree with the content of the letter, no.
Mr. DINGELL. Mr. Biddle, did Mr. Simpson disagree with the tone

of the letter or did he disagree with the substance?
Mr. BIDDLE. He definitely disagreed with the tone of the letter.
Mr. DINGELL. How about the substance?
Mr. BIDDLE. With respect to the substance, we had an exchange

by electronic mail through the campus E-Mail. There is full docu-
mentation of the fact that Janet Sweet was coordinating directly
with Rob Simpson on this, that she wanted that letter retracted be-
cause it did not appear favorable to Stanford.

Mr. DINGELL. Because what?
Mr. BIDDLE. It did not appear favorable to Stanford, that these

breakdowns in internal controls in the voucher area could be occur-
ring.

Mr. DINGELL. Was there any quarrel about the content of the
letter?

Mr. BIDDLE. Beg your pardon?
Mr. DINGELL. Was there any quarrel about the content of the

letter? With Stanford or with Mr. Simpson? Mr. Simpson appears
to have reservations.

Mr. BIDDLE. The direction I received on that letter, and I never
thought this would be such a significant letter at the time, but the
instruction I received was that unless I could get corroboration and
support from Fred Bentley to support the contentions I had identi-
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fled in the letternow this is a University staffer who has the
interface with--

Mr. DINGELL. Unless you receive corroboration from Bentley, a
University staffer?

Mr. BIDDLE. Rifht.
Mr. DINGELL. hat you would do what?
Mr. BIDDLE. That I was to retract the letter.
Mr. DINGELL. But this was an instruction?
Mr. BIDDLE. That was an instruction.
Mr. DINGELL. Now Mr. Simpson, you have heard this. Is this a

fair statement or not?
Mr. SIMPSON. No, it isn't.
Mr. DINGELL. Now you have said it is not a fair statement---
Mr. SIMPSON. To my recollection it was nothing like that.
Mr. DINGELL. Will you inform me then in what way this is not a

fair statement?
What has Mr. Biddle told the committee that you differ with or

that is not truthful?
Mr. SIMPSON. To my recollection I did not ask him to pull the

letter.
Mr. DINGELL. You did not?
Mr. SIMPSON. No.
Mr. DINGELL. Was this done in writing, Mr. Biddle, or was this

done in a phone call?
Mr. BIDDLE. Please---
Mr. DINGELL. Was this done in a phone call or face-to-face discus-

sion or was it done in writing?
Mr. BIDDLE. The exchange between Mr. Simpson and myself?
Mr. DINGELL. Between Mr. Simpson and yourself.
Mr. BIDDLE. It was done on the phone but there was reference to

it in the Electronic Mails exchanged between myself and the Direc-
tor of Sponsored Projects.

Mr. DINGELL. Did that appear in the Electronic Mail?
Mr. BIDDLE. Yes.
Mr. DINGELL. It did. Pardon? I didn't hear.
The subcommittee staff will be pursuing this with a modest in-

terest.
Did you report any of this to Mr. Dolan, who ip your superior,

Mr. Simpson?
Mr. SIMPSON. No, I didn't.
Mr. DINGELL. Why not?
Poor Mr. Dolan is sitting there next to you and he has told the

committee with great distress that he was not informed of these
events until 2 years later when he was approached by the press?

Mr. SIMPSON. Are you talking about the specific letter now?
Mr. DINGELL. I am trying to understand how the communications

flow in this office.
Mr. Biddle is saying---
Mr. SIMPSON. I'd have to---
Mr. DINGELL. This is not right and you were saying that you

object to the tone. You tell him to withdraw the letter. You have
personal discussions with him. You have Electronic Mail communi-
cations. You agree with the substance. You don't agree with the
tone. You suggest that he get corroboration from a staffer at the
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university. You do all this at the request of a member of the uni-
versity staff.

Mr. SIMPSON. I never withdrew the--
Mr. DINGELL. I am trying to find out why with a controversy of

this sort you didn't bring this to the attention of poor Mr. Dolan,
who sits t'here unaware of all of these things that are going on.

Now can you help me and tell me why Mr. Dolan was not in-
formed, and he has to hear about it from the press?

Mr. SIMPSON. I don't think this letter had anything to do
with--

Mr. DINGELL. Beg pardon?
Mr. SIMPSON. This letter did not have anything to do with the

subsequent FOIA.
Mr. DINGELL. The letter didn't have anything to do with what?
Mr. SIMPSON. I don't think so.
Mr. DINGELL. I am having trouble hearing.
Mr. SIMPSON. With the _press.
Mr. DINGELL. I'm sorry?
Mr. SIMPSON. If we are talking about the letter that I am think-

ing about--
Mr. DINGELL. We are talking about the first letter, to which--
Mr. SIMPSON. Mr. Biddle's--
Mr. DINGELL [continuing]. Mr. Biddle has been addressing him-

self.
Mr. SIMPSON. Mr. Biddle's frustration in dealing with the univer-

sity.
Mr. DINGELL. And you had him withdraw it?
Mr. SIMPSON. No, I did not have him withdraw it.
Mr. DINGELL. Well, what did you have him do?
Mr. SIMPSON. I just talked to him about it, about the tone of the

letter.
Mr. DINGELL. And you talked to him about the tone?
Mr. SIMPSON. Yes.
Mr. DINGELL. Now when you talked to him about the tone, you

said, my, my! The tone is terrible!
Or did you say my, my, the tone is terrible, withdraw it!
Mr. SIMPSON. I just said the tone is terrible.
Mr. DINGELL. You didn't tell him to withdraw it?
Mr. SIMPSON. No.
Mr. DINGELL. Why is it he has the distinct impression that you

told him to withdraw it?
Mr. SIMPSON. You'll have to ask Mr. Biddle.
Mr. DINGELL. Beg pardon?
Mr. SIMPSON. You'll have to ask Mr. Biddle. I can't--
Mr. DINGELL. Well, Mr. Biddle is sitting there as confused as I

am and I am trying to get you to help me.
Mr. SIMPSON. I am quite confused about it also.
Mr. DINGELL. Beg pardon?
Mr. SIMPSON. I am confused about it also.
Mr. DINGELL. All right, then, let us address then the second

letter, now that we are thoroughly confused with regard to the
first.

What about this second letter? Did you withdraw it also, Mr.
Biddle?
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Mr. BIDDLE. That would belet me go into that one.
We're a little bit off the library component, and when I first rec-

ognized it but I think there is value in that.
We had a Memorandum of Understanding that I was supposed to

sign and you have to understand when you come into a situation as
complex as Stanford you've got a ramp-up. You have to have time
to aorb and understand.

So in the beginning I relied heavily upon the advice provided to
me by the people wh.o were superior to me and who had been to
Stanford before.

When I began to look at some of the MOU's though, I was a little
bit reluctant, and I balked at signing the memorandum. I didn't
think there was adequate support for the types of cost reimburse-
ment that were occurring. I was, nevertheless instructed to sign a
Memoranda of Understanding by Mr. Simpson.

I did, because that was an instruction provided to me and far be
it from me not to obey.

Mr. DINGELL. Who provided that instruction to you?
Mr. BIDDLE. Mr. Simpson.
Mr. DINGELL. And he saidnow what did Mr. Simpson tell you

that he was to do now?
Mr. BIDDLE. To a memoranda that I was not supportive of, he di-

rected me to sign it over the phone.
Mr. DINGELL. He directed you to sign a memoranda of which you

were not supportive?
Mr. BIDDLE. Correct. So, what I did is, I had the Procurement As-

sistant type over the top of my signature "signed at the instruction
of the"-1 think it was"ONR at Monterey" or "Rob Simpson" or
something like this.

That was provided to the university and I received a call that
said, take that back, you'll sign that without that type of an ad-
monishment to the signature--

Mr. DINGELL. Now who told you that?
Mr. BIDDLE. Mr. Simpson.
Mr. DINGELL. Mr. Simpson! Why would you do a thing like that, I

wonder?
Mr. SIMPSON. I have no recollection of that, sir.
Mr. DINGELL. You do not remember this?
Mr. SIMPSON. No, I do not.
Mr. DINGELL. Sitting here in the committee, trying to assist us to

reconstruct it, does not help your recollection at all?
Mr. SIMPSON. No, sir.
Mr. DINGELL. Well, I think we are probably going to have to re-

quest yrou to present yourself for seme further interviews by the
staff, because we seem to be using time that could be better used.
Mr. Kennedy is sitting here with a look of profound distress on his
face, I do not want to keep him waiting any longer than we should,
and I am sure you will be available for appropriate interviews by
the staff on this matter.

Mr. Dolan, can you tell us why it is that Mr. Simpson has never
informed you of these controversies which exist under his adminis-
tration?

Mr. DOLAN. No, sir, I cannot.
Mr. DINGELL. My word.

las
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Well, thank you Mr. Chairman.
Mr. WYDEN. I thank the gentleman.
The hour is late, but do any of our other colleagues, the gentle-

man from New York, the gentleman from Minnesota, have any
other questions now?

Mr. L. Well, I realize the hour is late, but I just wanted to
ask Mr. Simpson a couple of more questions, not about the letter.

Mr. Simpson, you were the Resident Representative at Stanford
for the entire period, 1980 to 1988. Is that correct?

Mr. SIMPSON. That is correct.
Mr. Dom We have heard some testimony about an allegation

that there was a "cozy relationship" between ONR and the people
at Stanford. In that connection, they are probably talking about
you. Wouldn't you say that?

Mr. SIMPSON. Yes, I was the Resident Representative at that
time.

Mr. LENT. Mr. Simpson, did anyone at Stanford ever offer you
anything of value to enter into an MOU or not to obtain a business
clearance for an MOU or not to request a required DCAA audit?

Mr. SIMPSON. No, sir.
Mr. LENT. That never happened? Did you know that audits and

legal opinions were reetiired in the form of a business Aearance
before entering into an MOU? You knew that?

Mr. SIMPSON. Legal wasa legal review was not required.
Mr. LENT. My understanding was that a legal opinion was re-

quired on every 1110U, but it was not obtained on any of these.
Mr. SIMPSON. Not according to our guides, no, sir.
Mr. LENT. Admiral Miller, is that the case?
Admiral MILLER. Obtaining a legal review, to the best of my

recollection, was not a documented requirement during the entire
period of the 1980's. It is certainly part of our existing regulations.

Mr. L 'NT. Requiring an audit was required?
Admiral MILLER Yes, sir, it was.
Mr. LENT. An audit was required?
Admiral MILLER. Yes, sir, it was.
Mr. LENT. Did you, Mr. Simpson, ever request an audit?
Mr. SIMPSON. Yes. I requested an audit of the library study in

1984.
Mr. DINGELL. I did not hear the answer to that question.
Mr. SIMPSON. I requested an audit of the library study in 1984.
Mr. DINGELL. In 1984?
Mr. SIMPSON. That is when the audit request went out, yes.
Mr. LENT. Did you request an audit for any of the MOU's you

approved?
Mr. SIMPSON. No, sir.
Mr. LENT. Why not? That was required.
Mr. SIMPSON. Well, during the time I was there, the DCAA staff

consisted of between 2 and 3 people, 1 or 2 of them as trainees, and
we had an audit resource problem during that period.

Mr. LENT. Well, now, let us get to this. You were the guy in
charge of requesting an audit---

Mr. SIMPSON. That is correct.
Mr. LENT [continuing]. On MOU's, and you did not do it. Now,

what I want you to do is to tell us why, despite the fact that the
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number of MOU's at Stanford was over 10 times the amount of
MOU's at any other university, why you did not once ask for the
required audit?

Mr. SIMPSON. OK. I picked up the responsibility for negotiating
the MOU's in 1983. Most or better than half of them were already
negotiated.

Mr. LENT. On the ones that you did negotiate, you did not re-
quest an audit?

Mr. SIMPSON. That is correct, sir.
Mr. LENT. Why did you not request an audit?
Mr. SIMPSON. I have no answer for that, sir.
Mr. LENT. Well, without an audit, are you not negotiating at a

very severe disadvantage? Aren't you, for all intents and purposes,
totally, then, dependent on Stanford's data?

Mr. SIMPSON. Yes, but we in our office reviewed that data our-
selves.

Mr. LENT. Without benefit of audit.
Mr. SIMPSON. In some cases, yes.
Mr. LENT. Are you an auditor?
Mr. SnwPsoN. I used to be an auditor, sir, yes.
Mr. LENT. OK.
Mr. Dolan, you were in ONR's Office of Business Affairs during

the time the required audits at Stanford were not being performed.
Is that correct?

Mr. DOLAN. Yes, sir.
Mr. LENT. Were you aware that these required audits were not

being performed?
Mr. DOLAN. No, sir, I was not.
Mr. LENT. Did anyone out there notice that the required audits

were not taking place?
Mr. DOLAN. There was a requirement in our review guide.
Mr. LENT. Yes, we know about the requirement, but did anyone

notice that the requirement was not being complied with?
Mr. DOIAN. Not to my knowledge, sir.
Mr. LENT. Why not?
Mr. DOIAN. The control mechanism in the guide obviously broke

down.
Mr. LENT. Mr. Dolan, at one point, you asked the Office of Man-

agement and Budget to side with ONR against the Department of
Health and Human Services on the question of audits. Why did you
do this?

Mr. DOLAN. I do not recall that, sir.
Mr. LENT. In 1982, Mr. Simpson, there was a controversy over

which Agency, ONR or HHS, should have cognizance over Stan-
ford. Do you recall that?

Mr. SIMPSON. In 1982?
Mr. LENT. Yes.
Mr. SIMPSON. In 1983, the DHHS asked to participate in the ne-

gotiation of the overhead rate for 1984.
Mr. LENT. OK. Make it 1983. Do you recall that in 1983?
Mr. SIMPSON. Yes, I do.
Mr. LENT. What was your role in ensuring that ONR retained

cognizance over Stanford?
Mr. SIMPSON. I had no role in that, sir.
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Mr. LENT. Stanford's associate comptrollerand I believe her
name has come up earlierwhat is her name? Janet Sweet?

Mr. SIMPSON. Yes.
Mr. Lim. She wrote a letter to ONR's Regional Manager sup-

porting the retention of ONR cognizance. Is that correct?
Mr. SIMPSON. I am not familiar with that letter, sir.
Mr. LENT. If a letter was written by Franklin Riddle, do you

recall that?
There was a flap over who should have cognizance, ONR or HHS,

and letters were written saying "Let us keep ONR," and they were
written by people at Stanford University, namely Mr. Riddle, the
associate comptroller who is going to testify about this in a few
minutes.

Are you aware of that?
Mr. SIMPSON. I am afraid I am not aware of that letter, sir.
Mr. LEM. OK.
Is it unusual for an institution to express a preference for one

Agency's cognizance over another?
Mr. SIMPSON. I do not know what would go on at any other uni-

versity, other than Stanford, at that time, sir.
Mr. LENT. OK.
Mr. Chairman, I see the red light is on, and I want to move on,

as well.
Mr. DINGELL. The Chair thanks the gentleman.
Admiral, we have had recommendations from DCAA and from

HHS that the MOU's should be cancelled. What are your feelings
on that matter?

Admiral MILLER. We have put in place a very aggressive sched-
ule for the review of those MOU's. In fact, that schedule--

Mr. DINGELL. Why not cancel them and then review them? Why
do you have to wait until you have reviewed them to cancel them?

Admiral MILLER. For two reasons, sir, the first reason being, we
believe we have already protected the Government's interest by a
signed agreement with the university that if we cancel an MVO
that it is retroactive to the beginning of this fiscal year.

So, cancelling it today or cancelling it tomorrow has the same
effect on their overhead rates.

The second reason is that we have a method of reviewing these
Memoranda of Understanding and have expressed our concerns
about them to the university, and it is now incumbent upon the
university to come back and explain to us why we should not
cancel them.

Mr. DINGELL. No.
It is incumbent upon you to cancel the MOU, whereas if you

were to cancel them and then compel the university to come in and
explain why that MOU zhould be reinstituted, either in prior or in
changed form, the burden would then clearly be upon the universi-
ty, rather than upon you and your office.

Isn't that correct?
Admiral MILLER. The burden is on the university today to ex-

plain why the MOU is a v lalid basis for a continuing business rela-
tionship with the Governthent with regard, in particular, to fiscal
year 1991.
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Mr. DINGELL. When, Admiral, did you first become aware of the
problems with Stanford?

Admiral MILLER. I first became aware when the Freedom of In-
formation Act request became public here in Washington, DC., in
June. I was officially notified in July 1990.

Mr. DINGELL. You did not hear anything from Mr. Biddle prior to
that time?

Mmiral MILLER. No, sir. I came to this job in June 1990, and I
did itot hear anything before then.

Mr. DINGELL. I want you to understand that you are not on the
frying pan, but there are some people that just may be, within the
sound of my voice.

Were you ever notified by Mr. Dolan or Mr. Simpson that there
were any problems here?

Admiral MILLER. Not before the Freedom of Information Act re-
quest came forward. It had actually come forward prior to then.

The Freedom of Information Act request had been submitted by
the newspaper, actually, in May, before I was on the scene; and so,
these were contemporaneous events.

Mr. DINGELL. Mr. Simpson, why weren't you making Mr. Dolan
and Admiral Miller or Admiral D./filler's predecessor aware of these
events? You were aware of the fact that there were difficulties
here.

You are telling Mr. Biddle that you do not object to what he is
saying, but you object to how he is saying it, and you were causing
him to recall letters, but you are not communicating with poor Mr.
Dolan and Admiral Miller or their predecessors. Why this?

Mr. SIMPSON. I was communicating with my superiors, sir, yes.
Mr. DINGELL. Well, very well.
Admiral, we thank you.
Mr. Biddle, it is a privilege to meet you. Thank you.
Mr. Dolan, Mr. Simpson, thank you for being before the

committee.
Admiral Mum. Thank you, sir.
Mr. DINGELL. The Chair announces that our next panel will be

composed of Dr. Donald Kennedy, Ph.D., President of Stanford Uni-
versity, accompanied by Mr. James C. Gaither, President, Board of
Trustees, Stanford University; Mr. William T. Keevan, Managing
Director, Government Contracts and Consulting Practice, Arthur
Andersen; also, Mr. Frank Riddle, Comptroller, Stanford Universi-
ty, and Ms. Janet Sweet, Assistant Comptroller.

Ladies and gentlemen, thank you for being with the committee
today.

Mr. KENNEDY. Mr. Chairman, thank you very much.
Mr. DINGELL. Mr. Kennedy, the Chair must advise you that there

are certain preparatory matters through which we must wade
before we can receive your testimony.

First, ladies and gentlemen, for your assistance, to inform you of
the rules of the subcommittee, the committee, and the full commit-
tees, are copies of those documents there. It is their purpose to
inform you both of your rights as you appear here before us, and
also to inform you of the limitations on .the powers of the commit-
tee as it proceeds through its business.
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The Chair informs you all that it is the practice and the rules of
the subcommittee that all witnesses who testify before the subcom-
mittee testify under oath. Do you or any of you object to testifying
under oath today?

Mr. KENNEDY. No objection, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. GAITHER. No.
Mr. KEEVAN. No.
Mr. DINGELL. Very well. The Chair advises you that it is your

right to be advised by counsel as you appear here before the com-
mittee. Do you, Dr. Kennedy, or any of your associates desire to be
advised by counsel as you appear here before us?

Mr. KENNEDY. Mr. Chairman, Stanford University and I will be
represented in these proceedings by Mr. James Fitzpatrick, who is
seated over there.

Mr. DINGELL. Mr. James Fitzpatrick is well known by the sub-
committee and much admired by us.

Do you, Mr. Gaither, or you, Mr. Riddle, or you, Mr. Keevan, or
you, Ms. Sweet, desire to be advised? Very well. Then if you ladies
and gentlemen have no objection, would you please each rise and
rsise your right hand?

(Witnesses sworn.]
Mr. DINGELL. Very well. You may each consider yourself to be

under oath. The Chair recognizes you now, Dr. Kennedy, for such
statement es you choose to give, and we will, upon conclusion
thereof, recognize such other of your associates as might desire to
be heard an opportunity to present such further statements as they
might choose.

Dr. Kennedy.

TESTIMONY OF DONALD KENNEDY, PRESIDENT, STANFORD UNI-
VERSITY, ACCOMPANIED BY JAMES FITZPATRICK, COUNSEL;
FRANK RIDDLE, CONTROLLER; JANET SWEET, ASSISTANT CON-
TROLLER, COST POLICY AND RECOVERY; JAMES C. GAITHER,
PRESIDENT, BOARD OF TRUSTEES; AND WILLIAM T. KEEVAN,
MANAGING DIRECTOR, ARTHUR ANDERSEN & CO.

Mr. KENNEDY. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. With me
are James Gaither, president of the Board of Trustees at Stanford;
on my right, Mr. William Keevan, managing director of the Gov-
ernment Contracts Consulting Practice at Arthur Andersen &
Company. He's the senior member of the team now conducting an
independent review at Stanford. Frank Riddle, Stanford University
controller; and on Mr. Keevan's right, Janet Sweet, assistant con-
troller for Cost Policy and Recovery.

Mr. Chairman, I have submitted written testimony, and I'd ap-
preciate it if you would include it in the record, and with your per-
mission, I'll give you a briefer summary.

Mr. DINGELL. Without objection, so ordered. The full of your
statement will be inserted in the appropriate place, .11:1 n et you are
recognized for such summary as you choose to give.

Mr. KENNEDY. Thank you very much. I want to begin, Mr. Chair-
man, by affirming Stanford's accountability for the stewardship of
public moneys, and my own commitment to be responsive to this
inquiry.

1 :1 3
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Obviously, I'm here because Stanford's cost accounting system
has some problems. Some of these result from changing models for
the Government's sponsorship of basic research, and thus from
Government rules that may no longer match the reality of public
expectation. But some of the problems, for which I accept full re-
sponsibility, clearly reveal a need for improvements in the proce-
dures and the accounting systems used by Stanford to determine
the Government's share of indirect research costs.

Various reviews have revealed deficiencies in our treatment of
unallowable expenses, in the monitoring of individual charges that
are placed in large cost pools allocated in part to Government-spon-
sored research and in systems control and documentation. With re-
spect to these, Mr. Chairman, I attempt to be candid in discussing
error and constructive in suggesting remedy.

Mr. Chairman, Stanford is one of the world's great universities.
It has carried out research as a service to Government without
profit and with substantial cost-sharing. It has supported students
and their research with its own funds, broadening access to groups
of Americans who would otherwise not have it. My deep personal
concern for its reputation for quality and integrity established over
100 years guarantees that we will respond aggressively and con-
structively to the problems recognized in this inquiry.

Mr. Chairman, in the years following World War II, the United
States made a momentous decision to convert war-time research ef-
forts into an expanded basic research capacity in the Nation's uni-
versities. That relationship began on an assistance model. It has
produced wonderful research results, and it has made our system
for doing science the envy of the world.

I don't want to tax you with a recitation of its accomplishments,
and I want to say in response to a comment you made in your
opening statement that, indeed, we recognize that the strong sup-
port of you and your colleagues has helped to make it so.

But an important part of the success of university science has
been the policy that they are reimbursed for the direct and the in-
direct costs of the research that the Government supports. Since
1965, the Government formally has followed a policy of reimburs-
ing universities for the full cost of conducting research, and that
has helped us to build capacity and to preserve the kind of environ-
ment that will be necessary to continue that work into the next
generation. So indirect cost policy is an issue that really deserves
public attention.

They've come in under increasing scrutiny for at least three rea-
sons: (1) because rates have been rising, and there is some sense,
therefore, that they are out of control; and (2) because of concerns
on the part of faculty researchers, especially at private universities
where the rates are higher. It is an old controversy and one that
we are deeply concerned about, but I think it is important not to
misunderstand the character of the indirect cost rate increase.
With your permission, Mr. Chairman, I'd like to just use two
charts, and go to them, if I may.

First, let me point to this cost, which is space related cost. That
accounts for 12.8 points out of our last decade in the indirect cost
rate increase. Administrative costs account for none; student serv-
ices and library for only a little,
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We are talking about a problem that is related primarily to the
construction of new facilities, and one of the reasons that Stan-
ford's indirect cost rate is fairly near the top of a tightly clustered
group of institutions is because we have invested more privately-
raised funds in new science facilities in the past decade than other
universities.

Second, I want to correct a misapprehension. This is a complicat-
ed matter, Mr. Chairman, and it is plain that it confuses even such
an experienced Agency as the General Accounting Office, which,
after having been told several times to the contra..y, insists that of
every $100,000 paid to Stanford University, $70,000 or $74,000 is
added in the form of indirect cost.

In fact, indirect costs are paid not on total direct costs, but on a
base called modified total direct costs from which there are numer-
ous exclusions. Over the past 10 years, the proportion of direct
costs that have been in the exclusion category has widened, as you
see that white band widening, so that the modified total direct cost
base has shrunk.

As a consequence, in the year 1990, a typical Stanford University
project of $100,000 will not bear $70,000 in additional costs; it will
include $33,000 in indirect costs, or, if you want to do it on the ad-
dition basis, would add $50,000, and that proportion has not
changed since 1980.

That is, because of the shifting base, the actual proportion of its
money that the Government sends to Stanford in the form of indi-
rect cost has been constant for a decade.

The rules for determining indirect cost recovery are complex, as
I've said, especially in a university setting, where teaching and re-
search take place side by side. How do we allocate indirect costs for
one of these functions among the several objectives, in particular
instruction and research? I hope you'll permit me to do this by ex-
ample.

VVe've heard a lot about the library. How do we decide what pro-
portion of library costs should be allocated to research and to in-
struction? If you walk into the library and pick up, let's say a copy
of The Adventures of Huckleberry Finn in one hand and a volume
of The Journal of Neurophysiology in the other, it's fairly easy to
guess that The Adventures of Huckleberry Finn is used by under-
graduates in course work, whereas the journal is used by advanced
graduate students and faculty members largely, though not entire-
ly, in the course of their research.

If we were to go through the library and analyze it book by book
for 4 million or so volumes, I think we would agree that the result
would, if accurate, be awfully expensive to obtain.

So what one does instead is to agreethat is the Government
and the university agreeon sampling methods that examine func-
tions like cataloging and acquisition, that look at numbers of
people who use the library and decide, not without debate or differ-
ence about the cost accounting itself, that a certain percentage of
the library system should be allocated to research. In the case of
Stanford, that percentage is 25 percent.

Now, it's possible to go back into the library and pick up the
copy of Huckleberry Finn and say, "Gee, this isn't related to re-
search, and the Government shouldn't be paying for any of it," but,
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of course, the Government should, by that same logic, be paying all
of the volume of The Journal of Neurophysiology, and it's only
paying 25 percent of that. The concept is one of statistical averag-
ing across the pool, and that is not merely permitted, but mandat-
ed by OMB Circular A-21. It is the way the Government tells us to
do it.

Now, the pool concept plainly yields an embarrassing result in
connection with the operating accounts of Lou Henry Hoover
House, the university-owned building that has housed five Stanford
presidents, and is also a facility for hosting meetings and recep-
tions and academic conferences.

Some of the activities that take place at Hoover House are relat-
ed to research; many are not. The costs of operating the house are
charged to a cost group called General and Administration, of
which 23 percent is allocated to Government-sponsored research.

Just as in the case of the Library, some of these expenditures
relate almost totally to research and others relate not at all. Many
items which outside experts tell us are legally allowable, like the
flowers, the furniture purchase or repair, even some charges relat-
ed to the personal lives of the President and his family, have ap-
peared in particular accounts included in this pool.

These expenditures were evaluated individually for whether they
were appropriate as university expenditures and therefore allow-
able in the pool. Even though they're lawfully included, I don't
think we should hesitate to throw out charges that don't seem
right and that is why we have done that and why we're going to
insist in the future on an up-front review of appropriateness in
these sensitive areas.

I want to mention just one or two other problems, Mr. Chairman,
in passing, because much testimony has been given about the In-
spector General's Report with respect to Mr. Biddle's charges about
coziness. I certainly won't dwell on that. We certainly did not take
complete comfort in the IG Report. My own remarks were limited
to my very considerable pleasure that there were not, in fact, sub-
stantiations of the charges of coziness. As to the Memoranda of Un-
derstanding, I hope we can all understand that these are written
agreements between Stanford and the Government.

They are under review now. They will all be reviewed between
us and the team that Admiral Miller has appointed to represent
ONR, and they may be modified, and perhaps some of them should
be. As to their status as contracts, I want to simply state that it is
Stanford's view that they are contracts, and we've submitted an
opinion from our legal counsel to that effect, and I'd appreciate it if
that could be included in the record, as well, Mr. Wyden.

Mr. WYDEN [presiding]. Without objection, that will be received
by the subcommittee.

Mr. KENNEDY. Thank you very much. Mr. Chairman, we have a
problem and we're taking it seriously. Several weeks ago, I an-
nounced a three-point initiative to evaluate and to strengthen
Stanford's accountability for taxpayer dollars. First, we engaged
Arthur Andersen and Company to conduct an independent assess-
ment of our accounting system and procedures and to recommend
appropriate changes.
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Second, we've appointed a five-member advisory board with ex-
tensive experience in Government, in research, in accounting and
management to review the conclusions that the Arthur Andersen
team reaches and to advise me on the implementation of improve-
ments to Stanford's accounting system and on other matters relat-
ed to accountability for federally sponsored research at Stanford.

Members of the panel, all of whom have agreed to serve without
compensation are Joseph Conner, chairman of Price Waterhouse
World, Dr. Timothy Healy, President of the New York Public Li-
brary, Admiral Bobby R. Inman, USN, Retired; Paul O'Neill, CEO
of Alcoa and Dr. Maxine Singer, the President of the Carnegie In-
stitution of Washington.

Third, we have voluntarily withdrawn, as I mentioned, cost
claims submitted for the operation of Hoover House and two other
University residences for all the fiscal years since 1981. These costs
total over $500,000.

In addition, I think we need a fourth initiative. We are at least
as disturbed as you are that the Government has not been able to
close out a number of open audit years at Stanford. ONR may not
have asked them to audit as frequently as one would have liked,
but we have asked them to audit first in 1984, and despite these
longstanding requests, adequate auditing has not been provided
until this subcommittee displayed its interest in getting more activ-
ity. Until those years are closed, the allegations that have received
so much public attention will continue to hang over us, and we
don't like that.

We've attempted in good faith to operate Lnder a complex set of
rules and we believe that when the facts are fully established, we'll
be vindicated, both legally and as to our intent. We believe that the
record will show that legally allowable items like the ones that
have been withdrawn and charges resulting from human error, add
up to a small fraction of the numbers that have been bandied
about by Mr. Biddle and others, and that, as the Inspector General
noted, the Government's interests are protected in the audit proc-
ess.

I would urge the members of the subcommittee and its chairman
to insist that the Government focus adequate resources on this job
and to establish a strict deadline for completion of these audits. Ev-
eryone's interests will be served by establishing the facts and quan-
tifying the concerns that have been raised.

Clearly, significant changes are being made at Stanford so that
the rules governing indirect cost recovery are better implemented.
Indeed, universities could even be required to develop the kinds of
accounting systems demanded of for-profit Government contractors.
That's an appropriate policy issue to address, but I think one needs
to recognize that such systems will be extremely costly to the Gov-
ernment and to us, may well drive indirect cost rates up, and will
not, in any event, address the real engine behind the rise in indi-
rect cost rates, namely, the need of universities across the country
to build and modernize research facilities that are essential to
doing really modern research in almost all disciplines.
As this hearing suggests, universities can expect to be held to a

higher standard of accountability than we have in the past, and
we're ready to meet that standard. I trust that in addressing legiti-
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mate concerns, the Government will preserve a national research
system of excellence and that can be only done by paying for the
legitimate and fair direct and indirect costa of conducting that re-
search.

Our objectiveand I know this concerns you particularly, Mr.
Wyden, and I'm glad you're in the Chairis to turn this challenge
into an opportunity and to make Stanford a model for close ac-
countability of public funds. We've got a great scientific enterprise.
No other industrial Nation places two-thirds of all fundamental re-
search in the places where the next generation of scientists is being
trained.

At Stanford, it's functioning superbly to advance the frontiers of
knowledge. We can all be proud of that, but at the same time, we
must be grateful to a society that has been successful enough and
generous enough to permit some of us to visit the unknown, both to
satisfy our human curiosity and to bring back something of value.
It's a privilege and those of us who enjoy it should be fully account-
able to those who sponsor it and Stanford will fulfill its obligation.
Thank you very much.

[Testimony resumes on p. 166.]
[The prepared statement of Dr. Kennedy follows:]
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STATEMENT OF DONALD KENNEDY
PRESIDENT, STANFORD UNIVERSITY

SUBCOMMITTEE ON OVERSIGHT AND INVESTIGATIONS

HOUSE COMMITTEE ON ENERGY AND COMMERCE
102nd CONGRESS, FIRST SESSION

MARCH 13, 1991

Mr. Chairman and Members of the Subcommittee:

My name is Donald Kennedy, and I am the President of Stanford

University.

I want to begin today by affirming Stanford'. ncountability

for the stewardship of public monies, and my own commitment to be

responsive to this Subcommittee's inquiry. I am here, obviously,

because Stanford's cost accounting system has some problems.

Some of these, I believe, emerge from shifts in the government's

concept of how it should sponsor basic research in universities and

from government accounting rules that may no longer match the

reality of public expectations. But some of these problems for

which I accept full responsibility clearly reveal the need for

improvements in the procedures and the accounting systems used by

Stanford to determine the government's share of indirect research

costs.
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For example, various reviews have revealed shortcomings in

our treatment of unallowable expenses, in the monitoring of

individual charges that are placed in large cost pools allocated in

part to government sponsored research, and in system controls and

documentation. With respect to these, I intend to be candid in

discussing error and constructive in suggesting remedy.

Proper accountability for the expenditure of federal funds is

essential to demonstrate that taxpayer dollars are being spent

wisely and to maintain public confidence in the university-based

research effort, Stanford takes this obligation very seriously. We

are committed to making improvements so that the problems that

have been identified will not recur, and we are taking aggressive

remedial action that I will describe later.

Importance of Research

Before I turn to issues that relate specifically to Stanford. I

think it will be useful to present a more general view of the

development of our nation's system of supporting basic research,

how it works, and why it has been so successful.

After World War II, the United States made the momentous

decision to convert its wartime fesearch efforts into a greatly

expanded basic research program located in our universities, where

the training of the next generation of scientists takes place.

Originally, federal support of basic research in universities

developed along the lines of an "assistance model"; academic

2
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scientists wanted to work on fundamental problems and the

government (in the first instance, the Office of Naval Research)

wanted to get it done. The enterprise grew both in size and in

success, ard it lxicame a vehicle of great scientific achievement.

The universities that had come to be the home to this venture

began to invest heavily in infrastructure; but unlike defense

contractors whose accounting systems have been created for the

sole purpose of complying with federal record keeping requirements

in their manufacturing activities, universities have not made

massive investments in accounting systems. Up until now, both the

government and universities believed that the taxpayer's money was

better spent on research than on layers of accounting and legal

controls to oversee that research. It may be that both the

government and universities need to rethink that view.

The partnership between the universities and the federal

government has been spectacularly successful, giving the United

States an unquestioned preeminence in basic scientific research ang

higher education. This is a system that other countries envy in its

success and are seeking to emulate.

Federal support for university research has made possible an

extraordinarily broad array of valuable and important programs in a

variety of fields from microbiology to engineering, from particle

physics to medical genetics. At Stanford, federal research support

has played a critical role in stunning advances, including such non-

15.1
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invasive medical technologies as magnetic resonance imaging; the

discovery of the first reliable cure for Hodgkin's disease; the

development of the microwave transmitter that led to the first
modern radar systems; the unlocking of the smallest known physical

particles in the universe at the Stanford Linear Accelerator; the

development of an experimental mouse with a human immune system

that holds great promise for AIDS and other types of medical

research; and a series of basic discoveries essential to modern

genetic engineering. Indeed, just last month there was a successful

clinical trial of a genetically engineered protein developed by

scientists from Stanford and the University of California at San
Diego. The protein combats the bacterial endotoxins that produce

septic shock, a serious consequence of infection responsible for tens

of thousands of deaths each year.

What Indirect Costs Are and Why They Are Important

Underlying all this, and essential to its success, has been the

government's policy of reimbursing universities for both the direct

and indirect costs of the research it has supported. Direct costs are

those expenses like technicians' salaries, equipment and materials

that can be associated with specific research projects; indirect

costs are expenses like utilities, administrative expenses, building

and grokinds maintenance, and buildings that are essential to

research, but cannot easily be associated with a specific project.

Indirect costs support the physical and administrative

infrastructure necessary to conduct research. And as in many other

sectors of American society, the physical infrastructure of

4
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universities is aging and needs to be replaced or updated to

accommodate modern. research. Since 1955 the government fOrmally

has followed a policy of reimbursing universities for their full costs

of conducting research, and it is this support that has enabled

universities to build their research capacity and to conserve the

kind of environment needed to guarantee continued scientific

progress.1 Without receiving reimbursement for indirect costs,

Stanford and other universities simply could not afford to do the

research the government wants done. So indirect cost policy is a

scientific issue of great moment, and it deservea public attention.

Why Indirect Cost Rates Vary and Why They Are the Subject

of Controversy
The rules that govern indirect cost recovery, developed and

modified over the years and codified in a document called Office of

Management and Budget Circular A-21, require that indirect costs be

shared proportionately among those purposes, called "cost

objectives," that benefit from indirect expenditures. To determine

the share of indirect costs that should be allocated to federally

sponsored research and then reimbursed by the government, the OMB

provides that universities may conduct special cost allocation

studies and apply charges proportionately. As is recommended by

I Although the government has formally followed a policy of "full cost recovery," in
practice universities receive less than their full actual costs of oonducting research.
Thls ls because certain government grants, like Young Presidential investigator Awards
from the National Science Foundation, simply do not reimburse indirect costs and
require significant cost-sharing on the part of universities. Stanford voluntarily
forgoes many items of costs through waivers and agreements with the government. In
addition, the rules make many items of cost specifically unallowable.

5
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the applicable government guidelines, these cost studies have been

codified in written agreements with the government, which at

Stanford are called Memoranda of Understanding, or MoUs.2 In the

absence of such a study or other cost allocation method, universities

can apportion the costs using a set of less-preferred "default"

formulas. The rules then require that VIE, portion of indirect costs

allocated to the government be expressed as a rate which is applied

to a base that is a subset of total direct costs, known as Modified

Total Direct Cost (MTDC). That rate is then applied to this base of

each research project to distribute the indirect costs to that

project.

Indirect costs, which have been the subject of controversy for

some time, have come under increasing scrutiny for a number of

reasons. First, because rates have been rising, there is a concern

that the system is in some sense "out of control." Second, there is

increasing dissatisfaction on the part of faculty researchers,

especially those at private universities where the rates are highest.

These feelings are in part born of the fear that programs and

projects may become less "competitive" with respect to those at

other institutions, particularly state universities, where recovery is

typically lower. We have held extensive discussion with the

Stanford faculty on these matters and are very sympathetic to their

concerns. Third, Congressional and sponsoring agencies interest in

2 OMB Circular A-21, Section A.2 provides that the "successful application of these cost
accounting principles requires development of mutual understanding' between the
universities and the government. MoUs are written agreements of such mutual
understandings between Stanford and the government.

6
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the indirect cost issue has risen as faculty discontent is voiced and

as limits on discretionary domestic spending are tightened. In a

climate of constrained resources, all of us have a special

responsibility to insure that money is being spent wiseIy and

frugally.

It is important, however, not to misunderstand the character

of this indirect cost rate increase.

First, it is largely associated with facilities new

buildings and other space-related costs. For instance, Stanford's

indirect cost rate has risen 13.4 points over the decade with 12.8

points of that increase due to space-related costs. Administrative

costs have remained virtually flat over the decade. The following

chart illustrates these points:

Stanford University
Increases in Indirect Cost Rate by Component, FY1981 - FY1990

Rate Points
16

Space-Related Administrative Student Services Library
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Second, unlike commercial contractors, universities do not

recover indirect costs on all of their direct costs; instead, their

indirect cost rates are calculated on Modified Total Direct Cost

which has been proportionately declining over the last decade as a

result cf the changing nature of research. As a result, even though

Stanford's indirect cost mut is 70 percent, the actual fraction of

government research dollars that come to Stanford as indirect costs

is about one-third of total research support, and that fraction has

remained constant over the past decade. The chart below illustrates

this point:

Stanford University
Federal Direct and Indirect Cost Components u a Percentage of Total
Federal Research Contracts and Grants, FY1980 - FY1990

Percent of Total

100 -rt4'14`4,41i,:i:IK?Olyliiii,

20

'84 '85 '86 '87 ' '89
Fiscal "ear

I should also note that universities already have much lower

indirect cost rates and charge the government less for doing

8
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research than commercial contractors. For instance, universities do

not charge a fee or profit to the government, their faculty members

donaie much of their time spent on government projects, and the

salaries charged for research assistants (graduate and post-doctoral

students) are much less than salaries in private industry for

similarly qualified personnel.

Third, there are good reasons why different kinds of

institutions have different rates. Universities vary widely in terms

of the kinds of research they conduct, the age of their facilities and

whether they are supported by state tax revenues. Also, changes in

the 1986 tax bill denied some private institutions access to tax-

exempt financing for facilities construction, making capital more

expensive for these schools. In addition, the same expense

recovered by one institution as an indirect cost may be charged by

another as a direct cost, or collected through the staff benefits pool.

So different rates are to be expected, and the rules governing

indirect cost recovery permit different approaches to determining

the indirect costs of doing research and recovering them.

Use of Cost Pools In Allocating Expenses

The rules for determining institutions' indirect cost recovery

are complex, especially so in a university setting where teaching

and research take place side-by-side. Fo ample, Stanford

libraries would surely exist if Stanford did ..o government

sponsored research; but they are much larger and more costly

because we do research as well as instruction. How do we figure out

9
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how library costs should be divided between these activities?

Stanford, like many other institutions, has for decades calculated

costs by creating pools of costs associated with a particular cost

category, like the library. Within each cost category, there may be

subgroups of costs. We then decide how much of each cost group is

associated with research and how much is associated with other

activities, mainly instruction. Then a Dingle percentage is applied

to each cost group to determine the portion to be charged to

sponsored research. Let me emphasize that the use of cost pools and

cost groupings is specifically required by the government in OMB

Circular A-21.

I would like to illustrate how the pool process works. Take

two library books: The Adventures of Huckleberry Finn and Volume

IX of the Journal of Neurophysiology. The first is used almost

entirely by undergraduates, the second by scientists advanced

graduate students or faculty in ways that relate to their

sponsored research. Instead of using a pool of costs, we could

allocate directly the costs of acquiring, cataloging and maintaining

these two books, by examining who checked each one out and

watching who used them, how they were used and what they were

used for. If we did this for each of several million books in the

libraries, we could add the results and determine how much of the

libraries' costs should be paid for by government sponsored research.

Of course, it would be highly inefficient and extremely

costly to do it that way. To save expense to the taxpayer and

1 0
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avoid extra paperwork, universities and the government have agreed

to do selected surveys and studies. The results are put together to

yield a solid estimate of how much of the library costs is associated

with instruction and how much with sponsored research. The result

is both economical and fair, but it opens the door to questions

because the allocation to government-sponsored research (25

percent for the Stanford libraries) is an average. Thus, one can pick

up Huckleberry Finn and ask: "Do you mean to tell me the taxpayers

are paying 25 percent of the cost of this book, even though it is

obviously not used for government sponsored research?" But on the

other hand, the government is paying galy, 25 percent of the cost of a

learned journal used almost 9ntirely, for research.

Stanford has attempted to live by rules established by the

government, but also to recover the amount of reimbursement to

which the university is entitled under those rules. Indeed, as a

public trust, it is our responsibility to the other stakeholders in our

institution students, donors, and significantly, the students and

researchers who will come through our doors in the future to

collect the reimbursement to which we are entitled so as to keep

the institution fiscally sound over time. The alternative would be to

charge parents and studehts more for tuition and fees because we

have failed to recover the costs we have incurred by conducting

sponsored research, hardly a fair or desirable outcome.

So why do we find ourselves the focus of so much negative

attention?

1 5 9
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Stanford's Situation

For the past six months or so our university has been the

subject of an unparalleled level of government auditing activity,

sparked in large part by the general policy concerns I've described,

as well as by a series of extremely serious allegations made by Paul

Biddle, the Resident Representative of the Office of Naval Research

(ONR) assigned to Stanford. We find ourselves a testing ground for

what is a major issue in science policy, an issue that is of such

crucial importance that it could very well affect the future health

of the entire American scientific enterprise. The outcome of this

hearing could well have a substantial impact on the ability of the

scientific community to sustain the success achieved by these

policies. We are as determined as you are, Mr. Chairman, to deal

with these issues fairly and constructively.

What has this scrutiny shown us so far?

Let me start by dealing with Mr. Biddle's concerns. During the

past year, he has leveled a series of allegations relating to federally

sponsored research at Stanford. His two main specific contentions

were that we had overcharged the government by as much as $200

million in indirect costs over the past decade and that his

predecessors and superiors at the ONR had what he called a "cozy"

relationship with Stanford that benefited the university at the

expense of the taxpayer.
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After investigating these allegations for nearly six months,

the ONR Inspector General said that the amounts Mr. Biddle alleged

as overpayment by the government were "speculative, based in part

on incorrect assumptions and calculations, and also included

subjective judgments." Further, in relation to the "coziness" charge,

the Inspector General found "no apparent partiality."

But the Inspector General also found that the potential for

overpayment did exist. And the truth is that this inquiry has brought

to light some yea uncomfortable realities for Stanford.

Stanford's Specific Problems
For one thing, Stanford has many so-called "open" years for

which audits conducted by the Defense Contract Audit Agency

(DCAA) have not been concluded and the rates finalized. While ONR

requested such audits and we expressed our concern that such audits

had not been conducted to close out past years, we understand that

DCAA lacked sufficient staff to conduct them. That means that we

have more than 25 million separate transactions that are subject to

review by ihq government.

Not too surprisingly, in the course of logging in the nearly

three million transactions that go through the 17,000 accounts in

our system each year, we have also found we made some mistakes.

In one case, we learned that a iacht and other equipment donated to

the Athletic Department's sailing program had been incorrectly

accounted for as capital equipment for academic programs and were

1 3
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thus put into a category of costs that is depreciated, with a portion

of that depreciation charged as an indirect cost to the government.

That was a flat-out mistake, and it has been rectified.

Our own review and those of government agencies have also

raised concerns with otherwise allowable costs within cost pools,

which I described earlier, in certain accounts. The most publicized

specific items involved are in the operating accounts of the Lou

Henry Hoover House, the university-owned building that has housed

five Stanford presidents and also is a facility for hosting meetings,

receptions and academic conferences. Some of the activities at

Hoover House are related to sponsored research, and thus government

rules allow a portion of the cost of operating and maintairing the

house La be charged to research activities, including government

sponsored research. The costs of all Hoover House activities are

included in a cost group called General Administration, of which

about 23 percent is allocated to government-sponsored research.

As in the case of the libraries, some of these expenditures

relate almost wholly to research, while others relate not at all. The

trouble is that all appropriate university expenses for the operation

of Hoover House were placed in cost pools, without a separate

review of each individual item to determine whether it should have

been included in a pool which is charged in part to the government.

Many items, which outside experts tell me are legally allowable

flowers, furniture purchase or repair, even some charges related to

47-495 0 - 91 - 6
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the personal living quarters of the President and his family have

appeared in particular accounts included in this pool.

These expenditures were evaluated individually for their

appropriateness as university expenditures, but not separately

evaluated individually for their appropriateness as government-

reimbursable expenditures. Our working assumption has been that

such items found to be appropriate university expenditures would

also be appropriate for government cost accounting purposes.

Indeed, that approach is based on fundamental government

contracting principles; the starting point for determining the

reasonableness of a particular expense charged to the government is

whether it is an ordinary and necessary expenditure for the

government contractor. Nevertheless, we are now faced with a more

basic question: how should we handle costs that are perfectly

appropriate as university ex. enditures and lawful under the

government rules but which we might all agree should not be

included in a pool of costs that is charged even in part to the

taxpayer?

Currently, legitimate university expenditures are included in

large pools of costs without transaction-by-transaction review for

appropriateness as government expenditures. I should have been

more alert to the serious policy issue raised by our cost accounting

practices and insisted on more intensive review of these

transactions. As you will see, we are taking determined steps to

1 5
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xorrect the problem so that it will not recur. Moreover, the

independent review by Arthur Andersen now underway will be

examining how we handle these "high risk" accounts, and Arthur

Andersen will make recommendations as necessary to preclude the

occurrence of these problems in the future.

There has also been much attention paid to a so-called

"wedding" reception hosted by the Board of Trustees that was paid

for out of the Board's account, which , is also part of the General

Administration cost group. The facts are quite different from what

has been reported. Neither the federal government nor the Board of

Trustees paid anx part of my wedding reception. Our wedding

reception took place immediately after the wedding, was held of f-

campus at a Palo Alto hotel, and was attended by family and friends.

I wrote a check for that myself. On December eth, some nine days

after our marriage, the Board did host a welcoming reception for my

wife to introduce her officially to the Stanford community. This

expenditure was evaluated as a perfectly appropriate university

expenditure, but like the others listed above, was not specifically

reviewed for its appropriateness as a government expenditure. I

determined that, regardless of its legality, no portion of the cost of

that reception should have been charged to the taxpayer, and I have

directed that it be withdrawn.

Finally, Stanford recently disuovered that the cost of two

meals before the wedding were inadvertently included as a

1 6
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university expense in a cost pool. Those costs, which were included

in the Hoover House account, were withdrawn in January.

Mr. Chairman, we have a problem, and we are taking it

seriously. Seven weeks ago I announced a three-point initiative to

evaluate and strengthen Stanford's accountability for taxpayer

dollars. First, we engaged Arthur Andersen & Co. to conduct an

independent assessment of our accounting system and procedures

and to recommend appropriate changes. Second, we have appointed a

five-member Advisory Panel with extensive experience in

government, education, research, management and accounting to

reviow the conclusions of Arthur Andersen and to advise me on the

implementation of improvements to Stanford's accounting system

and on other matters related to accountability for federally

sponsored research at Stanford. Members of the Panel, all of whom

serve without compensation, are: Joseph Connor, Chairman of Price

Waterhouse World Firm; Dr. Timothy S. Healy, President of the New

York Public Library; Admiral Bobby R. Inman, USN, (Ret:); Paul O'Neill,

Chairman and CEO of Alcoa; and Dr. Maxine Singer, President of the

Carnegie Institution of Washington. Members of the Panel were

briefed at a meeting this week by the senior member of the Arthur

Andersen team; he reviewed both the team's work plan and its

progress to date. Third, we have voluntarily withdrawn cost claims

submitted for the operations accounts of Hoover House and two other

university residences for the fiscal years since 1981. These costs

total over $500,000.
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Two Additional issues

There are two additional issues which I want to discuss the

charge that Stanford has relied too extensively on Memorr of

Understanding, or MoUs and the charge that Stanford has not 'men

sufficiently forthcoming in its response to the requests from an

array of government auditors who are examining Stanford's

accounting system.

Memoranda of Understanding

There has been wide attention from the press and others about

Stanford's use of Memoranda of Understanding in accounting for our

indirect costs. As I mentioned earlier, Memoranda of Understanding

are nothing more than written agreements, negotiated and signed by

both Stanford and the government, that spell out how both parties

will interpret and implement, among other matters, indirect cost

accounting guidelines. There is nothing exotic, suspicious, or for

that matter, "cozy," in doing this; indeed, as we have noted, A-21

"requires development of mutual understanding" between the

government and universities for the "successful application of these

cost accounting principles." Reaching a sound, clearly understood

agreement at the outset as to how costs will be determined and

allocated is solid business practice; it is particularly important

given the complicated nature of cost accounting issues and the fact

that A-21 permits universities to use various methods to

accommodate their unique circumstances and structures. Stanford

has about 85 of these agreements that are currently active, many of

which are just a few sentences long. They deal with a broad variety
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of issues, from the definition of specific terms, to fundamental

issues of how the costs of Stanford's libraries will be accounted

for, to items as specific as who, in the event of the death of a

particular faculty member, has the authority to sign reports for a
specific research grant. In 1979 when the OMB guidelines for

government research underwent significant changes, both the Navy

negotiator and Stanford officials agreed it would be prudent to lay

out specifically, openly, and in writing, the terms upon which both

parties would act.

We believe these MoUs are binding agreements, negotiated in

good faith, to protect the interests of both parties. Two legal

opinions from our counsel, Arnold and Porter, confirm that the MoUs

are an appropriate method to establish binding agreements on the

recovery of costs at Stanford. The opinions also find that the

governmental challenges to the MoUs, based on the asserted failure

of a Navy official to follow the Navy's internal procedures, do not

alter their opinion as to the MoUs' binding nature. These opinions

have been furnished to the Subcommittee.

Nevertheless, Mr. Chairman, Stanford and the ONR Special Team

have agreed to a formal review of each MoU. That review is now

underway and is expected to be completed in April.

19
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Stanford's Cooperation in investigations

The second issue I would like to address is Stanford's

willingness to cooperate in this investigation. I want to assure you,

Mr. Chairman, that we have tried to be as responsive as we know how

and have mobilized the resources we have to respond to this

Subcommittee and to the various simultaneous government reviews

and audits that have been in progress since last August.

But I must tell you, Mr. Chairman, that the ability of various

government officials to request information far exceeds our ability

to provide it as quickly as we would like. Let me give you a notion

of what we are facing. As of last week we had received 3,752

requests for information in the last five months. These range from a

list of thousands of pieces of equipment at the university to an

explanation of what a dishwasher is for. We have produced for the

government over 22,000 pages of documents. As you know, we have

received requests from the Subcommittee. In addition, there are 22

auditors from DCAA, five from GAO, and five from the ONR Special

Team currently requesting data. (In contrast, we typically have

three or four government auditors in any given period going over our

books.) We have hired additional staff and consultants and put in

place special systems to try to keep up with the workflow. We hope

that this committee understands that Stanford has been responsive

to the unprecedented demands of government auditors.
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Summary

Clearly, Mr. Chairman, significant changes are being made at

Stanford so that the rules governing indirect cost recovery are

better implemented. Even more broadly, the rules could be changed

to require universities to develop the kinds of accounting systems

required of for-profit government contractors. That is an

appropriate policy issue to address. But indeed, such systems can be

extremely costly and are in fact likely to drive indirect cost rates

In any event, accounting changes will not address the real engine

behind the rise in indirect cost rates: the need of universities

across the country to build, modernize and maintain research

facilities that are now essential in conducting cutting-edge

research in almost all disciplines.

As this hearing suggests, universities can expect to be held to

a higher standard of accountability than we have in the past. I trust,

though, that in addressing legitimate concerns about indirect costs,

policymakers take care to preserve a vital national research system

of excellence: that can only be done by paying for the legitimate

and fair direct and indirect costs of conducting that research.

Our objective is to turn this challenge to our own indirect cost

recovery into an opportunity and make Stanford a model for

university contracting relationships with the government. America

has a great scientific enterprise. No other industrial nation places

two-thirds of all fundamental research in the places where the next
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generation of scientists is being trained. Our system has become

the envy of the world. At Stanford it is functioning superbly to

advance the frontiers of knowledge.

We can be proud of all that. But at the same time, we must be

grateful to a society that has been successful enough and generous

enough to permit some of us to visit the unknown both to satisfy

our human curiosity and to bring back something of value. It is a

privilege, and those of us who enjoy it should be fully accountable to

those who sponsor it. Stanford will fulfill that obligation.

Thank you.
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Mr. WYDEN. Thank you, Doctor. Do any of your associates desire
to make an opening statement at this time?

Mr. KENNEDY. With your permission, Mr. Wyden, Mr. Keevan
and Mr. Gaither both have rather brief statements; thank you.

Mr. WYDEN. Without objection, we'll have those statements at
this time. We will begin with you, Mr. Keevan, and then you, Mr.
Gaither.

TESTIMONY OF WILLIAM T. KEE VAN
Mr. KEEvAN. Good afternoon, Mr. Chairman. My name is Wil-

liam T. Keevan, and I'm a partner in Arthur Andersen and Compa-
ny and I'm the Managing Director of the firm's Government Con-
tracts Consulting Practice. I'm also the Engagement Partner on
Arthur Andersen's special review of the university's Government
contracting accounting systems and controls.

I have submitted a written statement and I d like to summarize
that for you. Our review entails a comprehensive study of Stan-
ford's systems and controls for the accumulation, classification, al-
location and billing of costs under applicable statutory and regula-
tory requirements.

We're assessing the adequacy of these controls and will develop
recommendations to implement any required improvements. Our
review is focusing on the future, rather than on the past to assist
President Kennedy in his goal of making Stanford a model for the
use of and accountability of funds of a research institution. I'd
stress, however, that no system of controls will prevent all mis-
takes from occurring.

We're coordinating our activities with DCAA and will share the
results of our review with DCAA and other Government agencies
having oversight authority at Stanford. We expect to complete the
review in the summer of 1991. Our review is still in process, but I'd
like to comment on some of our preliminary observations and con-
clusions regarding Stanford's control procedure.

In this regard, we're only addressing Stanford's systems and con-
trols for compliance with the specialized accounting requirements
for Government contracts and grants. No questions have been
raised about the reliability or acceptability of the university's over-
all accounting system for financial reporting purposes. FIowever,
although satisfactory for general university. purposes, Stanford's
systems and controls may fall short of satisfying some of the spe-
cialized requirements of Government research contracts and
grants.

To date, we've identified several areas that may require improve-
ment. The first area of concern is the manner in which Stanford
addresses the matter of unallowable indirect costs. Stanford's cur-
rent systems do not track and eliminate individual unallowable
items to the same extent as the accounting systems used by most
defense contractors. For example, to exclude unallowable entertain-
ment expenses, Stanford and the Government formally agreed to
deduct 20 percent from certain accounts in indirect cost pools.

While this approach may be appropriate in some cases, it does
not provide certainty that all unallowable costs have been identi-
fied, nor does it provide a detailed audit trail. Our initial review
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has identified other areas of general inquiry where Stanford's ex-
isting controls may require strengthening.

These include the adequacy of training given to Stanford employ-
ees on the requirements of applicable regulations; the scope of the
Internal Audit Department's responsibility for monitoring compli-
ance with applicable regulation; the adequacy of the university's
formal written policies and procedures in areas relevant to the cur-
rent inquiries, and the structure of the current accounting system
which may contribute to the risk of non-compliance with applicable
regulation. When we complete our review, we will report our rec-
ommendations for improvement.

Now I would like to turn to some other matters.
As you know, Memoranda of Understanding, MOU's, between

Stanford and the Government have recently been the subject of
much discussion. Circular A-21 requires development of mutual un-
derstanding between universities and the Government as to the
scope and interpretation of cost accounting principles.

The fact that Stanford has a relatively large number of these
agreements does not mean that the agreements were in any way
inappropriate. Indeed, some of these, such as agreements simplify-
ing Stanford's calculation and allocation of equipment depreciation,
were intended to save both Stanford and the Government money.
As it now appears that this agreement is no longer acceptable to
the Government, Stanford is taking steps to implement a system to
determine depreciation on an item-by-item basis. The costs of devel-
oping this system will be appropriately included in Stanford's indi-
rect costs itllocable to Government contracts.

Now we understand that Stanford has been quoted a price of ap-
proximately $800,000 to put such a system in place, and roughly an
additional $300,000 per year over and above what it currently
spends to maintain this system.

A second matter involves some apparent public confusion sur-
rounding the nature of Stanford's indirect costs and which of those
costs can be properly charged to the Government. As a general
matter, indirect costs are costs which are applicable to more than
one university activity. Under applicable regulations, the universi-
ty is allowed to recover all of its allowable and reasonable indirect
costs which are allocable te Government research.

A key test for reasonableness of costs, such as linens and flowers
charged to the president's house, is whether those costs are pru-
dent and necessary for the overall operation of the university, de-
spite the fact that they have no direct relationship to research.
Now we understand that Stanford's board of trustees has con-
firmed that these types of costs meet these criteria from the uni-
versity's perspective.

A third matter I would like to highlight involves some factors
that must be taken into consideration for any accurate assessment
of the costs of sponsored research at Stanford. First, Stanford
charges no fee or profit to the Government in contract with com-
mercial companies performing research.

Further, by combining teaching and research, Stanford is able to
staff Government projects with research assistants, graduates and
post-graduate students at a fraction of the labor cost for compara-
bly trained personnel in commercial organizations. In conclusion, I
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want to reiterate the cost allowability issues frequently are not
clear-cut questions. Competing issues of reasonableness, necessity
and benefit must be addressed.

Clearly, educational institutions could adopt the costly account-
ing systems and controls and practices employed by decated de-
fense contractors. Such a standard would enable both Stanford and
the Government to greatly reduce transactions that have received
so much attention lately.

The question is whether this is a necessary means to achieve rea-
sonable assurance that the Government is getting its money's
worth. I recognize this as a legitimate area of policy debate, as to
whether it is in the Government's best interests to incur added
costs necessary to achieve these greater levels of certainty.

As we continue our review, we hope that the results of our ef-
forts will help Stanford meet its stated objective of improving its
accountability as a steward for taxpayers' funds.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
[The prepared statement of Mr. Keevai. followsj
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PREPARID STATEMENT

OF

WILLIAM T. KIEVAN

ARTIUR ANDERSEN & CO.

Mr. Chairman and Members:

My name is William T. Keevan. I am a partner in Arthur Andersen 6. Co.,

and Managing Director of our Government Contracts Consulting Practice. In

addition to coordinating this aspect of the firm's practice, I have been

active within the accounting profession in matters related to cost accounting,

self-governance, regulatory compliance and other areas of particular interest

to government contractors.

I recently completed a three-year term as the first chairmnn of the

Defense Contractors Committee of the American Institute of Certified Public

Accountants (AICPA), and remain an active member of the committee, including

serving as its liaison to the Cost Accounting Standards Board. I am the

principal author of the chapter on auditing of the AICPA hudit and Accounting

Guide, Audits of Federal Government Contractors, which tas prepared by a

special AICPA committee. Additionally, I directed Arthur Andersen E. Co.'s

Study of Government Audit and Other Oversight Activities Relating to Defense

Contractors, which was conducted for the Packard Commission.

Founded in 1913, Arthur Andersen & Co. provides audit and business

advisory services, tax services and specialty consulting ervices. We are

part of the Arthur Andersen Worldwide Organization, an international

professional partnership employing more than 56,000 people at 299 offices in

66 countries.
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Stanford University's President Kennedy and Board of Trustees have

asked me to report to you today about the status of Arthur Andersen & Co.'s

special review of certain of the University's accounting systems and

controls. I am Arthur Andersen & Co.'s engagement partner on that review. We

were retained in January to assist Stanford in re-examining its accounting and

indirect cost systems as those systems relate to federally sponsored research.

Our review entails a comprehensive study of Stanford's accounting

systems and controls related to the accumulation, classification, allocation

and billing of costs under federal government contracts and grants. We are

assessing the adequacy of these controls and will develop recommendations to

implement any required improvements. Our review is focusing on the future

rather than the past to assist President Kennedy in his stated goal of making

Stanford "a model for the use of and accountability for funds by a research

university."

Arthur Andersen r has extensive experience in conducting compliance

systems reviews for government contractors. We have worked jointly and

effectively with the Defense Contract Audit Agency ("DCAA") in the past, we

have consulted with the General Accounting Office on defense contractor

related matters and we were engaged by the Packard Commission in connection

with its study of Defense Management.

- 2 -
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I. Arthur Andersen's Review Procedures For Stanford

Our review has been designed to assess the adequacy of control

procedures related to Stanford's business and accounting practices against

"control objectives"; these objectives include compliance with the

requirements imposed by OMB Circular A-21, "Cost Principles for Educational

Institutions," and other statutory and regulatory requirements. Following our

review, we will recommend improvements required to provide reasonable

asaurance that the stated control objectives are met.

The term "reasonable assurance" is one of art. No system of controls will

prevent all mistakes from occurring, Instead, the goal is to minimize the

risk that material errors or deficiencies will occur and escape detection.

The concept of reasonable assurance recognizes that the costs of a control

should not exceed the benefits of the control.

The following briefly munmarizes our approach to this review:

I. First, interviews are being held with appropriate Stanford

personnel to obtain an understanding of transaction flows and

to identify key controls and procedures.

2. Second, flowcharts are being developed to document our

understanding of the transaction flows and to confirm our

understanding of key controls and procedures.

- 3 -
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3. Third, we will assess the adequacy of existin, controls in

light of the defined control objectives.

4. Fourth, we will test selected transactions to confirm that

existing controls are operating as intended.

5, Finally, strengths and weaknesses in controls will be

identified and recommendations for improvements will be

made. In some cases, these recommendations will include

implementation of new controls. In other cases, the

recommendations will focus on methods to make the existing

controlli more effective.

We are coordinating Our controls review activities with the DCAA. To

date, we have held several joint Arthur Andersen and DCAA briefings.

Furthermore, we intend to share the results of our review and our conclusions

with DCAA and other government agencies with oversight authority at Stanford.

We expect to complete this review in the summer of 1991.

Initial Observations Concerning
Stanford's Control Procedures

While our review is still in process, I would like to comment on some

of our general observations and preliminary conclusions regarding Stanford's

control procedures,

- 4 -
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At the outset, I should note that we are here only to address

Stanford's systems and controls for compliance with specialized accounting

requirements for government contracts and grants. No question has been raised

about the reliability or acceptability of the University's overall accounting

system for financial reporting purposes. Stanford'a financial statements are

the subject of regular audit and report by Stanford's outside auditors, who

have found that those statements are presented fairly and in conformity with

generally accepted accounting principles for financial reporting purposes.

However, although satisfactory for general waiversity purposes,

Stanford's accounting systems and controls may fall short of satisfying some

of the specialized requirements of government research contracts and grants.

This is due to the complexity of thr rules and regulations which are

applicable to the performance of government contracts. To date, we have

identified several areas in Stanford's control procedures that may require

improvement.

The first area of concern is the manner in which Stanford addresses

unallowable charges for indirect costs in its accounting system. This is the

cause of many of the real and perceived problems which have been publicized.

Although Stanford has existing controls to ensure that direct costs for

sponsored projects are reviewed for allowability, with respect to indirect

costs, Stanford's current systems do not track and eliminate individual

unallowable items to the same extent as the accounting systems used by most

defense contractors. For example, to exclude unallowable entertainment

expenses, Stanford and the Government formally agreed to deduct 20 percent

- 5 -
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from certain accounts in indirect cost pools. The use of such approximations

or estimates to remove unallowable costs from indirect cost pools may be

appropriate in some cases, but does not provide certainty that all unallowable

costs have been removed from the University's invoices to the Government.

Additionally, these methods do not provide an audit trail to assess

conclusively the allowatility and allocability of specific costs. Until very

recently, however, Stanford and the Government have agreed that additional

screening was neither beneficial nor required.

At this point in our review, we are unable to offer our independent

assessment on the materiality of these practices. Regardless of their

materiality, however, it is apparent that the lack of a clear audit trail has

created at least the perception that Stanford's accounting system ia

inadequate. Ultimately, we may recommend that Stanford institute more

stringent controls, similar to those used by defense contractors. Of course,

such controls could substantially increase the cost of administering federal

contracts and grants, and the Government would share in those higher

administrative costs.

Our initial review has identified other areas of general inquiry where

Stanford's existing controls may require strengthening. These include:

(1) the adequacy of the training given to Stanford employees on the

requirements of applicable government procurement regulations; (2) the scope

of the Internal Audit Department's responsibility for monitoring compliance

- 6 -
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with applicable regulations; (3) the adequacy of the University's formal

written policies and procedures in areas relevant to the current inquiries;

and (4) the structure of the current accounting system, which may contribute

to the risk of noncompliance with applicable regulations.

Our work is proceeding satisfactorily. We have met with the Audit

Committee of Stanford's Board of Trustees and will be keeping them fully

inforsed of our progress. We also have met with representatives of the

Special Advisory Panel which was appointed by Stanford to review our reoort

and advise Presidect kennedy on recommendations for improvements in Stanford's

accounting practices.

I would also like to identify some additional factors that must be

taken into consideration for any accurate assessment of the costs of sponsored

research at Stanford. First, Stanford charges no fee or profit to the

Government in contrast with commercial companies, who generally add

significant fees to the cost of performing research. Further, by combining

teaching and research, Stanford is able to staff government projects with

research asentants (graduate end postgraduate students) at a fraction of the

labor cost for similarly trained personnel at commercial organizations. This

means that not only ars Stanford's direct costs kept low, but the Government's

allocable share of indirect costs is correspondingly lower.

Memoranda cf Understanding (MOUs) between Stanford and the Government

have recently been the subject of much discussion. Circular A-21 requires

development of mutual understanding between universities and the Government as

- 7 -
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to the scope and interpretation of cost accounting principles. The !IOUs were

used to document those understandings. The fact that Stanford has a

relatively large number of these agreements does not mean that the agreements

were in any way inappropriate. Indeed, some of these, such as the agreements

simplifying Stanford's calculation and allocation of equipment depreciation,

were intended to save both Stanford and the Government money. As it now

appears that these agreements are no longer acceptable to the Government,

Stanford is taking steps to implement a system for item by item depreciation

calculation and allocation. The costs of development of this system will be

appropriately in:luded in Stanford's indirect costs allocable to government

contracts. We understand that Stanford has been quoted a price of

apptoximately $800,000 to put such a system in place and roughly an additional

$300,000 per year to maintain and operate that system.

There appears to be some public confusion regarding the nature of

Stanford's indirect costs and which of those costs can be properly charged to

the government. As a general matter, indirect costs are costs which are

applicable to more than one university activity. By way of example, indirect

costs include the costs of operating and maintaining the buildings in which

research takes place. It has long been federal policy that the Government

should pay for its fair share of the costs for sponsored research, which

includes both the direct and indirect costs of such research. Under

applicable regulations, the University is allowed to recover all of its

allowable and reasonable indirect costs which are allocable to government

161
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research. The key test for the reasonableness of costs such as linens and

flowers in the President's house is whether those costs are prudent and

necessary for the overall operation of the University, despite the fact that

they have no direct relationship to research. Major considerations involved

in determining "reasonableness" include whether the cost is consistent with

the University's established policies and practices, and whether the cost is

prudent and generally recognized as necessary for the operation of the

institution. We understand that Stanford's Board of Trustees has confirmed

that these types of costs meet these criteria.

III. CONCLUSION

In conclusion, I want to reiterate that cost allowability issues

frequently are not clear-cut questions. Competing issues of reasonableness,

necessity and benefit must be addressed. As we continue our review, we hope

that the results of our efforts will help Stanford to clarify many of the gray

areas that have resulted in this controversy and that our recommendations will

help Stanford meet its stated objective of improving its accountability as a

steward for taxpayera' funds.

Clearly, educational institutions could adopt the costly accounting

system controls and practices employed by dedicated defense contractors. Such

a tactic would enable both Stanford and the Government to greatly reduce

transactions that have received so much attention lately. The question is

whether this is a necessary means to achieve reasonable assurance that the

Government is getting its money's worth. It is a legitimate area of policy

debate as to whether it is in the Government's best interests to incur the

added coats necessary to achieve those greater levels of certainty.

Thank you.
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Mr. Wirnsr. Thank you.
Mr. Gaither

TESTIMONY OF JAMES C. GAITHER

Mr. GAITHER. Thank you, Mr. Wyden.
Given the hour and the fact that you have my written testimony,

I will defer making any further comments at this time, but I am
available to answer any questions that you may have.

Thank you.
Mr. WYDEN. Thank you.
[The prepared statement and attachment of Mr. Gaither follow:]

TESTIMONY OF JAMES C. GAITHER, PRESIDENT, BOARD OF TRUSTEES, STANFORD
UNIVERSITY

Mr. Chairman, Members: 1 am James C. Gaither, President of the Board of Trust-
ees of Stanford University.

Thank you for the opportunity to appear before you to make a brief statement
regarding the appropriateness of certain expenses incurred in the operation of the
Lou Henry House, the university-owned residence for Stanford's Presidents.

The expenditures which I will address fall into four categories:
1. The purchase of objects for the parts of the Hoover House that are commonly

used for university events;
2. The purchase of objects for the President's family quarters in the Hoover

House;
3. The services provided for the President and his family at the Hoover House;

and
4. A reception held by the Board of Trustees for President and Mrs. Kennedy 10

days after their marriage in 1987.
Attached to this statement is a copy of the letter which I and all other Presidents

of the Board of Trustees of Stanford University since 1976 sent to you, Mr. Chair-
man, earlier this month confirming our view that the expenditures in the first three
categories are "important, reasonable and appropriate ones for Stanford Universi-
ty." As stated in that letter, the Hoover House is President Hoover's former resi-
dence, an historic landmark given to the university as a home for Stanford's presi-
dents by Mr. Hoover in 1945. It has been and should, we believe, be maintained, and
its furniture and furnishings repaired and replaced, in a manner appropriate to its
distinction and to the important purposes for which it is used. It serves as the site
for many events, ranging from receptions for parents of graduating students and
dinners for visiting heads of state to events honoring leading faculty members and
distinguished scientists from other institutions, academic seminars and Trustees
Committee meetings. The personal quarters used by the president and his family
during his term in office are, as might be expected, furnished and maintained in a
similar fashion.

The services provided for the President and his family are also appropriate Uni-
versity expenses. The university makes extraordinary demands upon its President
and assistance with personal matters is provided so that he and his wife can be
available for the virtually endless list of University functions.

The last item, a reception for Dr. and Mrs. Kennedy, was also an appropriate Uni-
versity expense. About 10 days after their marriage in 1987, the Board of Trustees
held a reception for them which included several hundred members of the Stanford
faculty, Deans, Trustees and Stanford associates. The reception, which was initiated
and organized by the Board of Trustees, recognized the important role which the
President and his wife perform together in many aspects of University life.

As I believe the subcommittee knows, the university has decided to withdraw all
of these items from Stanford's reimbursable indirect cost pools. They were with-
drawn not because they were improper under government regulations, but rather
because of their appearance. Without detailed explanation, many of them appear to
be unreasonable or inappropriate.

Stanford must have an accounting system for extoenses like these which not only
complies with government regulations but which also produces results that appear
to be fair and reasonable. This coet lx I not achieve that result and we intend to
change it.
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I hope this presentation has been helpful in clarifying a situation which has at-
tracted Mach public attention.

Thank you.

1S4.
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THE BOARD OF TRUSTEES
THE LELAND STANFORD JUNIOR UNIVERSITY

March 1, 1991

The Honorabis John D. Dingell, Chairman
Subcommittee on Oversight & Investigation
Committee on Energy and Commerce
U. S. HouSe of Representatives
2323 Rayburn House Office Building
Washington, 0 C 'n615-2219

Dear Mr. Chairman:

As Presidents of the Board of Trustees of Stanford University from 1980 through the
present, we would like to share with you our views regarding the necessity and propriety
of expenses incurred in the operation of the Lou Henry Hoover House, the University-
owned residence for Stanford's presidents.

We do not address the separate policy issue of indirect cost charges to the government
which is the subject of your upcoming hearing. We should, however, note that all costs
In the Hoover House operations account submitted from 1981 forward have been
removed from Stanford's reimbursable cost pools, and the University will negotiate with
the government how to handle such costs in the future.

Our view has been and continues to be that the Hoover House expenditures are
important, reasonable and appropriate ones for Stanford University. In the balance of
thls letter, we wa explain the basis for that view.

We understand that the questions have been directed at three types of expenses:

1. Purchase of objects for the Hoover House that are of high qualtty and
relatively costly:

2. Purchase of objects that might be considered personal to the president and
his family, although they belong to the University and wifl remain in the
Hoover House; ana

3. Services provided to Ihe president and his family that might be considered
personal In nature.

Immo UN. STANFORD UNIVERSITY Sr\uuI, CALIFORNIA NM 14t3) 223 2413
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In the first category are items such as silver, crystal, china, flower arrangements, table
linen, antique tables, chairs, desks and other furniture, expenses of refinishing the piano
or other furnishings and the cost of upholstery, draperies, and carpets. The Hoover
House was received by the University in 1945 as a gift from President Herbert Hoover. It
is a federally designated historic landmark and it serves as the sr, for many important
University events. It should be furnished and maintained in a manner appropriate to the
University func5ons for which it is used. Whether it is used for a reception for parents of
graduating students, a dinner honoring our Nobel laureates, a function for a visiting
head of state, or a reception for a research symposium, the fact that the Hoover House
also serves as the president's home transforms those functions from impersonal
ceremonies into events in a personal setting that reinforce and promote Stanford's
character as a community of scholars and students. The Hoover House is a beautiful
and precious part of Stanford's, and the nation's, heritage. (President Hoover was in
residence when he learned of his election to the nation's highest office.) it should be
maintained, and its furnishings repaired, replenished and replaced, in a manner
appropriate to Ns distinction.

The obligation to maintain the Hoover House in an appropriate manner also applies to
the second category of furnishings. This category includes the cost of furnishing and
refurbishing the private quarters of the Hoover House (the Wally bedrooms and
bathrooms, for instance) and items such as towels, curtains, bath fittings, and the 'cedar
closets' wfileh have receNed so much public attention. (With respect to this last item, it
shouldbe noted that the closets were repaired because the roof of the Hoover House
leaked and the clothes in the closets mildewed. The problem was in fact not cured until
the roof was rebuilt as part of the earthquecm minforcement three years ago.)

The Board has required all presidents of the University since 1945 to reside in the
Hoover House, and we have provided approprice furnishings. AN of the items in the
second category belong to the University and are used by the president and his family
during his term in office. It is, we believe, completely appropriate to maintain the IMnq
quarters cif the Hoover House in a manner commensurate with its more public rooms,
and in ow view, the expenditures for these Items are consistent with this standard.

The third category consists of services provided to the president and his family, such as
the salaries of staff and household help and their reimbursement for mileage in
connection with errands which may be wholfy Or partly personal to the president or his
family, payment for phone Service, other utilities and the like. These Items are also
appropriate Stanford expenses. The presidency of this University is a demanding and
all-encompassing responsibility. The University expeCts, and receives, the full-time
availability of the president and his wife for University functions. The University helps to
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make this possible by providing various forms of assistance that are essential to free the
President from personal tasks so that he can devote time to more lmponant University
responsibilities. The benefits of having Dr. and Mrs. Kennedy available for the
extraordinary demands of the presidency far outweigh the costs of providing those

services.

Finally, we wish to set forth some of our own views about the current occupant
of the Hoover House, President Donaid Kennedy. He has served Stanford
with distinction for 30 years, as teacher end scientist, as department chair, as
provost, and for the last ten years as president His commitment to public
service, his broad vision, his tireless efforts, and his accomplishments have
set the highest standards br the educational community. He has contributed
very significently to our society and Stanford has been enormously fortunate
to have his leadership during the past decade.

Sincerely,

e-efa&.4
James C. Gaither
President of the Board of Trustees
(1989 preunt)

il
William R. Kimball
President of the Board of Trustees
(1961 1995)

copies: Admiral William C. Miller
Office of Naval Research

Mr. John M. Olt Jr.
General Accounting Office

Mr. WIltiem H. Reed
Defense Contract Audit Agency

64*04.
Warren Christopher
President of the Board of Trustees
(1965 - 1960

Pdvie ifts., toe

Peter S. Bing
President of the Board of Trustees
(1976 - 1901)
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Mr. WYDE i. Why don't we begin with the gentleman from New
York.

Mr. LENT. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Dr. Kennedy, approximately how much money in Government

research grants does Stanford receive every year from the Federal
Government?

Mr. KENNEDY. This year it is around $240 million.
Mr. LENT. And can you tell us approximately what percentage of

Stanford's consolidated budget these research grants from the Fed-
eral Government rvpresent?

Mr. KENNEDY. It would be a little less than a quarter of our con-
solidated budget. Somewhere between 23 and 25 percent; something
like that.

Mr. LENT. Did Stanford employ a screening mechanism of any
sort to prevent unallowable costa, such as liquor or lobbying ex-
penses or public relations, from being included in the indirect cost
pool used to calculate the amount of indirect cost to be paid by the
Government?

Mr. KENNEDY. As has been mentioned earlier from this witness
table, Mr. Lent, that was the subject of a Memorandum of Under-
standing which took a 20 percent disallowance based on a study
done in the 1970's, from all general and administrative subsistence
accounts in the university.

It was agreed between Stanford and the Governmentand that,
by the way, was done at least during 2 years for which audits were
closed and approved by DCAA, and so that is meant to remove
those two categories of unallowable expense.

Mr. LENT. VVere not lobbying expenses included in your billings
to the Federal Government?

Mr. KENNEDY. I don't believe--
Mr. LENT. In other words, lobbying expenses were not included

in that MOU?
Mr. KENNEDY. No, lobbying expenses were not the subject of that

MOU.
Mr. LENT. But they were charged to the Government?
Mr. KENNEDY. I have no knowledge that they were. I need to ask

for help on that, Mr. Lent, from some of my colleagues. I am cer-
tainly not aware that they were.

Janet, can you?

TESTIMONY OF JANET SWEET
MS. SWEET. Lobbying expenses, until November 1990, were not

one of the unallowable costs in the higher education cost principles
of A-21 or FAR 31.3. So lobbying expenses were not removed.

Mr. LENT. Lobbying expenses were not removed; that means they
were charged to the Government?

Ms. SWEET. That is correct. They were not unallowable until
quite recently.

Mr. LENT. Was there any screening mechanism to root out these
unallowable expenses?

Mr. KENNEDY. For those unallowable expenses that are the sub-
ject of the MOU, Mr. Lent, there was no screening mechanism be-
cause the MOU took an agreed-upon disallowance that was sup-
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posed to cover those two categories. And as Janet Sweet just testi-
fied with respect to lobbying, that was not an unallowable activity
under A-21 until 1990.

Mr. Urn. If Stanford could have a system to keep unallowable
costs from being included in the cost pool, why could not that
system have been expanded to examine other questionable costs
and decide whether they should have been put in the cost pool?

Mr. KENNEDY. Mr. Lent, I think that's right to the heart of the
matter. We have an accounting system that does not at the point of
entry into our transaction system, that is in the hands of the
person undertaking the expenditure, a review of allowability. And I
think what you are suggesting is that we may well need one, and I
think that's right.

Mr. LENT. Well, you testified that seemingly unallowable items
like flowers and cocktail napkins are allowable, as I understand it,
Mr. Kennedy, or perhaps it was Mr. Keevan who so testified, if
they are "prudent." Is that correct?

Mr. KEEVAN. Yes, Mr. Lont. What I testified to was that if those
costs are prudently incurred and needed for the overall operation
of the university, that those costs would be considered allowable.

Mr. LENT. All right. So a pre-game football lunch in the Rodin
Sculpture Garden for $6,200 in catering charges, that would be pru-
dent, in your opinion?

Mr. KEEVAN. I haven't said that, Mr. Lent.
Mr. Urn. Well, do you think it is prudent?
Mr. KEEVAN. On the surface, without any facts, it is hard for me

to tell, but on the surface--
Mr. LENT. Well, how about $17,730 for liquor, catering, shuttle

bus for guests, rental of tents and heaters, rental of champagne
flutes and silver trays, totaling $17,730. That happened to be the
president's wedding reception. Do you think that was a prudent
charge?

Mr. KEEVAN. I don't know about the president's wedding recep-
tion, but I think there is some confusion regarding whether that
was his wedding reception or not, Mr. Lent. So perhaps that ought
to be clarified first.

Mr. KENNEDY. Mr. Lent, may I respond?
Lir. LENT. Yes, sir, certainly.
Mr. KENNEDY. Oh, thank you very much.
I just wanted to make two quick pointh. First, the items that you

have referred to are items that we have withdrawn, and I want to
make it plain that since there was some confusion on this point,
that the Hoover House items that have been questioned and that I
said we were withdrawing, even though they were technically al-
lowable, were withdrawn by a letter from Janet Sweet to ONR
with copies to DCAA on January 23rd, and we would like to
submit, since that issue has come before the committee, we would
like to submit Ms. Sweet's letter to the subcommittee.

Mr. LENT. I have no objection, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. KENNEDY. May I just say a word or two about the wedding

reception, which is obviously a source of personal embarrassment?
First--
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Mr. LENT. Before you do that, let me just ask; these items were
withdrawn after the subcommittee initiated the investigation. Is
that correct?

Mr. KENNEDY. They were withdrawn aftercertainly after GAO
was assigned the task of auditing Stanford, yes. They were with-
drawn on January 23rd.

Mr. LENT. OK. /slow the wedding.
Mr. KENNEDY. Yes. We had a wedding reception, Mr. Lent, and

we had it at a hotel, and I wrote a check for it myself. Ten days
later the board of trustees, the Sunday night before its regular
meeting, did give a large reception for senior members of the facul-
ty, for many members of the Stanford community, to introduce my
new wife and me around, and it was as you described, and those
expenses have been taken out of the cost pools.

Mr. LENT. Had not the subcommittee launched the investigation,
and had not you withdrawn these items, this $17,780, the Fire-Fame
football lunch, and I guess a whole laundry list here of other items
I have in front of me, do you think they would have been charged
to the Federal Government?

Mr. KENNEDY. I think they are technically allowable, but as I
have testified, Mr. Lent, I don't think they are appropriate, and
that is why we have withdrawn them.

If your question is would we have discovered them without the
accelerated audit activity that the committee's examination of
practices at Stanford put into place, probably the answer is that we
might only have discovered them quite a lot later. I hope we cer-
tainly would have withdrawn them regardless of how we discov-
ered them.

Mr. LENT. And the two Voltaire chairs, 11,500 apiece, were they
part of the withdrawal?

Mr. KENNEDY. Yes.
Mr. LENT. And the pair of George H lead urns purchased at Los

Gatos, were they withdrawn?
Mr. KENNEDY. Those didn't have to be withdrawn, Mr. Chair-

man. I don't know why somebody got those on approval and execut-
ed a purchase invoice, but they were returned 2 days later, and
Stanford was refunded fully for them. So they are not even at
issue.

Mr. LENT. $6,000 for cedar closets installed because the presi-
dent's clothes were mildewing from a leaky roof, paid to Expert
Woodworking? Were they withdrawn? Was that charge withdrawn?

Mr. KENNEDY. All of the charges in this category, Mr. Lent, were
withdrawn, and mildew wasn't the problem, as much as running
water.

Mr. LENT. I will be happy to yield to the chairman.
Mr. DINGELL. Mr. Lent has just raised a question. We are talking

about the two urns. The urns were procured on approval. The urns
were returned. The urns were submitted as an allowable expense
as a part of your overhead costs. Were the overhead costa ever
nhanged to reflect the fact that these urns at twelve thousand and
some odd dollars were returned, or were they not?

Mr. KENNEDY. Well, they certainly should have been, Mr. Chair-man
Mr. DINGELL But they were not.
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Mr. KENNEDY. If they weren't, the mistake is certainly of the
order of magnitude of the yacht. There is no reason why anything
should be put in a pool anti stay there if the university has been
refunded for it.

Mr. DINGELL. I thank the gentleman for yielding.
Mr. LENT. Thanks.
Mr. President, this morning the GAO testified about the silver-

ware located at your house, at the president's house. I would like to
discuss this issue for a minute. Is it not the fact that the silverware
was donated to the Stanford Art Department?

Mr. KENNEDY. It was part of a gift to the university, whose use
was specified for art, and one other purpose.

Mr. LENT. So there was not any real cost to the university in ob-
taining that silverware; is that correct?

Mr. KENNEDY. It was given to the university.
Mr. LENT. And the silverware subsequently was transferred from

the arts department of the university over to your house, the presi-
dent's house?

Mr. KENNEDY. It was a gift that was part of a house that was
given in its entirety to the university, but which the university was
not using for purposes that required the silver.

.Mr. LEM. OK. Now, is it not the fact that depreciation on the
silverware was included as an expense in the indirect cost billed to
the Federal Government as part of Stanford's general overhead,
just like the cedar closets?

Mr. KENNEDY. It was originally included as an expense in that
pool, that is correct.

Mr. LENT. And if the silverware had been kept, then, in the Art
Department, could its depreciation then have become part of the
indirect costs to the Government?

Mr. KENNEDY. Had it been kept where it was, it would not, nor
would it have been used.

Mr. LENT. So how was the silverware included in the cost pool?
Mr. KENNEDY. Because we had an obligation to the donor to

make certain that that gift was used for the original purpose of the
donation. Hoover House needed the silver. Hoover House would
have had to make that purchase on the open market for as much
or more. It therefore purchased the silver from that account, put-
ting the money into the account for the restricted purpose which
the donor intended, and transferring the silver to Hoover House.
That transaction was based on an external appraisal of the value.

Mr. LENT. This silverware had a value of $10,000?
Mr. KENNEDY. That was about the amount of the appraisal, yes.
Mr. Urn. But it was never paid by the university? The universi-

ty got this as a gift?
Mr. KENNEDY. Well, there was an inter-account transfer; but the

silver originally came to the university as a gift; that is correct.
Mr. LENT. But the university never spent a penny for buying this

silverware?
Mr. KENNEDY. That is correct.
Mr. LENT. But the Federal Government was charged for it; is

that not correct?
Mr. KENNEDY. Because it was moved from one category of ex-

pense--
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Mr. LENT. Yes or no? Was the Federal Government, the taxpay-
ers of this Nation, charged $10,000 for silverware that war donated,
free of charge, to the university's art department?

Mr. KENNEDY. Because of that transfer, it did wind up in that
pool which is charged in part to the Government.

Mr. LENT. So the answer is yes?
Mr. KENNEDY. We have now withdrawn it, as you know, Mr.

Lent. That is one of the items that has been withdrawn.
Mr. LENT. I am gratified to hear that. But your answer il3 yes, it

was charged to the taxpayers of this country?
Mr. KENNEDY. Yes, it was, as an expense in that pool.
Mr DINGELL. Will the gentleman yield?
Mr. LEmr. I will be happy to yield.
Mr. DINGELL. Here you have silver that is donated to the art de-

partment, right?
Mr. KENNEDY. Right.
Mr. DINGELL. It was donated as an object of art?
Mr. KENNEDY. No; it was donated as part of a house that was

given, with ali of its furnishings, to the university, with the stipula-
tion that it be used, that the process be used to benefit the Art De-
partment.

Mr. DINGELL. Was any payment made inside the university from
the university to the arts department to assist it as the grantor
would have wished, or was this just simply turned over to the
president's house for use?

Mr. KENNEDY. The silver went to the president's house, but there
was an account transfer that benefitted the art department, as I
understand it. I may need some help on this, but that is my under-
standing.

Mr. DINGELL. Was the art department given $10,000 by the uni-
versity?

Mr. KENNEDY. Yes, in effect--
Mr. DINGELL. It was?
Mr. KENNEDY. There was a transfer of that value to that ac-

count.
Mr. DINGELL. Now, this silver was given to the university in a

single lot, valued at $10,000. Why was it broken down into $500
segments?

Mr. KENNEDY. Mr. Chairman, I would only be guessing. I really
do not know. I heard the testimony this morning suggesting that it
was broken down so that it could be expensed rather than capital-
ized. I do not think that is the case. I believe that it was broken
down because it came in different forms. There were different cate-
gories of silver, and I assume that they were appraised separately.

Mr. DINGELL. It all came at the same time, did it not?
Mr. KENNEDY. Yes.
Mr. DINGELL. OK. Who was it that broke this down into separate

lots?
Mr. KENNEDY. Mr. Chairman, I do not know the answer to that.

If my colleagues can help me, I would love it if they would do it,
but I do not know the answer.

Mr. DINGELL. Well, it was broken down so it could then be ex-
pensed as opposed to being capitalized, is that right, and de-
preciated?
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Mr. KENNEDY. Well, I am not going to pees as to intent, Mr.
Chairman, but that appears to have been the effect, that is, the in-
dividual compel Jents that were appraised fell below that threshold.

Mr. DINGELL. The rules, however, did not permit the cost of this
to be assessed against the Government unless it was broken into
$500 or smaller lots; is that not right?

Mr. KENNEDY. My understanding, Mr. Chairman, and I could be
wrong, is that the rules would, either way, permit some inclusion
in the pools, that is, it could be done ori the basis of a one-time cap-
ital expense or it could be done on an annualized basis. But I am
not directly familiar with that body of regulation, so I cannot go
further.

Mr. KEEVAN. Mr. Chairman?
Mr. DINGELL. I thank the gentleman.
Mr. KENNEDY. Mr. Chairman, could Mr. Keevan help us with

that? Is that OK?
Mr. DINGELL. It would be appropriate if somebody could enlight-

en the committee.
Mr. KENNEDY. Thank you very much.
Mr. DINGELL. So far, the committee has a bad impression.
Mr. KEEVAN. Mr. Chairman, I cannot address the specific trans-

action you are discussing, but just as a point of clarification, so we
do not get diverted, donated assets are properly capitalizable and
then chargeable to the Government. Now, whether you have an
amortization question, depreciation, or whether it should be ex-
pensed, now that is another issue. But typically, an asset, a capital
asset may be donated. The university or the contractor, whoever it
is, would not have to pay, but it would be capitalized at its fair
value and then written off.

Mr. LENT Thank you. Let us get off the silverware for a minute,
and turn to the Stanford Shopping Center. President Kennedy, is it
not true that about $700,000, representing the cost of administering
Stanford's Shopping Center, were placed in the indirect cost pool,
and billed to the Federal Government, in 1986 and 1987 combined?

Mr. KENNEDY. That is my understanding, Mr. Lent.
Mr. LENT. Is it also true that in 1988 this charge was discovered

and was then not included in the indirect cost for that year?
Mr. KENNEDY. That's right. My understanding is that as the

costs for 1988 were being examined, that was deciiied to be an unal-
lowable element and was not put in the pool.

Mr. LENT. But is it not also true that Stanthrd has yet to pull it
out of the indirect cost pool for the years 158A and 19871:

Mr. KENNEDY. Well, it is certainly our intention to pull them.
How far we have gone with that I think Ms. Sweet can tell us.

Ms. SwErr. We have done that, and have communicated it to the
Government.

Mr. Limr. Can you just tell us when you did that? Because we
understand that many of these things that you say you are pulling
out or that you have pulled out have not, at least formally, been
pulled out.

Ms. Swim% We will be glad to give you a copy of that document,
too.

Mr. LENT. It was done, though?
Ms. SWEET. Yes.
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Mr. LENT. It is a completed transaction?
Ms. SwErr. That is correct.
Mr. L. Can you tell us when, Ms. Sweet?
Ms. Swims I do not recall exactly when. But like I say, we will

be glad to get_you that document.
Mr. LENT. Was it very recently?
Ms. SwErr. It was recently within the last several weeks.
Mr. LENT. OK. Why is it that Stanford, Mr. President, never

seems to want to do anything of substance, like taking out costs
that should be clearly unallowable, on a voluntary basis? Why is it
that Stanford always has h be confronted publicly with a cost
before it will agree that it should be taken out?

Mr. KENNEDY. Well, Mr. Lent, I do not think we do. I think that
we can give the subcommittee examples of voluntary disallow-
ances--

Mr. LENT. Just give us one.
Mr. KENNEDY [continuing]. We have taken in the past.
Mr. LENT. Just give us one example of an instance where you

voluntarily pulled something out of a cost pool before bad publicity
resulted, before the subcommittee got in touch with you. Just one.

Mr. KENNEDY. The best example I know of, because I happen to
have been involved with it, because it was a fairly =Or policy de-
cision, was the decision to take about 2 to 3 points less on our indi-
rect cost rate in order not to have to have faculty effort reporting.

As to removal from particular cost pools, again, I would have to
ask Ms. Sweet for some help, but I think she can give us an exam-
ple.

Ms. SWEET. Mr. Lent, the examples that we have seen brought
forward today are a series of errors. When we put together the in-
direct cost study for any year, there are many, 'wily millions of
dollars that are excluded voluntarily by the university in prepara-
tion of that indirect cost study. The kind of thing we are talking
about right now are errors discovered during an audit process. And
it is our policy to, when we discover errors, to notify the Govern-
ment of those and correct them. If the Government dk.covers an
error, we are willing to look at that and take that error as well.
That is our practice and our policy, and we have done it very faith-
fully.

Mr. LENT. The chairman is asking for time.
Mr. DINGELL. Time. The Chair is going to have a few questions

here before we proceed over to the floor to vote.
Dr. Kennedy, if the Chair understands your testimony correctly,

your contention here is that there are a lot of associated costs in
running a University in support of research that must be recuper-
ated in terms of making the institution whole in order to enable an
institution like Stanford to be able to afford to conduct the re-
search. Is this corrcct?

Mr. KENNEDY. Yes, that is correct.
Mr. DINGELL. OK. So there I would assume that if the Federal

Government arbitrarily capped its indirect cost rates at 10 or 20
percent, Stanford would be in a position of not being able to afford
to conduct the research, or would be forced to subsidize the Govern-
ment from other funds belonging to the university; is that correct?
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Mr. KENNEDY. It would be ft rced to subsidize it more than it is
now, and it already is cost sharing to a considerable extent.

Mr. DINGELL. So the function then of the overhead is to assure
that the university does not bear costs, or does not subsidize costs
of research; is that correct? #

Mr. KENNEDY. No, I do not think so.
Mr. DINGELL. What is the purpose, then, of the overhead?
Mr. KENNEDY. I stated, Mr. Chairman, that it is to reimburse

costs that the university has expended out of its own funds in order
to support the activities that are required to support research but
cannot be associated with particular projects

Mr. DINGELL. All right. I accept that. And, having said that, if
you were not made whole with regard to those costs, you would be
compelled then to subsidize the Government for the research which
is being done; is that right?

Mr. KENNEDY. Yes, Mr. Chairman. I would only add that we are
not made entirely whole now. We are already cost-sharing. So we
are talking about an increase, not doing something

Mr. DINGELL. Now, Dr. Kennedy, I have a curiosity. The Chair
has found in the course of these matters through the activities of
the staff that in 1988, 1989, and 1990, Stanford conducted research
for the Government of Japan. In 1988, it conducted research for
Matsushita, which is a large Japanese electronics company. In each
of these cases, Stanford waived all overhead charges to the Japa-
nese.

Can you explain to me why Stanford would be willing to waive
all overhead costs there, subsidizing the Japanese Government, as
opposed to the U.S. Government, when it is getting its full share
from the American taxpayer?

Mr. KENNEDY. Mr. Chairman, I would need to look into those
particular cases. Let me tell you what the policy is because we
have reviewed it during the past year and I have insisted on its ap-
plication.

We do not give any government a break on indirect cost recov-
ery. We have refused grants from outside governments that insist-
ed on below standard indirect cost reimbursement or no indirect
cost reimbursement at all.

Now, we have permitted, rarely, grants from private foundations
or private organizations that do not customarily pay overhead in
areas where we find it very difficult to get Government research
support to be subsidized vath our own general funds. We do not
like to do it, but we do to it some.

Mr. DINGELL. The records of this committee indicate that no as-
sessment of overhead costs were made against the Japanese Gov-
ernment in 1988, 1989 and 1990, and that none were assessed
against Matsushita when work was done for either the Japanese
Government or for this particular Japanese firm.

This happened during your tenure as president. Can you explain
to me why it happened?

Mr. KENNEDY. You are telling me a fact that has not been
brought to my attention with respect to Matsushita. With respect
to the Japanese Government, I know of at least two grants from
that source that are carrying standard overhead for those kinds of
grants. So, if you will permit us to respond later, for the record,
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Mr. Chairman, on the Matsushita case, we will be glad to do that;
but this is news to me.

Mr. DINGELL. I note that you were accompanied your Control-
ler, Mr. Riddle, by your Assistant Controller, Ms. Sweet. Can you
explain to us why it was that there were no overhead charges as-
sessed in connection with these research programs to which the
Chair has just alluded?

Mr. Swim'''. I, too, would have to look at the particular situation.
Mr. DINGELL. What is the standard overhead which is assessed

by Stanford against the persons who contract with it for research?
Mr. KENNEDY. Well, the provisional rate for this year, which I

assume you are asking about is 70 percent.
Mr. DINGELL. Seventy percent. VThat was it last year?
Mr. KENNEDY. It was 74 percent last year.
Mr. DINGELL. What was it the year before?
Mr. KENNEDY. I think it was 74 percent, I do not remember the

exact year that it jumped.
Mr. DINGELL. Now, the committee has just made available to you

a copy of a report highlighting some of the examples that the Chair
has been alluding to. Can you look at the indirect costa there
please, doctor? Maybe you would want to share that with Ms.
Sweet or with Mr. Riddle.

Mr. KENNEDY. No, I have it here.
Mr. DINGELL. What does it say?
Mr. KENNEDY. Well, I am just trying to work my way through

the columns, Mr. Chairman. It has columns for salaries, equip-
ment, StIcE stipends, total direct expense and reimbursed ineirect
expense and that is zero for the grant that you have marked in
yellow from the Government of Japan.

I can now go A little farther with this because I know who the
faculty member is whose name is associated with the grant, it is
Professor--

Mr. DINGELL. Who is the faculty member who was the recipient?
Mr. KENNEDY. Professor Ward, which tells me that it is a grant

to the Institute for International Studies, and I think it is the case
that some grants that essentially involve cooperative international
programs or exchange programs, do not carry overhead at all be-
cause they are designed to further international cooperation. I
would suspect that it falls under that kind of exemption; but as I
say, I would need to see the project proposal and inquire of the in-
vestigator and of the Director of IIS why it fell under that exemp-
tion.

Mr. DINGELL. Well, let's go then to another one. In 1989, Stan-
ford conducted research for a rather impoverished U.S. Corpora-
tion, the Exxon Corporation. All overhead was waived. Can you ex-
plain to us why that occurred? This is not international coopera-
tion.

Mr. KENNEDY. Well, Mr. Chairman, there are various conditions
under which overhead is waived by exception, and unless I knew
this case, I could not tell you why. We do, by the way, waive over-
head by standard exception for Government entities too. We only
collect quite low overhead rate on training grants, for example,
from the Government. So, there are exemptions of various kinds

_
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and they serve various purposes. Again, to tell you which purpose
this one served, I would have to know about the particular project.

Mr. DINGELL. Now, Doctor, the Chair, in a reviewing of papers,
has found that Stanford also performs biomedical and other re-
search for the largest most profitable multinational pharmaceuti-
cal corporations such as Pfizer, Upjohn and Ciba-Geigy. Again, in
many cases, little or no overhead was charged. What comment
would you like to give me on that?

Mr. KENNEDY. Well, it is sometimes the case that I know that
Stanford will participate in multi-center clinical trials for the de-
velopment of important drugs or devices and that some of those
have special overhead arrangements. Again, Mr. Chairman, I
would have to review the particular projects. I do not, I am sorry to
say, look at every one that comes in. So I cannot give you the rea-
sons for exemptions in these particular cases.

Mr. DINGELL. Well, let's now address Stanford School of Medi-
cine. They conducted research for a very well-known organiza-
tionWeight Watchersin 1990. Again, overhead was waived.
Why would Stanford want to waive overhead as regard to Weight
Watchers?

Mr. KENNEDY. Well, a variety of improbable suggestions come to
mind, Mr. Chairman, but I think I will not try any of them. I do
not know. Again, I would have to look at that particularly.

Mr. DINGELL. Well, you are charging the Federal Government at
these times, the full 74 or 76 percent overhead.

Mr. KENNEDY. For regular research grants, ye;.
Mr. DINGELL. Now, I note that Weight Watchers is concerned

with weight. Why are not similar benefits given to the Federal
Government for AIDS Research?

Mr. KENNEDY. Well, Mr. Chairman, as I have said, the problem
of on what basis we award waivers of indirect costs to particular
sponsors depends very much on the individual case. I will be very
happy to respond on a case-by-case basis, when I know them; but I
really would appreciate a chance to do that and get back to you on
it, because I cannot do it here.

Mr. DINGELL. The Chair is driven to the regrettable conclusion
that the Federal Government is charged the full, the Japanese are
not; the Federal Government is charged the full, Weight Watchers
are not; the Federal Government is charge the full, Ciba-Geigy,
Pfizer and others are not; and we have athis impoverished corpo-
ration, Exxon, is not charged overhead, whereas the Federal Gov-
ernment is, again, charged the full tab. Does this seem to bring to
your mind that perhaps we have an anomalous situation or per-
haps an unfair situation here?

Mr. KENNEDY. No, Mr. Chairman, it does not. You have men-
tioned ,..ases where we ha ve given waivers or awarded grants or
contracts at lower rates to particular organizations. Our standard
rate for industry is the same as for Government; in fact, it used to
be higher until very recently. These exemptions--

Mr. DINGELL. Now it is low because Exxon pays zero.
Mr. KENNEDY. These exemptions are few in number and I think

each will have an individual explanation when I have a chance to
give it to you. I want to emphasize it is not true that we generally



193

exempt Japanese corporations or foreign governments. It is true
that certain Federal programs get exemptions.

Mr. DINGELL. The Chair is going to ask you to assist us by identi-
fying every case in which overhead was waived and to give us an
explanation as to why the overhead, in each of these instances, was
waived.

Mr. KENNEDY. I will be glad to respond, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. SIKORSKI. Mr. Chairman.
Mr. DINGELL. The Chair requests the gentleman from Oregon to

take the Chair. The Chair has got to run over and vote. I will be
back as quickly as I can. Mr. Wyden.

Mr. SUKHUMI. Mr. Chairman, perhaps with unanimous consent,
the examples of contracts for overhead was waived or capped below
the general university rate document be put in, if appropriate.

Mr. WYDEN [presiding]. Without objection, that will be entered
into the record.

Mr. SUKHUMI. If appropriate.
Mr. WYDEN. Dr. Kennedy, I have a few questions, but first want

you to at least hear my views, at this point.
I think that this is a very sad day for one of the world's great

universities. Speaking both as a Stanford graduate, as a taxpayer, I
never thought that one would see this day where the president of
Stanford University was going to be sitting where you are and
asked to explain why antique fruitwood commodes were billed to
the taxpayer; why Weight Watchers was given a free ride. I just
think this is a very sad day to face this set of charges and debate
as we have. I have got some specific questions.

I want you to understand that I think that this is not primarily a
debate about technical rules; about A-21 circulars and the like. I
think that every taxpayer in this country looks at these kinds of
charges and says these charges are wrong.

Ultimately, what I want to hear from the university today is that
you are going to take steps personally to change the direction of
what is being done on campus with respect to these reimbursement
systems, so that these charges do not happen again.

We are going to debate technicrl issues with you, and it is going
to go on for hours. Ultimately, I think this has to come from the
president's office and it has got to start there. The new accountabil-
ity that I and others have talked about needs to start ,ight in your
office. What steps do you intend to take so that this kind of sorry
pattern of charges and discussion is not repeated?

Mr. KENNEDY. I think I have already indicated several steps that
we have taken and intend to take. I summarized our engagement
with Arthur Andersen and Mr. Keevan and his group. We are re-
sponding to audits and to audit findings to the best of our ability to
keep up. We have taken on additional personnel to help with that
response.

We have withdrawn costs from the pools where that has seemed
appropriate to us, and we are determined to improve our systems
in ways that Mr. Keevan is going to help us improve them, and I
certainly intend to take personal responsibility for that.

As to its being a sad day for Stanford, Mr. Wyden, I think that
there are probably aspects of sadness about it, but I think there are
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also someI think there is also some real cause for concern about
some of the things that have beenhave been said here.

I am concerned about what I think are rather loose implications
of prospective criminal action against people at Stanford, sugges-
tions that I do not think have any significant evidence behind
them.

We have been charged by the Defense Contract Audit Agency
with being obstructionist.

We are, I promise you, doing our best to deal with 30 Govern-
ment auditors with a staff of 15 who have to answer their ques-
tions, and we are trying towe are trying to create and then to
follow reasonable protocols for prioritizing those requests and re-
sponding to them. We are going to continue to do that as actively
and as effectively as we can.

Mr. WYDEN. Well, if I might just continue on this point, Dr. Ken-
nedy, I do not think you have heard any loose criminal charges
from this side of the dias.

I think the members on both sides of the aisle have been very
careful to address some matters that are documented, referring to
records, and I would only say thatI mean we heard from Mr.
Biddle, for example, of substantial skepticism about some of these
propmals for the future.

You heard me ask him about this matter of Stanford going back
and scrubbing the charges, and he said that he really questioned
whether the people who were involvedand we are talking pro-
spectively now, not retroactivelyhe has questioned whether the
people, prospectively, have the kind of expertise and the commit-
ment to really get on top of this problem.

Now, weren't you a little bit concerned when Mr. Biddle was
talking about some of these prospective changes and questioning
whether or not they had the expertise to turn this problem
around?

Mr. KENNEDY. Well, from what I heard from Mr. Biddle, he al-
luded to a rather short conversation with a representative of
Arthur Andersen and appeared not to be satisfied with his experi-
ence.

We shopped very carefully for this engagement, Mr. Wyden and
we are assured by an array of people whose advise we sought that,
indeed, we have made the best engagement possible, and I have
great confidence not only in our people's motivation to carry out
and to help conclude these audits but also in Mr. Keevan's skill
and the skill of his colleagues.

Mr. WYDEN. Doctor, can you give the subcommittee some exam-
ples of these allowable charges that were included in the overhead
pools where Stanford, in effect, found them before the Government,
brought them to the attention of the Government?

Mr. KENNEDY. Well, I cannot at this time. When asked that ques-
tion before, Mr. Wyden, I referred it to Ms. Sweet. I think she an-
swered it, but perhapsperhaps she would like to say it again or
comment further.

Mr. WYDEN. Well, let us just talk about the last decade of
charges. Can you give some examples, again to try to show that
Stanford is getting on top of this problem and not just shuffling it
off, that would indicate that it can find these unallowable charges
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and bring them to the Government, rather than the Government
having to chase the university down?

Ms. SWEET. In the preparation of our indirect cost studies, as I
indicated earlier, there are multiple millions of dollars, I would say
somewhere between $15 and $20 million a year, that are, in fact,
scrubbed, the verb that some have used earlier today, from the in-
direct cost submission.

So, we pay particular attention, before we make a submission to
the Government of our indirect cost studies, to see to it that un-
allowables are excluded.

Mr. WYDEN. What about, Ms. Sweet, past costs that have already
been submitted? Can you give us some examples of where Stanford
saw the problem first and brought it to the Government's atten-
tion, since this investigation even?

Ms. SWEET. Well, the investigation has been all-consuming for us.
So, most of what has been found within the last few months has
been found as a direct result of responding to auditors' questions. I
would say we have spent--

Mr. WYDEN. Has Stanford found even one example of these unal-
lowable charges and brought it to the Government since the inves-
tigation?

Ms. SWEET. Since the investigation? Like. I say, we have spent
100 percent, 100 percent of our time, probably beyond 100 percent,
in responding to the multiplicity of auditors.

So. we have not been engaged in anything but responding to Gov-
ernment auditors in the last several months, bu t in the last 10
years, we could certainly provide you with a nun ber of occasions,
and I have got several here if you would like me to --

Mr. WYDEN. I think the fact that the university cannot give this
subcommittee today even one example of past specific costs since
the investigation that they found as a problem does not breed a lot
of confidence that this problem is being turned around.

Ms. SWEET. I have several----
Mr. KENNEDY. May I comment, Mr. Wyden? There are now 22

DCAA auditors at Stanford, about 8 other auditors.
We have got a comptroller's staff of 16, to which we have added,

I think, half a dozen temporaries, and they are, at my direction,
spending full time responding to DCAA requests for audits. We
have 3,700 DCAA requests. We are behind on responding to them.
No one in that shop, Mr. Wyden, is doing anything but servicing
DCAA and GAO auditors, nothing.

Ms. SWEET. Mr. Wyden, if you would like for me to give you ex-
amples of situations prior to that, I would be glad to. I have several
here, and we could give you a more comprehensive list later. If you
want some examples right now, today, I have some.

Mr. WYDEN. No. I know that you are spending a lot of time with
auditors and, particularly, Arthur Andersen, who you all have
brought on, but I just think the fact that you cannot give one ex-
ample--

Ms. SWEET. I can.
Mr. WYDEN [continuing]. Of a specific cost since this investiga-

tion where the university brought it to the Government is not
going to inspire a lot of confidence in people that this problem is
being turned around.
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Mr. KEEVAN. Mr. Wyden, I, would just like to clarify something.
While the university is spending a fair amount of time with Arthur
Andersen and Company in connection with the controls review, I
do think it is important that I point out that the number of DCAA
auditors and GAO auditors is substantial and requiring a lot of
time, and I think it is appropriate to be aware of that.

Thank you.
Mr. FITZPATRICK. Mr. Wyden, I think Ms. Sweet had some exam-

ples that she would like to give.
Mr. DINGELL. Mr. Chairman, the practices of the subcommittee, I

would remind all present, are that all persons who are here to tes-
tify, do so under oath.

Mr. Fitzpatrick, I would be delighted to administer the oath to
you and permit you to testify if you so desire. That will, unfortu-
nately, cause you to waive your responsibilities as attorney and ad-
visor to the gentlemen who are present.

I know you do not want that, and I do not.
Mr. FITZPATRICK. I was merely pointing out that I thought Ms.

SweetI thought Mr. Wyden might not have heard Ms. Sweet of-
fering to give some examples.

Mr. DINGELL. We appreciate your assistance, but when she is
here before the committee, Ms. Sweet is very much on her own,
except as she might have an attorney-client relationship with you.

Ms. SWEET. Would you like to hear the examples that I have?
Mr. WYDEN. I Would.
Ms. SWEET. OK.
Mr. WYDEN. Let us make it clear that we are talking about since

the investigation, where you have scrubbed and gone back and
found a specific cost that was unallowable, brought it to the Gov-
ernment, and it was previously submitted.

Ms. SWEET. Mr. Wyden, as I indicated earlier, we have been
spending incredible resources adding staff. We probably have three
times the staff onboard now that we normally have, and we are not
able to do our ongoing current work. We are totally responding to
auditors.

I do have considerable examples, during more normal times,
when we have, in fact, found and notified the Government of errors
that we have found.

Mr. WYDEN. I have got to recognize my colleagues, but I think
the point is, Ms. Sweet, you understood me perfectly well the first
time, and you had various people come up from the audience, and
you still could not give us one example, not one, since the investi-
gation started where there was scrubbing, where you could find a
specific cost that had been submitted, and the university took it
back, and that does not, it seems to me, suggest that the university
is on top of it.

Ms. SWEET. I feel this is an unfair line of questioning given the
circumstances we have been under in the last 6 months.

Mr. WYDEN. Well, I will certainly note that you think it unfair,
but I think what the taxpayers of this country, who have been sit-
ting here for 5 hours and listening for examples as to why it may
be reasonable to have a $1,200 19th century Italian fruitwood corn-

- mode billed to the taxpayers as part of running the university
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would like to know specifically how this is going to be turned
around.

Mr. Biddle said, for one, that he had some serious questions
about whether some of the people, like Arthur Andersen, had the
expertise to do it.

I wanted to know about specific examples that would suggest,
from the beginning of this investigation, that Stanford was going to
go back, scrub the charges, look at those that had been submitted
and retract those that were unallowable, and you all could not give
one.

So, I am very anxiousand we will plan to stay as long as Chair-
man Dingell allowsto hear about these efforts the university is
making to turn this around, but from what I have heard, there is a
considerable distance to go.

Let me recognize the gentleman from Virginia.
Mr. BLILEY. Thank you. Dr. Kennedy, did Stanford have to certi-

fy the cost in the indirect cost pools in any way?
Mr. KENNEDY. You mean, the standard form of certification that

was discussed this morning?
Mr. BLILEY. Yes.
Mr. KENNEDY. Yes, Mr. Bliley, it did.
Mr. BLILEY. Who signed such certifications?
Mr. KENNEDY. Mr. Riddle signed those, I believe; is that correct,

Frank?
Mr. RIDDLE. That is correct.
Mr. BLILEY. Did you sign the certifications then, Mr. Riddle, that

included the yacht depreciation and the expenses for the presi-
dent's house?

Mr. RIDDLE. No, sir, I signed the certification indicating that, to
the best of my knowledge and belief, there were no unallowable
costs contained in the submission.

Mr. BLILEY. Well, did you review the costs before you filed them?
Mr. RIDDLE. Yes, sir I always follow a normal due diligence.
Mr. BLILEY. Well, if you reviewed them, how come you didn't

come acrols the expenses for the depreciation on the yacht and the
expenses ot the president's house?

Mr. RIDDLE. First, I don't believe the expenses of the president's
house to be unallowable.

Mr. BLILEY. Flowers for the president's house, you believe are al-
lowable?

Mr. RIDDLE. I believe, according to the Government guidelines, as
I have read them and interpreted them, those costs are reasonable
costs in the operation of the university and that they would be al-
lowable, allowable in part.

Mr. BuLEY. How about the yacht?
Mr. RIDDLE. Sir, the yacht was a flat out mistake. It was embar-

rassing to the institution. It's embarrassing to me as controller of
the university. It has been removed from our costs.

Mr. BLIIXY. How about the antique ...ommode?
Mr. RIDDLE. Sir, I'm not familiar with the antique commode.
Mr. BLILEY. Well, it's a 19th Century Italian fruitwood commode,

$1,200.

u
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Mr. RIDDLE. Sir, I'm not familiar with that individual transac-
tion. If this is part of the transactions for the president's house,
they have been removed and what I said earlier stands.

Mr. BLILEY. How about the Shopping Center; did you certify that,
too?

Mr. RIDDLE. Sir, I repeat what I did say before; I certified to the
submission. Had I been aware that the Shopping Center was in
there, I would have had it removed. It was also an embarrassment.

Mr. BLILEY. When you were getting ready to sign this certifica-
tion that these charges were, indeed, proper; how much time did
you spend each year or each period examining the charges to make
sure that, indeed, they were, in fact, allowable?

Mr. RIDDLE. Sir, I cannot give you a particular time I do spend. I,
as University Controller, am responsible for a $1.2 billion enter-
prise. We have about 3 million transactions a year that flow
through the accounting system. I do not check them all.

Mr. BLILEY. Well, what system did you have to examine the indi-
rect cost pool, even on a test basis to see whether the charges in-
cluded in it were appropriate to make to the Government?

Mr. RIDDLE. That screening process takes place at the time the
indirect cost study is constructed.

Mr. BLILEY. I'm sorry; would you repeat that?
Mr. RIDDLE. That screening normally takes place at the time the

indirect cost study is constructed. As Ms. Sweet has testified, they
removed many millions of dollars at that time as unallowable costs.

Mr. BLILEY. Do you believe that the system was adequate?
Mr. Rirmi. I believe that the system of internal controls at

Stanford University is a normal internal control system for higher
education.

Mr. BLILEY. That's a pretty good answer because I'm confused as
to whether it's yes or no. Maybe we better go over it again.

Mr. ROWLAND. Would the gentleman yield?
Mr. BLILEY. I'd be happy to yield to the gentleman from Georgia.
Mr. ROWLAND. If that is normal, do you think that the same type

of situation exists in other universities throughout the country?
Mr. RIDDLE. I'm sorry, sir, I can't respond directly to that.
Mr. ROWLAND. I believ that you said that the system of internal

control that Stanford has is a normal type of system for a universi-
ty, is that correct?

Mr. RIDDLE. As I understand it, yes.
Mr. ROWLAND. Well, then, do you think that other universities

throughout the country may have the same type of difficulties
going on at Stanford now if they have a similar type of system of
internal control?

Mr. RIDDLE. They would.
Mr. ROWLAND. Well, that certainly raises an interesting point. I

yield back to the gentleman.
Mr. BLILEY. Mr. Riddle, getting back to the Shopping Center,

those charges; has any of that depreciation money been paid back
to the Government for 1987 or 1988?

Mr. RIDDLE. I would have to defer that to Janet Sweet to answer
whether that's been removed.

Mr. BLILEY. Ms. Sweet?
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MS. SWEET. Those costs were administrative costs and not depre-
ciation and the 2 years that were involved were 1986 and 1987; did
not include 1988. That was a situation where we have recently indi-
cated that those were incorrect costs. We discovered the error in
1988.

Normally, we would have communicated that there was an error
in 1986 and 1987. It is not known to us, what the situation was
back at the time we handled it correctly in 1988. We would normal-
ly have communicated that.

Mr. BLILEY. Well, in 1988 when you discovered this, did you go
back and correct the situation and--

Ms. SWEET. That's what I was just saying. Our normal practice
would have been to do so. In this case, we didn't and so I'm not
sure whether the person who found this and corrected this in 1988
didn't go back and look in 1986 and 1987 to see that there was a
problem. That's just lost to history. We have, in fact, corrected that
now. That document, we will be glad to provide to you.

Mr. BLILEY. When did you find out that you hadn't paid the
money back.

Ms. SWEET. Please ask the question again.
Mr. BLILEY. When did you first find out that you hadn't paid the

money back for 1986 and 1987.
Ms. SWEET. When the GAO discovered this in the fall in their

audit findings.
Mr. BLILEY. Fall of 1990?
Ms. SWEET. The fall of 1990, right.
Mr. BLILEY. OK, if you found it now, since the fall, have you paid

it back yet?
Ms. SWEET. The university operates with a fixed carry forward

rate situation with the Federal Government, so this is an adjust-
ment to the carry forward and that adjustment has been made.

Mr. BLILEY. Thank you, Ms. Sweet. Mr. Riddle, if you believe
that the system was adequate, why then did youwhy has Stan-
ford now agreed that the expenses in the President's home be with-
drawn?

Mr. RIDDLE. Sir, that decision was not my decision. That was the
decision of the president.

Mr. BLILEY. Perhaps Dr. Kennedy would like to answer.
Mr. KENNEDY. Yes, I will be glad to, Mr. Bliley. We withdrew

those costs, even though they are technically allowable because I
wasn't comfortable with them, because I don't think they contrib-
uted to public credibility and because I felt we'd be better off with-
out them, so we took them out.

Mr. BLILEY. When did you become uncomfortable enough to
decide to withdrawn them?

Mr. KENNEDY. We made the decision on January 8, and I think
the letter withdrawing them is 1 or 2 weeks later, the 23rd, per-
haps. We'll submit that letter. I've already said we're going to
submit that letter to the subcommittee.

Mr. BLILEY. This is 1991?
Mr. KENNEDY. Yes.
Mr. BuLEy. Thank you very much. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. DINGELL. The Chair thanks the gentleman. As chairman, it

falls to my duty to see to it we have an orderly record. Ms. Sweet,
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the Chair reminds you that you are under oath. The Chair notes
that none of the Government agencies who were inquired of today
with regard to the return of the moneys with regard to the depre-
ciation on the Shopping Center are aware that there has been any
return. Are you sure you don't want to rethink your answer before
us?

Ms. SWEET. The letter was faxed to the GAO, to ONR and to
DCAA.

Mr. DINGELL. When was that?
Ms. SWEET. I don't know the exact date, but like I say, we'll be

glad to get you a copy of the letter, and it was faxed to them.
Mr. DINGELL. Can yo t. give us an approximate date?
Ms. SWEET. I would say it was 11/2 or 2 weeks ago, something like

that.
Mr. DINGELL. I beg your pardon?
Ms. SWEET. A week and a half to 2 weeks ago, approximately.
Mr. DINGELL. The timing was admirable. Now, the staff has ex-

pressed great curiosity on this. You learned about it in the Fall.
Why did it take you from last Fall which is a matter of some 6
months ago, to return these moneys which were improperly
charged against the Federal Government?

Ms. SWEET. I'm sorry, I was distracted a little bit. Could you
repeat the question, please?

Mr. DINGELL. The staff has expressed great curiosity on these
matters. I must confess a modest level of curiosity of my own.

You found out about this in the Fall and you returned it 11/2 or 2
weeks ago. What occasioned this long interval before conscience
struck and you were compelled to return this money?

Ms. SWEET. It wasn't conscience that struck me.
Mr. DINGELL. I beg your pardon?
Ms. SWEET. I'll just explain. Like I say, we have had thousands of

requests by various auditors and when we responded to the ques-
tion of the GAO, I would say it was approximately December on
their Shopping Center question. We knew that the error had taken
place.

It occurred to us within the past few weeks that we had not com-
municated that error to anyone other than the GAO. It was com-
municated to the GAO in the course of our respcnse to their audit
questions. We formalized that with DCAA and ONR and the GAO
most recently.

Mr. Wyden, I have also been reminded of a specific example, if
you would like to hear that, where we did voluntarily find some-
thing during the Fall, in spite of our heavy audit activities.

Mr. WYDEN. If the Chair would just yield on that point; that to
me is a key question because that goes to the ability to turn this
mess around. If that's acceptable with the Chair, I'd very much
like to hear it.

Ms. SWEET. OK, when we first foundwhen we finally found the
Victoria, I should say, and the fact that depreciation had been
charged incorrectly, we went back and we looked to see whether
there was other similar kinds of equipment that wPs likewise
charged. In fact, the Victoria was about less than a TI of the
amount that we withdrew.
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The remainder was for other equipment that we found on our
own by expanding the scope of the review.

Mr. WYDEN. Mr. Chairman, if I could just continue; what other
equipment was being charged, other boats?

Ms. SWEET. Our recollection is that there were some smaller
boats, there was a computer, some golf course equipment. Like I

WYDEN. Cars?
Ms. SWEET. Cars?
Mr. WYDEN. Yes.
Ms. SWEET. To my knowledge, there were no cars.
Mr. WYDEN. How many boats?
Ms. SWEET. Fm not sure of that.
Mr. WYDEN. One, six, nine?
Ms. SwErr. I really don't know. I'll be glad to get that for you.
Mr. WYDEN. Wouldn't that be relevant to the taxpayers, again,

who would be listening to something like this? That's hard to see
as a research expenditure. We're talking about it, and again--

Ms. Sw Err. We agree.
Mr. WYDEN. But you don't know how many boats.
Ms. SWEET. I must admit that I don't have the listing of all of the

equipment. We went back and removed it all, every last item.
Mr. WYDEN. But you don't know whether it's 5 or 10 or what?
Ms. SWEET. I really don't, Mr. Wyden. Like I say, we removed the

entire amount and we can certainly get it for you, if you would like
it.

Mr. DINGELL. The Chair is going to express some curiosity here.
You folks have been complaining here today about being Adam's
Apple-deep in Government auditors who have been around request-
ing papers and asking for information and looking into all the
events that are associated with this, and yet you come before us
and express the greatest surprise that we are asking about boats
and yachts and depreciation and when money was paid back and
all these other questions.

I would assume that appearing here with the president, the con-
troller and the assistant controller, there would be somebody there
at the table who would have some vague appreciation of what the
costs were, when the money was given back, why it was charged,
what boats were depreciated, what were the other items and why
all these events occurred and when the money was returned.

There's great surprise at the table when these questions are dis-
cussed. I'm not sure whether you were preparing for this hearing
or for another hearing in another place on an entirely different
subject.

Me Chair recognizes the gentleman from Minnesota.
Mr. SIKORSKI. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I have empathy for

your situation and all of your professional careers and concerns
and reputations of note and families and that, but I'm disappointed
with the response, the formal response given. Mr. Keevan, on the
last page, page 9 of your 9 and a quarter pages of testimony, you
begin by saying, "The key test for reasonableness of costs such as
linens and flowers and president's house are whether the costs are
purely necessary for the overall operation of the university, despite
the fact that they have no direct relationship to research. The
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major consideration involved in determining the reasonableness in-
clude whether the costs are consistent with the university's estab-
lished policies and practices and whether the costs are prudent and
are generally recognized as necessary for the operation of the insti-
tution, and it is my understanding that these types of costs meet
these criteria."

I just walked out of here going to the vote and came back in and
I don't think you get the point. I don't think you understand that
this isn't aif we catch you, then it's wrong, and that this is an
issue of grayness. There are certain costs that were charged to the
taxpayers that are simply not allowed and shouldn't be reim-
bursed.

That hasn't been admitted or stated, that I understand.
Mr. KEEVAN. Mr. Sikorski, I believe it has been.
Mr. SIKORSKI. OK, we'll take that, but every time we get into this

issue again, we go back to this. The conclusion here that you cited
for us is, you guys can either play around this gray areathis is
your conclusion. These are not clear-cut questions; they're gray
areas and if you want, we'll set up a very expensive system of ac-
counting and then charge it back to you; end of discussion.

Mr. KEEVAN. I don't believe that's the proper interpretation of
my conclusion.

Mr. SIKORSKI. I'm telling you whether it's the proper interpreta-
tion; I'm telling you it's my interpretation. Until this thing gets
put into the perspective that I think most of the taxpayers watch-
ing this thing play out have, you're going to have trouble and a
bunch of people are going to have trouble.

A little bit earlier, there was indignation that you had to respond
for the last several weeks to a bunch of auditors. I know that's
bothersome and isn't the way you'd like to conduct your business.
I'm sure you're working 20 some hours a day and it's frightening
and you have a pit in your stomach and the rest of it.

That's understandable, but that's nothing to get indignant about,
because there remains at the end of this discussion, the issue that
the gentleman from Oregon stated; it ultimately should play out
that people say, this is a responsibility that we have and we need
to be accountable and we pledge to do the best we can under that
circumstance.

For me, I have respect for Stanford, but I don't have any connec-
tion; I didn't go there, I don't know anyone in my family that went
there and the rest of it. There are a whole host of universities and
research institutions across this country and the goose that lays
the golden egg can be killed and made into pate un:Jss this thing
gets pulled in and people respond to these questions.

Dr. Kennedy, you know what I'm talking about. You've been
through a lot of hearings and in Health and Environment and
other places. You know how it works. I think people deserve an ex-
pression of concern.

Mr. KENNEDY. I know how it works, Mr. Sikorski, although I
must say I've learned a little more. Let me just say that I think
you're absolutely right about the need to respond, and I hope very
much that you haven't detected indignation at this table about the
presence of Government auditors. Look, we know that this is a le-

210



203

gitimate inquiry, and we know that we have to answer the call and
that we have to respond.

I do think, though, that it's a little unfair to charge us with un-
responsiveness, as the Defense Contract Audit Agency has, when it
has my controller's office in severe gridlock. We are really doing
our best, I promise you.

Mr. SIKORSKI. Well, you know why that's occurring. We all know.
Mr. KENNEDY. I understand.
Mr. SIKORSKI. The issue gets blown into headlines; there have

been investigations, our investigation, GAO investigations. You get
everyone breathing down your neck, you discharge it to other
people, and DCAA needs to show that they're super investigators,
and they go in, and everybody is making demands.

But this wouldn't have happened, none of this would have hap-
pened if there hadn't been a yacht, if there hadn't been a shopping
center, if there hadn't been wine and linen and commodes and
these other things. They're not the subcommittee's fault that that
happened, and they're not the DCAA's fault that they happened.

The fault lies with the university and the Board of Trustees, and
we get told that on linen and flowers of $2,000 a month, that the
Stanford's Board of Trustees has confirmed that these types of cost
meet these criteria.

I'm simply saying that I don't buy into the Board of Trustees' of
Stanford's interpretation of anything. My responsibility goes to
650,000 people in the State of Minnesota and the Nation as a whole
in some general way.

Mr. KENNEDY. Well, I've tried to respond to that in my own as-
sertions that we are going to work hard at this problem, Mr. Sikor-
ski. We are determined to do that. I can assure you that Mr.
Keevan shares my ambition to resolve these problems thoroughly,
and that our attitude is that we want to create an excellent
system.

Mr. SIKORSKI. Let me ask you on that. You had a shot to clean
this thing up. When concerns first arose at Stanford, you conducted
an internal investigation which concluded that the taxpayers of the
United States owed you guys $13 million.

Mr. KENNEDY. Mr. Sikorski, what I asked the internal audit to do
was to examine some problems that Mr. Biddle had brought to our
intention. That was not intended to be a comprehensive look, and
the $13 million didn't come out of that estimate, it came from our
estimates of the carry forward for years, I think, 1987, 1988 and
1989, or it may have been 1988, 1989 and 1990.

Mr. SIKORSKI. Do you think citizens of mPine, Minn., feel happy
that seven-eighths of the streets of Stanforu are paid for by taxpay-
er money through an indirect cost program, a reimbursement for
research?

Mr. KENNEDY. Well, I certainly think they wouldn't be, and I
wouldn't be, either, if they were. That number happens to be
wrong, like some other numbers that came out.

Mr. SIKORSKI. How is that number wrong?
Mr. KENNEDY. The actual allocation of capital construction of

roads and so forth is about 39 percent, not 80.
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Mr. SIKORSKI. OK. Four-tenths, assuming you'reI just don't
when the trustees approve linen and flowers at $2,000 a month,
where does that money come from?

Mr. KENNEDY. That money comes from the general fund of the
university, or some of it, in some cases, from restricted accounts.

Mr. SIKORSKI. And then we pay that?
Mr. KENNEDY. You pay that portion that's allocated to sponsored

research from the G&A pool.
Mr. SIKORSKI. And our money comes out of?
Mr. KENNEDY. The Government's money obviously comes from

the taxpayers.
Mr. SIKORSKI. And the money spent on flowers at the house

doesn't go to research elsewhere?
Mr, KENNEDY. It is not a direct cost of research, and plainly, Mr.

Sikorski, we agree with you because we are going to remove those
costs, and we're going to see to it that they don't get in there.

Mr. SIKORSKI. Well, now, that's not what Mr. Keevan said. The
school board, the trustees confirmed these types of costs meet the
criteria.

Mr. KEEVAN. Mr. Sikorski, let me answer that, please. First of
all, I do get the point. There are, however, indirect costs that are
legitimate costs of running the president's house, and they are
properly allowablv. I'm not going to pick the numbers, I'm not
going to pick the level of expenditure right now, but the fact is it
takes something to run that house, and that house is there for the
university.

Second, please, if 1 may finish, in terms of the indication that
you apparently see here with respect to the DCAA and the GAO,
we, in fact, instigated the coordinated audit activities that we've at-
tempted to try to implement here at Stanford, and I participated
actively in that because of the importance of getting this activity
taken care of and behind us.

Third, I'd like to point out that apparently, there's been some
statement by Mr. Biddle with respect to our university experience.
It's pretty clear to me that this issue is a Government contracting
issue, and a very difficult one.

I would also note to you that the day that I had the discussion
with Mr. Biddle, he told me in frort of DCAA representatives how
absolutely pleased he was to have Arthur Andersen involved in
this project because of high regard for the firm. As a result, I'm a
little confused by Mr. Biddle's comments.

But I think we need to get moving. I just want you to understand
I understand your point very well--

Mr. SIKORSKI. You have some background in it, and we should
share that, if it hasn't been. You were associated with the Packard
Commission.

Mr. KEEVAN. Yes, sir.
Mr. SIKORSKI. The Reagan administration attempt to ferret out

waste and fraud and reform the procurement process at DOD.
Mr. KEEVAN. Yes, sir.
Mr. SIKORSKI. How no. you view this situation from that experi-

ence?
Mr. KEEVAN. i view it as a disturbing situation.



205

Mr. &KOMI. OK. Thank you. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Thank
all of you. I know this is not pleasant.

Mr. DINGELL. The Chair recognizes now the gentleman from
Georgia.

Mr. ROWLAND. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I have just a couple of
questions I'd like to ask here, and I address this to you, Dr. Kenne-
dy, or anyone there that can answer it.

The DCAA has found that an MOU concerning the utilities study
is seriously flawed and has resulted in potentially significant over-
charges by Stanford. For instance, the study purports that Govern-
ment research uses 578 percent more electricity than research
funded by Stanford. How has Stanford conducted its study regard-
ing utility charges to support this existing MOU?

Mr. KENNEDY. I'd like to refer that question to Ms. Sweet, who is
in charge of our cost studies group, if I may. I just might say in
more general terms that the utilities study is, like all other cost
studies, done jointly with the Government and is the subject in this
case, as you point out, of a Memorandum of Understanding that
both the Government and Stanford have signed off on.

Ms. SWEET. I was a bit puzzled by some of the testimony I heard
earlier. The utilities study was conducted by an outside engineer-
ing firm. Not only did the Office of Naval Research bring an engi-
neer innot their costing people, but an engineer in to work with
usbut the Defense Contract Audit Agency was there and present
and worked with us during the course of this study, too. So to the
extent that there is now question about it, it's a bit of a puzzlement
to us.

Now, we have agreed with the OCNR team that we will be con-
ducting another utility study, and we're in the process now of put-
ting together a proposal that will be presented to them next week
on the conduct of a--

Mr. DINGELL. Would the gentleman yield?
Mr. ROWLAND. Yes, I yield to the chairman.
Mr. DINGELL. You're familiar with this utility study, are you, Ms.

Sweet?
Ms. SWEET. Pretty much.
Mr. DINGELL. Are you, Mr. Riddle?
Mr. RIDDLE. Fairly, yes.
Mr. DINGELL. What was the premise on which it was decided that

Government research uses 6.85 times more utilities than research
funded by Stanford? Obviously, there is a reason. Why is it that
Government research here uses 6.85 times more utilities than re-
search funded by Stanford?

Ms. SWEET. I'ITI not familiar with that statistic. If someone could
clear that--

Mr. DINGELL. Well, you said you were familiar with the study.
Mr. Riddle, can you assist us?
Mr. RIDDLE. No, I can't, sir, because I don't believe that number

is in the study. I'm unfamiliar with that ratio.
Mr. DINGELL. Well, supposing we dispensed with the figure which

I have, which is 685 percent, and used 578 percent. Why is it that
the Government uses more electrical and other utilities than does
investigations and research that is carried forward by Stanford.
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Mr. RIDDLE. Well, Mr. Chairman, you're obviously quoting from
something.

Mr. DINGELL. Pardon?
Mr. RIDDLE. You're obviously quoting from something that I'm

not familiar with. If you could give us a copy--
Mr. DINGELL. Well, you have a study which justifies this. There

is an MOU, Memorandum of Understanding on this, and everybody
has agreed.

Ms. SWEET. I certainly don't recall that from the study.
Mr. DINGELL. Pardon?
Ms. SWEET. I certainly don't recall that from the study, so if you

want to share with us what you're looking at, that would maybe
help us.

Mr. DINGELL. Well, Dr. Kennedy, you're the president, what can
you tell us about this?

Mr. KENNEDY. I can't tell you about this particular study, but I
can offer a suggestion, if you just wantif you just want one off
the top of my head. Government-sponsored research in general is
research in the--

Mr. DINGELL. Well, let me read to you what it says here. It says,
The study adopted by the MOU concluded that the OR laboratory
consumed 578 percent more electricity than laboratories for class-
room instruction or department research. However, we identified
meter readings and usage records as early as 1985 for electricity
and 1.986 for chilled water from SU's O&M Department. SU did not
inform the Government of such records at the time of the 1985,
1987 and 1989 extensions. Also, SU did not correlate the results of
the study to the meter readings and usage. Knowledgeable O&M
personnel informed us that SU has meters and maintains records
for utility consumption on practically all its buildings for access
records for the utility reading and usage records.

Now, we have had testimony today that you have not been coop-
erative in making these records available to the GAO and to
others. Can you give us some helpful comment on why Stanford
has not been more forthcoming on matters of this sort.

Ms. SWEET. You're reading from a document that we have not
beenthat is notwe've never seen.

Mr. DINGELL. This is a report to the committee from the Defense
Contract Audit Agency.

Ms. SWEET. They did not share that with us.
Mr. DINGELL. I'm just trying to reflect your recollection as best I

might and hope that you might recall why it is that this situation
occurs as it does? This MOU has been in place for 10 years. Obvi-
ously, there must be some familiarity on the part of some official
at Stanford as to why Government is billed so much more for utili-
ties than other research which takes place at Stanford.

Mr. ROWLAND. Mr. Chairman--
Mr. DINGELL. I yield back the time to my friend.
Mr. ROWLAND. I.et me just ask a question.
I thought that Ms. Sweet had earlier said that she was perplexed

by this too, that she was aware of it but was perplexed by the
charges.

Ms. SWEET. What I'm perplexed with is the fact that boththat
DCAA, who participated with us during the conduct of the study, is
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now raising a question about it. That is what I was referring to
earlier.

Mr. ROWLAND. So you are really not familiar with the situation
about the overcharges relative to the electricity in the Govern-
ment-funded research versus what Stanford is--

Ms. SWEET. The document that the chairman just read is not one
that I am familiar with.

Mr. ROWLAND. Dr. Kennedy?
Mr. KENNEDY. I thought I heard in what the chairman read, Dr.

Rowland, that it was a comparison of the Government-sponsored
research buildings with other buildings that were used for class-
rooms or non-sponsored research. Did I mishear that?

What was that sentence?
Mr. DINGELL. If the gentleman would yield, it also said "and in

department research."
MT. KENNEDY. Yes, well, it would not be----
Mr. DINGELL. Just about everything you do.
Mr. KENNEDY. Many of the pure science buildings that are occu-

pied almost entirely by Government-sponsored research are very
heavy utility users.

It would not surprise me at all if they were 10 times as heavy as
classroom or departmental research buildings.

Mr. ROWLAND. If the chairman would yield back.
Mr. DINGELL. It's the gentleman's time.
Mr. ROWLAND. Does that mean then that research goes on that is

funded by the Government that uses, is your figure 10 times as
much electricity as research that goes on that is funded by Stan..
ford?

Mr. KENNEDY. I think that the comparison was between those
kinds of buildings, Dr. Rowland, and then other buildings that con-
tained a mixture of things, and I thought I heard classrooms and
departmental research and non-sponsored research. Perhaps the
Chair could read it again.

Mr. ROWLAND. I'll yield.
Mr. DINGELL. Doctor, if the Government is such a big energy

user, why is it that this is carried as an overhead cost and why is it
not carriedor rather, why is it not carried as I believe it more
properly should as a direct cost of the research?

This is a large identifiable item.
You're carrying it as an indirect cost.
If you're going to run a cyclotron or you are going to run an

atom-smasher or you're going to run high energy physics research
or you're going to run big, powerful lasers, why is it that you don't
charge this as a direct expense and a direct cost of the research as
opposed to dealing with it as an overhead cost?

Mr. KENNEDY. It could be done that way at no gain or loss to the
Government.

The thing that we would need to have, Mr. Chairman, is a meter-
ing system that went by laboratory or activity rather than by
building and that would---

Mr. DINGELL. You have just told me that certain buildings were
entirely_ Government waearch.

Mr. KENNEDY. Yes, out--
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Mr. DINGELL. You have also indicated to me, rather I would
think that if I were to ask you the question you would also indicate
to me that where you do Government research, all the costs that
are associated with Government research including energy costs
are billed to the Government.

It sounds to me here like you were in fact billing the Govern-
ment twice for the same energy and for the same utilities.

Mr. KENNEDY. Oh,. no, Mr. Chairman. We wouldn't bill the Gov-
ernment twice. I thought you were asking why we didn't in respect
to buildings that contained only Government research direct
charge it.

Those buildings contain many projects, so ,it would have to be
direct charged to many different projects and we would have to
have independent metering on all of them to justify the direct
charge.

Mr. DINGELL. Well, doesn't that go into your contract which you
signed for the cost of the basic research which is done, as opposed
to saying, well, we'll put it into overhead?

Mr. KENNEDY. It might indeed be better to do it that way. It
would not save the Government money, however. It would be the
same amount.

Mr. DINGELL. I am intruding into the time of the gentleman from
Georgia and I am going to request the GAO to look at this particu-
lar point.

I thank the gentleman and I apologize for using your time.
Mr. ROWLAND. I guess the point is, Mr. Chairman, that the cost

of electricity in this instance was used based on an MOUa Memo-
randum of Understandingand the question that you want an-
sweredis it also being charged as a direct research expense.

Is that the--
Mr. DINGELL. I think it is up to Dr. Kennedy to establish that

that is not the way it is being done.
Mr. KENNEDY. Yes, that's correct.
Mr. ROWLAND. That's correct, and I have just one other question,

Mr. Chairman, that I would like to ask Dr. Kennedy, if I may.
Stanfoid last week wrote to the GAO acknowledging that the

costs of Stanford's centennial celebration were included in the
overhead pools at a cost in excess of $1 million and they now real-
ized the real cost was not $1,074,523 but it was actually $420,311, a
difference of almost $650,000.

It seems to be a rather large error. Do you have any idea how
this occurred?

Mr. KENNEDY. I do not, Dr. Rowland, but we can look at it and
supply an answer for the record later.

Mr. ROWLAND. Well, this could well have been another account-
ing error, I suppose, and you'll just have to submit that, as you
said, for the record.

How did you find this difference? Ms. Sweet?
Ms. SWEET. The one that you've just read?
Mr. ROWLAND. The one I just read.
Ms. SWEET. The one that you just read. The numbers that you

have quoted are a bit different. They include not only the Centen-
nial celebration but a collection of other accounts, so that the dif-
ference in the bottom line that you are dealing with is not just the
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Centennial celebrations and I think that the record ought to be
cleared up on that.

Mr. ROWLAND. But who brought thiseven if it does include
other costawho brought it to your attention?

Ms. SWEET. The GA() asked a question regarding the Centennial
and observing that they had heard a lot about the Centennial, and
in response to questions relating to that, we discovered some errors
on both sides, as a matter of fact.

Mr. ROWLAND. And so you really didn't know about this problem
on your own but it was brought to your attention by the GAO?

Ms. SWEET. Correct. That's correct and we found in fact as we
looked into it an error in the Government's favor and an error in
the univevaity's favor.

Mr. &WLAND. Do we have any idea how many other problems
there may be out there that the GAO is going to have to focus at-
tention on and bring to light? Do you have any idea at all about
that?

Ms. SWEET. You mean in terms of other errors?
Mr. ROWLAND. Yes, other errors, yes.
Ms. SWEET. Well, in an operation as large as ours, there are

there is opportunity for errors. There's no way to run an absolutely
error-free system.

When we find them, we correct them.
Mr. ROWLAND. Well, we've talked about the internal controls

that you have there and the fact that so many of these errors have
occurred and have not been brought to light. So, it's puzzling why,
as Mr. Riddle had said earlier, that you have a normal sort of ac-
counting procedure in your university system, why it wouldn't
have turned up these errors before someone else or some other
agency brought them to your attention.

Mr. Chairman, I will yield back at this time.
Mr. DINGELL. The Chair thanks you. The gentleman from Texas,

Mr. Bryant.
Mr. BRYANT. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Dr. Kennedy, I read your full statement and although I was in-

volved in floor debate at the time you presented it, I have read it
and I assume it's some of what you said in your direct testimony
here.

I am puzzled about what your characterization of the cause of all
of this problem is. Are you saying to the committee today that all
of this has been an unfortunate and huge accident based only upon
perhaps some sloppiness here and there in bookkeeping but there
was no effort anywhere within the university to be aggressive, to
put it mildly, in billing the Government?

Mr. KENNEDY. I think we have three problems.
I think we have errors and an error level that I am certainly not

comfortable with. We have some system infirmities which with the
help of Arthur Andersen we are going to try to address and re-
spond to aggressively.

Third, we have learned a hard and painful lesson about certain
kinds of costs that under the rather complicated and perhaps in
need of repair rules of OBM Circular A-21 are legally allowable but
plainly inappropriate costs that in short should not be put in indi-
rect cost pools.
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I have tried to identify our responsibility for those errors and to
testify to our willingness to move aggressively to correct thm, so
you don't see on this side of the table any sense of satisfaction
about where we are but a lot of determination to get to someplace
better.

Mr. BRYANT. Well, what I hear, there is error and then there is
the exercise of legal rights, which may not be in the spirit of what
was intended by the lawis that what you are saying basically?

Mr. KENNEDY. Yes, I think that is a fair characterization.
With respect towith respect to the issue of ive recovery

or over-recovery, I don't think we were particulaarrsgg8ressive.
Had Stanford been distinctively more aggressive than other uni-

versities, I think the predicted result would be that we would have
a rate that was herean outlier--and then everybody else would
have a significantly lower rate, and in fact there is a rather tight
cluster of institutions.

Mr. BRYANT. I am not trying to compare ynu to other universi-
ties. We are only looking at Stanford. I fear that this may indicate
that other universities are doing as much or worse. I hope not.

You said that you were not being particularly aggressive. How
then do you describe the way in which you did your accounting on
the silverware?

Mr. KENNEDY. Well, 1 don't believe that that was an intent to be
aggressive, Mr. Bryant. I really don't. I think that that was an
honest effort to value that fairly with an arms-length appraisal,
transfer it as appropriate, and that the costa went into a pool was
plainly inappropriate and that is obviously in that category of costs
that we will withdraw.

Mr. BRYANT. The dividing up of that silverware into pieces in
order to make you eligible for more money, you don't see anything
wrong with having done that?

You don't consider that even to be aggressive? I consider it to be
blatantly dishonest, but I'm surprised you wouldn't at least concede
that it is aggressive?

Mr. KENNEDY. Mr. Bryant, that assumes that it was done for
that purpose and I'm not aware that it was done for that purpose.

Mr. BRYANT. What other purpose could it possibly have been
done for?

Mr. KENNEDY. Well, I haven't examined the transaction in detail,
Mr. Bryant, but---

Mr, BRYANT. But you have heard as much about it as I have.
What purpose could it possibly have been done for except to get
more money?

Mr. KENNEDY. I think that the silverware came in different cate-
goriea and it was probably appraipsid in the categories that it came
in and I suspect that it was not, that the value for each didn't
exceed the threshold.

I think that to assume aggressive intent is more than the data
suggests at this point but we will certainly ask about it.

Mr. BRYANT. Have you not asked about it before today?
Mr. KENNEDY. Well, I haven't asked about the w, y in which the

appraisal was obtained, no. I haven't.
Mr. BRYANT. Why not?
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You said earlier today in response to a question from the chair-
man that you couldn't assign intent. You didn't know how to
assign intent with regard to this matter.

The question in my mind at the time was why didn't you cAll
somebody and ask them what happened?

Mr. KENNEDY. It didn't occur to me that suspicions would arise
about the intent.

Mr. BRYANT. Didn't any suspicions arise in your mind about the
intent? That's what I am getting at.

Mr. KENNEDY, No. It seems to me that given that the way that
that material comes, that it is in lots, that it was reasonable to ap-
praise it in lots, so no, I didn't feel suspicious about it.

Mr. BRYANT. I want to tell you, my heart sinks to hear you
saying that, because I can't believe you believe it. I mean, it is
really disappointing that you cannot acknowledge that there was
something that could at the very least be called aggressive going on
with regard to that silverware.

Let me ask you, how often do you see the controller and the as-
sistant controller?

Mr. KENNEDY. Well, I certainly see them at least weekly in vari-
ous meetings and in various connections.

Mr. BRYANT. Have you never asked them about intent with
regard to this silverware?

Mr. KENNEDY. With regard to the silverware, no.
Mr. BRYANT. No? Interesting.
Mr. DINGELL. I am curious to knowwould the gentleman yield?
Mr. BRYANT. Sure.
Mr. DINGELL. Didn't you, Ms. Sweet, and you, Dr. Kennedy, and

you, Mr. Riddle, inform this committee earlier that this silver came
as a part of a house which was left to the university?

It didn't come in a package. It came in a whole house. You didn't
get it in bits and pieces or neatly wrapped packages; you got it in a
house. Now am I right or wrong? And which statement by you good
ladies and gentlemen are we to believe, your first or your second?

Mr. KENNEDY. Mr. Chairman, I don't see any inconsistency. I
simply said that

Mr. DINGELL. You either got it in a house or you got it in sepa-
rate packages.

Mr. KENNEDY. The silver was not in one lump.
Mr. DINGELL. Which way did you get it?
Mr. KENNEDY. It came as part of a house, part of the furnishings

of the house.
Mr. DINGELL. But it didn't come in bits and pieces, and it didn't

come in neatly-wrapped packages, separate and identifiable, did it?
Mr. KENNEDY. Well, I don't know what form it was in, in the

house. Part of it may have been stored one place, part another,
some was knives, forks, and spoons, some was platters. I don't
know.

Mr. DINGELL. But you have driven us, Dr. Kennedy, you and Ms.
Sweet and Mr. Riddle, to the somewhat curious view that just per-
haps this was left to the university in packages which were less
than $500 lots. But you have also told us it came as a part of a
house, and to the extent that it didn't come in neatly-wrapped $500
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packages, which would enable you to expense it as opposed to de-
preciating it.

I yield back to my good friend.
Mr. BRYANT. I would just say, Dr. Kennedy, it is really disap-

pointing for me to see a university president, particularly one of
such a fine institution, stonewalling this committee like a common
politician. That is very disappointing. Where are we to look for ex-
amples in leadership?

Mr. KENNEDY. Mr. Bryant, I have the list of appraisals. I am
seeing it for the first time--

Mr. BRYANT. And why are you seeing it for the first time? That's
my question.

Mr. KENNEDY. This was plainly done item bybecause I didn't
get nearly as interested in it as you have gotten me this afternoon.

Mr. BRYANT. Would you let us have a copy of that?
Mr. KENNEDY. You bet.
Mr. BRYANT. We'll send someone down to get it.
In the meantime, I would like to ask a question of Mr. Riddle.

Mr. Riddle, you are the controller of the university, is that correct?
Mr. RIDDLE. That is correct, sir.
Mr. BRYANT. How come you didn't know that there was a yacht

in the university's portfolio of assets?
Mr. RIDDLE. It never came to my attention that there was a

yacht.
Mr. BRYANT. Now are you testifying here today under oath that

you did not know at the time that these Government officials came
to see you, that there was a yacht owned by the university?

Mr. RIDDLE. I anI.
Mr. BRYANT. And Ms. Sweet, are you testifying the same?
Ms. SWEET. That's correct.
Mr. BRYANT. Isn't it fair for us to be suspicious about that? I

mean how could you not know if you're supposed to know about all
the assets of the university, that you owned a yacht? How could
you not know that?

Mr. RIDDLE. Well, Mr. Bryant, as I have testified earlier, the uni-
versity is a $1.2 billion enterprise. We have about three million
transactions a year that flow through our accounting system. And
no, I don't review every one of them. I was not in this particular
transaction, and I did not know about the yacht until after it was
brought to our attention.

Mr. BRYANT. Who brought it to your attention?
Mr. RIDDLE. I believe the first I heard of it was from the staff of

this committee.
Mr. BRYANT. Well, that would seem to me curious as well. It's a

72-foot luxury yacht outfitted with wood stoves and a Jacuzzi. And
after you admitted you owned it, you then denied that you had
charged any of the costs of it to the Government. Is that correct?

Mr. RIDDLE. That is in the series, yes, series of happenings. We
first said we did not have one, and I believed that to be true. I then
discovered that it was in the sailing club which is part of an auxil-
iary activity, as has been testified to by GAO, and that is true. And
as an asset of an auxiliary, I believed that it would riot be depreci-
ated to Federal research.
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I later found out that there was a glitch in the accounting
system, and that accounting error allowed it, along with other
items, to be accumulated in a cost pool. That glitch has been fixed.
It's totally an embarrassment. It was wrong, it was totally wrong.
However, it did happen.

Mr. BRYANT. Well, we must take you at your word for that, I
think, although it's strange to me that you never come up with any
recognition of where you stand until after the subcommittee begins
to delve into it and show you facts.

Let me observe another embarrassment. I'm looking at the docu-
ment that the president of the university just sent up to the desk
up here. In order to fit this silverware into the categories necessary
to get more money out of the Government, you had to divide it up
into dinner knives, categories such as follows: dinner knives,
dinner forks, luncheon and dessert forks, spreadersI guess that's
for buttersalad forks, teaspoonsthese are categories. And
there's a value placed next to each of these categories out to the
right which keeps the total values under $500. And this is the way
in which Stanford University managed to get more money out of
the U.S. taxpayer.

Mr. KENI4LDY. Mr. Bryant, the appraiser, like most appraisers,
works by categories. I am not aware that the appraiser received
any instructions from Stanford as to how to operate in this case. If
we discover that he did, we will certainly let you know. But it is
my presumption that the appraiser worked in the way appraisers
choose to work.

Mr. BRYANT. Look, if you came in here and said, "Look, we have
been too aggressive, this has not been the right thing to do, we
were pursuing funds according to the way other universities do it.
We thought we should have done it this way; it's wrong, we're not
going to do it any more," I'd say, "OK, well, let's move on to some-
thing else."

But your refusal to acknowledge that you are even aggressive in
seeking these dollars is very, very disappointing, extremely disap-
pointing, and I frankly find it impossible not to conclude that there
was an intentional effort on the part of somebody at Stanford Uni-
versityand I think the president has to take the responsibility for
itto get more money out of the taxpayer than your university de-
served.

I yield back my time.
Mr. DINGELL. The time of the gentleman has expired.
Doctor, we have found that we seem to have a major accounting

and communications problem here. I am curious. You have hired a
splendid and respected panel of legal counsel, for whom I have the
utmost respect; you have hired an outstanding public relations
firm; you have hired one of the outstanding account:ng firms. In a
meeting with subcommittee staff on Wednesday, January 23, your
counsel assured the staff that the charges for these services would
not be placed in any overhead account.

More recently, your vice president for public affairs was quoted
ta saying that the university hasn't decided whether the costs for
the Mankowitz PR firm and the lawyers would be charged to re-
search overhead.
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Where are these charges going to go? Here we have had you
before us to explain why you 'have been charging all these moneys,
how much you have charged, whether it's proper, and how much
you are going to give back. And the question is, is the Government
going to pay for that privilege, or is the university going to pay for
that privilege?

Mr. KENNEDY. Mr. Chairman, I have a strong instinct for self-
preservation, and I think you may be sure that none of these costs
will appear in any pools that are allocated, even in part, to spon-
sored research. Thank you.

Mr. DINGELL. Well, Elr. Kennedy, we have kept you here .1 long
time. There are bells on the floor. The members, I know, have
other questions.

We are profoundly distressed. You come from a great and deserv-
edly respected institution. There have been serious questions raised
which the committee has found to be very distressing about the ex-
penditures of public moneys.

The committee is basically driven to choose between three op-
tions: one is that there is great incompetence out there; one is that
there is rascality out there; and one is that there may be both.

We intend to review this record with considerable diligence to
find which conclusion the committee is to be driven to.

The events of today have not been pleasant to you, nor have they
been pleasant to the committee. The events of today, however, have
not reflected well upon the university or upon you or upon those
who appear here in attendance with you.

The charges made have dissipated enormous sums of money
which would have been better used for either paying the cost of
other government activities, or going into other research activities
to benefit the society generally.

It appears that there was great carelessness, in the most charita-
ble interpret-ition, in the expenditure of these funds. My hope is
that the ongoing investigation hereand it is not ending when the
gavel fallswill assist you in perfecting your approach.

Clearly it is not satisfactory to me as the chairman of this sub-
committee, or to my colleagues on the committee, when we hear
you say, "We don't know, we haven't heard, we will have to look
into that, this is new information."

You had here the controller and the assistant controller of the
university. We assume they know something about controlling a
university. Regrettably, we are driven to a different conclusion.

We find that there has been great preference conferred upon
other donors for the purposes of research. The government of
Japan, one of the most wealthy in the world, which is known for its
failure to contribute its fair share to things like Desert Shield and
Desert Storm, has been a great recipient of the charity of your uni-
versity, which was at least indirectly a contributor of funds which
were given to your university for the carrying out of research.

The record today does you and the university no credit. It is my
hope that as the committee continues its inquiry into these mat-
ters, you will correct the complaints and the concerns that the
committee has heard today.

I do wish you to know that we are not concluding with the bang-
ing of the gavel today the inquiries of the committee. We are going
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to also be inquiring into other univenAties. We are going to be in-
quiring into the behavior of the Government, which has been
making this kind of unfortunate hearing not only possible but nec-
essary. And we are going to try and see to it that a process is set
up where this kind of abuse will not occur again, and will not be
inquired into again by this committee. But until that has been ac-
complished, the committee intends to pursue these matters with
slightly more than normal diligence.

We thank you for your presence today. The committee stands ad-
journed until the call of the Chair.

[Whereupon, at 5:08 p.m., the subcommittee was adjourned, to re-
convene at the call of the Chair.]

[The following documents were submitted by Stanford Universi-
ty. Certain other supporting documents are retained in the subcom-
mittee files.]
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SaiNFORD
CENTENNIAL

r. Bruce Chafin
Subcommittee on Oversight and Investigations
Committee on Energy and Commerce
United States House of Representatives
Washington, DC 20515

Dear Mr. Chafin:

May 20, 1991

Stanford University submits for the record the following enclosed items related
to matters raised at the hearing conducted on March 13, 1991. We request that the
items below, except for specifically indicated bulky supporting material, be included in
the printed record. (We have photocopied the items that should be included in the
record, and enclosed those copies as a seperate packet.)

1. A fist of corrections to a draft copy of the transcript of the hearing
(SU000387-389). We request that these corrections be reflected in
the text where the comments appear.

2. A detailed report of waivers of indirect costs for fiscal years 1989 and
1990 (SU000390-407). This report, prepared by our Dean of
Research, sets forth Stanfords policy and procedures with respect to
indirect cost waivers. tt also includes an explanation 'kr each project
for which indirect costs have been waived. Two points ought to be
noted because they are often overlooked: 1) Waivers are granted to
federal projects as well as to projects sponsored by others; and 2) In
ail cases, waived costs are muff passed on to other research
sponsors but are paid for by University funds which derive from
tuition, endowment income, and donated funds. Specifically, this
means that the federal government is not charged for these waived
costs either during the year incurred or in future years. _Wcrequest
that Dean Byer's introductory memorandum and the eleven pages of
the teid of the report, plus the foUrlables immediately following page
11, be included in the printed record. The tabbed attachments A-G,
which consist of supporting documents, should be referenced but not
iniluded......----

3. Two volumes of.119.0.1mants, each with explanatory introduction,
demonstilling the extensive involvement of DCAA in the
development of Memoranda of Understanding in the 1980s
SUO - 124nd Stanford's active efforts to seek audits from

AA (SU0/4113422). We request that the introductory text
saliOrroreach_ of these volumes be included in the printed record,
btifite _believe that the bulky supporting documentation should be
referenced but not included.

SU000385

Stanford University Office of Public Affairs Building 170 Stanford. CA 94305 415/723 2862
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4. A letter to ONR, dated April 19, summarizing costs that were
voluntarily withdrawn prior to the March 13 hearing; appended to this
letter are copies of letters notifying the government of the withdrawals
and of repayment by the normal, accepted method of crediting the
canyfonvarcl (SU000423-440). Also Included Is a copy of a letter
accompanying the repayment of these withdraw& by check as
requested by the government after the hearing (SU000441-442).

5. Two affidavits related to the silver transaction that received attention
at the March 13 hearing (SU000443-452). Them two affidavits
one by the appraiser of the sliver and one by the staff person who
entered the transaction into the books show that each of these
persom handled their part in the silver transaction according to their
professional judgements, without any Instructions from Stanford (in
the case of the independent appraiser) or superiors (In the case of the
Stanford employee) and that the possible Impact of the transaction on
indirect cost reimbursement was not a factor in their handling of the
transaction.

6. Documents showing the return and subsequent credit related to two
urns which were specifically mentioned at the March 13 hearing
(SU000453-455).

7. An explanation of the treatment of costs related to Stanford's
Centennial (SU000456-459).

If you have any questions about any of these items, please let us know. We are
most eager to work with the Subcommittee and to cooperate fully with all govemment
Inquiries.

We know of the Subcommittee's continued interest in indirect cost issues. As
you know, there is much activity now underway at Stanford: We are working
simultaneously to clear up outstanding issues related to the open years and to institute
internal reforms. Within the next few weeks, Arthur Andersen Is expcted to complete
its review of Stanford* internal controls and to present recommenfttions. We, in turn,
will seek the advice of our outside Advisory Panel on implementation of these
recommendations. We will report to you on these matters as they are completed, and
we will be glad to answer any questions you may have.

I request that this letter also be included in the printed record.

Sincerely,

Enclosures

rtonel:II. Hossociate

Vice President
for Public Affairs
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RESPONSE TO_OUESTIQNS

ADO1/11/11Linallaa
BAUD AT MARCH 13. 1991 HEARING

In the hearing, Mr. Rowland raised a question about the Utility Study

conducttd for Stanford which, he indicated, showed Government research "uses 578

percent more electricity than research funded by Stanford (Testimony Transcript

page 285.) Chairman Dingell read from a report to the Committee from DCAA

stating that the "study adopted by the MoU concluded that the OR [organized

research] laboratory consumed 578 percent more electricity than laboratories for

classroom instruction or department research" (Transcript, p. 288). That statement

from DCAA is simply incorrect.

The Utility Study establishes weighting factors for utilities. Classrooms are

weighted at 1.00. Relative to classrooms, electricity consumption for laboratories

used for instruction and department research (class laboratories) are weighted at

1.22 and organized research laboratories (which include laboratories that do

government sponsored research) are weighted at 3.04. On an aggregate basis,

electricity for a square foot of organized research laboratory space is 1.49 times

higher than laboratories for instruction or department research.

Organized research laboratories consume more electricity per square foot

than laboratories used for instruction and department research due to their being in

use more hours during the week, thereby needing to be heated/cooled/ventilated

more hours per square foot. In addition, some organized research laboratories have

"clean rooms" or special animal rooms with very specific requirements for costly

ventilation, air filtering and air handling. Organized research laboratories also

contain more equipment, such as lasers, autoclaves and accelerators, which consume

more electricity per square foot than laboratories used for classroom instruction and

department research.
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Mayl, 1991

Robert L. Byet
Deal of Researehs.,
Professor Applied Physics
5tanf rd University
StanArd, California 9430

To: Donald Kennedy, President

From: Robert L. Byer, Dean of Research

Subject: Report on Indirect Cost Waivers for FY 89 and FY 90

Dear Don,

Enclosed is the report on indirect cost wilvell ibr ail sponsored project expenditures, including both
instruction and research, for fiscal years 1989 and 1990, in which external sponsors did not fully fund the
indirect cost reimbursevent at the rates negotiated with the federal govenument. In each of the two years.
indirect costs not funded by external sponsors amounted to about $16 million which represents about 15%
of the total indirect cost expenditures of $104 to S110 million for each of those years.

Although referred to as "waived" cc "foregone" costs, these costs are funded by the Universitz's general
funds which are acquired through student tuition, endowment income and gifts to the Univenny. Indirect
costs 1104 &Wed by external sponsors are DS= passed on to other sponson. In particular, the Federal
Government is not charged foregone indirect costs either during the year incurred or in future years.
Waived indirect costs represent Stanford's contributioo to instruction, research, and public service projects
which otherwise might not be funded.

%le majority of projects which do not carry full indirect cost reimbursement are those funded by federal,
state and local governments, and nonprofit foundations. Only a Mall number drojects are funded by
=potations or fcceign governments and the majority of these involve clinical trisk

Of 3000 projects, about 900 projects per year carry leu than the federally negotiated full indirect costrate.
A sig;nificant number of those projects am fix the purpose draining students, conducting conferences,
supporting junior faculty such as the 46 Presidential Young Investigators at Stanford under the National
Science Foundation program, public service events or other small projects in disciplines not usually
funded by external sponsors. Of the $16 million in fccegone indirect cost reimbussements, about 25% or
one fourth of the costs are foc projects funded by the Federal Government. 61% to 64% are foc the costs
of projects funded by other U. S. non-profit agencies, and around 8% an for the costs of projects funded
by state and local governments, and only 4% represent costs for projects funded by foreigm or U. S.
corporations.

I believe that the data presented in this report are accurate. I apologize for the format of the detailed list of
accounts as they could not be reformated for reading ease. However, I believe that it important to
provide all of the relevant information as soon as possible. I will be glad to answer questions that arise
regarding our policy on indirect cost reimbursement at Stanford University or questions about individual
projects.

Office of the Dean
Cyprea Hall
(415) 723-0977
FAX: (415) 723-0652

RASV

S 000 0 3 9 1

Ciarton Laboncoey
Room 283
(415) 7210226
FAX: (41$) 725.7509
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Waivers on Indirect Cost Recovery at Stanford
University

for Fiscal Years 1989 and 1990

This report summarizes foregone indirect cost recovery on externally-sponsored
project pxpenditures at stanford for the University's Fiscal Years 1989 and 1990. It
has been prepared in response to questions raised by Congressman Dingell at a
recent hearing of the Oversight and Investigations Subcommittee of the House
Energy and Commerce Committee. For purposes of this report, "foregone indirect
cost recovery" refers to those awards for which the external sponsor paid lower
indirect costs than those negotiated between the government and Stanford.

I. INDIRECT COST RATES

At any given time Stanford has about 3000 externally-funded projects underway
which are formally categorized as "sponsored research," "sponsored instruction," or
"other sponsored activities" (e.g., conferences, exhibits, travel grants, etc.) The
University has negotiated with the federal government different indirect cost rates
for each of these categories of projects. ATTACHMENT A provides a list of the
indirect cost rates applicable to each of these categories of sponsored projects from
FY85 through FY90.

Not included in that list, nor discussed further in this report, are indirect cost rates
used for projects sponsored by corporate and foreign agendes during the 1980's. In
all cases those rates were higher than the government-negotiated rates. By the end
of FY89 those higher rates weie eliminated. Since then only the government-
negotiated rates have been used at Stanford, regardless of sponsor type.

II. INDIRECr COST RECOVERY FOREGONE BY STANFORD IN FY89 AND FY90

Had the University fully recovered indirect costs on all sponsored project
expenditures from external sponsors based on government-negotiated rates, a total
of almost $104 million in FY89 and $110 million in FY90 would have been
reimbursed to Stanford for indirect cost expenditures in those years. However,
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about $16 million of those totals each year was in fact funded by the University
rather than the project sponsor. That is, although referred to as "foregom" or
"waived" costs, they are in fact real costs that are incurred by those projects and
which Stanford must pay when the sponsor does not. These 'Thregone" costs MAI
are passed on to any external sponsors, either during the year they are incurred or
in future years. They are funded entirely by University funds acquired primarily
through student tuition, gifts, and endowment income.

Stanford's purpose in waiving indirect cost recovery on selected projects reflects the
University's commitment to public service by cost sharing on those projects. For
example, if the University refused to ever engage in any externally-funded project
with less than full indirect cost recovery, the following opportunities for Stanford
to serve the public gond would have been lost because of the funding agencies'
refusal to pay full indireci costs: research projects funded by USDA grants or
cooperative agreements; California state-funded AIDS or Alzheimer research;
international assistance projects funded by the World Bank, NATO, or the World
Health Organization; or health research funded by the American Cancer Society or
American Heart Assodation.

Of the total dollar amounts foregone in each of the past two years (i.e., funded by
Stanford), about 95% of the amounts waived were for non-profit or non-foreign
government endties: about 62 % was in support of prt,ects whose direct costs were
funded by US non-profit agencies (such as the Ford Foundation, American Cancer
Society, Muscular Dystrophy Association, etc.); about 25% was for projects funded by
the U.S. Government; around 8% was for projects funded by state and local
governments; and around 4% was for US corporate and foreign sponsors combined
(see ATTACHMENTS F and G, which show these data in both summary and
detailed forms for FY89 and Fy90.

It is important to note that the University is able to waive these amounts - and
hence fund a portion of the award itself through University funds -- for only a
small portion of all indirect cost expenditures. The University could not afford to
waive re:overy of a large portion of its indirect cost.

III. REASONS FOR REQUESTING INDIRECT COST WAIVERS AND THE
PROCESS FOR GRANTING MEM

In any given year approximately 95% of the total foregone indirect cost recovery is
due to the sponsors' refmal to pay the full overhead rate. However, requests for
waivers, regardless of the reason, are not automatically granted by Stanford. Indirect
cost waiver requests are initiated by the individual faculty member who wishes to
submit his/her proposal to an external agency. The request must be in writing and
must indicate why a waiver is justified. Reasons for the granting of waivers include
the following:
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Most frequently the reason given is that the funding agency will not pay the full
overhead and the faculty member cannot find support for the proposed project from
other sources;

The funding agency is funding a "bottom line" and the faculty member cannot
accomplish the goals of his/her research with the remaining direct costs if full
indirect costs are applied;

*The funding is solely for the purpose of supporting a graduate student research
assistant for whom other sources of support cannot be identified;

The funding amount represents a "seed" grant for a small pilot project, which, if
its results are pronilsing, will lead to follow-on funding tor a full-fledged project
which would then am! the full indirect cost&

The faculty member's request for a waiver Is sdbject to the review and approval of
the relevant department chair, school dean, and in some eases, by the Dean of
Research office (sea ATTACHMENT C, which is an excerpt from Stanford's
Itesearch Policy Handbook outlining the procedures to be used when seeking an
indirect cost waiver.)

IV. FACTORS CONSIDERED IN GRANTING INDIRECT COST WAIVERS

The following factors influence a decision to accept a project with less than full
indirect cost funding:

Most important is the amount of the requested waiver, as Stanford must fund
from University sources all indirect costs foregone from the sponsor. Indeed, the
average size (direct costs) of a project involving an indirect cost waiver is
considerably smaller than the average size of the direct costs of projects carrying full
ovethead. Waived indirect cost reimbursement cannot, of course, be passed on to
other research sponsors, and the University could not afford to waive
reimbursement on a majority of the awards it receives.

The importance of the proposed project to that faculty member and his/her
department's overall teaching and research program also are major considerations.
This includes special/ hardship situations such as the need to rind support for
graduate students between periods of other external funding.

Special consideration is given to the needs of junior faculty to help them establish
their research careers. Many projects involving waivers are in support of young
investigators under such programs as NSFs Presidential Young Investigators and
Searle WI° lar Awards.
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The nature and subject matter of the project also are significant considerations.
Waiver requests are much more likely to be approved if they are in subject areas
where funding opportunities are rare, such as humanities or sodal sdences.
Consideration also is given to public service programs that help promote the
Universitys goals of affirmative action (such as the U.S.funded Upward Bound
project) or community and student service projects (such as state-funded public
events or development of international studies curriculum materials to be taught to
school children in grades K-12).

Another factor Ii the consistency with which the funding agency applies the
indirect cost limitations to all awardees. The University must be assured that the
sponsor is treating all grant redpients in an equitable manner. (See ATTACHMENT
B for list of federal and state programs and US. nonprofit sponsors to which
proposals may be submitted for less than full indirect cost recovery without case-by-
case review by the Dean of Research Office.)

The nature of the funding agency is of prime importance: waivers are very
seldom granted in cases involving either profit-making or foreign sponsors. Each
such request must be reviewed on a case-by-case basis in the Dean of Research office
and approvals are granted only for the most compelling reasons.

V. INDIRECT COST WAIVERS ON FOREIGN- OR CORPORATE- SPONSORED
PROJEC1S

Because waivers for foreign or corporate sponsors may raise particular concern,
below is a discussion of every foreign- or corporate-sponsored project for which
expenditures were made in either FY89 or FY90 involving indirect cost waivers
from rates less than those established with the federal government.

A. FOREIGN-SPONSORED PROJECTS

Although the enclosed summaries and detailed printouts indicate nine projects in
FY89 and six projects in FY90 involving waivers for foreign sponsors, there were a
total of only ten projects, as five had expenditures in both years. Each of these
projects are listed in the detailed summaries endosed on page 64 of
ATTACHMENT F and page 68 of ATTACHMENT G. A description of the projects
and reasons for the waivers are summarized below:

1) . ia ul .0 N j
Tri-national Project,) This was a study of the interdependence of the U.S., Canada,
and Mexico, a subject matter of great interest to a new Stanford Program on the
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Americas. The waiver was &proved to help start the program, given that it is
extremely difficult to obtain US government funding for sodal science projects of
this nature. Other considerations induded the fact that the Canadian government
would not fund indirect costs to an American University and the total amount
waived was small.
Total foregone indirect costs for FY89 and FY90: $6,00(L

2) jepse_radrnmeafatest. iiklapin_Canultatfarentl This is a long-
standing sponsored instruction project to develop curriculum materials and teacher
training progra.ms for US. school children in grades lC12 to learn mote about
international issues, with particular emphasis an Japan. This project is undertaken
as a public service to our public school system, with the results disseminated
throughout elementary and secondary schools in California. As the Japanese
govenunent would not pay indirect costs on this project which benefits Americans,
Stanford agreed tu fund Um Wired costs as a University wntribution tu California's
educational system.
Total foregone indirect costs (or FY89 and FY90: $43,000

3) Fro HelvetialprojegUitle: VisitingFrofessorship of Swiss Studies) This Swiss
sponsor funded the full costs of a visiting professor's salary while at Stanford. The
teaching and research conducted by the visiting faculty member represents a
significant intellectual benefit to the Univenity as well as salary savings, which
otherwise would have had to be ',mid from Stanford's General Funds. The amount
foregone in this case constituted indirects associr ,ed only with a small amount of
direct funding the sponsor provided to cover incidental supplies and materials (or
the professor while at Stanford.
Total foregone indirect costs in FY89 and FY90 combined: $9,000

4) _In. .,- . . .; . oitt This was a
project of international assistance to help the government of Indonesia assess the
impact on income and employment in rural areas of different agricultural
technologies and policies on food prices and production. Other international
organizations also partidpated in the study, which was also of benefit to other
developing countries. The indirect cost waiver was granted to permit the
maximum funding possible to be used for the direct costs of the project.
Total foregone indirect costs in FY89: $53,000

5) Ebert Stiftung (Foundation) (project title: Teshnology Proiectin the Americas:
An International Symposium.) This project was an international conference to
discuss the impact of new information technologies on economic relations between
North and South, particularly among Canada, the United States and Latin America.
The funding agency was a West German non-profit foundation which declined to
fund indirect costs. Stanford agreed to fund those costs as the symposium was a
featured event in the University's Centennial activities.
Forgone indirect costs in FY89: $5,000.
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6) Weizmann institute. The remaining projects funded in either FY89 or FY90 by
foreign sponsors constituted five student fellowships awarded by the Weizmann
Institute of Israel, of which three extended over both FY89 and FY90. In addition to
the direct costs c the fellowships (which are not subject to indirect costs under
normal University policy) there were modest allowances ranging from $100 to
$1,225 for the fellows' supplies and materials. Indirect costs were waived on those
allowances in order to maximize the small amounts of funds available to the
students.
Total foregone indirect costs for FY89 and FY90: 65,000.

I. CORPORATE-SPONSORED FROJECTS

Excluding Clinical Trials, which will be discussed later, Stanford had expenditures
on 12 corporate-sponsored projects in FY89 and FY90 which involved indirect cost
waivers (four of which had expenditures in both FY89 and FY90). These are listed in
ATTACHMENT F on page 63 and in ATTACIIMENT G on page 67. Below is a brief
description of each project, the reason for the indirect cost waiver and dollar
amounts foregone.
1) Bristol-Myers (no project title listed/Weissman.) This was a fellowship grant for
a student. Although the stipend for the student does not incur indirect cost charges
(per normal University policy), Bristol-Myers provided an extra $3,500 over the two
yea+ for the fellow's research materials and supplies which ordinarily should bear
on a...ad. The indirect costs were waived in this case to maximize the small
amount of funds available to the student.
Total foregone indirect costs in FY89 and FY90: $2,000

2)_Merck.Sharp. DAIhrne Labs (projectiitle: Reeulation Enzymes.): This was an
account last funded in 1980 with the remaining money available for the faculty
member's unrestricted research purposes. It has been used to support students.
Total foregone indirect costs In FY89: $119

3) Standard Oil (or or
forecasting of Resentoir Behevior) This was intended by the sponsor to be a
corporate contribution to a general field of forecasting the characteristics of
reservoirs. Due to some last-minute sponsor restrictions on the use of the award, it
had to be categorized as a sponsored research project, for which indirect costs
normally are charged. Because of confusion at the time the award was made,
indirect costs were waived on this donation.
Total foregone indirect costs in FY89: $12,000

4, 5, 6) General Electric (3 projects: NMR Clinical Research Aereement.Digitsd
Radiography, andimproved MR1 Systems) These three projects funded by GE were
granted partial indirect cost waivers down to the Clinical Trial rates in recognition
of GE's multi-million dollar equipment donations which accompanied the funding
they provided for research on magnetic resonance imaging used for the diagnosis of
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human diseases and injuries. In particular, GE replaced without charge a piece of
instrumentation estimated at $1M they had initially donated which was damaged in
the 1989 earthquake. They did fund indirect costs over this period in the amount of
$167,000. GE's equipment contribution far exceeded the foregone indirects which
*ere funded by Stanford.
Total foregone indirect costs for all three projects in FY89 & FY90: $146,000

7) IBM (prolest title SSRL Beam Line II Modification) This was a facility
improvement grant, covering costs associated with enhancement of the Stanford
Synchrotron Radiation Laboratory's (SSRL) instrumentation. SSRL, funded
primarily by the U.S. Department of Energy, is a national resource used by some 500
researchers from government labs, universities, research institutes and companies
throughout the world. Stanford agreed to fund the indirect costs on this facility
improvement project in recognition of SSRL as a national resource.
Total foregone indirect costs 'in FY89: $40,000.

8) Boehrinteriimbeim (fellowship project untitled.) This was a student
fellowship award which was accompanied by a small allowance for the fellow.
Indirect costs were waived on this allowance so as to maximize the resources
available to the student.
Total foregone indirect costs in FY90: $1,000.

9, 10, 11) Apple Computer. Advanced TV Test Center. and U.S. West Advanced

alActeL). These
projects were all sodal science studies addressing the ways humans rear; to
ktformation transmitted by television and/or computers. The Appie-funded project
was to develop an interactive audio-visual program involving computer!. and other
media to help students learn Inore about the human circulatory systems. The
Advanced TV Test Center-funded project was a study of computer users'
understanding of and reactions to information, depending on the way it is displayed
on television. The third project (US West) was a study of the social process of
human-computer interactions for the purpose of learning more about users'
reactions to and expectations of computers. These studies were conducted in the
departments of Communication and Education. The sponsoring agencies refused to
pay full overhead and Stanford agreed to the waivers given the potential
educational benefits to be derived, the small size of the dollar foregone, and the fact
that the disciplines involved have few external research funding opportunities.
Total foregone indirect costs on all three projects in FY90: $29,000.

12) ceneral to . . c title: Desi ...,_ an on tri.3 'on
High-Performance...Robot System.) This was a project in Mechanical Engineering
intended by both Stanford and General Motors to be a corporate grant without
restrictions as to specific use of the funds or reporting requirements tc the donor.
However, due to administrative error, the award was negotiated instead as t. formal
contractual agreement, which normally should be subject to indirect costs. Because
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of the misunderstanding invoived, Stanford agreed to fund the indirect costs
involved in the projeti.
Total foregone indirect costs in FY90: $23,000.

C. CLINICAL TRIALS

Clinical Trials are a subset of sponsored research projects which are discussed in
detail in ATTACHMENTS F AND G. Although formally these projec Ire
considered as sponsored research and therefore potentially subject to tht
Universityks off-campus sponsored research indirect cost rate, clinical trials are in
fact charged to a special lower rate set by the Medical School which is applied
uniformly to all clinical trials, including those funded by the federal government.

As noted on page 60 of ATTACHMENT G, there were two projects (Hoffman-
Laroche and Pfizer) categorized as Clinical Trials which show indirect cost waivers
for FY90 (and, in the rase of Pfizer, FY89). These accounts were funded many years
ago as unrestricted donations for the general research support of the involved
faculty members. The Hoffman Laroche account was last funded in 1980 and the
Pfizer account was last funded in 1977. Indirect costs were not charged to those
expenditures, in accordance to normal University policy regarding donations, but
these accounts were miscoded and thus appear in expenditure reports as "clinical
trials" due to administrative error. (See also Attachment E for a discussion of
Clinical Trials.)
Total foregone indirect costs reported in error in FY89 and FY90: $14,000

VI. INDIRECT COSTS ON SPECIFIC PROJECTS QUESTIONED BY CONGRESS

In the course of the recent Congressional hearing, concerns were raised that
Stanford was "subsidizing' several foreign or profit-making entities by not charging
our full indirect cost rates to projects they sponsored. The particular entities
mentioned were Matsushita, Exxon, Weight Watchers, Ciba Geigy, Pfizer, and

Upjohn.

Matsus_hitc_Emon. and Weight Watchers

The support from Matsushita, Exxon, and Weight Watchers wt. e not corporate
contracts, but rather awards from three U.S.-based non-profit foundations that have
policies, applied uniformly to all grantees prohibiting payment of indirect costs.
The amounts of money involved were small enough that the Uriversity could
afford cost sharing on the awards. Below is more information about these
foundations and the specific projects they funded.

Matsushita is an American-based educational foundation located in Delaware and
funded by the Matsushita Electric Corporation of America. Recently renamed the

8
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Panasonic Foundation, this sponsor's purpose is to provide assistance to US public
education by funding projects that help to reform the public educational system (per
the Foundation Directory, 1991 Edition, page 595.) The two Stanford projects
funded by this foundation were for development of instructional curriculum
materials, and are induded in the list of US-based non-profit sponsors in
ATTACHMENTS F AND G (pages 27 and 29 respectively.)

The Exxon projects in question were funded by the Exxon Educational
Foundation, a non-profit foundation in New Jersey founded in 1955 for the stated
purpose of aiding U.S. education. The Stanford projects funded by this Foundation
were for a series of policy studies on energy, national resources, and the
environment (See page 40 of ATTACIIMENT F and page 44 of ATTACHMENT G).
All projects funded by the Exxon Corporation carried the University's full indirect
cost rates.

Weight Watchers Foundation, another non-profit Foundation separate from the
Weight Watchers corporation, funded a $15,000 Medical School study of insulin
regulation in the human body in a project entitled, "Does Insulin Regulation of
Adiopocyte Metabolism Vary as a Function of Anatomical Location?" (see page 57
in ATTACHMENT G).

Ciba-Geigy, Pfizer and UpjohnAwards

With respect to Ciba-Geigy, Pfizer, and Upjohn pharmaceutical companies, with one
exception the University recovered indirect costs at either the full sponsored
research rates, or, for the clinical trials they funded, at the applicable clinical trial
rate. That is, of the projects funded by these three companies in FY89 or FY90,
several were categorized as regular sponsored research and included indirect cost
recovery at rates at least as high as the goversunent-negotiated rates for those years.
The clinical trials funded by these companies were charged the clinical trial indirect
cost rates, which are formally treated as partial indirect cost waivers from the regular
off-campus organized research rates negotiated with the government. However, all
clinical trials are subject to the same rate, induding those funded by the federal
government. (See more about Clinical Trials information in ATTACHMENT E.)

As noted above, one project funded by Pfizer did not include indirect cost recovery,
in either FY89 or FY90, as it had been categorized by administrative error as a
"Clinical Trial." That project appears on pages 57 of ATTACHMENT F and page 60
of ATTACHMENT G and is included since it was also reported in the University's
Sponsored Project Expenditure Reports by error. In fact, those funds were donated
by Pfizer many years ago (from 1965 to 1977) as an unrestricted donation for the
faculty member's use.

9
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VII. INDIRECT COST WAIVER REQUESTS NOT APPROVED BY STANFORD

Not included in this report are the requests for indirect cost waivers iratiated by
funding agencies and/or individual faculty members which were not approved by
the University. We do not track such requests, as we have no reason to do so. Most
such requests are not in writing, as they are most frequently denied at the time of a
telephone inquiry. However, to provide an example of the University's refusal to
grant waiver requests for large-scale foreign-sponsored projects, please refer to
ATTACHMENT D. This is a 1990 memo written from Stanford's President Donald
Kennedy to the Dean of the Medical School arguing against waiving indirect costs
on several proposals submitted to the Japanese Science Foundation due to the size
of the projects, their nature, and the fact that the funding agency was foreign. To
quote from the President's memo:

Lf we are to be competitive in the international R&D funding arena, we
are going to have to help foreign agencies understand how research is
funded in American universities and the aitkal importance, especially
to private universities, of those agencies' funding the full costs of the
research they sponsor. Given that we insist on full overhead from our
own government, it would be ironic for Stanford to subsidize foreign-
sponsored projects of this magnitude.

Waivers of indirect costs were subsequently not approved for any of those proposals
submitted to the Japanese Science Foundation, even though this decision meant
returning funds which had been sent by the sponsor due to their unwillingness to
fund the indirect costs.

VI1L CONCLUSION

Indirect costs on sponsored projects are real costs which must be funded. In those
cases where the indirect costs assodated with a particular sponsored project are not
funded by the external sponsor, Stanford must pay those costs from the University's
General Funds, which are obtained primarily from student tuition, gifts to the
University or endowment income. "Foregone or "waived" indirect costs are never
passed on to other sponsors, but are borne by the University.

As a result, Stanford can afford to grant indirect cost waivers only in small dollar
amounts. Indirect costs not funded by external sponsors amounted to about
$16 million in FY89 and FY90. This represents about 15% of total indirect cost
expenditures.

The vast majority of foregone indirect costs (about 95%) can be attributed to projects
funded by the federal government, state and local governments, and U.S.-based
nonprofit sponsors. Between 60% and 65% of the total amount of foregone indirect
costs is from U.S.-based nonprofit sponsors.. About 25% of the indirect costs is

1 0
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waived foi the federal government. State and local governments account for
another 8%.

U.S.-based corporations and all foreign sponsors together account for only about 4%
of the foregone indirect costs. The majority of this is due to Clinical Trials, in which
all sponsors (including the federal government) are charged a standard Clinical Trial
rate, which is below the government negotiated rates.

Many factors influence the University's decision to accept a project with less than
full indirect cost funding. The most important factor is the size of the requested
waver. Waivers are much more likely to be granted on small projects than on large
ones. Additional factors include the importance of the project to the faculty member
and to the school, the needs of junior faculty, the nature and subject matter of the
project (areas where funding opportunities are rare), the consistency with which the
funding agency applies limitations on Indirect costs, and the nature of the funding
agency (nonprofit or government rather than corporate or foreign).

The Government-University partnership in the funding and conduct of America's
basic research is critically important for the welfare of the nation. This partnership
has been spectacularly successful in the advancement of science and technology, and
is the envy of the rest of the world. Stanford stands ready to take whatever steps are
necessary to support and improve this partnership.

Attached are summaries of both the numbers and the dollars of foregone indirect
cost recoveries at Stanford for FY89 and FY90.

11
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Stanford University Fiscal Year 1989
Indirect Costs foregone on all externally sponsored expenditures, ascompared to

Stanford's Indirect Cost Rates negotiated with the Federal Government

Sponsor Type

A+B+C
IDC foregone

Reason for waiver

Sponsor Limit Clinkal Trials
C I

CatebrCase
o I

foregone

Federal Gov't $3,596,102 $413 $190,797 $3,787,312 23.111%

State & Local Govi $1,146,071 $O $87,848 $1,733,919 7.76%

U.S. Nonprofit* $10,115,876 $0 $7,651 $10,193,527 64.07%

US. Corporations $0 $433,280 $187,438 $622.718 3.91%

Foreign SQ- Mak

Total $14,928,049 $435,693 $545,714 $15,909,456 nom%
% of Total 93.83% 2.74% 3.43% 100.00%

NOTES:

A Includes all waivers coded on the detailed list as AGENCY (agency limit), ?ROG (agency limit oo this patron% TR (training grant) and

WL (Included on waiver list).

8 Sponsored research projects known as Clinical Tedmology Ameesnme* Avenges:Ms (CrAA on detailed list).

c Includes ell waivers granted after cese-bycsee review by the Dian of Research Office, including 1) Mi requests involving cements, sponsors
or foreign entitis s. whether prtgit or nonprofit; and 2/ US. state and loud ipsventownt wooers end U.S.-bssed nonprofit sponsors that ars coded
on the &talked limas CS (Cafteharing), HARD (W411110,5810 Wed poet), TRANS (tntrofer from &mew university) mutiny (Iowa
grant or sabbatkal leave).

'U.S. Nonprofit" includes U.S.based foundations, voluntary heath organizations and professional societies, other US. universithm, nonprofit US.
institutes and consortia. International aid organizations with US. participation (eg.,World Sank, Worid Health Organization, NATO, *kJ

P.



Stanford University Fiscal Year 1989
Number of externally sponsored projects on which indirect costs were foregone,

as compared to Stanford's Indirect Cost Rates negotiated with the Federal Government
I Reason for waiver I

I A C I A+1I+C
Sponsor Clinical Cue-by- IDC

Sponsor Type Limit Trials Case foregone

Federal Gov't 276 2
State & Loal Gov't 32 o
US. Nonprofit° 464 0
US. Corporations 0 72
Foreign 2 2

Total 772 74
V. of Total 115.68% 8.21%

Nam:

% of IDC

foreSow
Total Number

of Projects

26 304 33.74% 1940
8 40 4.44% 52
5 469 52.05% 661
7 79 8.77% 322
2 2 L2aS 21

55 901 100.00% 3000
6.10% 100.00%

A Includes all waivers coded on the detailed list as AGINCY (agency Rmit) PROG
(sEencY lima co this Imorsni) iii (training Vann andWL (included on waiver list).

B Sponsored reseerch propels known as Mks! Technology Assessment Agreements(CFAA on detailed list).

C Includes sn waivers granted after a case-brcue review by the Dean of Reseerch Office, including I) AU request. (miring corporals sponsorsor foreign entitles, whether profit or nonprofit; and 2) US, stata and local government sponsors and USAseed nonprofit sponsors that are codedon the detailed Hst as CS (costshartne, HARD (herdahip), BRED (seed grant), TRANS (transfer firm another univwsity) or SAM/ (travelgrant or abbatkal leave).

"U.S. Nonprofit" includes US.blied foundations, voluntary )ieath orpnizations end professional societies, other U.S. universities,nonprofit US.Matitutes and consortia, International aid organizationswith US. participation (ft, World Bank, World Health Orpnisation, NATO, etc.)
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Stanford University Fiscal Year 1990
Indirect Costs foregone on all externally sponsored expenditures,

as compared to Stanford's Indirect Cost Rates negotiated with the Federal Government

Reason for waiver77 B C I A+D+C
Sponsor Type Sponsor Limit Clinical Trials Case-by-Cue TDC foregone

Federal Gov't $4,263,135 $30
State & Local Gov't $1,426,620 $0
U.S. Nonprofit` $10,295,740 $0
U.S. Corporations $0 $380,122
Foreign EL St

Total $15,985,495 $380,152
% of Total 94.85% 2.26%

NOTES:

$234,919 $4,498,084
$29,527 $1,456,147
$17,619 $10,313,359

$157,090 $537,212
$AWI. MAL

$457,443 $16,853,090
2.89% 100.00%

410,

% of IDC
foregone

26.69%
8.64%

61.20%
3.19%

012%

100.00%

A Includes all waivers coded on the detailed hat es AGENCY (agency PROC (agency limit on this program), TR (training grant) and
Wl. (included on waiver list).

Sponsored reseerch prokets known as Oinkal Technology Assessment Agreements (CrAA on detailed list).

C Includes all waivers granted after a case.by.esee review by the Dean of Research Office, including 1) All requests Involving corporate sponsors
or foreign entitles, whether profit or nonprofit; and 2) US, stale and kcal government sponsors snd U.S..based nonprofit sponsors that re coded
on the detailed 11st as CS (eostsharing), HARD (hardship), MD (seed grant), TRANS (tvander from another university) or SARTRV (travel
grant or sabbatical leave).

"U.S. Mmprotit" includes U.S.-based foundations, voluntary heath organizations and profosional societies, other US. uniVendlieS, nonprofit US.

institutes and consprlia, International aid organizations with US. perlidpktIon (eg., World Bank, World lieelth Organization. NATO, etc.)
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Stanford University Fiscal Year 1990
Number of externally sponsored projects on which indirect costs were foregone,

as compared to Stanford's Indirect Cost Rates negotiated with the Federal Government

Reason for waiver I

I A B C I A+B+C
Sponsor Clinical Case-by- 1DC

Sponsor Type Limit Trials Case foregone

Federal Gov't 312 2
State & Local Gov't 25 0
US. Nonprofit' 471 o
U.S. Corporations o n
Foreign Q Q

Total 808 74
of Total 86.05% 7.88%

NOTES:

32 346
6 31
4 475
9 81

6 6

57 939
6.07% 100.00%

% of IOC
foregone

36.85%
3.30%

50.59%
8.63%

1J0.00%

Total Number
of Projeds

1969
48

6&)
292

21

2997

A Includes all waivers coded on the detailed list as AGENCY (agency Emit), PROG (agency limit on this program), TR (training grant) andWL (included on waiver list).

D Sponsored research pro)eets known as Clinical Technology Assessment Agreements (CTAA on detailed ltst).

C inch.des all waivers granted alter a cam-brcamt review by the Dean of Research Office, Including 1) Ail requests Involving corporate spcm3nraor foreign entities, whether profit or nonprofit; and 2) U.S., state and localgovernment sponsors and U.S.-based nonpeollt "coma that are codedon thedetailed list as CS (cast-sharing), HARD (hardship), SEED (wed grant), 'TRANS (transfer from another university) or SABTRV (travelgrant or sabbatical lesve).

U.S. Nunprofir includes U.S.-hascd foundations, voluntary heath organisations and professional societies, other U.S. universitki, nonprofit U.S.institutes and consortia, International aid organisations with U.S. puticipation (eg. World Dank, World Health Organisation, NATO,etc.)
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DCAA'S INVOLVEMENT IN MEMORANDA
OF UNDERSTANDING, SPECIAL STUDIES AND
NEGOTIATIONS AT STANFORD UNIVERSITY

BACKGROUND

The Defense Contract Audit Agency (DCAA) incorrectly testified at the
March 13, 1991 hearings before the Oversight and Investigation
Subcommittee of the House Energy and Commerce Committee that DCAA
was not consulted on Memoranda of Understanding (Moth) entered into
between Stanford and the Office of Naval Research. Mr. Newton testified
DCAA did not have an "opportunity to comment on the proposed allocation
procedures beforehand" and was "never consulted on any MoU with regard
to any money," (Testimony of 3/13/91 hearing, pp. 106, 107, tab #42). In fact,
DCAA was consulted and involved in the negotiations of the MoUs,
including the MoU on the library shady, the utility study, equipment
depredation and other MoUs involving substantial sums of money.

In the late 1970s, ONR suggested, and the University agreed, that
, Stanford should set out its costing practices in writing. The government

(both ONR and DCAA) would evaluate practices, changes would be
negotiated, and the resulting agreements would be executed by the
government and Stanford in the form of Moth. The agreements were
intended to be binding on both the government and the University. Most of
the indirect costing policy MoUs were considered and negotiated by the

- government and Stanford between 1980 and 1983. Additional MoUs have
been negotiated since then, with Rob Simpson or Paul Biddle negotiating on
behalf of ONR, but most have been revisions to the previous 1980-83
agreements.

When OMB promulgated the 1979 revision to A-21, ONR, DCAA, and
Stanford began meeting to develop a plan for reviewing policies at Stanford
for possible changes required under A-H. ONR representative Jack Ducey
insisted that DCAA be available to him and present at all discussions and
negotiations in order to provide advice and counsel. During those
negotiations, DCAA received a copy of every proposal and all correspondence
with the government on every issue, including all issues resulting in an
agreement (MoU). DCAA was not an In and out" participant; DCAA was
there for the WI meeting at every meeting and negotiating session held with
ONR. The government parties caucused occasionally during the negotiations
and Stanford was made aware that ONR and DCAA conferred by phone or in
person between meetings.

SU000409
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DCAA Involvement Page 2
April 9, 1991

The following paragraphs and referenced documents demonstrate the
scope of DCAA's partidpation in the review and negotiation of MoUs and
Special Studies.

MOUS AND SPECIAL STUDIES

As indicated above, ONR representative jack Ducey insisted that DCAA
be present and partidpate as his accounting and audit advisor at each and
every discussion and negotiation session, including the signing of the Molls.
DCAA received copies of Stanford's proposals for review prior to the formal
meetings. The DCAA supervisory auditor who was assigned responsibility
for Stanford or the Auditor-in-Charge also made observations during data
collection phases of spedal studies.

LIBRARY STUDY

The history of the Library Study allocation methodology is contained in
the University's November 19, 1990 response to DCAA's September 28, 1990
audit report on the Library Study. That response contains many documents
evidencing DCAA's participation in the developing library allocation
methodology, including the DCAA audit report in 1975 finding the 1974
Library Study results acceptable to the government.

Several MoUs relate to the 1981 Library Study, the report for which was
transmitted in 1984. For this study, Stanford submitted a formal methodology
proposal in advance. Stanford worked with both ONR and DCAA to address
all of their questions and concerns through changes in methodology.
Stanford also worked with ONR and DCAA to finalize the data collection
forms (including instructions and definitions) and to select sample periods.
DCAA made a number of obseivations during the collection of data for the
study. The DCAA auditors involved in the 1981 study included D. Johnson,
Kiger, Wing, Griffin and Otto.

The following ten documents clearly demonstrate DCAA's
participation and concurrence in the 1981 Library Study methodology,
sampling plan, data collection instrument design and data collection effort.

SU000 if 1 0
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DCAA Involvement
April 9,1991

Page 3

Tab # Date Docunienl

1 6/30/75 DCAA review approving Stanford Library Cost Study

2 2/26/81 Riddle to Ducey, ONR, methodology proposal
cc Griffin, DCAA

3 6/17/81 Sweet to Ducey, ONR, letter
cc Griffin, DCAA

4 5/28/81 Martin to Sweet memo (refers to DCAA participation)

7/22/81 Martin to Distribution memo
cc Griffin, DCAA

6 8/5/81 Martin to Sweet memo (refers to DCAA participation)

7 10/28/81 Martin to Sweet memo (refers to DCAA participation)

8 10/19/81 Sweet to Griffin, DCAA, and Simpson, ONR memo

9 2/23/84 Sweet to Simpson, ONR, letter
cc Johnson, DCAA, and Kiger, DCAA

10 3/11/85 Sweet to Ducey, ONR, letter
cc DCAA

UTILITY STUDY

Taylor Systems (an engineering firm) conducted the first Utility Study
in 1981-82. Given the technical nature of the study, ONR assigned an
engineer, Gordon Chapman, to work with Stanford and Taylor Systems
engineers. Mr. Chapman spent time at Stanford before, during and after the
study. DCAA did not have much involvement in this study due to the role
of ONR's engineer. However, if DCAA had concerns with ONR's choice of
engineer, DCAA was given ample opportunity to express it or arrange for its
own engineer.

DCAA was well aware the study was going on. DCAA auditors made at
least one walk-through and observation of data arllection during the course

SU00041I
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DCA A Involvement Page 4

April 9,1991

of the study. DCAA received a full set of the study reports with the
expectation it would audit; DCAA never chose to do so.

See the attached three documents evidencing DCAA's receipt of the
full eight volumes comprising the repo: t and two later correcting reports.
Stanford's files contain other documents communicating with the ONR
engineer.

Tat Mit Pocument

11 5/6/82 Sweet to Ducey, ONR, letter
cc Kiger, DCAA, with attachments

12 10/25/82 Sweet to Ducey, ONR, letter
DCAA

13 10/20/81 Sweet to Distribution memo (Negotiation memo for
DCAA demonstrating DCAA viewing of the Utility
Study collection efforts.)

MOU ON ENTERTAINMENT AND ALCOHOL

In 1976 DCAA and Stanford performed analyses of the unallowable
entertainment and alcohol in the subsistence expense code for G&A and
Departmental Administration. Negotiations with ONR resulted in an
agreement to exclude 20% of the subsistence costs as unallowable instead of
using a more cumbersome transaction by transaction approach. DCAA
audited subsistence in the FY76 and FY77 Indirect Cost Studies and found the
20% decrement acceptable, as there were no audit findings in this area.

OTHER MOUS AND SPECIAL STUDIES

DCAA was actively involved in each and every one of the remaining
special study and indirect costing and fringe benefit policy deliberations and
negotiations during the five years (1980-1985) that most of them were
negotiated. Attached are a number of documents demonstrating DCAA's
awareness of and participation in the process. The agreements were entered
into after participants from the three parties (ONR, Stanford and DCAA)
discussed, evaluated and modified Stanford's proposals. When the

SU000412
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DCAA Involvement Page 5
April 9, 1991

agreements were negotiated DCAA did not express any concerti with any
agreement nor did it express any such concern in the audit of FY 1980 or the
first audit of FY 1983.

DCAA's awareness and partidpation is chronicled in the following
twenty eight documents. Stanford has located just a sample. There are likely
other documents which have not been located, as well as the agreements
contained In the Mal binder.

Tab
Dile Pocument

14 3/21/80 Riddle to Ducey, ONR,
letter

15 3/21/80

16 3/21/80

17 5/13/80

18 5/21/80

19 8/15/80

20 10/28/80

Riddle to Ducey, ONR,
letter
cc Schaff, DCAA, and
Griffin, DCAA

Riddle to Ducey, ONR,
letter
cc Schaff, DCAA, and
Griffin, DCAA

Mougin to Schaff, DCAA,
memo (attachment to
5/21 /80 Ducey letter)

Sweet to Ducey, ONR, letter
cc Schaff, DCAA

Sweet to Ducey, ONR, letter
cc Griffin, DCAA

Sweet to Ducey, ONR,, letter
cc Schaff, DCAA

Area Covered

Definitions, MTDC, Sponsored
Projects Administration (a new
cost pool), Equipment Inventory
System and Depreciation, Service
Centers (refers to DCAA
participation)

Methodology for handling FY81
1DC proposal in transition to
revised A-21

Proposed delayed
implementation for Equipment
Inventory Effort Reporting and
Tuition Remission

Space Inventory (predominant
use)

Space Inventory

Tuition Remission, Fringe
Benefits

Amendment to definition of
acquisition cost for equipment

2 1
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DCAA Involvement Page 6

April 9, 1991

21 10/28/80

22 1/21/81

23 2/2/81

24 2/9/81

25 2/9/81

26 3/23/81-
3/24/81

27 4/3/81

Sweet to Ducey, ONR, letter List of Moth agreed upon since
cc Schaff, DCAA 8/79: Tuition Remission,

Definitions, Effort Reporting,
Equipment Inventory and
Depreciation, Delayed
Implementation, Benefits
matters, Computer pricing,
On/off campus rate application,
Rate application when
conference component of project

Sweet to Distribution
memo

Sweet to Geist linger memo
cc Griffin, DCAA

Sweet to Ducey, ONR, letter
cc Griffin, DCAA

Sweet to Ducey, ONR, letter
cc Griffin, DCAA

Agenda for Ducey, ONR,
meeting

Sweet to Distnbution
(including Griffin, DCAA)
memo

DCAA Space Inventory Audit

Government mandated P.L. 95-
507 costs

Governme.. mandated P.L. 95-
507 costs

Effort Reporting

Tuition Remission, Effort
Reporting, Equipment Inventory,
Library Study (methodology
presentation), Space Inventory,
Depreciation of Buildings and
Improvements (Also refers to
DCAA participation)

Agreements reached at March
negotiations: Tuition Remission,
Effort Reporting, Equipment
Inventory (use of scanners)

S11000414
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13 10/20/81 Sweet to Distribution
memo

28 12/7/81 Sweet to Distribution
memo

29 12/11/81

30 1/28/82-
1/29/82

241

Steller, DCAA, to Ducey,
ONR, report

Agenda for Ducey, ONR,
meeting (DCAA attended
me .ting)

31 5/213/82 Sweet to Ducey, ONR, letter
cc Griffin, DCAA, and
Kiger, DCAA

32 6/4/E2 Sweet to Distribution
memo

Page 7

Agreements reached at October
negotiations: Fringe Benefits,
Effort Reporting Depredation of
Buildings and Improvements.
Other matters covered in
discussions with ONR/DCAA:
Utility Study in progress, service
Centers, Sponsored project close-
out procedures, Upcoming TBSR
program

Agreements reached at
negotiations: Service Centers,
Depreciation of Buildings and
Improvements, Sponsored
project close-out procedures

DCAA review of Tuition
Remission

Effort Reporting Tuition
Remission, Utility Study, Status
of G&A/SPA proposal, Building
and Improvements. Listed items
on which proposals were being
developed: O&M (other than
Utility), Student Services,
Department Administration

Agenda for June 2-3, 1982
meeting: Equipment Inventory,
Buildings and Improvements,
Student Services, O&M, exdude
Rental/Lease from MIDC, move
sabbatical leaves from DA to
Fringe Rate beginning Fy84,
TBSR IL handling cross
allocations

Reporting results of June 2-3
negotiation meeting with DCAA
partidpating

2 .1 ;
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DCAA Involvement
April 9, 1991

33 12/13/82 Sweet to Distribution
memo

34 12/15/82 Riddle to Ducey, ONR, and
Simpson, ONR, letter
cc Griffin, DCAA, and
Kiger, DCAA

35 8/29/83 Sweet to Simpson, ONR,
letter
cc Kiger, DCAA

36 10/5/83 Sweet to Simpson, ONR,
letter
cc Johnson, DCAA, and
Kiser, DCAA

37 8/3/84 Sweet to Distribution
memo

38 2/28/85 Agenda for negotiations

10 3/11/85

39 4/2/85

Sweet to Ducey, ONR, letter
cc DCAA

Sweet to Workman,
DCAA, memo

Page 8

DCAA 1982 Space Inventory
audit

Equipment Depreciation (simple
system)

Fringe Benefits

Fringe Benefits, Sabbatical leaves
change FY84

Revisions to Buildings and
Improvements agreements
retroactive to 9/1/80 and
reduction of FY81 and FY 82
carryforward, Department
Administration allocation
(DCAA to continue review of
proposal)

Carryforward liquidation, Library
Study, GA/SPA, Hospital
Transactions Project, Benefits,
Extension of Spedal Studies,
DCAA Audit Backlog

G&A/SPA, library Study,
Hospital Transactions Project

Self insured Fringe Benefit
programs
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DCAA Involvement Page 9
April 9,1991

DCAA'S PARTICIPATION IN NEGOTIATIONS ON
1991 PROVISIONAL RATE

At the hearing before the Subcommittee on Oversight and
Investigation, Mr. Newton of DCAA testified that DCAA was "not invited to
the negotiation conference, at which time that 70 percent (negotiated) rate was
arrived ar (Testimony of 3/13/91 hearing, p. 137, tab #42). Mr. Newton was
wrong. Not only was DCAA invited, but It partidpated in the negotiations.
The Office of the Chief of Naval Research (OCNR) negotiated a provisional
rate of 72% in December 1990. DCAA was present at those meetings and the
Interim Agreement specifically states that the agreement was reached "with
the advice of the Defense Contract Audit Agency" (tab #40). The 72% rate was
then reduced to 70% on February 6, 1991 and DCAA was again present for
those negotiations (tab #41).

CONCLUSION

The documents attached to this memorandum prove conclusively that
DCAA was actively involved in the planning, negotiation and execution of
the MoUs. This involvement spanneJ many years, involved a large number
of DCAA personnel and virtually all of Stanford's MoUs and cost studies.
Moreover, these documents are merely examples of the scope of DCAA's
participation.

These documents make inexplicable the sworn testimony of DCAA's
representative before the subcommittee that DCAA did not participate in the
MoU process.

SU000417
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STANFORD'S ACTIVE EFFORTS TO SEEK
AUDITS FROM DCAA

Stanford has been greatly concerned through the years about DCAA's
failure to conduct timely audits at Stanford. When Stanford requested audits,
DCAA's standard response was that its priorities were at commercial defense
contractors where the risk was greater and that authorized staffing levels were
insufficient to get the job done.

DCAA did participate at ONR's request, by providing accounting and
auditing advice, in the negotiation of the MoUs and Special Studies. DCAA's
involvement in audit activity in the early to mid 1980s was considerable.
However, most audits were started but never finished. Stanford and DCAA
invested considerable resources in these audits with no results, as no reports
were completed or issued. We understand DCAA has removed these
uncompleted audits from its log.

Stanford took special efforts to assist DCAA in catching up during this
time. In 1984, DCAA had just completed the FY80 Indirect Cost Study.
Concerned over DCAA's growing backlo& Stanford proposed that the
University forego $400,000 per year in carryforward for Fiscal Years 1981, 1982
and 1983 and that DCAA concentrate audit efforts on the FY83 Indirect Cost
Study. If negotiated audit findings exceeded the $400,000, DCAA would
perform audit work in Fy81 and FY82; if findings for FY83 did not exceed
$400,000, no further audit work would be done for FY81 and F1132. DCAA
concurred with this approach, and an agreement was reached on May 3, 1985.
See tab NS and tab #6.

The following lists correspondence and important meetings and
telephone calls regarding DCAA's unwillingness or inability to audit at
Stanford:

Dalt Document

1 12/10/79 Sweet to Distribution
memo

Area Covered

Internal transmittal of audit list
given to Stanford by DCAA.
DCAA audit support for A-21
changes is a major item.

2 1/9/81 Sweet to Griffin, DCAA, Lists audits in progress and asks
letter for status report

2 9.$
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Stanford Efforts to Seek Audits'
April 9, 1991

3 9/23/83 Meeting with DCAA
Stanford participants:

Creighton, Controller
Riddle, Assoc. Controller
Sweet, Asst Controller

DCAA pardcipants:
Bokelman, RAM
Cuter, Branch Manager
Johnson, Supervisory

Auditor
Kiger, AIC

4 10/10/83 Sweet to Johnson, DCAA,
letter
cc Kiger, DCAA

5 2/8/85 Carter, DCAA, for
Bokelman, DCAA to
Ducey, ONR

6 5/3/85 Simpson, ONR, to Riddle
cc DCAA/Sunnyvale

7 2/23/87 Sweet to Lee, DCAA, letter
cc Riden, DCAA

8 3/31/87 DCAA/Stanford Meeting
(agenda and notes)
Stanford participants:
Creighton, Sweet
DCAA: Riden, Lee

9 4/9/87 Sweet to Lee, DCAA, letter

Page 2

Stanford: want current, timely, in
depth audits so can act timely if
problems are found. Asked what
DCAA could do to bring auditing
up to date. Need good
communication: entrance/exit
conferences and communicate
during audit. Need more audits
and adequate staffing

Expressed concern over DCAA's
lack of audit of space inventory,
noted space inventory was ready
for audit

States that "the Governments'
interest would be adequately
protected" by Stanford's proposed
method for closing Fiscal Years
1981, 1982 and 1983

Confirms the March 1985
agreement for closing Fiscal
Years 1981, 1982 and 1983

Confirms Lee's notice to Stanford
of change in DCAA audit focus.
Also confirms DCAA's dates for
completion of audit reports.
Stanford concerned with backlog.

Stanford concerned over DCAA
audit backlog and wants to be up
to date.

Expressed Stanford's concern that
DCAA cost audits be done on a
sound basis from the start

290
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Stanford Efforts fo Seek Audits
April 9, 1991

10 7/14/87 Monthly meeting (agenda)

11 9/4/87 Sweet to Riden, DCAA,
letter (agenda attached for
9/15/87 meeting)

12 9/28/87 Sweet to Riden, DCAA,
letter
cc Lee, DCAA

13 11/12/87 Monthly meeting (agenda)

14 11/18/87 Chan, DCAA, to Bucy
telecon

10/19/ AGA Meeting (RePd
speaker; Biddle, now ONR,
invited Sweet)

Page 3

DCAA staffing. Reference to
MoU review. Stanford offer of
training for DCAA staff.

Concern about cancelling
monthly meetings. Hopeful that
changes in DCAA staff will make
it possible for DCAA to catch up
on the substantial backlog of
Stanford audits.

Stanford's concerns: DCAA's lack
of follow through with
government agencies on DCAA's
"new" procedures, lack of DCAA
audits at Stanford, uncompleted
audits, lack of DCAA staff
assigned to Stanford, lack of
signoff on Student Services study
in spite of repeated ONR requests
for audit. Stanford stated "good
solid audit coverage by DCAA at
Stanford is Lmportant to us."

Old audits list provided.
Reviewed Stanford workload so
DCAA could best plan timing of
audits.

Chan says the old audits have
been removed from DCAA
tracking system. Only FY84 and
FY85 direct cost and rrs Fyso-as
are still on system. Riden says
"We will do as little as we can at
Stanford." FY87 Space Inventory
will not be audited. DCAA still
has no audit staff on campus.

After speech, Sweet expressed to
Reed and Topf concern over
DCAA backlog at Stanford.

S1100042 I



247

Stanford Efforts to Seek Audits Page 4
April 9, 1991

At this point (late 1988) Stanford was so concerned about the lack of any
audit oversight from DCAA that Stanford's Chief Finandal Officer Bill Massy
was going to meet with Mr. Topf of DCAA. However, in January 1989, DCAA

.., finally brought in five auditors from Utah to audit FY84-FY86 direct and
/ indirect costs (using the FY84 arid FY85 direct cost audit done earlier by Lee

tnd Branham of DCAA). They finished in June 1989, but unfortunately, this
latest attempt to conduct an audit failed again.

Instead, Mr. Riden's DCAA office would not permit an exit conference.
In August 1989 Jo Callihan from Mr. Riden's office came in to do "a couple of
weeks of wrap-up work." That lasted until August 1990. We now understand
from Mr. Lloyd that DCAA dedded to ignore the thousands of hours of work
done by DCAA auditors from Utah on FY84-FY86. Instead, all work was
duplicated by local DCAA auditors. The DCAA report on FY84-FY86 indirect
costs was issued in August 1990, the first completed annual audit reports from
DCAA since the FY83 audit was completed in 1987.

DCAA has yet to report on the direct cost portion of the audit, in which
we understand there are no findings.

CONCLUSION

Far from seeking to avoid DCAA review, Stanford actively sought it
out. Stanford understood that under years of neglect by the responsible
auditors, numerous complex issues and misunderstandings could
accumulate. Unfortunately, Stanford was unable to persuade DCAA to
complete an audit for several years.

SU000422
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Stanfard University

clime Of THE CONTROLLER

April 19, 1991

Michael Kuc
Special University Team
OCNR
800 N. Quincy
Ballston Tower 01, Rm 907
Arlington, VA 22217-5000

Subject: Costs Withdrawn from IDC Claims

Dear Mike,

You raised a question last week about what costs have been

officially removed by Stanford from the Indirect Cost Study

carryforwards. Attached is a schedule summarizing these

adjustments by year. The impact on the government carryforward

for each year has been approximated by multiplying the cost pool

adjustment by the approximate percent allocated to Organized

Research and by the approximate percent which Government Research

is of Organized Research.

Also attached are copies of the letters in which said

adjustments were communicated to the government. Our normal

process would be to notify the cognizant chief negotiator of a

reduction or adjustment in our claim. That would have been Paul

Biddle, then John Ford, and then you. In reviewing the
correspondence, we find two letters dealing with the shopping

center error in FY86 & FY87 and the Centennial costs for FY87 &

FY88 which were addressed to Joe Riden of DCAA (3/4/91) and

Doreen Eng of the GAO (3/7/91), respectively, rather than to you.

(You received a copy of each, however.) Please consider these

costs formally withdrawn.

On March 15, we also notified you of our intent to remove

certain other costs associated with the three University-owned

houses, as well as some club memberships. Preparation of the

response to the DCAA audit report and support for negotiations

last week slowed down this analysis, but it should be completed

and snet to you soon. Any other items, such as the Chancellor's

House maintenance, with which we concurred in connection with

DCAA's audit report will also be formally withdrawn.

DCAA has evidently raised the question of whether

cerryforwards and, hence, these adju,'..ments to carryforwards, are

recorded in the accounting system. o indirect cost allocation

process is in workpapers supporting 4..e formal submission. The

indirect cost carryforward is Imt recorded in the accounting

system. These formal revision letters constitute the necessary

adjustment to the University carryforward claim.

Should you have any further questions, please call me at

(415) 725-1759.

Sincerely yours,

net Sweet
Assistant Controller

253
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Hand.delivered

Mr. Paul L L Biddle
Resident Representative
Office of Naval Research
202 Mc 0:Hough Bldg.
Stanford, CA 94305
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November 29, 1990

Subject: Revised IDC carryforward due to error in equipment depreciation

Dear Paul:

The purpose of this letter is to submit formal revisions to the Indirect Cost
Studies from FY8l-FY88 for an error detected in the calculation of the equipment
depreciation cost pool. As a result of the GAO requesting information on the
accounting transactions associated with the boat named Victoria, we discovered an
error in equipment depreciation in our indirect cost submissions.

Our expectation is tbat equipment associated with Awdliazy Activities,
including the Athletic Department programs such as the sailing program, Is not
recorded in an account which will be used for equipment depreciation calculations
in the Indirect Cost Studies. Therefore, no square footage was included in the
equipment depreciation allocation base for Auxiliary Activities.

Unfortunately, we did not realize that some boat donations and some
equipment purchases for the Athletic Department were booked into accounts which
are included in the equipment depreciation cost pool. In the Indirect Cost Studies,
equipment depreciation is allocated among functions, Including Organized
Research, based on square footage of space used by those functions. given that no
Athletics Department square footage was in the allocation base, there was an
inconsistency between the cost pool and allocation base.

To rectify this problem, we hereby submit a revision to our IDC submissions
foe the FY $il-FY SS as calculated on the attached schedule. Downward

adjusiments to the eanyforwards in each yeer are summarized belove

SU00113865
131 Codas teatimes
1144/44 Cabral. 542054123
PHONIC (411) 733.17n
I04 1!4 x1.0 SUI100426
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FY 81 2,169
FY 82 S 3,23S

FY 83 $11,368
FY 84 $11,162
FY 83 $12,358
FY 86 $12,692

FY 87 $39,680
FY 88 $89,621

Copies of this revision to the carryformard have been provided to DCAA and
to the GAO. Detailed schedules supporting these adjustments will be provided
shortly to DCAA and the GAO.

With regard to the FY91 and FY92 proposed indirect cost rates, the dolls:
impact of this error is so small (.08 rate points in FY88) that it does not Impact these
proposed rates as the proposed rates are rounded off to the nearest whole
percentage point. Of course, when we do the calculations of actual rates for these
years, we will eliminate these items.

We regret that this mistake occurred and will check to make SUM that there
is no similar problem with the other Auxiliary Activities. If there Is, we will
calculate the impact and submit a further carryfonvard revision. Of course, we will
ensure that this mistake will not be made in future years.

If you have any questions, please call me.

Sincerely,

2d ll'aneSweeAPt

Enc.

ec Doreen Eng, GAO
Lany Maas
Fran Reed
Freak Riddle
Joe Rides, DCAA
ROI, Shaw% ONR
Debra Zumwalt

S110043866
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Stanford University
OFnctornaOmmoUIR

January 23, 1991

John W. Ford, Jr.
Special University Team
OCRS
SOO H. Quincy
Roston Tower #1, Room 907
Arlington, VA 22217-5000
Code COUT

NOTICE:1M moterld h sr.*
fro- rOIA cl;:ciaure floaC
Udon 652

Subject: Announcement of University Initiative

Dear John:

Attached is a statement from Don Kennedy which has been

hand delivered this morning to Congressman Dingell. Also
attached is a related press release which will be released by
the University at 8:00 A.M. PST today and a sample of the
letter confirming membership on the Advisory Panel.

4 One of the three aspects of the initiative Is Stanford's
voluntary withdrawal of certain costs. To understand how the

amount of voluntary withdrawal for house accounts was
determined and what is included in it by year, we have prepared

tha attached schedule. The General & Administrative costs,
which have not already been excluded, for the President's house
operations (Hoover House), Provost's house operations (Hanna
House), and the Vice President for Public Affair's house
operations (Lake House) are being withdrawn for the open years
(FY81-FY88) for which an Indirect Cost Study has been submitted

to the Government. The accounts, years, amounts and their
approximate impact on the allocation to government research are
detailed on the schedule.

As you are aware, the carryforwards from FY81-FY8S go into

the FY88 actuals. Therefor, the impact of this voluntary
withdrawal on the FY91 rate by virtue ot the FY88 carryforward

is around $350K. As we discussed last week, Stanford
anticipated this adjustment as a part of the reduction when we

proposed the 761 rate which is over a point less than the

calculated rate. The FY86 & FY87 carryforward adjustments

impact the FY92 I FY93 years, respectively, as they will be

included in the FY89 and FY90 carryforwards, respectively.
As indicated in President Kennedy's statement, we wish to

negotiate with you the treatment of these costs for years

subsequent to FY88 and propose this Issue be added to our MoU

review task list. We believe this category of cost is

allowable, reasonable, and allocable, but due to the recent

acute public attention want to make sure: we have agreement with

the government on how to handle them.

If you have further questions about this before szilt

return to campus, please feel free to contact either

Sweet or me.

Sincerely

Franklin G. Riddle
Controller

FGR/hw

Attachments

47-495 0 - 91 - 9
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StanfordUniversily
OFFICE OP ME COMMA*

March 4, 1991

Mike Kuo
Special University Team
OCWR
SOO N. Quincy
Boston Tower fl, Rm 907
Arlington, VA 22217-5000

Subject: Additional costs voluntarily removed

Dear Mike,

As you have heard, the University is adding to its list of

voluntary deletions communicated in the attached January 23,

2991 letter to John Ford. A reception was held December 1947 by

the Trustees, after the marriage and wedding reception (paid by

President Kennedy), for the President and Mrs. Kennedy to

introduce her to the University community in her new role as the

President's wife and University hostess. This has been

misreported in the press as the wedding reception.

We have yet to go through the transactions in detail to
determine how much has already been adjusted in the FYS4

Indirect Cost Study, but we will be doing that soon and getting

it to DCAA.

In reviewing the schedule attached to the letter of

1/23/91, we discovered Like House charges in other accounts.

These dollars are not large, but we will update the schedule as

soon as we have analyzed the situation.

Both of these adjustments to the original voluntary

deletion only impact Gov't Research around 234, so the impacts

originally communicated will not be changed much.

If you have questions, please feel free to call me at (415)

725-1759.

Sincerely Yours,

net Sweet
Assistant Controller

JS/ks

Attachment

2 f;
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FILE
StanfiNALWversify

OFFICO OFme CONTROLLEA

March 4, 1991

Joieph P. Riden
Branch Manager
Redwood Branch Office
Defense Contract Audit Agency
P.O. Box 61029
Sunnyvale, CA 94088

Subject: Reception and Shopping Center Costs (T-97)

Dear Joe,

Your letter dated February 22, 1991 arrived on February 28,
1991, the date by which you requested a response. Faxing these to
us instead of mailing them will expedite response.

Attached please find your copy of a letter to Mike Xuc
regarding the reception. This was nal a wedding reception. We
have decided to remove it along with the Hoover House functions and
expenses for the same reasons that we removed the other House
operating expenses.

As to the Shopping Center, in reviewing this for the GAO, we
discovered we handled account 7SA8003 incorrectly in FY84
(4324,430) and FY$7 (4313,307) as allowable; about 23% of these
costs were allocated to government organized research. We consider
these costs to be unallowable under OMB A-21 section J.17.c., as
the Shopping Center is an investment of the Stanford Enaowment and
is solely to enhance income, rather under than C.4.a. In FY88, we
caught the mistake and excluded it as unallowable.

If you hive further questions, let either Fran Reed or me
know. The reception and additional Lake House adjustment specifics
will boa coming soon.

Sincerely,

Janet Sweet
Assistant Controller

JDS:ks

COS L. Morton
D. Sumwalt
M. Byer

inellaNald4
smom4omman
MONO OM MON
fAx ilS-8059

7. Riddle
W. Massy
M. Sue, OCNR
D. Snip, GAO 500043073
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Stanford University
orncliOr me comnou.n
March 7, 1991

Doreen Eng
General Accounting Office
1278 Market St., Ste 900
San Francisco, CA 94103

Subjects Centennial Costs

Dear Doreen,

It'is with great apologies that I finally respond to your
oral request of 11/30/90 regarding how the Centennial costs were
treated and whether they were for fund raising. As I orally
responded to you the 100th Anniversary of the founding of a non-
profit organization like the University provides a time for
celebration and reflection on the past and future as well as an
opportunity for fund raising. Centennial Activities are being
coordinated by two offices at stanford University:

The Office of Development - for fund raising purposes, and;
The Public Affairs Office - for celebration and professional

seminars.

In reviewing how we handled the Centennial costs, it is
complicated in that new information requires changes going both
ways. I have identified the accounts In which Centennial costs
are collected, how they were handled and how they should have
been handled.

The ,Offica of Development

The Office of Development costs are containel in account
TAC006 and 8TX. The STX accounts were opened in FYI19, are all
for fund raising and will be treated as unallowable. The STACOOS
account was opened in FY87. No costs were incurred in this
account in FY87 and therefore it did not have to be handled in
the cost study for that year.

Based on the information provided to us at the time we were
computing the actual costs for FISS, all of the STA accounts
(including 8TAC006) were considered 85% allowable. Upon re-
evaluation, OOD determined that the expenses in STAC006 should be

Its swwacsowees

awatafe,cmcmiewa
Motel vieMON
out (W)121110

2
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Doreen Eng
General Accounting Office
March 7, 1991

Page 2

treated as fund raising costs and excluded; and further that
only 40% of the STAN: (*Nagging STAC006) should be
allowable. With this ad ustment, the allowable FY88 costs tor
the STA series of accoun s should be $420,311 rather than the
$1074,523 as shown on the FYSI cost study. The calculations for
this adjustment are shown on the attachment.

office of Public Affairs

Costs of the Centennial are in SUAA008 in the Office of
Public Affairs. Costs are incurred in this account to
commemorate and celebrate Stanford's history and focus on Its
future. This includes professional seminars where faculty
members share research findings with others and discuss new
research opportunities. In FY67, the first year in which costs
were incurred, this account was excluded from the 0 I A pool; we
see no explanation for the adjustment. In FYSS, the costs were
left in. In reviewing the purpose' for the costs, we conclude
they are allowable and allocable. Therefore, an adjustment to
reinstate the SIMMS costs for FY67 in the amount of $461,129
should be made.

Call me it you have further questions.

Sincerely yours,

Janet At
Assistant Controller

JDesks

cc: L. Norton
D. Zilrvalt
O. Niden, DcAA
F. Reed

Skoitast.1
St10043075
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Office of Development Adjustment
tor OTAC006 Centennial Costs - 1108

Per
Cost Claim

Total STA costs $1,982,726

Less STAC006

Adjusted STA 1,992,726

Less Sguipment (683)
Less Subsistenc (29,365)

Net STA costs 1.95)-47I

Allowable percentage 55.00%

Allowable STA costs $IA074.521

264

Corrected
Adjustment
tor ITAC006

$1,982,726

(924,459)

1,058,267

(41t1

40.00%

9420.311,

SU0043876

Su014;206
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Stanfordthniversity

OMCE Of Tile CONTROLLER

March 11, 1991

Mike Kuc
Special University Teas
'OCHR
900 N. Quincy,
Boston Tower 11, Rm 907
Arlington, VA 22217-5000

Subject: Lake House and Trustee Reception Voluntary Removals

Dear Mike,

As indicated to you in my letter of March 4, 1991, we are
withdrawing from SUla indirect cost submissions for FY87 and FY8S the
following amounts associated with Lake House Operations (in addition
to those mentioned in the Jan. 23 letter) as well as the Trustee
reception for President and Hrs. Don Kennedy. Both of these amounts
are in the Geneva Administration(GA) cost group in the General and
Administratve(G&A) cost pool.

Trustee Reception

This reception occurred in FY8S and, therefore, affects FY88
only. The adjustment to the GA cost group is $16,019. (The total cost
of the reception was $18,206 less $2,187 which had already been
reduced by the 20% subsistence adjustment for unallowable
entertainment and alcohol). The impact to the Government for this
adjustment is approximately'23% of this amount or 93,684.

idlitlB4214.E2G211/1111

It was discovered after submission of the January. 23, 1591
voluntary reduction letter that not all of the expenses for FY87 and
FYOS were charged to the Lake House account, 817AA006. Instead, they
were charged to other Public Affairs accounts. We have researched
'these items and have identified the following additional expenses
pertaining to the Lake House which will be removed from the GA cost
group for FYS7 and FY88 . For FY87, the costs to be removed from the GA
.cost group are $ 22,990 ($23,603 less $613 already deducted es
unallowable subsistence and entertainment). For FYSS, the amount to be
removed is $17,356 ($18,161 total costs less $505 already deducted as
unallowable subsistence and entertainment) The impact to the
Government is approximately 23% of the $22490 or $5,285 for FY87 and
23% of $17,356 or $3,1192 for FY88.

The workpapers for these adjustments are being made available to
DCAA. We are still researching to see if any other Lake House
operations were also charged to other accounts in earlier years. we
will inform you of any adjustments resulting from this effort.

Please feel free to call me if you have any questions.

Sincerely yours,

'44
Janet Sweet
Assistant Controller

2 f; 3
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EILE
Stanford Urdversity

minas or me cormoun

March 15, 1991

Mike Nue
Special University Team
OCNR
800 M. Quincy, Boston Tower /1, Rm 907
Arlington, VA 22217-5000

Subject: Additional Expenses Withdrawn FYS1-88

Der Mike,

As you know, Stanford has withdrawn the costs related

to the operations of the Hoover House, Hanna House, and Lake

House. We intend to withdraw also special landscaping

accounts, furnishings and equipment depreciation tor those
three houses and the Hoover House apartment refurbishing.

Also, Stanford had a policy reimbursing approved
Faculty and Senior Staff for some club memberships, where
Stanford felt that the membership would benefit the
individual's job performance at Stanford University. After
yY80, Stanford changed Its policy of reimbursement for these

club memberships. While the purpose of the memberships was
definitely Stanford business in nature, these may be
considered sensitive items and we intend to remove them also

for FY81-FY88.

At this time, we do not know the exact amount for both

of these withdrawals. We will advise you next week of the

amounts. Please feel free to call me if you have any

questions.

Sincerely,

net Sweet
Assistant Controller

JDS:fr:ks
co:. J. Ulan, GAO

J. Riden, DCAA
F. Reed
F. Riddle

In &dm Ommor
Sbakett CA. toN4103
MOM (41S) 71547110
VAX (40)73543,

D. Zumwalt
R. Byer
L. Horton
M. Massy

SUO043979
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OFFICE OF THE
VICE PRESIDENT AND GENERAL COUNSEL

TELEPHONE (415)723.9611
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STANFORD UNIVERSITY

Nay 9, 1991

HAR12_2ELIME

Mr. Michael Kuc
OCNR
800 N. Quincy
Ballston Tower 81, Roos 907
Arlington, VA 22217

Dear Mr. Kuc:

RO. BOX N
STANFOR1X CALIFORNIA MO

Facsimile (415) 723.4325

I enclose two Stanford checks totallnq
$1,030,117.

As you knov, Stanford had already voluntarily
withdrawn costs in the amount of $924,517 by the normal
and accepted method of adjusting the carryforward (as
described in Janet Sweet's April 19, 1991 letter to
you). This included a credit tor $105,600. You have
reqWested that we pay the full amount of adjustments in
the government's favor -- $1,030,117 -- without an
offset in that payment for Stanford's credit (that
credit can be carried forward). As a special
accommodation to the government, we have agreed on a
one-tims basis to reverse the adjustment to the
carryforward and pay the full amount of the adjudtments
by check to the United States Treasury.

We received your letter of May 7, 1991 in
response to our concern that other government agencies
which contracted with Stanford might seek to recover the
same funds if we paid the money to the Treasury (which
does not benefit the contracting agencies) instead of
adjustinorthe carryforward (Which does benefit the
agencies). You instructed us to write the check to the
U.S. Treasury and assure4 us that this was coordinated
with the Office of management and Budget so that
Stanford will not be subject to claims that the paysent
to the U.S. Treasury was the wrong procedure. We are
relying upon your instructions and advice in this regard
in making this payment.

SI1000,141
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Mr. Michael Kuc
May 9, 1991
Page 2

Your letter also mentions that the Government does not waive
any entitlement it may have under DFAR Subpart 231.7001 to
interest and/or penalties. As a matter of legal interpretation,
we do not believe that the DFAR section is applicable to the
voluntary withdrawals; we acknowledge that you may have a
contrary view. In addition, under established procedure with ONR
and the way these very withdrawals were initially made, the
carryforward has been adjusted and there has been no interest
paid to tha Government (or received by Stanford).

Stanford is tendering these checks on the express
understanding that the Government recognizes that we are not
waiving any legal rights or creating any =a legal obligations by
doing so instead of adjusting the carryforward. Likewise,
Stanford agrees that the Government is not waiving any of its
legal rights.

In recognizing that Stanford has not waived any rights it
may have, the Government does not concede that it would have been
proper for these refunds to have been included in the
carryforward adjustment or that the Government is not entitled to
interest on the amount refunded. The Government's position is
that expressly unallowable amounts could not be included in a
carryforward; the Government acknowledges that Stanford has a
contrary view.

fn accordance with your request, I have canceled the
endorsement on the check for $924,517 by marking through and
initialAng it. I am duly authorized to take this action on
behalf of Stanford.

Enclosures

cc: DCAA HQ (Fred J. Newton)
DCAA Redwood (Joseph Riden)
Stanford (William Massy)

Very truly yours,

,

De
Sen

26s

alt
ersity Counsel

SU000442
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DEreLMATIOLDENORLINQ

I, Ralph L. Norling, declare:

1. I am an Accredited Senior Appraiser of the
American Society of Appraisers. Hy professional category
is Personal Property Appraiser, certified in Residential
Contents-Oeneral and in Antiques and Decorative Art. I
make these statements to the best of my knowledge and
belief.

2. On January 3, 1985, I made an appraisal of
certain items from the Estate of Alice Meyer Buck. A true
and correct copy of the appraisal is attached hereto as
Exhibit A. The person who asked me to make the appraisal
was Margaret Dilq, an interior decorator who was working
at Hoover House at Stanford. / did not deal with anyone
else at Stanford concerning this appraisal.

3. I conducted the appraisal as / normally do
appraisals of donated items. I valued the items at
"actual cash value" which results in a value less than
"replacement value."

4. I understand some questions have boon raised
about my method of item-by-item appraisal. No one
instructed me to do it this way; this is the way I always
do such an appraisal and it is an accepted practice. For
instance, it is my custom to separately appraise pieces of
silver flatware by function, as / did in the attached
appraisal, particularly when the silver is not a full set.

I declare under penalty of perjury under the
laws of the State of California that the foregoing is true
and correct. Executed this 15th day of Narch, 1991, at
San Francisco, California.

Ralph L. Norling, A.S.A.

SU000443
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I, Carolyn Norris, declare:

1. I was employed by the Stanford University

Controller's Office for 21 years. During that time, one of

my responsibilities was to see that the account number

assigned to transactions entered into the Stanford

University accounting system was correct.

2. On or about October 24, 1985, I processed the

transfer of expense form for the purchase of silverware and

other items by the Hoover House Operations Account

(President's Office). The aggregate fair market value of

the silverware and other items, as established by an

independent appraisal supplied to the University, was

$10,505.00.

3. On that transfer of expense form, / entered

account numbers (7RBZ002 94610-94681) indicating that the

silver was to be handled as an expendable item, rather than

a capital item.

4. Under the rules of the Stanford University

Financial Information Network, an item should be treated as

an expendable item rather than a capital item unless the

item has both a value greater than $500 and a useful life of

more than two years.

5. The classification of the silverware.as expendabl

items represented my independent judgment as to the proper

classification of the silverware. I have no recollection of

asking for or receiving instructions on the treatment of the

SU000444
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silverware. As a general matter, individuals in my o:fice

worked fairly independently in processing such transactions.

6. It was my opinion that this silverware should be

expensed because, like the independent appraiser, I valued

the silverware on the basis of individual pieces, not the

set. This decision was consistent with my treatment of

other collections purchased by the University.

7. In my opinion, this practice was made necessary by

the fact that individual items within a set were often

expendable. For example, if a spoon went down the garbage

disposal, it would not be treated as a capital loss because

it was an expendable item. Similarly, when the University

acquired a set of tools for research purposes, individual

tools within that set were often sold to or purchased from

the University Y researchers, necessitating individual

treatment.

8, I hindled this transaction consistent with my

normal practice. In selecting the proper account, it never

entered ay mind whether federally sponsored research was

involved or whether indirect costs might be charged to the

government.

I declare under penalty of perjury under the laws of

the state of California that the foregoing is true and

correct. Executed this 95% day of April, 1991, at Palo

Alto, California.

711-4-144-a./

Carolyn No ris

S11000445
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2464 &WNW* 0'44,41

gi., %Agfa ganglia* efrprobsi
7o Al Otosmit, SIN altiklkiN 6411111 gime

SAN gIVICW 411JSWAM Area
(i1) 387 463

(IRS PI 94-2719345)

4,01011a:
Mehra January 5, 1985
Mu Ans
StIvim Rup
Odenslis Mrs. Margaret S. Dilg

Residential Interior Design Consultant
Stanford UniversityAmiably
623 Mirada Avenue

Approbals for: Stanford, Ca. 94305 Ilimir.i. A )0>e-1 /raw' .

E....
Dear Mrs. Dilgt PA t4t is g. /i, 'wine., :/,.c., 0,,,ta 9

Immmna
plumy At your request, for the purpose of valuation
Loss appraisal, I examined the selected residential
W6 furnishings located in the Hoover House,

stanford University that were obtained October
g9, 1584 as part of the items from the Estate
of Alice Meyer Buck.

Appended are -

Conditions of this Appraisal

Appraisal Annex which describes this
property in adequate detail to justify
the Actual Cash Valnatione.

This report fulfills our contract as of this
date.

The fee is not contingula upon the values
stated.

Respectfully submitted,

Ral L.corling A
RLN:eh

Swum tgqjq Cfmszka. Sochi), if qpr-h-
SU000446
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24 AiligeRCS CAA"
of, ',Ada 0.7.414. 474,44

". atd Oa% Sal 9rhum1.4 eatfonita ppaf
Sao gawks* as) Som. oaks

(40 314 ' 4633

Conditions of This Appraisal

Actual Cash Value for Disposal

1. The values represent the Actual Cash Value
considering the present physical condition
of such items and the values norsal to the
used market in this area. The values re-
flect a reasonable disposal period (i.e.
several weeks) with the "willing buyer -
willing seller" connotation. Sales taxes
are not considered.

2. The phrase "Actual Cash Value" has been
determined by the Supreme Court et Calif-
ornia to be synonymous with "Fai. Market
Value". See Jefferson Insurance Company
vs Superior Court (1970) 3 Cal. 5d 598,
402

5. All statements contained in this Appraisal
as to authorship, period, culture, source,
origin, measurements, condition and rela-
tive value are qualified statements and
shell not be deemed to be representations
or warranties. These statements are made
with the best of our knowledge and experi-
ence under the physical conditions of the
examination.

4. No item is removed from any type framing
or fixed container for examination.

5. We certify 'Oat we have no past, present
or contemplated interest in this property
and that this appraisement was conducted
in accordance with the codes of ethics of
those professional organisations in which
we hold membership.

6. We assume no liability with rispect to any
action that may be taken on the basis of
this Appraisal.

&dor -Amin 61404tad Sdatlf ft

SU011011117
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24( Awreace itArling
94. qo ,...rzaada g..thstar ribrabA

no AI gnaw. San gemalico, capita
SAM SWAM mt.

(i,3) 387 1633

January 3, 1985

AppaisdecA
Moves Appraisal Annex
PleeiUn Property In the Hoover House obtained as part of
Shes.Bvip
Othatillo the Estate of Alice Meyer Buck on October 29, 1984.
Rwidemid Description Actual Cashhmaibp

Value (ACV)
Apteshas for 1. Sterling beverage pitcher - Gump's,Ewe helmet fore, ring fnot, 9" $ 125.00Insurance

drew 2. Pair of sterling platters - Vigueraa,
ton Mexico, hand wrought and hammered,
Gifis plain, 11111 200.00

3. Sterling coffee pot - Shreve early
20th Century, octagonal taper slender,
peaked cover, octagonal ring pedestal,
"B" chased, 911 225.00

4. English George III sterling cup -
w/o handle, hand wrought heavy
fluted, chased rampant lion with tri-
dent, armorial, impressed hallmarks
of maker: John Huteon, London 1800,
31" D, 21" H 400.00

4. 4 piece Victorian sterling tea
service - c. 1900, maker not traced,
heavy hand wrought repousse classic
ornate bulbous with cartouche bow
and swags, peaked pineapple covers:

Pot with large diameter swan
neck, 81" D 350.00
Covered sugar bowl - 51" H 200.00
Cream pitcher - 41" H 200.00
Covered waste bowl with crown
form top, 6" H 200.00

5. Sterling circular covered sweets
bowl - Sanborn's, Mexico, heavy
hand wrought, petal fluted domlcal
cover, fluted body with floral
repouase band, ring foot, 4 3/4" D,
31" H 80.00

&alit _Kam aiurkam &dell .1 ofprid.

SU000448
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January 5, 1985

Appraisal Annex Page 2

Property in the Hoover House obtained as part of

the Estate of Alce Meyer Buck on October 29, 1984.

Description ACV

6. German silver (800 fine) oval covered
box - heavy hand wrought relief over-
all with oval figural farm couple,
sheep and farm implements and floriate,
gilt interior ring foot, 61" L, 31" H $ 225.00

7. Sterling oval basket - Gorham, pierced
bulbous navette body, chased "Hi 1878-
1903" 225.00

8. 2 piece sterling crumber set - Gorham
c. 1900-15, "M" chased:

Crumber with,1 raised side with
grip 75.00

Side scraper - Chantilly 50.00

9, sterling hexagonal lobed rim deep
bowl - Shreve, early 20tb Century,
pierced floral relief 6 pointed rim,
111" D 400.00

10. Pair of sterling pieces - Tiffany,
heavy, reproductions of 18th Century
American and Eneteb silversmiths,
ring foot:

Cream pitcher - 31A H9 slendet
Open "Revere" bowl - 4" D

11. Pair of sterling pieces - Shreve
early 20th Century, octagonal body
and pedestal ring foot, "IP chased:

Cream pitcher - 41" H
Covered sugar bowl - 5" D

12. Pair of sterling pieces - Shreve,
heavy relief Art Nouveau, "M" chased,
pierced ring pedestal:

Pitcher - 6" H
Open sugar bowl - 6" D

13. Silver plated oval meat platter - Gorham,
gadroon scroll rim, 21", few cuts

&atm ..Ahmise Onetime Said, siCiffee'

27'5

200.00
150.00

125.00
150.00

150.00
150.00

75.00

SUO00449
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January 3, 1985

Appuhals ol: Appraisal Annex - Page 3
Astleran

Property in the Hoover House obtained as part ofMoe Ara
Sbar.engs the Estate of Alice Meyer Buck on October 29, 1984
Oftemens

Description ACVRmadeedd
FurnisMnp 14. Pair of European silver plated game

cocks - fighting posture, 9" m,Appesisals kw;
11" L $ 150.00L.

Immo 15. Set of 12 sterling nut dishes - Gorham,
Duos. early 20th Century, pierced, y 60.00
Lots

16. Sterling child's cup - Geo. C. Shreve,GiN
heavy, floral repousse, chased "CHM
1893", 21" H 40.00

17. 114 piece set of sterling flatware -
Gorham 1903, Cromwell, each "M" chased,
worn patina:

12 large dinner knives 300.00
12 large dinner forks 4Z0.00
24 luncheon/dessert forks 480.00
12 H/H.spreaders 240.00
9 salad forks 225.00
9 teaspoons 180.0012 grapefruit

300.0012 luncheon knives 240.00
12 F/H all sterling fish knives 300.00

(Total $2,685.00)
18. Set of 12 sterling dinner forks -

c. 1900 Shreve, plain, "M" chased 360.00
19. Set of 11 sterling dinner forks -

c. 1900 Shreve, "Me' chased, bright
cut floral chased 330.00

20. Set of 10 sterling large coffee spoons
c. 1900 Shreve, "M" and bright cut
floral chased 200.00

21. set of 11 sterling demi-taese spoons -
c. 1900 Shreve, "M" and bright cut
chased 110.00

22. Set of 12 sterling P/H spreaders -
Shreve, Ramona, plain 240.00

23. Set of 11 sterling salad/dessert forks
Reed & Barton from W.I. Vanderslice,
"M chased, ornate floral

&mar M4., qmerkar Sou'elt of qmoraires

276

220.00

SU000450
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January 3, 1985

Ammemba Appraisal Annex - Page 4

Amilms Property in the Hoover House obtained as part of
Pigie Ans
Mr. Rip the Estate of Allot Meyer Buck on October 29. 1984

*kw* Description 4101/

Itaidtedd
Famishinp 24. Set of 9 sterling large coffee spoons -

CR. Vanderslice Co., c. 1890, 0140
Anatol, roc chased $ 180.00

bast
bonnet 25. Set of 9 sterling F/H spreaders -

Meuse Reed & Barton from Vanderslice c. 1890,

Lou "NH chased 180.00

Gifts 26. Set of 6 sterling lel; coffee spoons -
0. 1900, Art Nouveau oral, "N" chased 120.00

27. 30 piece set of sterling flatware -
Reed & Barton, PM" chased, gadroon:

18 teaspoons
flg:8.312 cocktail forks

28. Set of 12 sterling ice cream scoops -
c. 1890 240.00

29. Various sterling flatware and serving
pieces:

Large 5 tine serving fork -
Reed & Barton, "14" chased 85.00

Largo fish side server -
Reed & Barton, "M" chased 85.00

5 piece set Shrove C. 1900,
"M" chased, spiral gadroon:

Scoop serving spoon 100.00

Spade serving spoon 100. GO

Fish server 80.00

Gravy ladle - Whiting, beaded,
chased 80.00

Sugar/sweets spoon - Gorham
c. 1800, "14"

Sterling master spreader -
Shreve c. 1900 30.00

Dinner fork - Wm. B. Durgin Co.
prior to 1905 35.00

2 teaspoons 30.00

1 spreader 20.00

Sudo, Amis. *mks. Said, Glpf

4-1'-'1 "I
4.

99000451
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January 3, 1985

Appraisal Annex - Page 5

Property in the Hoover House obtained as part of

the Estate of Alice Meyer Huck on October 29, 1984.

Description ACV
30. Set of 21 Lenox porcelain soup plates -

narrow encrusted gold rim $ 210.00
31. 15 piece Japanese porcelain tea set -

mille fleur, some wear:

Octagonal platter

4 dessert plates

Covered sugar bowl and pitcher

4 eggshell porcelain large
cups with 4 saucers

Total 75.00
32. Wood folding ladder chair - c. 1920-

50's, front legs fold to fore steps 15.00

Totals -

Silver
Other Items

$ 10,205.00
500.00

Appraisal total $ 10,505.00

ft.s?:41Y11.1orling'A.A.A.

SeAlor Oftirkdx Soddy of Clppreilato
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TRANSWITAL OF DEPARTMENTAL alLLICTIONS
IO CASSINI:

Date, 11/16,8i

popertmsts Frmsideetle Offies

st .

Prepared Sp Li Neaten
: Exteaelon: 7234419

A No complete 12-digit etcoust ;mashes Total;

ler payment of:

Ritter:led urns purchased At los Corea Porch. Please deposit Into
the aucnnny used for original payment.

N° -S96
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Additional Information about the Urns

After the hearing, Stanford inquired further about the urns and
determined the following:

When the urns were purchased in October of 1987, they were entered
into the books as capital items, and therefore only depreciation was subject to
inclusion in the indirect cost pool. When the urns were returned in
November of 1987, however, the total amount of the urns was credited to an
operations account, not a capital account. The result of this error favored the
government; the indirect cost pool, in part allocated to the government in
FY1988, included one-year's depreciation of the urns (or $128) and an off-
setting credit for the entire amount of the urns ($1,284). Stanford's indirect
cost study for FY1989 has not yet been submitted, and it will contain no
charges for ihe urns.

in November, 1988, one yecr after the urns were returned, they were
re-purchased from L,os Gatos porch for $1200. The purchase was made during
fiscal 1989, a year for which the indirect cost submission has not been made.
No portion of the repurchased urns was ever charged to the government, and
ao portion will be charged in the future.

Note of correction: Chairman Dingell's opening statement mentions
"a pair of George Mead urns at a 'special price' of $12,084." The price was
$1,284 including tax (not $12,084, as indicated by Mr. DingelD.

2b1
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AnforclUraversity

oinceoF TIIC CONT1t0U211

March 7, 1991

Doreen Eng
General Accounting Office
1275 Market St., Ste 900
San Francisco, JA 94103

Subject: Centennial Costs

i Iwo limo

Dear Doreen,

It' is with great apologies that I finally respond to your
oral request of 11/30/90 regarding how the Centennial costs were
treated and whether they were for fund raising. As I orally
responded to you, the 100th Anniversary of the founding of a non-
profit organization like the University provides a time for
celebration and reflection on the past and future as well as an
opportunity for fund raising. Centennial Activities are being
coordinated by two offices at Stanford University:

The Office of Development - for fund raising purposes, and;
The Public Affairs Office - for celebration and professional

seminars.

In reviewing how we handled the Centennial costs, it is
complicated in that new information requires changes going both
ways. I have identified the accounts in which Centennial costs
are collected, how they were handled and how they should have
been handled.

Itml_Office of_Develooment

The Office of Developme costs are contain:id in account
STAC006 and 8TX. The STX accounts were opered in FY$9, are all
for fund raising and will be treated as unallowable. The 1AC006
account vas opened in FY87. No costs were incurred in this
account in YYS7 and therefore it did not have to be handled in
the cost study for that year.

Based on the information provided to us at the time we vere
computing the actual costs for FY88, all of the 8TA accounts
(including 8TAC006) were considered 55% allowable. Upon re-
evaluation, 000 determined that the expenses in 8TAC006 should be

11// Ourecur
lbed. CA.10054621

nootle(4ls)n$On
FAX (415)71140M

282
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Doreen Eng
General Accounting Office
March 7, 1991

Page 2

treated as fund raising costs and excluded; and further that

only 40% of the STA's (hhalUitihg TUMM) should be

allowable. With this ad ustment, the allowable Ms costs for

the STA series of acdoun s should be $420,311 rather than the
$1,074,523 as shown on the FYSS cost study. The calculations for

this adjustment are shown on the attachment.

Office of Public Affairs

Costs of the Centennial are in 6VAA00$ in the Office Of

public Affairs. Costs are incurred in this account to
commemorate and celebrate Stanford's history and focus on its

future. This includes professional seminars where faculty

members share research findings with others and discuss new

research opportunities. In FY417, the first year in which costs

were incurred,
this account vas excluded from the 0 & A pool; we

see no explanation for the adjustment. In FY$S, the costs were

left in. In reviewing the purpose for the costs, we conclude

they are allowable and allocable. Therefore, an adjustment to

reinstate the SOAAOOS costs tor FYS7 in the amount of $461,129

should be made.

Call me if you have further questions.

Sincerely yours,94544/..0M)
Janet SieiWt
Assistant Controller

=5s ks

cc: L. Horton
D. Zumwalt
47. Sidon, DCAA
F. Reed

Itt.C110-514
S1100938 75

SUO0045?
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Office of Development Adjustment
for STAC006 Centennial Costs - FY88

vurOxesaN

Per
Cost Claim

Corrected
Adjustment
for STAC006

Total STA costs $1,982,726 $1,982,726

(924,459)Lass 8TAC006

1,982,726 1,058,267Adjusted STA

(683) (539)Less equipment
(28,365) (6,951)Less Subsistence

wet STA costs 1,953.678

55.00% 40.00%Allowable percentage

Allowable STA costs 81.074.523 S420.31%

Addendum to March 7,1991 Letter
of Explanation about Centennial Costs

As noted in the letter of March 7, 1991, Stanford has determined to treatOffice of Development Centennial costs as unallowable fundraising.

Stanford also determined at that time that the Centennial costs for thePublic Affairs Office in FY87 were legally allowable, as these costs wereincurred to commemorate and celebrate Stanford's history and focus on itsfuture, including professional seminars concerning research. Since theMarch letter, however, Stanford has decided that, even though legallyallowable, we should withdraw these costs as inappropriate to include in acost pool charged ion part to the government. The amount of the costswithdrawn is $461,129, and of that amount $105,600 was allocated togovernment organized research. Stanford will reverse its adjustment to thecarryforward for that amount and adjust for similar costs in FY88. Theuniversity will provide the details of these adjustments to ONR and DCAA.
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FINANCIAL RESPONSIBILITY AT UNIVERSITIES

THURSDAY, MAY 9, 1991

HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES,
CohninTEE ON ENERGY AND COMM:4XE,

SUBCOMMITTEE ON OVERSIGHT AND INVESTIGATIONS,
Washington, DC

The subcommittee met, pursuant to notice, at 11:05 a.m., in room
2123, Rayburn House Office Building, Hon. John D. Dingell (chair-
man) presiding.

Mr. DINGELL. The subcommittee will come to order.
Under the rules of the House of Representatives, this committee

and its Subcommittee on Oversight and Investigations have specific
jurisdiction over a number of matters; very specifically, biomedical
research and development. This includes, specifically, research at
universities.

On March 13, 1991, the subcommittee held the first of a series of
hearings on universities mischarging and overcharging the Federal
Government for scientific research. In that hearing, the subcom-
mittee learned that Stanford University had charged taxpayers for
everything from luxury yachts to 19th century Italian antique
fruitwood commodes.

In fact, we heard testimony that Stanford may have overcharged
the Government by as much as $160 million to $200 million over a
10-year period. We also learned that the Agency with oversight re-
sponsibility, the Office of Naval Research, was diligently asleep at
the switch.

There have been significant developments in the matter of Stan-
ford and its research and research billings since our last hearinp.
Through the excellent work of Mr. Paul Biddle, the Navy's admm-

rative contracting officer at Stanford, and the aggressive audit-
ing of the Defense Contract Audit Agencyand commendations
should be extended to both Mr. Biddle and the DCAAand coupled
with the renewed support of the Director of the Office of Naval Re-
search in late April, the Navy cut Stanford's 1991 overhead request
by $28 million.

This means that $28 million more, in this one instance alone, can
be spent on productive scientific research, rather than on overhead
which goes to luxury items and matters not properly covered by
Government regulations and by authorizations for research.

I should also mention that the Government has just received a
check yesterday from Stanford for $924,517 as an initial repayment
for overcharging the taxpayers for a wedding reception for the
president, Lake Tahoe receipts, and enlarging the president's bed.
Although this is but a downpayment on what Stanford owes for 10
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years of overcharging and mischarging, it is clearly a step in the
proper direction.

Very generally, it appears now that both the Government agen-
cies with research oversight responsibility and the universities
have gotten the message that there are limits to the tolerance of
the taxpayers. I believe that the universities now understand that
this is a new day and that all the overhead charges they make to
the Government must relate to Government-funded research,
rather than merely support for a country-club lifestyle, and I be-
lieve that the Government audit agencies are now moving aggres-
sively to see that this is done.

It is my hope that the Government granting agencies, the agen-
cies that authorize the expenditures of these public funds, will also
have gotten the message and will see to it that proper cooperation
is extended to the auditors, so that all may work in harmony to see
to it that research is properly funded, that the taxpayers' concerns
are considered, and that the broad public interest is well served.
That will help us to assure that proper scientific research is prop-
erly funded according to the intentions of the Congress and accord-
ing to the provisions of law.

Since the March hearing of this subcommittee, there has been a
flurry of activity on the audit front. I said, in that hearing, that we
expected universities from across the country to scrub their over-
head charges. That process has begun. This subcommittee sent let-
ters to 56 of the largest research universities asking about their
plans in the aftermath of the subcommittee's hearings. The vast
majority of those universities indicated that they had internal
audits underway, most of them identifying significant unallowable
and unreasonable charges to the Government.

I applaud what the schools have done, and I commend them for
it. They have taken initiative, which is proper, to clean up their
charges and charging practices before the audits begin. For exam-
ple, Harvard Medical School deserves credit for initiating an inter-
nal audit 2 months before the Stanford hearing. Other schools, like
MIT, have conducted no audits but have voluntarily pulled out em-
barrassing charges as the Government auditors asked for the
records. That is also to be commended.

We will now look to see not only that the process of auditing pro-
ceeds but that the Government agencies responsible for these ex-
penditures will carry out their responsibilities by commencing to
change their regulatory and their staffing practices to assure that
the abuses which the subcommittee has so far uncovered will not
be repeated but also to lend a measure of public confidence that
they will carry forward their responsibilities in a more suitable
am appropriate and regular fashion.

Government audit agencies have been energized. Shortly after
our hearing, the Navy announced that it was asking DCAA to
audit all of the 41 universities it oversees. This is to be commended,
especially since many of these universities have been barely audit-
ed, scarcely audited, or not audited. In addition, the Department of
Health and Human Services announced that it was directing the
Inspector General of HHS to audit 20 of ith largest schools by the
end of the fiscal year.
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The hearing today will focus on the status of the audits and on
interim findings which have come forward since the last hearing,
and the Chair should observe, at this point, that this is not the last
of the auditing nor is it the last of the hearings.

I will observe that, although it is true that early HHS and DCAA
audits have not found yachts and fruitwood commodes, we have
found a number of interesting things. Taxpayers have been paying
for the expenses of a radioactive cadaver burial ground. They have
been paying for executive jet services. They have been paying for
trips to the Grand Cayman Islands for the wife of the university
president. They have paid for a trustee's retreat at Palm Springs
that included cigarsand high legal fees to defend universities in
Government investigations of wrongdoing at the universities.

The Chair should cite just a few examples of these charges, so
that taxpayers can better understand what some of our major uni-
versities have been charging as the necessary costs of doing Feder-
al scientific research.

Taxpayers were charged for the following items, amongst other
things, at Dartmouth University, a great school of higher learning
in the northeast: the operations and maintenance costs of what
some believe is a haunted farmhouse, where radioactive cadavers
and test animals are buried; some $20,490 for the cEauffeuring of
the president and his wife; travel expenses for the trustees, who do-
natecl their travel and have not received reimbursement; operation
and maintenance costa for a building storing canoes and kayaks
and a building used for pottery classes, as well as legal expenses to
fight a U.S. Justice Department antitrust suit, a private antitrust
suit, and a wrongful death suit involving a student.

Duke University charged the taxpayer for various expenses at its
art museum, $3,780 for shipping and exhibition, $2,000 for putting
together another exhibition, $1,890 for conservation services and
housekeeping at the museum.

At burr, taxpayers were charged for framing work at the MIT
art museum, significant charges at a local jewelry store, a $4,655
contribution to the Museum of Fine Arts, the dues of the president
at the Cosmos Club, and a $951.46 item for the deputy treasurer's
trip to the Barbados, and the salary of the president's cook.

Another curious matter at MIT was its library study that sup-
posedly justified charging 49 percent uf its library costs to the tax-
payers. The subcommittee staff, in a review, discovered that MIT
had failed to include its undergraduates in the calculations. DCAA
proposed dropping the rate to 34 percent, saving $1.5 million. The
subcommittee staff then discovered that the Navy official who had
approved this study, clearly flawed, had shortly gone to work with
who? Guess. MIT.

At Cornell University, the taxpayers were charged for the con-
struction of the new Cornell University club building in New York
City, and in 1988 alone, $6,000 of charges at the Herman Weimer
Vineyard and over $1,000 at Steuben Glass for wine glasses, pre-
sumably to drink this expensive wine; dinner at Mad Marvin's Sea-
food and payment of the president's library fines.

To top it off, the taxpayers were charged over $25,000 for the
president to travel by chartered aircraft. The explanation? The
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president is a tall man, and he is uncomfortable in commercial air-
craft.

For too long, Federal research funds have been treated as a cash
cow for the universities. Auditing agencies have to be more vigilant
in their oversight of indirect costs, and funding agencies have to be
more vigilant in their oversight of both direct and indirect costs.

It must be observed that no ciear pattern of behavior is defined
by Federal rules and regulations and that there is no clear indica-
tion of proper behavior either to auditors or to the university from
the agencies charged with making the grant.

This committee intends that abuses will end. They must end, and
they will end. Taxpayer dollars must be used to support research
not receptions and scientists not sailors.

There is a mat need for proper support of education. There is
special need for support of our colleges and universities, and I have
always supported such expenditures.

There is a great need for seeing to it that science is properly sup-
ported. There is also a great need to see to it that the public has
confidence both in the support and in the process and can have sat-
isfaction that its Government is acting to see to it that its moneys
are properly spent.

The Chair recognizes the distinguished gentleman from Virginia,
Mr. Bliley, for an opening statement.

Mr. BLILEY. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
On March 13 of this year, this subcommittee held its first hear-

ing on the practices that a particular university, Stanford, had
used in determining the indirect cost of performing research for
the Federal Government. What we saw was not a pretty picture.

Stanford had included the cost of such items as improvements to
the president's house, the administrative costa of operating a uni-
versity-owned shopping center, and most notoriously, depreciation
on its yacht in the pool used tc: calculate the indirect costs of doing
research for the Federal Government. Though Stanford offered var-
ious excused for the expenses being included in the indirect cost
pool, the persons who attended that hearing would have very little
confidence that the system was working properly at Stanford.

Today, the subcommittee has before it representatives of two
Government agencies that contract with universities to perform
billions of dollars of research. Also present will be the agencies
with audit cognizance.

The subcommittee will be interested in learning what has been
done in the 2 months since the first hearing was held. We have
learned that many universities have begun conducting self-exami-
nations and have, as a result, withdrawn previously-submitted bil-
lings in the hundreds of thousands of dollars.

While this development is welcome, we must be sure that we
learn what was in those withdrawn billings, since they should give
us a clue as to the nature of the accounting system that permitted
such billings in the first place.

I would also note that, in the withdrawal of these billings, I
haven't seen any forthcoming attitude about paying interest on
that money that was billed for previous years.

Wouldn't we all, as taxpayers, like it if, when the IRS sends us a
letter that we owe them more money, that there was no interest or
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penalty for such underpayment of previous years' tax bills? These
are things that wf will want to consider as we pursue this.

In addition to tae internal audits and reviews being conducted by
the universities, the cognizant audit agencies have been conducting
reviews. We should find out what these audits have discovered
about the practices of universities as they place items in the indi-
rect cost pool.

Our hearing in March showed that lack of adequate audit over-
sight had been partially responsible for the appalling situation at
Stanford. From the Office of Naval Research and the Department
of Health and Human Services, we seek to learn how all this activi-
ty has affected the indirect cost rates being charged to the Federal
Government by the universities.

Have these indirect cost rates come down from the stratosphere?
Have universities caught red-handed placing inappropriate items
in cost pools been willing to live with more appropriate indirect
cost rates, or has their attitude been one of defiance in an effort to
find other items they can claim should have been placed in the cost
pool?

Finally, we need to learn if there exists any potential legislative
solution or assistance to this problem. Last Tuesday, the Subcom-
mittee on Health and the Environment placed a 26-percent cap on
the administrative expenses of universities doing research for the
Federal Government.

I supported this measure but with reservations, especially since a
cap could become a de facto target at which universities might take
aim. I hope that our witnesses can instruct us about the pwsible
implications of such a cap and help us understand how the Con-
gress might be helpful.

Mr. Chairman, I commend you for your diligence in pursuing
this matter and look forward to hearing from our witnesses today.
Thank you.

Mr. DINGELL. The Chair thanks the gentleman.
The Chair recognizes now the distinguished gentleman from New

York, Mr. Lent.
Mr. LENT. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Earlier this year, this com-

mittee held a hearing that has continued to be a mAjor topic of con-
versation, both on and off Capitol Hill. Wherever I vo, people ques-
tion me about the Stanford hearing, asking if we uncovered
further abuses by universities receiving researcL fundirg. We'll
find that out today.

Subsequent to this subcommittee's initial investigation, other
universities have taken the initiative to look at their books to see if
they had overcharged or improperly charged the Government. To
nobody's surprise, they had, because when no one is looking over
your shoulder, it's easy to pad a bill just a little bit.

When it becomes apparent that your bill is going to be examined
with a fiue tooth comb, ,ou're extra careful to ensure that every-
thing is in order. So, wi; see that Stanford has voluntarily with-
drawn $700,000 in imevious billings, while others have followed
suit; MIT, $781,00, Cal Tech, $500,000, the same at Harvard Medi-
cal School; Cornell, $810,000 and more than half a million at Waish-
ington University.
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At Dartmouth, the university has just withdrawn charges for the
president's chauffeur, a political forum on South African invest .

ment, as well as lawsuits against Dartmouth alleging that the uni-
versity had practiced racial discrimination and had violated Feder-
al antitrust statutes. I'm glad that these universities have respond-
ed promptly so that they may slowly begin to restore the public's
faith and trust.

But this is only the beginning. I view our progress so far in terms
of a poker igame. The universities have just anteed up, and now the
real game begins. The difficult negotiations, the tough scrutiny and
painful decisions of allocating scarce research dollars still lie ahead
of us.

We must remember, however, that this ie not a game, not a
game played with Monopoly money. Each year, the Federal Gov-
ernment spends more than $9 billion in research grants. Indirect
costs eat up $2.5 billion of that total.

The Stanford hearing outlined flagrant abuses of the taxpaiers'
dollars, and subsequent investigations indicate that these * uses
were not Stanford's alone. We must continue to pursue this Matter
until we are satisfied that Federal funds are being spent wisely.
Then and only then will the public's faith be restored.

I must commend you, Mr. Chairman, for your leadership in ex-
posing this problem and for moving swiftly to resolve it. There are
no partisan differences on this issue. All !of our constituents are
taxpayers and they are outraged that they're paying for floral ar-
rangements and ski weekends while the Federal Government runs
uninecedented budget deficits.

Thanks to you, Mr. Chairman, and the work of this subcommit-
tee and its very competent staff, this mess is beginning to be
cleaned up. I just hope that America's universities realize that
we'll be standing by with our brooms to make sure that they clean
it all up. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. DINGELL. nie Chair thanks the gentleman. The Chair does
agree with the gentleman that there's been no partisanship in this
matter, nor will there be. The Chair recognizes my good friend
from Colorado, Mr. Schaefer.

Mr. SCHAEFER. I thank the chairman. I do not have an opening
statement formally, Mr. Chairman, but I would just like to echo
what the gentleman, the ranking member from New York has said.

I certainly applaud you for delving into this subject. Some of the
items that you and the ranking member mentioned as far as being
funded by taxpayers is just something that amazes, I think, every-
body out there, including Members of CA:ingress. I would hope that
we continue to investigate this and delve into some of the solutions
that are going to have to be made. I thank the chairman.

Mr. DINGELL. The Chair thanks the gentleman. Our first panel is
composed of the Honorable Kevin E. Moley, Assistant Secretary for
Management and Budget, Department of Health and Human Serv-
ices; the Honorable Richard P. Kusserow, Inspector General, De-
partment of Health and Human Services, Mr. Gary M. Talesnik,
Director of Grant and Contract Financial Management, Depart-
ment of Health and Human Services. We also welcome you, Mr.
Roslewicz and we thank you for being with us, also.

2:i 0
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The Chair advises you, gentlemen, as you well know, that the
practices of the committee are that all testimony is received under
oath. Do any of you object to appearing under oath?

[Chorus of no's.]
Mr. DINGELL. Very well, if you have no objection to appearing

under oath, the Chair notes that copies of the rules of the House,
rules of the subcommittee and rules of the committee are there
before you to inform you of limitations of the powers of the com-
mittee, as well as your rights as you appear here.

The Chair advises that it is your right, since you are testifying
under oath, to be advised by counsel. Do any of you so desire?

[Chorus of no's.]
DINGELL. Very well.

[Witnesses sworn.]
Idr. DINGELL. Gentlemen, you may each consider yourself under

oath. We will recognize you first, Mr. Moley, for your statement,
then Mr. Kusserow and the other of you gentlemen in such order
as you choose.

TESTIMONY OF KEVIN E. MOLEY, ASSISTANT SECRETARY FOR
MANAGEMENT AND BUDGET, DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH AND
HUMAN SERVICES, ACCOMPANIED BY GARY M. TALESNIK, DI-
RECTOR, OFFICE OF GRANT AND CONTRACT FINANCIAL MAN-
AGEMENT; AND RICHARD P. KUSSEROW, INSPECTOR GENERAL,
ACCOMPANIED BY THOMAS D. ROSLEWICZ, DEPUTY INSPEC-
TOR GENERAL
Mr. MOM% Mr. Chairman, I would ask that my full statement

be entered into the record. I would like to provide a brief summary
of that statement, if I may.

Mr. DINGELL. That would be entirely appropriate, mid we will
recognize you for that purpose.

Mr. MOLVY. Mr. Chairman, the subject of your hearing today is
one which has received a great deal of attention in recent days and
months. Most importantly, actions are being taken to deal with
problems in the current process and to focus on longer range solu-
tions.

Specifically, the following actions have been taken to strengthen
the current system: First, with the concurrence and support of
Health and Human Services and other involved agencies, OMB has
announced on April 22, new policies aimed at stopping some of the
specific abuses arising from application of the current rules in Cir-
cular A-21. This is an initial step and more other interim steps, as
well as comprehensive reforms to indirect cost policy are being con-
sidered.

Second, increased audits of indirect costs are being made by both
Federal and non-Federal auditors. The Inspector General has a
number of such audits currently underway. Also, OMB, under Cir-
cular A-133 guidelines, will require non-Federal auditors to give
substantially greater attention to this area than in the past.

Third, on April 10, the Inspector General, in cooperation with
this committee and my office, issued a special notice on this subject
to the presidents of the major universities under HHS cognizance,
approximately 120 schools. This notice urged the chief executives of
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these institutions to review their procedures to ensure that only al-
lowable costa are included in their indirect cost proposals and to
advise the Department if the review found any unallowable costs.
Feedback from the field indicates that most of the instit ations are
in the process of conducting these reviews.

Four, improvements are being made in our indirect cost negotia-
tion operation. These include consolidation of our negotiation of-
fices, issuance of a comprehensive guide for reviewing university
indirect cost proposals, and the use of specialized consulting serv-
ices to aid the negotiators in their reviews of certain parts of the
Praposals.

rmally, from a longer term perspective, Dick Kusserow, who is
our Inspector General, our NIH Director, Dr. Bernadine Healy, and
I have formed a working group to examine the entire problem of
the cost of research, including the spectrum of issues related to in-
direct costs. This group has begun its work and has agreed upon its
basic operating prmciples.

These developments are a reasoned approach to change in this
most important area. CAlectively, I believe they will result in real
improvements in the way we do business. I appreciate this opportu-
nity to appear before the subcommittee and I will be glad to re-
spond to your questions. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

['The prepart statement of Mr. Moley followsl
STATEMENT OF KEVIN E. I IIOLEY, ASSISTANT SECRETARY FOR MANAGEMENT AND

BUDGET, DEPAITMENT OF HEALTH AND HUMAN SERVICES

Mr. Chairman and Members of the Subcommittee: I am Kevin E. Moley, Assistant
Secretary for Management and Budget.

I am pleased to be here to discuss my office's role in indirect costs. This subject 1.
of particular importance to the Department since indirect costs represent almost a
thievl of the total costs of the Department'e research Krants. Additionally, from a
broader perspective, we are responsible for negotiating indirect cost rates on behalf
of all Federal agencies fo: the vast majority of colleges and universities receiving
Federal research funds. HHS therefore has a major role in assuring that the indi-
rect cost process works effectively.

I hope that some general background information on indirect costs will be useful.
Indirect costa (also called "overhead") are the costa institutions incur for adminis-

trative and supporting services which cannot be identified to individual research
projects or other programs. Although these costs cannot be identified to specific pro-
grams, they are nonetheless allocable to certain operations of the institution and
the performance of its programs.

Typical examples of indirect costs inc'ude the salaries and expenses of the institu-
tion's top management: financial and administrative services, such as accounting,
purchasing and facilitieu; depreciation on buildings and equipment; etc.

Federal programs pay a share of the institution's overall indirect costs. The
amount is determined by a cost allocation process that measures the portion of the
indirect costs that are allocable to Federal programs. The end product of this proc-
ess is an indirect cost rate. For example, if an indirect cost rate for research pro-
grams conducted by a university is 50 percent of total direct costs, this means that
for every dollar of direct research costs the university receives it also receives 50
cents for the indirect costs allocable to the programs.

OMB issues guidelines (called "cost principles") on how indirect cost rates should
be negotiated and what costa are "allowable." In the case of colleges and universi-
ties, these guidelines are in OMB Circular A-21. Similar guidelines have been issued
for other types of organizations, such as State and local governments and other non-
profit organizations. OMB Circular A21 was last revised by OMB in 1986 and was
initially published in 1958.

The ratio of indirect costs to direct costs was 46.4 percent for NIH research grants
awarded to universities in fiscal year 1990. This ratio has been relatively stable for
a number of years (in 1986, it was 46.2 percent). In dollar terms, the indirect costs
awarded to universities under NIH v.search grants in fiscal year 1990 were approxi-
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mately $1.25 billion. An exact Government-wide amount is not available, but is
likely in the range of $2 to $2.5 billion.

With that as background, I would now like to discuss how indirect cost rates are
computed and negotiated.

In addition to the government-wide cost principles established in A-21, OMB haa
also established a system for review and negotiation of indirect cost rates with uni-
versities. Under this system, each university is assigned to a single Federal agency
which performs the function. The agency responsible for this function is referred to
as the "cognizant agency." The resultant indirect cost rate that is negotiated is then
used by all Federal agencies. As I noted earlier, HHS is responsible for most of the
inkitutions, although some of the major schools, such as Columbia, Stanford, and
MIT, are assigned to the Department of Defense.

Negotiations of the rates are based on indirect cost proposals tile institutions
submit to the cognizant agency. These proposals detail the allocation of each indi-
rect cost component to the institution's major functionsprimarily, research, in-
struction and public service. Then the total amount of indirect costs allocated to the
research function is divided by the direct costs of the research to compute the indi-
rect cost rate. For example, if $12 million of indirect costs are allocated to the re-
search function, and the direct costs of the research are $20 million, the indirect
cost rate would be 60 percent. Similar computations are made to determine the indi-
rect cost rates for the other functions of the institution.

The indirect cost proposals submitted by the institutions are reviewed and negoti-
ated by the cognizant agency. HHS' system for doing this involves a staff of cost
negotiators located in Washington and in our regional offices. They specialize in re-
viewing and negotiating indirect cost proposals. All of our negotiators are profes-
sional accountants, and the senior people who handle the larger cases have many
years of experience in evaluating anti negotiating indirect cost rates. The reviews of
proposals from the major institutions frequently involve a site visit to evaluate cer-
tain aspects of the proposal on-site, and, in some cases, may involve an audit of the
proposal.

The negotiations are conducted with financial officials of the institutions, such as
the controller or vice-president for finance. Most of the negotiations ultimately
result in an agreement on the rate between the Department and the institution. If
an agreement cannot be reached, the Department will issue a unilateral notice and
the institution would then have the right to appeal under our appeals regulations.
The final administrative appeal authority in IIIIS is our Departmental Appeals
board. If the Board rules against the institution, it has the right to go to Federal
court; but this is rarely done.

The basic process for determining indirect cost rates has evolved over a number of
years. AB with any system, there are areas where improvements could be made. In
this regard, the Department has initiated several actions to strengthen the current
system.

First, at the request of the Secretary, Dr. Bernadine Healy, Dick Kusserow and I
have jointly formed a top level working group to examine the cost of research.
Prime among our focus areas is the entire spectrum of indirect coots issues and
their relation to direct costa and the ultimate cost of research as directed by the
House and Senate Appropriations Committee for fiscal year 1991. The new NIII Di-
rector is reviewing a draft cost management plan. Our work on indirect costs will
complement that effort.

Second, increased audits of indirect costs will be made by both Federal and non-
Federal auditors. The Department's Inspector General has a number of audits and
reviews of indirect cost underway. These focus on an institution's cost proposals and
support the indirect cost negotiation process. As part of' this effort, the IG will audit
individual expense transactions to ascertain the extent of problems similar to those
found at Stanford. Also, OMB has guidelines currently under development which
will require non-Federal auditors to give further emphasis to this area.

Additionally, over the past few years, we have initiated a number of improve-
ments to the Department's indirect cost negotiation operation. These initiatives in-
clude:

A consolidation of our negotiation offices;
The iss Ance of a comprehensive guide for evaluating university indirect cost

proposals;
The use of special team reviews of proposals from certain major institutions;

and
The use of specialized consulting services to assist the negotiators in their re-

views of certain technical aspects of proposals.
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The consolidation of our reicional negotiation offices is expected to significantly
strengthen the negotiation activity since it will provide a broader level of expertise
in each office. This is needed to effectively handle the wide range of cost proposals
the negotiators are required to review and negotiate. This consolidation was an-
nounced in 1989 and will be fully implemental by the end of this fiscal year.

The guide for evaluating university indirect cost proposals was completed last
summer. It further refines and directs the special team reviews which were begun
in 1986. Both are also designed to strengthen the quality of the reviews and negotia-
tions conducted by the negotiators, especially for the larger, more complex cases.

Finally, we are in the final stages of contracting for specialized consulting services
to assist the negotiators in evaluating certain technical areas that impact on the
allocation of indirect costa. Services are being sought for actuaries, statisticians and
engineers. For example, the use of engineering consultants will strengthen our scru-
tiny of studies allocating utility costs between research laboratories and classrooms.

That concludes my prepared statement, Mr. Chairman. i hope it was useful to the
subcommittee and will be glad to respond to any quebtions you may have.

Mr. Moult. I'd like to add that I have with me, on my left, Mr.
Gary Talesnik, a distinguished career official of our Department,
who is the Director of our Division of Cost Allocation. Thank you,
sir.

Mr. DINGELL We do welcome you. We thank you very much, Mr.
Secretary. First of all, I thank you for your very helpful statement.
The Chair does note that as we go through these matters, we will
be, of course, looking for the development of a continuing policy
within the Agency with regard to these expenditures.

At a further time, we have a hearing which will be very much
focused on that particular matter as we proceed. Mr. Kusserow, we
aie happy to welcome you.

TESTIMONY OF RICHARD P. KUSSEROW
Mr. Kt1s8EROV1. With me is Thomas Roslewicz, our Audit Direc-

tor for HHS. I want to thank the committee. In particular, if you
will look on page 14 of our testimony, you will see that suddenly
we're having an early engagement with universities, that suddenly
we're having a lot of them come forth with suggestions as to how
they might reduce their own indirect cost pools.

I will tell you that that is unique in my experience of 10 years as
the Inspector General for the Department. I do not think it's un-
coincidental to the hearings that you hr.3 on Stanford that this has
occurred. Indeed, I think we are also evidencing the results of this
committee, and for vhat, I thank you very much.

With your permission, I'd like to, as with Mr. Moley, subhlit my
full statement to the recordit's rather lengthyand perhaps just
highlight a few points.

Mr. DINGELL. That would be entirely acceptable, and you may
proceed in that fashion.

Mr. KLISSEROVI. Mr. Chairman, Federal funding for science at col-
leges and universities is approaching $10 billion a year, of which in
excess of a quarter of a billion dollars now goes for indirect costs or
unallocated overhead. The remaining money goes for direct re-
search costs.

Audit and cost negotiation responsibility, as you have pointed
out in your opening comments, is really the cognizant that is as-
signed the responsibility for tne institution. Of the 276 colleges and
universities that receive the lion's share, 96 percent, of Federal
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funds, 39 are under the cog:nizance of the Department of Defense
and the balance, 237 are assigned to our Department.

Over the years, we have raised serious concerns about the
amount of Federal funding that is being diverted to indirect costs
at the hosting school. As you pointed out again, every dollar that
goes to the unallocated overhead or indirect costa, is one less dollar
that's used for direct research. We're saying we have one pot of
money and it's a question of how you divide that pot up. Every
dollar going for overhead at the university is one less dollar that
goes to direct research.

Sometimes in the discussion with people from the university
community, they seem to fail to recognize that is the end result. It
seems to me thatand just making an overview commentthere's
a underlying irrationality about the way we are doing business
with the universities that host Federal Government sponsored sci-
ence.

The original collegiality that was behind the funding of science
was to involve three partiesscientists who do research, universi-
ties that would host that research, and the Federal Government
that would underwrite that research. Somehow, that is not the way
it's working today. We actually have four parties.

We have the scientists coming for approval for new proposed re-
search, and then somehow we have a new team that comes in that
are unconnected and that are the accountants, auditors, to try to
determine separately what the indirect cost rates should be for the
hosting institution. 'What we, in fact, have now, it seems to me, Mr.
Chairman, is a full employment act for accountants, auditors and
lawyers.

I'm not sure that this is really what was originally intended. The
whole process reallr takes on a sense of gamesmanship here. That
is, and you heard it at your Stanford hearing when you had the
auditor f'or Stanford suggest that, of course, they advise their cli-
ents to get as much as they can in the indirect cost pools. That's
the waythat's good accounting.

That may be good accounting, but the question is whether that is
good public policy. As Mr. Moley had indicated, the Department
has a task force that involves thefor Management and Budget,
the Director of NIH and the Inspector General. We're just trying to
review the relationship that we have with these parties and to see
if, in fact, we can find a better way in the future to do business.

However, currently, the audit oversight of universities is gov-
erned by OMB guidance. In particularly, you will have noted A-21.
This is a process that really starts with independent audits per-
formed at the universities. Then the second line of defense comes
in where those audits and their working papers :.tre reviewed by
the Office of Inapector General Auditors.

The third line comes in where the auditors of the Office of In-
spector General go ahead and do audits at the universities. The
audits that we perform are generally of two types: those that are in
support of ASIAB's cost allocation effort and negotiation, pre-
award, if you will, and then those that are coming after the fact
that look at what actually has occurred in that process.

I think you will hear a lot from this panel about the fact that we
feel that we've made a very substantial effort in this arena and
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that we have rightfully some pride in the end result that has our
indirect cost rates at a much lower figure than other cognizant
agencies.

In the testimony that I submitted for the record, I did note that
there are a lot of different things that are available for consider-
ation by the Congress and by the administration in trying to exam-
ine what our relationship should be.

One, of course, is going back to Circular A-21, which are the cost
principles for educational institutions, and to see if we can
strengthen them in some way. Already, OMB, as Mr. Moley point-
ed out, has taken efforts to strengthen it.

Among the things they're going to be doing is, in the new pro-
posed clarification of A-21, is to prohibit reimbursement for enter-
tainment, prohibit university officers' housing and personal ex-
penses, or luxury travel, or promotion and lobbying, or golden
parachute or excessive salaries. The fact is, Mr. Chairman, those
things were permissible and were argued when we went out to the
universities to challenge them on w hat they were putting in the in-
direct cost pools.

It's a step in the right direction; however, I don't think there's
anybody who would say that that is the end. I think what we really
need to look at are some other things that we can do to better im-
prove the way we do business.

There are a lot of things that we put in there as possible options
for further considerations, including such things as maybe giving
the money to the principal investigatorE and saying let them nego-
tiate indirect cost rates, or certainly mandating a stanch rdized ac-
counting system.

One of the things that causes us a great deal of con cern, Mr.
Chairman, is that we do not have stanclardized accounting at the
universities, which means that you're oftentimes comparing apples
to oranges, to pears to peaches.

If you have standardized accounting, then the old notion of
squeezing the balloonthat is, cracking down on one part of the
indirect cost pool and not having it be squeezed out to another
part, or squeezed from the indirect cost pool into the direct cost
poolwe certainly could limit that kind of gamesmanship.

There are proposals in consideration for somehow capping of
components of the indirect cost rate or perhaps the indirect cost
rate itself, or mandating cost sharing for research, or limit the in-
direct cost to only those expenditures which are an add-on burden
to the university for hosting science.

We could also talk about not charging the Federal Government
an indirect cost rate any higher than you charge anybody elsethe
lowest charge rate should be to the Federal Governmentor talk
about maybe the granting agencies negotiating their own rates
with hosting institutions.

One of the other things that Mr. Bliley pointed out, and that is
that I have to tell you that the notion that somebody could spend
money inappropriately and keep that money without returning it
is bothersome, but even when they do return it, it seems to me
they should return it to science, and that they should do it with
interest. It should be at a rate that certainly covers the cost of in-
flation during the period. I don't see why we can't do it.
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One of the points I make in my testimony is a concern that we
have, and that is, if we do get money back, it goes into the general
fund, it does not go back to science. But generally speaking, the
way the process works is that if you find that there are inappropri-
ate expenditures in the indirect cost pools, you roll forward the
savings into the future rate, and so it's really an offset to the
future.

So generally speaking, a vast majority of questioned costs really
stay on campus. I don't think that's a disincentive to trying to
fudge the pool. I think that they should have to give that money
back, and I think it should be done with interest.

With those points in mind, I would just add there are other
things that could be done, and I think it's probably my last choice,
and it may sound peculiar. That is, you could always increase the
funding, but ha !ing more auditors and more accountants to meet
the auditors and accountants of the universities, and I think that I
would take that as a last choice. In fact, we should try to improve
the relationship we have with universities hosting our research
rather than adding more people to play the game, because no
matter what happens, the universities will have always more ac-
countants, auditors and attorneys available to them than we would.
So I would hope that we could find a better way to do business.

With that, Mr. Chairman, I'd like to reserve whatever time re-
mains to answering any questions that you or the committee might
have.

[Testimony resumes on p. 321.]
[The prepared statement and attachments of Mr. Kusserow

follow]
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11ESTIMONY

OF

RICHARD P. KUSSEROW

DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH AND HUMAN SERVICES

Good morning, I am Richard P. Kusserow, Inspector General of the Department of Health and

Human Services. We are here this morning to diecum with you our experiences in suditing

expenditures made under Grants and 041t111111 awarded to Colleges & Universities and to update

you regarding our oversight of this mem. We will summarize our recent audit experiences at

schools across the country. As you know, we initiated many of these audits shortly after your

hearings oo indirect cost matters at Stroford University. Flaslly, we would like to present mole

options for improved administration and Federal oversight of these costs.

liskond

To provide this subcommittee with background information and to help place this issue of indirect

costs in prrper perspective, we would like to include in the record a report that I an releasing

today, entitled, Federal Funding to Colleges and Universities in Support of Research.

Bakollgusligg

Colleges and universities are increasinely dependent oo the Federal government for funding to

conduct research, particularly bkxnedical research. Since 1984, total Federal research and

development obligations to colleges and universities have increased from 15.6 billion to the current
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kvel of over $9.2 billion. ith represents an imam in funding of 64 percent Indirect costs

provided to colleges and universities over the same period have bcremed from $13 bilk° b 1984

to $2.5 billion.

A majority of the research grant money canes from the Public Health Service (PHS) of the

Department of Health and Human Services (HHS). The National Institutes of Health (NM)

funding alone accounted for $3.9 billion in Fiscal Year 1990, of whith $125 billion was for indirect

coat. Appendix A depicts the growth in NM research costs from 191304990, showing growth in

both direct and indirect costs. For FY 1991, N1H has provided for $3.7 billion for atramural

research, of which $1.7 billion will pay for indirect costs, appradmately 46 percent

There is good reason to believe that colleges and universities dependence oo direct and indirect

costs for research will cootinue for the foreseeable future. Fiscal coostraints and increasing

competitioo for budget dollars are resulting in pressure to increase the amount of money applied

to direct research rather than to indirect or unallocated overhead costs. As an aide, it is

interesting to note that the indirect casts for research funded in Mal Year 1990 by NM acceded

the amount spent on AIDS research. Similarly, the amount anticipated for indirect costs for all

NM extramural grants in 1991 vnll exceed the toUll budgeted for cancer research.

2
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There I a concern that the relationship between the Federal government and the unhersity world

is a very loose one. We believe that nothing could be further from tbe truth. Federal guidance

from both OMB and the individual funding agencies is voluminous, complex, and detailed.

Government-wide instructions issued by OMB address virtually all aspects of Federal funding of

university and nonprofit institutions. Thk guidanceimued in the form of OMB arcularesis

binding on all parties. Appendis B provides a summary of applicable OMB arcularea.

There are three general aspects of Federal guidance which are necessary to understand the current

situation. These are Cognizance (assignment of oversight responsibility to agencies), Indirect Costs,

and Audit Requirements. Each is addressed individually below.

Quin=

OMB Circular A-88 generally assigns cognizance responsibility for colleges and universities, to the

Federal agency with the largest sum of money represented at the schooL Over 90 percent of tbe

colleges, universities, and nonprofit organizations involved irs research receive most

of their Federal funding from MIS and, therefore, fall within our cognizant responsibility. The

other major cognizant agency is the Department of Defense (DOD), which is assigned cognizance

for 35 major schools. Appendix C reflects the distribution of responsibility between HHS and

DOD for the 20 schools which receive the most research dollars. Audits are performed directly by

the cogniunt agency (at HHS, the OIG) through private sector auditors. Non-Federal auditors

3
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review financial and compliance issues at colleges, universities and naval organized= in

accordance with OMB guidance. The auditors are required to include within their scope of work,

the indirect cost pooh charged to the Federal Government Federal auditors in the cognizant

agency review their work to assure that it has been performed according to audit standards and to

identify issues warranting follow-up.

Direct and Indirect COM

The total cost of any research project is divided into direct and indirect oasts. Direct costs are

those that can be identified specifically with a particular sponsored project, instructional activity or

any other institutional activity; or that can be assigned directly to such activities with high degree

of precision. Examples of direct cats include salaries and wages of those working on the projects,

laboratory supplies, equipment, subcontracts and any other direct overhead expenditure. Modified

Total Direct Costs (MMC) is 40 important subcategory of direct coact It usually includes all

direct costs except equipment and that portion of subcontract costs in acess of $25,000. Modified

direct costs are significant because they are the basis used to determine the extent to which

indirect costs are assigned to individual Federal grants and contracts.

Indirect costs include those costs that have been incurred for common or joint objectives of the

university including the research effort housed at their facilities. They cannot always be identified

readily and specifically with particular sponsored project, or institutional activity. Examples

include utilities, common space, and library expenses.

4
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OMB guidance (A-21) provides to colleges and universities,. well as Federal agencies, the

principles for determining the costs applicable to research and other work performed under

federally sponsored agreement& The principles do not attempt to kientify tbe extent of agency

and institutional participation in financing the costs of a particular project. Rather, they were

designed so that the Federal Government would bear only its fair share of total casts, determined

in accordance with generally accepted Keounting principles, except where restricted or prohibited

by law.

The principles in A-21 for Fedex.: grants were established over 30 years ago when tbe research

eavironment and Federal funding were less complex. They have been modified only 8 times over

the years, and, in our opinion, A-21 has not kept pace with changes in the scientific research arena

and with today's business and accounting practices. By contrast, tbe Federal Acquisition

Regulations (FAR), relating to contracts, are modified almost monthly to keep up with problems

and chinging business practices.

In 1985, the issue of indirect coats for research again arose. The 010 was asked to study tbe

reasons for the dramatic increases in indirect costs for research funded by the department. We

looked also at the legitimacy of indirect costs. In response to our report, the ItHS Assistant

Secretary for Management and Budget, OIG, the Office of Science and Technology Policy and

OMB recommended change& to the principles (A-21). We recommended that: (1) the amount of

departmental administration expenses chargeable to sponsored research be established at a fixed

allowance of 7 percent of the direct cost of research; and (2) the use of multi-year predetermined

indirect cost rates be expanded. Now, in 1991, we are again working closely with other

5
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Departmental officiak, OMB, and tbe Cowees to review the effectivencs of Federal controis over

research costs.

In 1988, in response to the growing concern over indirect cost issues, the Executive Committee of

the Association of American Univenities (AAU) charged an Id boc committee, to review the

current system, particularly OMB guidance (A-21) and to identify suggestions for change.

According to the Committees's draft report, the entire context in which the indirect cm system

operates is changing. Important changes include pressures on univenity faculty, cumulative effects

of conflicts between research faculty and university officers over indirect costs, increasing

obsolescence of research facilities and equipment, and the basic relationship between universities

and the Feacial Government's support of research.

The Department's process and arperience with indirect cost b important The weighted average

indirect cost rate for major research universities negotiated by HHS has remained fairly stable at 48

percent in 1985 to about 51 percent in 1991. Appendix D shows the weighted average indirect

costs from 1982 to 1991. It oho shows that portion of the overall rate attributable to the various

cost centers that make up indirect costs.

Many schools over this period have requested significant increases in their indirect cost rates. The

Division of Cost Allocation (DCA) within NHS reviews and negotiates indirect cost rates proposed

by the institution. The negotiation proceu is important to ensure that the masimum number of

Federal dollars are used for research expenses and activities. Our audit staff may be called upon

to support this work.

6
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lb: Department's effor: has greatly limited the the in indirect costs at HHS cognizant schools. To

place this effort in perspective, the average indirect cost rate proposed by the schools for MIS

cognizant colleges and universities is 5857 percent. Me negotiated rate for these same schoob

50.99 percent, a difference of 7.58 Percent. This difference yields estimated annual savinp of $200

- S3(1)

The following table illustrates the impact of negotiations on establishing indirect cost rates. The

table includes a geographic spread of 'high dollar' schools and a summary of all schools negotiated.

Percent
indirect

Percent
COSt rate

Percent
1990 1991 proposed

bstitutiou =MA 1101811114 &MIK iadinante

Howard Univenity 155 75 80 122
Harvard

Medical School 77 21 104"
University 78 68 10 86

Johns Hopkins University 74 64 10 74
UCLA 48 46 02 63
University of Washington 70 51 19
Washington University 62 60 02 64
Omrall 1990 59 51 08 59

Emil rates have not yet been negotiated, as of April 1991.

Harvard's original proposal was for 104 percent. They subsequently made
adjustments which resulted in a proposal of 94 percent.

The approximate savings that result from a sin& percentage point reduction of tbe mean indirect

oast rate nationwide is $43 millkm. This amount is based on calculations using figures from 119

major institutions including 19 institutions negotiated by the DOD and includes a number of

assumptions. The indirect cost associated with the 119 major institutions includes 90 to 95 percent

of all indirect cost paid to educational institutions.

7
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The savings that result from indirect oat rate changes at individual 'anima= vary widely

drpending on a number of facto% such as, tbe indirect coat rate, the amount of Federal research

paid to the institution and tbe amount of indirect costs claimed. Based on national averages, the

savings per point at individual institutions amounts to about $46,000.

In our opinion, the current version of OMB guidance (A-21) does not provide incentives to

schools to minimize or contain costs allocated to Federal research projects. Buil:ally, A-21 permits

universities to charge expenses to Federal ;march when those expenses are allowable, allocable,

and reasonable. Costs are considered mumble 'if tbe nature of the goods or

services acquired or applied, and the amount involved therefore, reflect the actkvi that a prudent

person would have taken under the circumstances prevailing at the time the decision to incur the

cost was made.' This subjectix test of reasonableness provides vest latitude for schools to

include many items and services which might otherwke be excluded under the more specific

Federal acquisition regulatLas. A cost k allocable to a specific project if 'the goods or setvices

are chargeable or assignable to such cost objectives in accordance with relative benefits received or

other eLwitable relationship.' Again, the non-specificity of A-21 provides dkcretion and, indeed,

incentives to schools to define 'benefits received' to their best.advantage.

Both OM and non-Federal asKlitors, Arisen engaged in reviews of grants and contracts at colleges

and universities, roust rely on A-21 for Federal policy regarding the allocability, allocability, and

reasonableness of charges. Qarificotion of this policy would enhance the auditors' effectiveness in

their oversight role.

8

3 5



302

Audit Requirement&

In 1979, the House Committee on Government Operations and the Government Accounting Office

(GAO) released a report criticizing the auditing of. Federal grants to colleges and universities

calling it haphazard and ineffective. At that time, colleges and universities were responsible for

doing school-wide audits of Federal funds (A-110). (A-102P applied the same requirements for

State and local governments.) Each Federal agency usually audited only its own grants, without

coordinating with other agencies providing funds to the same school. To correct this inefficient

approach to audits at colleges and universities and redirect scarce HHS audit resources to the

Medicare, Medicaid and social security programs, OMB developed single audit policy which we

supported. We demonstrated the value of the single audit concept by conducting 30 pilot audits

over 3 years. The major outcome of the pilot projects was the development of guidelines for

single audits in colleges and universities. The Federal inter-agency task force, chaired by OMB,

endorsed use of the guidelines.

In April 1984, We testified before the Committee on Government Operations that colleges and

universities were reluctant to accept the single audit guidelines. Thus, we recommended that

legislation be enacted to require this practice, more specifically, we recommended that the Single

Audit Act be amended to cover colleges and universities, as well es State and local governments.

This proposal was not enacted. However, these principles are now included in revised OMB

guidance (A.133).

9
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Until January 1990, OMB guidance (A410, Attachment F) contained provisions for organization-

wide audits at colleges and universities. However, the Circular was proven to be inadequate

became the audit requirements lacked sufficient detail and did not require that such audits be

done in accordance with generally accepted government auditing standards. Further, it did DOt

require the schools to submit tbe results of tbeir audits to tbe Federal Government for review.

In response to these perceived inadequacies, OMB isued revhed guidance (A-133) for the audits

of institutions of higher education and other nooprofit institution to strengthen audit

requirements. Our office worked closely with OMB to develop A-133.

A-133 established audit requirements and defined Federal respomibtlity for colleges and universities

and otherwbe addressed previous deficiencies. Appendix B describes the responsibilities of colleges

and universities, and the MG under A-133. nit new guidance, applicable to audits for fiscal ran

that begin on or after January 1, 1990 requires that schools have an audit of Federal awards every

2 years. The full implementation of this circular will substantially increase and improve audit

coverage at these institutions.

AvslitiuslingLinalsugalaarnal

Since the establishment of the Audit Agency, in what was then the Department of Health,

Education and Welfare, it has performed thousands of audits in colleges and universities. For the

42 month period ending in March of 1991, 2052 audits were performed either directly by our staff

or through non-Federal auditors. The 010 staff performed 547 of these audits which consisted of

10
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207 preaward contract audits, 269 audits of costs incurred on grants and contracts and 71 special

studies and reviews of direct or indirect costs.

Over 85 percent of the findlnp uncovered during these audits involved internal control problems

related to specific cost elements or activities. Over 2200 such problems were identified. Internal

controls in an organization involve the overall plan of organization and methods employed to

ensure the reliability of accounting data, safeguard assets, promote efficiency, and ensure

compliance with established policies. Many of the internal control problems uncovered have cost

implications. Specific examples of internal control findings and other findings in cost and program

specific areas are included in our report, Federal Funding to Colleges and Universities in Support

of Research, which has been submitted for the record.

The audit findings we have uncovered over the years hsve provided us with many insights into the

problems in funding research at colleges and universities and led to our development of a 'Long

Range Strategy for Reviewing Financial and Programmatic Research Activities Conducted by

Colleges, Universities and Non-profit Organizations for tbe Federal Government.' We are also

submitting a copy of this strategy paper for the record.

bilirect Cost Audits at 13 Schools

A.5 part of our strategy we have reviews underway at 13 schools focusing on charges to indirect

cost centers. These reviews were begun subsequent to this Subcommittee's bearings held in March

1991, which revealed unallowable and unreasonable charges to Federal research by Stanford

11
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Univasity. I can report to the Subcommittee that our reviews, which are still underway, haw mho

found numerous charges which we believe to be inappropriate. Although we have not found

charges for a yacht or antique commodes, we have found that 'chalk sre charging research

accounts for a portion of unallowable or inappropriate items. Following are some examples of

such charges at the schoob we are cunently reviewing. We have included as Appendix F a more

complete list of examples of unallowable or inappropriate charges.

o Receptions and catered dinners including rentals of tents, liquor, balloons and valet

parking.

o Legal expenses for irV441i1S unrelated to research. Fa enmple, at one school

Federal research was charged for a portion of the expenses related to an antitrust

suit by tbe Justice Department.

o University Presidents' travel for matters unrelated to research. For example, at one

school research was charged for airfare for the President's wife for trips to Grand

Cayman Island and Sarasota Florida. (The Praident reimbursed the University for

these expenses about a week after our audit began and more than one year after

the trips were made.)

o Items classified as 'special merchandise' in the accounting records which turned out

to be liquor.

12
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o Private dub membership including golf dubs.

o Engraved crystal decanters from Neiman Marcus.

o A sculpture that had already been paid for by a contributor to the school.

o Mailings and other menses related to alumni activities.

o Expenses related to Presidents' houses, including flowers, diauffeun, travel, gifts,

cleaning supplies snd other maintenance.

I can also report to this Subcommittee that a number of the schook we have vkited have initiated

reviews of indirect cost charges on their own and have volunteered to remove certain charges from

cost centers which are eventually allocated to Federal research. The total amount identified to

date at these schools, both by the school itself and our auditors, is about $14 million. As shown

below, we have preliminary results from 12 of tbe 13 scbook.

13
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Summaastintailmikulia

Amount of
Unallowabk&a,
Insppropriat

rect Costs
Imtitutlon insgazza.

Dartmouth $ 1,066,432

Yale $ 720,186

Rutgers $ 4,894,845

Johns Hopkins $ 175,183

University of Pennsylvania $ 941,476

University of Pittsburgh $ 259,085

Duke $ 906,245

Emory S 672,557

University of Michigan 4. so

University of Micas() $ 348,050

University of Texas Southwestern
Medical Center at Dallas $ 32,537

Washington University in St. Louis $ 985,000

University of Southern California 11,112.124

TOTAL $14,113,746

'Includes voluntary reductions by the scbooh and/or reductiors based on 010 review. In most
cases, 010 work is still in process and results are incomplete.

"University of Michigan has not made a review to reduce cost pooh.

14
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In addition to the above, we are aware that Harvard University Medical School, another butitution

under our cognizance, has agreed to remove about $500,000 from indirect cost centers charged to

Federal research. At you know, the Oeneral Accounting Office is currently reviewing this matter

at Harvard. We have also been hdvised that at least four schools under the cognizance of the

Department of DefeaseStanford, Massachusetts Institute of Technology, California Institute of

Technology, and Cornellhave agreed to reduce indirect costs.

We are concerned that tbe only schools under our cognizance that have volunteered to make

adjustments are those which we, or other Federal officials, have visited. Therefore, we plan to

step up our activities in this area. This week we are also sending letters to about 150 additional

schools not yet contacted by Federal officials, ssking that they provide us with certain data

preparatory to a potential site visit by my staff. This letter is simrlar to an earlier letter sent by me

and the Assistant Secretary for Management and Budget, Kevin Moley to the top 120 research

institutions in the country. We also plan to follow up on this earlier letter to determine what

action, if any, has been taken by these schools.

With respect to our continuing review of indirect costs, we also plan to continue an agreement we

have had with the Department's Division of Cost Allocation (DCA) to work jointly with them in

reviewing selected aspects of about 20 schools' indirect cost proposals each year. These efforts

have proven wry successful in the past and have resulted in significant reductions in charges to

indirect costs.

312
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In addition to our current review of indirect cost issues, we have scheduled 15 projects from our

long range strider', for immediate attention. Several of these projects have already begun, and we

expect to compkte this phase of our strategy over the nest 24 months.

rut= Options

Our audit findings and experience over the rars lead us to believe that there must be better ways

for the Federal Government to deal with reimbursement for research efforts on pants and

contracts at colleges and universities. 'Mere are many options for better assuring that the dollars

available produce the maximum support for scientific research: We have identified a number of

options that might be considered for further study, including:

indirect Cost Rate*

Significant!), amend, as OMB propos.* or modify Circular A21 to ensure that

certain specific costs are excluded from indirect cost reimbursements paid to colleges

and universities receiving Federal research grants.

block Grant

Block grant research dollars to universities. Under this option, institutions would be

given a set amount of mooey to meet the joint government institution research

goals. The institution would determine how much would go for direct and indirect

ONts.

3
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o PrinciaLloalison

Award research dollars to principal investigators. The investigator would then be

responsible for including in their proposals the indirect cost component at the school

where the research will take place. Ilse investigator and the school would be forced

to negotiate direct and indirect costs.

0 istadadiadkomnikaltem

Mandate a standardized accounting system for the major colleges and universities

hosting Federal research pants that would reduce variatiom among schoob as to

how they account for and allocate oasts.

Place a cap on the indirect cost rate. For ezample, limit the indirect cost rate to

the mean or average rate. Under this option, the savings from capping indirect

costs could increase the number of gnnts and funding leveb for science.

18
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Limit future indirect cost rates at a level which does not exceed the school's 1991

negotiated rate.

o Lowest Level Charged

Umit the indirect cost rate for Government research grants to the lowest level

charged by the institution to other US. and foreign entities. The 010 has observed

differential treatment for research fuoded by the Government vs. Research

performed on behalf of US. and foreign corporations aod foundations.

Both public and private schools charge a lower indirect cost rate to foundations,

public corporations and foreign Governments for research projects than they do to

the U.S. Government for federally funded research. Some schools waive the indirect

cost rate, even for a million dollar contract with a publically traded corporation.

Schools with a Federal indirect cost rate as high as 77 percent waive or reduce the

rate with other entities to us little at 6 or 10 percent. Others have a sliding scale,

for the indirect cost rate, tning whatever rate can be negotiated. It appears clear

from this anecdotal information that schools may be looking to the Federal

Government to cover the overhead associated with research performed for

19

3
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n onfederal and foreign eathies.

o Cad _hada

Mandate 'oost sharing' for research. Le., the school would contribute a percentage

of the total cost of research. This notion of cost sharing wm previously in place but

was found to be inequitable among schools. The practice was discontinued in 1986.

With additional thought and work, oost sharing might be feasible. It was not

equitable among all schook, so the practice was discontinued. With additional

thought and work, cost sharing might be feasible.

tikkilLQ2111

Limit indirect costs to only those expenditures that me add-on costs to the

institutions for supporting research. Those university costs that would be incurred

whether or not the research was being conducted would thereby not be eligible for

indirect cost support.

Fundinn for Oversight

Increase funding kvels for Federal ovessight efforts (audit and oost allocation work

st educatkmal and nonprofit institutions.

20
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o Anassloscitialistallasim

Do away with pmernmentwide Aka, and allow panting agencies lo negotiate the

rates for their agencies' pant programs separately. Currently, at NIX for example,

acienthts submit prepaid' for new pants to scientists. However, the indirect cost

rates are negotiated without either scieatific party. It takes place between the

accountants at tbe nniwersity finance office and the accountants for the Department.

The proposed option would mean an agency could negotiate a rate for all their

pants by discipline. In this way, biomedical research and social research costs could

have different rates.

Seek legal authority for the actual recovery of inappropriate expenditures charged to

indirect cost pools and for their return for propamming for future fun:ling of

science. Currently, when auditors note findings which are sustained, there is no

check that is tendered back to the program for future use in scientific research.

The general practice is to offtet the amount against future indirect cost rates. In

some cases there may be adjustments between the direct and iedirect cost pc

The net effect is that the money seldom leaves the campus. On some fairly rare

occasions, there have been checks written to pay back the mooey. However, the

funds do not go to be repropammed for new research, but to the swat fund of

the treasury. The system does not lead So much in the way of accountability or

incentives for efficient use of those funds.

This concludes my testimony. I will be happy to answer any questioas you may hive.

3 I S
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Appendix B

OMB CIRCULARS

A-21 COST PRINCIPLES FOR EDUCATIONAL INSTITUTIONS

Provides to colleges and universities, as well I.:, Federal Agencies,
the principles for determining the costs applicable to research and
other work performed under federally sponsored agreements.

A-88 INDIRECT COST RATES, AUDIT AND AUDIT FOLLOW-UP
AT EDUCATIONAL INSMUTIONS

Establishes indirect cost rates, auditing, correcting systems
deficiencies and resolving questioned costs.

A-110 UNIFORM ADMINISTRATIVE REQUIREMENTS FOR
GRANTS AND OTHER AGREEMENTS WTM INSITTUTIONS
OF HIGHER EDUCATION, HOSPTTALS AND OMER NON
PROFIT ORGANIZATIONS

Provides guidance to grantees and contractors for financial
management of federal funds received.

A-128 AUDITS OF STATE AND LOCAL GOVERNMENIS

Establishes audit requirements for State and local governments
receiving federal aid and defines federal responsibilities for
implementing and monitoring those requirements.

A-133 AUDITS OF INsmimoNs OF HIGHER EDUCATION AND
OTHER NON PROFIT INSTITUTIONS

Establishes audit requirements and defmes federal responsibilities
for colleges and universities. Requires schools have audit of federal
awavds every two years.



Appendix C

DIRECT AND INDIRECT RESEARCH COSTS - TOP 20 COLLEGES AND UNIVERSITIES
BY COGNIZANCE

(DOLLARS IN THOUSANDS)

TOTAL ESTIMATED INDIRECT COST RATE
R&D INDIRECT DIRECT AS A PROPORTION

INSTITUTION COGNIZANCE AWARDS* COSTS COSTS OF DIRECT COSTS

STANFORD UNIV. DOD $239,847 $100,401 $139,446 72.00%
JOHNS HOPKINS UNIV. HHS 211,879 83,467 128,412 65.00%
MASS. INST. OF TECHNOLOGY DOD 207,157 75,629 131,528 57.50%
UNIV. OF WASHINGTON HHS 203,691 70,560 133,131 53.00%
UNIV. OF CALIF. 0 LOS ANGELES HHS 170,839 55,407 115,432 48.00%
UNIV. OF MICHIGAN HHS 167,865 62,290 105,575 59.00%
UNIV. OF CALIF. 0 SAN DIEGO HHS 166,601 54,788 111,813 49.00%
UNIV. OF CALIF. e SAN FRANCISCO HHS 159,027 44,206 114,821 38.50%
UNIV. OF WISCONSIN MADISON HHS 150,474 45,978 104,496 44.00%
COLUMBIA UNIVERSITY DOD 150,263 63,955 86,308 74.10%
YALE UNIVERSITY HHS 146,245 59,194 87,051 68.00%
HARVARD UINVERSITY HHS 141,760 58,616 83,144 70.50%
CORNELL UNIVERSITY DOD 139,954 52,663 87,291 60.33%
UNIV. OF PENNSYLVANIA HHS 132,805 52,317 80,400 65.001,

UNIV. OF CAL/F. e BERKELEY HHS 131,070 43,104 87,966 49.00%
UNIV. OF MINNESOTA HHS 128,727 39,333 89,394 44.00%
PENNSYLVANIA STATE UNIV. DOD 119,435 39,652 79,783 49.70%
UNIV. OF SOUTHERN CALIFORNIA HHS 114,766 43,261 71,505 60.50%
DUKE UNIVERSITY HHS 108,611 36,204 72,407 50.00%
WASHINGTON UNIV. HHS 102,974 39,410 63,564 62.00%

TOTAL/AVERAGE $3,093,990 $1,120,435 $1,973,555 56.77%

* FY 1989

3 '1



Appendix D

Weighted Average Indirect Cost Rates In
Major Colleges and Universities By Cost Center and Total

1982 - 1991

82 83 84 85 88 87 88 89 90 91

General and Administrative 7.34% 7.12% 7.33% 7.40% 7.23% 7.15% 7.29% 7.27% 7.32% 710%

Departmental Administration 14.04% 15.33% 15.63% 15.47% 15.87% 15.55% 15.75% 16.06% 16.07% 16.09%

Sponsored Projects
Administration 3.26% 3.11% 2.98% 3.18% 3.29% 3.33% 3.11% 3.14% 3.26% 7 77%

Student Services 0.53% 0.19% 0.11% 0.15% 0.17% 0.16% 0.14% 0.16% 0.15% 0.17%

Library 2.05% 1.99% 1.97% 2.14% 2.17% 1.98% 2.05% 2.05% 2.03% 2.04%

Depreciadon / Use
allowances 4.17% 4.36% 4.57% $4.71% 5.04% 5.22% 5.44% 5.82% 6.27% 6.46%

Operation & Maintenance 11.95% 12.59% 13.26% 14.05% 14.38% 14.76% 14.95 15.01% 15.47% 15.68%

Other / Misc 0.96% 1.18% 1.24% 0.71% 0.60% 0.65% 0.22% 0.02% 0.00% -0.02%

Weighted Average
Negotiated Rate 44.30% 45.88% 47.09% $47.84% 48.77% 48.80% 48.95% 49.53% 50.57% 50.99%

3 ,
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Appendix E

Responsibilities of Entitles and the OIG
Under Circular A - 133

Entity to Be Audited*

Entity arranges

for au;fit by
independen` auditor

Audit Is performed

Auditor / entity
obtains technical

assistance if necessary

from OIG

iReport submitted to
HHS OIG for processing

OIG

Reviews report for

aCerence to format,
sh,ndards; and

rompleteness

Selects sample of
audits for quality
control review

Reviews report findings,

enters Into automated

system for tracking,

look for system problems

Issues reports to
interested parties

Tracks resolution of

findings and follow - up
on resolution

*Audits are to be performed at least once every two years at
colleges, universities or nonprofit organizations receMng $100,000 or more.

3 3
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Appendix F

EXAMPLES OF UNALLOWABLE OR INAPPROPRIATE
INDIRECT COSTS CONTAINED IN COST POOLS

o President's and Trustee travel includes wife

o Travel expenses for Trustees who donated their travel and did not receive reimbursement

o Trustee banquet charget for such purposes as alumni clubs, commencement and student
breakfasts

o Chauffeuring for the President and Trustees. Some chauffeuring for President's wife

o President's official entertainment to financially support hie responsibilities as president

o Legal earpenses relating to:

suit regarding violation of student's civil rights

U.S. Justice Department anti-trust su't

private suit regarding price firdng of tuition

o Sculpture that had already been paid for by a school contn'butor

o Depreciation for equipment no longer in use

o Depreciation for athletic equipment

o The cost of producing a community report to promote university activities

o Advertising to promote student attendance at summer session and on career week

o Fund raising

o Student activities such as, fraternity task force, bands for student dance, van rentals for
student luggage, furniture for student clubs

o Mailings and other expenses related to alumni activities

o President's house, includes receptions, flowers, travel to sporting events and gifts, e.g. crystal
decanters from Neiman Marcus

o Expenses related to an art museum
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Mr. DINGELL. Mr. Kusserow, the committee thanks you for your
very helpful testimony, and I want to commend you for what you
and your associates have done in terms of bringing to light matters
which are of concern to this committee.

We also, as you will recall, had the privilege of working with you
in connection with the generic drug investigation, where you
served the public interest, I think, in a very spectacular fashion,
and I'd like to note that here for the record since I've not had a
previous opportunity to tell you personally how much we appreci-
ate the work you did and how much we respect you and your office
for the quality of the work which you did.

The Chair is going to recognize my colleagues for questions. The
Chair will begin by recognizing first the distinguished gentleman
from Georgia, Dr. Rowland.

Mr. ROWLAND. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Kusserow, in your testimony, you point out that of the 13

schools that are presently being audited, 12 had volunteered to
make adjustments and the 13th appears to be on the way. Is that
correct?

Mr. KUSSEROW. Many of those schools have voluntarily requested
that there be adjustments to their indirect cost pools to reflect
what they had in terms of inappropriate items. But everything that
is reflected on page 14, they have not conceded to.

This is an early return of what our findings have been, but what
we're finding also is out of that total of roughly $14 million, $9.5
million were involved with the schools coming forth on their own
to correct their indirect cost pools pursuant to their own internal
audits. So a very substantial sum of that number is the school.

Mr. ROWLAND. Well, has HHS received any money back at this
point?

Mr. KUSSEROW. We have begun to receive money back from indi-
vidual schools. However, we're just getting involved in the process,
and we won't have a total tally until the end. Generally speaking,
we would want to complete the process to make sure that we're not
selling short.

Mr. ROWLAND. Have you seen any of the money?
Mr. KUSSEROW. Very little thus far. We have, from one of the in-

stitutions that's not even reflected on here, we have received
checks, but by and large, the money has not come back.

Generally, as I mentioned, that money in all likelihood will not
be a check coming back to the Federal Government, but would be
rolling forward in the indirect cost rates to offset for the future,
which, as I mentioned in my testimony, is a little bothersome.

Mr. ROWLAND. Yes. Well, should we conclude, then, that these
fine institutions out there are literally waiting for the Government
to knock on their door before they will take the necessary correc-
tive action? It's a little bothersome also to me that they're going to
wait and take a credit for this and move it to future indirect costs.

Mr. KUSSEROW. It's amazing how, when you do knock on the
door, they're ready to announce that they have already done the
work, and there's no need to have the auditors look any further,
and here it is, and why don't we settle down at that point?

The fact of the matter is that we feel an obligation tonot that
we'd question their integrity, but perhaps we would question their
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bookkeeping--to look a little further into the process. Indeed, there
is a lot more money that we're finding out there than what they
are voluntarily offering up.

Again, I would go back to the disturbing element, and again
maybe it's because I come from an audit perspective, and that is
the notion that they don't write a check back, thnt somehow that
money stays on campus and is just rolled forward. Although it
means that their rates for the future will be less and will be offset-
ting what they had inappropriately, the fact is that maybe if they
had to write a check for the entire amount that was inappropriate-
ly spent, with interest, that might discourage them.

The other point that I would emphasize is that the vast majority
of these schools that we're lonking at are schools that had a propos-
al that they would want to put things into the pool, and what
you're finding here is we're saying, "No, these are inappropriate
for putting-Ap ,1-the pool," so they have not actually spent that
money yet. Were preventing them from spending the money.

One of the things that I would want to emphasize also is that is
the basic philosophy of our Department and our stewardship with
the universities, is to try to get it on the front-end side, and not
wait unti- they do spend a lot of money inappropriately, and then
come in ...iter the fact and ask them for the money. We'd much
prefer to take it out of the pool before they start spending the
money and charging us.

Mr. ROWLAND. Well, it sounds kind of like a game. Let me ask
you this question.

Mr. KUSSEROW. Yes, sir.
Mr. ROWLAND. Your office is releasing a report on Federal fund-

ing to colleges and universities, and in that introduction, and I
quote, "Through our audits, we found and reported many serious
problems, including miscalculations, mischaracterizations, and mis-
representations of cost. Most of these reflect the result of gaming
the intricate rules that pertain to the allowability of expenses for
Federal reimbursement."

Now, let me ask you, do you personally believe, as your report
states here, that these institutions are, in fact, gaming the Federal
Government?

Mr. KUSSEROW. Yes, sir. Thank you for bringing that up because
I did bring this report to release to the committee today, and I'd
like to have it, with the permission of the Chair, to submit it for
the record. It's the report on Federal funding to colleges and uni-
versities in support of research, which we pushed ahead for this
committee.

Mr. DINGELL. Would the gentleman yield for just a second?
Mr. ROWLAND. Yes, I'll yield to the chairman.
Mr. DINGELL. And the Chair thanks the gentleman. Would you

submit that for the record, please?
Mr. KUSSEROW. Yes, sir, I sure will.
Mr. DINGELL. Without objection, that will be inserted in the

record.
[Testimony resumes on p. 361.]
[The report follows:]
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DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH & HUMAN SERVICES Oft, Of IMpOolot Goners

8 199I
Memorandum

prom Riôhard P. RUsserow
'Inspector General

subo° OIG Report "Federal Funding to Colleges and Universities
in Support of Research" CIN: A-15-9-00033

To Kevin E. Holey
Assistant Secretary for Management
and Budget

Bernadine P. Healy, M.D.
Director, National Institutes of Health

Attached for your use is an Office of Inspector General (OIG)
report entitled "Federal Funding to Colleges and Universities
in Support of Research." It is part of our contribution to
the Department of Health and Human Services' (HMS) work on the
cost of research.

The report includes a summary of over 2,000 OIG audits
conducted between October 1, 1988 and March 1. !991. It also
describes OIG strategies for addressing issue aras associated
with HHS funding for biomedical research and wane -1.".t.lons for
ensuring that limited funds are equitably apportionad for the
direct and indirect costs of research conducted by colleges
and universitis.

The OIG is currently conducting audits of indirect costs at a
number of colleges and universities across the country. We
will share early findings from these audits with work group
sekbers as they develop. Also, we will provide you an
opportunity to comment on all audit reports related to these
schools.

We anticipate that this document will provide sose insights to
and generate more questions on the complexities of funding
auditing research grants to colleges and universities.

Please contact me if you have any questions or your staff may
contact Daniel Blades, Assistant Inspector General for PHS
Audits, Office of Audit Services, at 301-443-3583.

Attachment

32 7
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Federal Funding
In Support of Research

to Colleges and Universities

Executhie Summary

Federal funding for science at colleges and universities has reached $9.2 billion per year, of
which about $2.5 billion is for indirect costs. The remaining $6.7 billion ls for direct research
costs. Audit and cost negotiation responsibility or cognizance is assigned generally to
Department with the meat money. Of tbe 276 colleges and unkershies receiving 96 pt..cent of
Federal funds, thitty nine are under the cognisance of the Department of Defense and the
balance of 237 are assigned to the Department of Health and Human Setvica.

Over the years, serious questions have been raised about the amount of Federal funding being
diverted to indirect costs (unallocated overhead to the hosting school) and away from direct
research costs (arising from the scientific projects). These issues have been underscored by
recently identified questionable charges to indirect cast pools by certain schools.

The experience of hundreds of audits have identified many options for better assuring
appropriate division of Federal funds betuten unallocated overhead (indirect costs) and direct
research costs, including but not limited to the following, variations of the following, or
combinations thereof:

o Revising OMB Circular A-21, Cost Principles for Educational Institutions which
provide guidance for determining the costs applicable to direct research or indirect
costs at the host institutions.

o Issuing block grant research dollars to universities. Under this option, institutions
would be given a set amount of money to meet the joint governmental institution
research goals. The institution would determine how much would go for direct and
indirect costs.

o Awarding research dollars to principal investigators. The investigators would then
be responsible for including in their proposals the indirect cost component at the
school where the research will take place. The investigators and the schools would
be forced to negotiate direct and indirect costs.

o Mandating a standardized amounting system for the major colleges and universities
hosting federal research grants that would reduce variation among schools as to how
they account for and allocate casts.

o Capping the indirect cost rate. For example, cap indirect cost rates at the mean or
average rate. This would result in savings that could increase the rimber of grants
and funding levels for science.

3..2
3
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o Limiting future indirect cost rates at a level that does not exceed the 1991
negotiated rate.

o Limiting tbe indirect cost rate for government reeeareh grants to the lowest level
charged by the institudon to other U.S. and foreign entities. The 010 has observed
evidence of differential treatment for research funded by the government vs.
research.perbtmed on behalf of U.S. and foreign corporations and foundations.

o Mandating "cost sharing' for research, i.e., the school would contribute a percentage
of the total cost of research. This notion of cost sharing was in place back in the
mid-eighties. It was not equitable among all schooh, so the practice was
dkcontinued. With additionl thought and work, cost sharing might be feasible.

o Limiting indirect costs to only these expenditures that are add-on coo to the
institutions for supporting research. Those costs to the university that would be
incurred whether or not the research was being conducted would thereby not be
eligible for indirect cast support

o Increasing funding levels for Federal oversight efforts (audit and cost allocation
work) at educational and nonprofit institutions.

o Miminating govenunentwkie rules, and allowing granting agencies to negotiate the
rates for their agencies' grant prairie= separately. Currently, at NIH, for example,
scientists submit proposah for new grants to scientists. However, the indirect Wit
rates are negotiated without either scientific party. It takes place between the
accountants at the university finance office and the accountants for the department
The proposed option would mean an agency could negotiate a rate for all their
grants by discipline. In this way, biomedical research and social research costs could
have different rates.

o Seeking legal authority for the actual recovery of inappropriate expenditures charged
to indirect cost pooh to be returned for programming for future funding of science.
Currently, when auditors note findings which are sustained, there is no chock that is
tendered beck to the program for future use in scientific research. The general
practice is to offset the amount against future indirect cost rates. In some cases
there may be adjustments between the direct and indirect cost pooh. The net effect
is that the money seldom leaves the campus. On some fairly rare occasions, there
have been checks Witt= to pay back the money. However, the funds do not go to
be reprogrammed for new research, but to the general fund of the US. Treasury.
The system does not lead to much in the way of accountability or incentives for
efficient use of those funds.

fi
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INTRODUCTION

The Federal government devotes vast sums of money to supporting research at colleges and
'universities. At MIS, we try our best to stay on top of ft. In the last decade, there have
been thousands of cost negotiations and audits. We have perforMed or reviewed mote than
2000 audits during the last three years. A disproportionate share 5 percent, of our audit
resources have been committed to this activity, which, while large, represents only 1 percent
of the Department's budget.

Through our audits, we found and reported many serious problems including miscalculation,
mischaractesization, and misrepresentation of costs. Most of these reflect the results of
'gaming' the intricate rules that pertain to the allowability of expenses for Federal
reimbursement.

The reimbursement system itself breeds such gaming because of its wmplexity. There are
direct costs, indirect costs, allowable costs, allocable costs, reasonabie costs, recharge centers,
special projects and others. The relationship among these is extraordinarily complex. At
times, even accountants, lawyers, and business officers cannot agree on the difference
between direct and indirect costs. Different universities handle them in different ways.

We believe it is futile to uy to solve this problem solely through accounting and more audits.
Fundamental reform is necessary. We need to change the way we do business. We suggest
a number of basic reforms for consideration.

The Department as a whole is moving to address the serious issues sw..:unding research
funding. Toward this end, a working group was formed comprised of the Director, National
Institutes of Health, the Assistant Secretary for Management and Budget and the Inspector
General to study rising costs at colleges and universities. We believe that our experiences in
the Office of Inspector General (MG) can provide insights to the team as it sorts out the
tensions and incentives underpinning both the government's and schools efforts to advance
our nation's health through biomedical research.

To *mist the HHS team in their analysis, we will illustrate the complexity of this problem by:
describing the complicated Federal guidance that governs the relationship between agencies
and grantees and the 010 experience in working with that guidance; summarizing the
findings of over 2000 CMG audits conducted between October 1, 1938 and March 1, 1991:
describing 010 strategies for addressing issue areas associated with HHS funding for
biomedical research: and describing some options for ensuring that limited funds are equitably
apportioned for the direct and indirect costs of research conducted by colleges and
universities.
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Recently, it has come to light that various colleges and univemities have included unallowable or
inappropriate expenses in their .charges to the Federal Government for overhead or indirect
coats. However, the Government's effectiveness in overseeing Federal grants to colleges and
universities is not a new issue.

Ealnalhadins

Colleges and universities are increasingly dependent on the Federal Government for funding to
conduct research, particularly biomedical research. Since 1984, total Federal research and
development obligations to colleges and universities have increased from $5.6 billion to the
current level of over $92 billion. This represents an increase in funding of 64 percent. Indirect
costs provided to colleges and universities over the same period have increased from S1.5 billion
in 1984 to $2.5 billion.

A majority of the research grant money comes from the Public Health Service (PHS) of the
Department of Health and Human Services (HHS). The National Institutes of Health (NIH)
funding alone accounted for $3.9 billion in Fiscal Year 1990, of which $1.25 billion was for
indirect coste For FY 1991, NM has provided for $3.7 billion for extramural research, of
which $1.7 billion will pay for ilvdirect costs.

There is good reason to believe that the trend for direct and indirect costs for research will
cominue for the foreseeable future. Fiscal constraints and increasing competition for budget
dollars are resulting in pressure to increase the amount of money applied to direct research
rather than to indirect or unallocated overhead costs. It is interesting to note that the indirect
costs for research funded in Focal Year 1990 by NIH exceeded the amount spent on AIDS
research. Similarly, the amount anticipated for indirect costs for all NIH extramural grants in
1991 will exceed the total budgeted for cancer research.

QMBSnislana

There is a perception that the relationship between the Federal government and the university
world is a very hose one. Nothing could be further from the truth. Federal guidance from
both OMB and the individual funding agencies is voluminous, complex, and detailed.
Government-wide instructions issued by OMB address virtually all aspects of Federal funding of
university and nonprofit institutions. This guidrnce--issued in the form of OMB Circulars2is
binding on all parties.

Appendix A depicts the growth in NIH research costs from 1980-1990, shole.ing grov.th
in both direct and indirect costs.

2 Appendix B provides a summary of applicable OMB Circulars.
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There are three general aspects of Federal guidance which are necessary to understand the
current sittlatkon. These are Cognizance (assignment of oversight responsibility to agencies),
Indirect Cats, and Audit Requirements. Each is addressed individually below.

Cpsaimass

OMB Circular A-81/ generally assigns cognizance responsibility for colleges and universities, to
the Federal agency with the largest sum of mooey represented at the school. Over 90 percent
of the collera, universities, and nonprofit equitation' rack) most
of their Federal Binding from HHS and, therefore, fall within our cognizant responsibility. The
other major cognisant agency is the Department of Defense (DOD), which is assigned
cognizance for 39 major schools,: Audits are pafamed directly by the cognisant agency (at
NHS. the Mee of Audit) and by private sector auditors. Non-Federal auditors review financial
and compliance imues at coliega, universities and nonprofit organizations in accordance with
OMB guidance. Tbe auditors are required to include within their scope of work, the indirect
cost pooh charged to the Federal Government. Federal auditors in the cognizant agency review
tbeir work to assure that it has been performed according to audit standar& and to identify
issues warranting follow-up.

The total cost of any research project is divided into direct and indirect costs. Direct costs are
those that can be identified specifically with a particular sponsored project, instructional activity
or any other institutional activity; or that can be assigned directly to such activities with a high
degree of precision. Examples of direct costs include salaries and wages of those working on
the projects, laboratory supplies, equipment, subcontracts and any other direct overhead
expenditure. Modified Total Direct Costs (MIDC) is an important subcategory of direct costs.
It usually includes all direct costs except equipment and that portico of subcontract costs in
excess of $25,000. Modified direct costs are significant because they are the basis used to
determine the extent to which indirect costs are assigned to individual Federal grants and
COOtriCtS.

Indirect costs include those costs that have been incurred for common or joint objectives of the
university including the research effort housed at their facilities. They cannot always be
identified readily and specifically with a particular sponsored project, or institutional activity.

OMB guidance (A.21) provides to colleges and universities, as seU as Federal agencies, the
principles for determining the costs applicable to research and other work performed under
federally sponsored agreements. The principles do not attempt to identify the extent of agency
and institutional participation in financing the costs of a particular project. Rather, they were
designed so that the Federal Government would bear only its fair share of total costs,

3 Appendix C reflects the distribution of responsibility between HHS and DOD for the 20
schools which receive the most research dollan.
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determined in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles, except where restricted
or prohibited by law..

The principles in A-21 for Federal VMS were established over 30 years ago when the research
eqvironment and.Federal funding were less complex. They have been modified only 8 times
over the years, and, in our opinion, A-21 has not kept pace with changes in the scientific
research arena aid with today's Want= and accounting practices. By contrast, the Federal
Acquisition Regulations (FAR), relating to contracts, are modified almost monthly to keep up
with problems and changing liminess practices.

In 1983, the issue of indirect costs for research again arose. The 010 was asked to study the
reasons for the dramatic increases In indirect cuts for research flinded by the department. We
looked abo at the legitimacy of indirect costs. In response to our report, the HHS Assistant
Secretary for Management and Budget, MO, the Office of Science and Technolov Policy and
OMB recommended changes to tbe principles (A-21). Tbe OIG recommended that: (1) the
amount of departmental administration expenses chargeable to sponsored research be established
at a fixed allowance of 7 percent of the direct cost of reseal* and (2) the use of multi-year
predetermined indirect cost rates be expanded. Now, in 1991, tbe 010 again is working closely
with other Departmental officiah, OMB, and the Congress to review the effectiveness of
Federal controls over research costs.

In 1988, in respoose to the growing concern over indirect cost issues, the Executive Committee
of the Association of American Universities (AAU) charged an committee, to review the
current system, particularly OMB guidance (A-21) and to identify suggestions for change.
According to the Committees's draft report, the entire contat in which the indirect cost system
operates is changing. Important changes ioclude pressures on university faculty, cumulative
effects of conflicts between research faculty and university officers over indirect costs. increasing
obsolescence of =arch facilities and equipment, and the basic relationship between universities
and the Federal Government's support of research.

The HHS process and experience with indirect cost is important The weighted average indirect
cost rate for major research universities negotiated by HHS has remained fairly stable at 48
percent in 1985 to about 51 percent in 1991.4

Many schools over this period have requested significant increases in their indirect cost rates.
The Division of Cast Allocation within HHS reviews and negotiates indirect cost rates proposed
by the institution. The negotiation process is important to ensure that the maximum number of
Federal dollars are used for research expenses and activities. Our audit staff may be called
upon to support this work.

4 Appendix D shows the weighted average indirect costs from 1982 to 1991. It also shows
that portion of the overall rate attributable to the various cost centers that make up
indirect costs.

1-3
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The Department's effort hes greatly limited the rise in indirect costs at ITHS cognizun schook
7ro place this effort in pomades, the enrage indirect cost rate proposed by the schook for
HES alpinist colleges and universities I 58.57 pun= The negotiated rate for these same
:ebools is SOP percent, a difference of 738 Percent. This difference yields estimated annual
sm4op at 1200 - $300 miBion

The fo44wing table illustmteli the impact of negotiations on establishing ineirect cost rates. The
table iodides a geographk spread of 'high dollar* schools and a summary uf ail schools
negotiates:.

Imitation

Percent
indirect
ampossl

Percent
cost rate
maiatcd

Percent
1990 .

dorms
1991 proposed
ladirost we

Howard University 155 75 so 122

Harvard
Medical School 98 77 21 104"
University 78 68 10 86

Johns Hopkins University 74 64 10 74

UCLA 48 46 02 63

University of Washington 70 51 19 66

Washington University 62 60 02 64

Overall 1990 59 51 os 59

final rates have not yet been negotiated, as of April 1991.

" Harvard's original proposal was for 104 percent. 'They subsequently made
adjustments which resulted in a proposal of 94 percent

The approximate savings that result from a single percentage point reduction of the mean
indirect cost rate nationwide is $43 million. This amount is based on calculations using figures
from 119 *Or institutions including 19 institutions negotiated by the DOD and includes a
number of assumptions. The indirect cost associated with the 119 major institutions includes 90
to 95 percent of all indirect coat paid to educational institutions.

The savings that result from indirect cost rite changes at individual institutions vary widely
depending on a number of factors, such as, the indirect coat rate, the amount of Federal
research paid to the institution and the amount of indirect costs claimed. Based on national
averages, the savings per point at individual institutions amounts to about $46000.

In our opinion, the current version of OMB guidance (A-21) does not provide incentives to
schools to minimize or contain costs allocated to Federal research projects. Basically. A-21
permits universities to charge expensftt to Federal research when those expenses are allewable,
allocable, and reasonable. Costs are considered reasonable "if the nature of the goods or

1-4
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services acquired or applied, and the amount involved therefore, reflect the action that a
prudent person would have taken under the circumstances prevailing at the time the decision to
iocur the cost was made.' This subjectire tot of reasonableness provides great latitude for
schools to include many kens and services which might otherwise be excluded under the more
specific Federal acquisition regulations. A cost is allocable to a specific project if 'the goods or
services are chargeable or assignable to such cost objectives in accordance with relative benefits
received or other equitable relationship." Again, tbe non-specificity of A-21 provides diScretion
and, indeed, incentives to schools to define 'benefits received' to their best advantage.

Both 010 and non-Federal auditors, when engaged in reviews of grants and contracts at
colleges and universities, must rely on A-21 for Federal policy regarding the allocability,
allowability, and reasonableness of charges. Clarification of this policy would enhance the
auditors' effectiveness in iheir oversight role.

Audit Requirements

In 1979, the House Committee on Government Operations and the Government Accounting
Office (GAO) released a report criticizing the auditing of Federal grants to colleges and
universities calling it haphazard and ineffective. At that time, colleges and universities were
responsible for doing school-wide audits of Federal funds (A-110). (A-102P applied the same
requirements for State and local governments.) Each Federal agency usually audited only its
awn grants, without coordinating with other agencies providing funds to the same school. To
amen this inefficient approach to audits at colleges and universities and redirect scarce HHS
audit resources to the Medicare, Medicaid and social security programs, the OIG supported
OMB in the development of a single audit policy. The GIG demonstrated the value of the
single audit concept by conducting 30 pilot audits over 3 years. The major outcome of the pilot
projects was the development of guidelines for single audits in colleges and universities. The
Federal inter-agency task force, chaired by OMB, endorsed use of the guidelines.

In April 1964, the Inspector General testified before the Committee on Government Operations
that colleges and universities were reluctant to accept the single audit guidelines. Thus, the IG
recommended that legislation be enacted to require this practice. Specifically, we recommended
that the Single Audit Act be amended to cover colleges and universities, as well as State and
local governments. This proposal was not enacted. However, these principles are now included
revised OMB guidance (A-133).

Until January 1990, OMB guidance (A-110, Attachment F) contained provisions for
organization-wide audits at colleges and universities. However, the Circular was proven to be
in3dequate because the audit requirements lacked sufficient detail and did not require that such
Eiclits be done in accordance with generally accepted government auditing standards. Further. it
did not require the schools to submit the results of their audits to the Federal Government for
review.

1-5
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In response to these perceived inadequacies, OMB issued revised guidance (A-133) for the

audits of institutions of higher education and other nonprofit institutions to strengthen audit

requirements. Our office worked closely with OMB to develop A-133.

A-1333 established audit requirements and defined Federal responsilsility for colleges and

universities and otherwise addressed previous deficiencies. This Dew guidante, applicable to

audits for fiscal pars that begin on or after January 1, 1990 requires that schools have an audit

of Federal swarth every 2 years. 'Me full implementation of this circular, will substantially

increase and improve audit coverage at these institutions.

s Appendix E describes the responsibilities of colleges and universities, and the OIG under

A433.
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Using 'data in our audit information system, we identified reports of audits conducted at colleges
and universities during fbcal rrars 1988 through March, 1991. During this period, as shown in
the table below 2,052 audits reports %we issued by 010. The audits performed by the 010
directly included 207 preaward contract audits and 269 audits of costs incurred on grants and
contracts. The remaining 71 were reports of special studies and reviews of indirect or direct
costs. The 1505 non-federal audits included 944 performed under OMB Circular A-110, 148
conducted pursuant under OMB Circular A-128. 359 external audits of single or multiple
programs, and 54 miscellaneous reviews.

MILLI

AUDITS OF COLIEGES AND UNIVERSITIES
PERFORMED IN FISCAL YEARS 1988, 1989 AND 1990/91*

FISCAL YEAR
ISSUED gig IMIEFIDEML MUM

19 88 194 538 7 3 2

1989 1 7 4 473 6 4 7

19 90/9 1 122 .12.4. In
TOTALS La Lall Lai

* Includes first six months of FY 1991

Fluctuations in the number of audits performed can be attributed to several factors.
Universities which previously had an audit under Circular A-110 may have been included in a
State-wide audit under OMB Circular A-128 the following year. An A-123 audit can encompass
several universities in one review. For example. the State of Washington included 6 four-year
universities and 24 community colleges in its 1990 A-128 audit. In addition, universities which
previously had audits of individual grants may have chosen to have an audit of the entire
organization under the guidance in Circular A-110. Such an A-110 audit would include a review
of all major grants and contracts and could result in fewer audit reports without a corresponding
reduction in audit coverage.

Also, the number of 010 audit reports is a factor of the number of proposals that the
universities submit for changes-in the indirect cost rates, as well as, requests from other Federal
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agencies. We analyzed these reports and reports and grouped the audit findings into 3 bmad
categories: internal control costs, program specific and other issues and internal review areas.

AUDIT FINDINGS BY CATEGORY

For the 42 month period ending March 31, 1991 2052 audits identified a total of 2670 findings..
Over 2000 of these findinp were reported in non-federal audits and 162 were reported in GIG
audits. The table below shows total findings by category.

16BLE11

FINDINGS BY CATEGORY

Category OIG Npn-Federal latal Percent

Internal Control 20 2,196 2,216 83.0

Cost 129 226 355 13.3

Prom]) Specific
arni utner 32

Totals

_LI

j 2.5w

_22

adig

The majority of findings were in the internal control systems category. Over 2000 of thece
findings were identified in non-federal audit reports, in accordance with Federal audit guidance.

AL.IntonsLcaali2LCalsem

As shown in Table 11, 83 percent of all reported findings were related to internal controls An
internal control system is an overall plan of organization and methods employed to ensure the
reliability of accounting data, safeguard &WM promote efficiency, and ensure compliance with
established policies. The types of internal control findings (Table III) included reporting.
accounting, cash management and property of procurement Not filing financial and techrical
reports in a timely manner is an example of internal control weakness in financial reporting.
Internal control findings related to an accounting system usually identify weaknesses in
reconciling accounts and posting accounts in a timely manner. Cash management internal
control findings generally indicate that an organization was requesting cash from the awarding
agency in excess of its needs, while a cash receipts finding indicates inadequate separation of

11-2
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duties reprding receipt, recording and depositing of cash. If an organization did not take
inventory of its equipment ot did not tag its equipment, the finding would be property related.
Generally, each ending includes a recommendation or a series of recommendations to correct a
reported weakness, and the auditee h required to report on corrective action taken.

INTERNAL CONTROL FINDINGS
BY TYPE

OIG NonFederal
Type of Finding &mini _ligailstr_ Thud Et=
Reporting 5 666 671 30
Accounting 3 503 506 23
Cash Need 4 290 294 13

PFSERnent 2 322 324 15
Other A._ 41/ 421 12
Totals a 2.126 2/216 1212

I. laismiSanstalsAlsalssottlas

Over 600 findinp related to financial reporting. These included findings for not filing financial
and technical reports in a timely manner.

o Lack of internal controls over effort reporting at a western university resulted in the
following:

010 found that many staff reported 100 percent of their time on
departmental administration, when they had actually worked oo
other activities.

In another instance, at this university's medical school, operating
cost of the medical practice plans-faculty members seeing private
patients-were not recorded in the allocation base which caused an
excessive amount of costs to be allocated to federally sponsored
research.

11-3
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Salary costs of support staff who worked for the medical practice
plan were improperly recorded in the departmental administration
cost pool, Increasing cost to federally sponsored research.

Tbe school of medicine inappropriately recorded the cost of
medical malpractice linty's= in tbe department administration
cost pools. We fouad that malPractice claims did Dare:suit from
research project& Therefore, these costa did not benefit federally

sponsored research projects.

Au estimated $7 million of salary costs for 3,000 volunteer faculty
members was not reported, resulting in excessive departmental
administratioo coats being charged to federally sponsored research.

A space utilization study resulted in operation and maintenance
costs inappropriately allocated to federally sponsored research.

o At another western school tbe following were inappropriately reported as indirect cost.

fresidepial event' such as receptions for deans and faculty commencement, pre-

football game activities, and other academic events.

Insv,..rasubtjalept, student affairs, internal work study, and legal fees involving

the NCAA.

Etinfins_aghvear school history, community relations, and alumni fund raising

events.

Administration of scholarship funtls.

asi_drja and related collection and legal costs.

Coats related to student loans and endowments.

Costs related to student catalog. student orientation, and dissertation editing.

preparatice emenses for the olvmpiqa.

Medical liabilky malpractice insurance.

o The reporting of cost sharing was an area with weak internal controls. For

example, at one univer.ity, findinp led to a recommendation that internal
controls over cost sharing be strengthened by reviewing amounts claimed for

grants with specific cost sharing requirements. The review was to determine that
the amounts were reasonable, actually expended on the grants, and were not
claimed on more than one grant.
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There etre over 500 findings related to internal controk over accounting. ADP and payroll

o One university: system allowed the charging of costs to be changed without
appropriate supporting documentation and adequate management'approvaL

o At another university, general and subsidiary ledgen were not periodically
reconciled for accuracy.

o Another example of an internal mord defkiency in an accounting system was
demonstrated by a $53,275 payment of principle, interest and trustee fees not
being recorded.

o At a midwestern school the OIG found a lack of internal controls aver
accounting methods resulted in:

coin of $106,891 being classified to instruction when they should have been
classified to organized research.

inclusion of the media resources center, which has nothing to .-"th the library, in the
library coat pool instead of the specialized service center.

adoistallSksinzliSlatirgosterammouosLCidudiglisma

The following two wimples demonstrate internal control weakness relating to
property/procurement and cash management.

o In one university, a weakness in the a department's purchasing function allowed an
employee to establish a fictitious company and embezzle over $400,000 from federally
sponsored research projects.

o At another university, capital assets were not always properly reported. Improper
reporting of capital assets can raise the cost of federally sponsored research.

II-s
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An 'other' internal control weakness is Mustrated by our findhsg related to reportable
invention&

o A recent 0I0 review looked at controls own inventions, patents, and royalties related to
new products discovered by researchers under federal grants and contracts. We found
several documented instances where invention disclosures reported inventions developed
under federal funding as being developed without federal funding.

IL_CouSbitna

Table IV describes the major types of findings in the cast category. The greatest number of
andinp were related to indirect costs (10.9 Percent), fringe benefits (7.9 Percent) and student
aid (7,6 Percent). The areas of interest and cost sharing also had a significant number of
findings. =IAA

AI

REPORTED COST FINDINGS BY TYPE

Type of Fmcfing 121a. Non-Federal Thal Ea=
Indirect Costs 26 13 39 10.9

Fringe Benefits 20 8 28 7.9

Student Aid 2 25 27 7.6

Interest 11 15 26 7.3

Cost Sharing 0 23 23 6.5

Equipment & Capital 3 19 22 6.2

Travel 6 16 22 6.2

Payroll Preparation
and Other _61 10.7. 10 42,4

Totals 12 ....a§ -III MU

3 4
"
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The following paragraphs dkans those types of cost findinp occurring aith the most frequency.

I. Indirect cats - Indirect costs are expense that are incurred for common Of joint objectives,
and therefore cannot be readily and specifics* identified with a particular project, an
intructional activity or ny other institutional activity. The costs of operating and maintaining'
facilities, equipment, and pounds; depreciation or ine allonnce; general and departmental
administration; and library expenses are, typical namples of the types of cams which are usually
considered as indirect costs at colleges and universities. Findings regarding indirect Oasts pertain
to unallowable costs, amnion of appopriate costs from an indirect cost hese or the use of
unreasonable allocation methods.

The 010 and the Divine' of Cost Allocation (DCA) under the Aillittlat Secretary for
Management and Budget (ASS) piooeered an innovatha methodology to review and negotiate
indirect cost rates. Tbe 010 auditors and DCA cooduct cooperative miens of indirect cost
proposals. Tbe 010 auditors primarily collect data and analyze selected aspects of cost pooh
and allocation bases. We enmined selected inks and made recommendations that substantially
strengthened the govemmenes position io negotiations.

Summarized below are typicsl items the DCA and the OIG find when reviewing an indirect cost
propotaL

o Dirgagbuggiatiajggi One of tbe vulnerable MC'S of an indirect cost
proposal relates to the classification of certain salary and wase costs es
departmental administration rather than a direct cost function. The 0I0 has
often evaluated the damificatioe of selected salaries by interviewing employees
and reviewing time cards and other supporting documentation. Frequently,
that staff actually vmrk on direct functions such as instruction, studeat affairs
or recharge centem and not departmental administration. Mischssifying the
related salaries bat the effect of overstating department administration costs
allocated to federally spanned projects.

o Medkal Practice Plan (Allocation Basel - Within a medical school there are
revenue producing activities where faculty members see private patients who
pay for services received. Although medical practice plans benefit from
departmental administration, some universities remove the costs of operating
the plans from the allocation bme. This effectively understates the indirect
cost allocation base and results in an excess amount of departmental
administration costs being allocated to federally sponsored research.

o Medical Practice Plan (Pool Costal - Some universities with medical schools
may attempt to include the 'slaty costs of support staff who work for medical
practice plans in tbe departmental administration cost pooL Generally,
support staff schedule appointments and bill private patients for services
rendered and that from which the federal government receives no benefit.
This would necessitate a reduction in the departmental administration cost
pool for operating expenses of the medical practice plan.
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o MgdjediaggRaemete Uainnities sometimes include costs which are
not related So research, such as premiums fee medical malpractice insurance,
in the departmental administradon cost pooh. We found that malpractice
claims and litigation arise out of normal hospital activities and not front
research projecti. arts for malpractice insurance did sot benefit federally .

sponsored research, except wbere there vote clinical studies invoNing patients.
The 010 recommended that DCA remove the unallowable portion of
malpractice insurance from the department cost pools.

o Voluntary Clinical Faculty - Universities which use voluntary faculty do not
always make necessary adjustmans to include unanspensated staff in an
allocation base. It is necessary to make such adjustments so that support costs
are allocated to an faculty who beoefit. Support costs typically include
preparation of course material, tracking of instructional time and preparation
of documentation of academic advaocement. Since there were no salary costs
in the allocation of departmental administration costs was overstated to
federally sponsored research. The OKI recommended that DCA increase the
base by the estimated coat of $7 million for the voluntary labor.

o bgetlIggigin - Universities often use special studies to allocate certain
indirect costs. However, it is incumbent on the university to update its studies
for changes which will affect the allocation of casts. The 0I0 found that the
university used a space utilization study from 1987 to allocate operation and
maintenance oats in its 1989 indirect coat proposal. We reviewed the study
and identified four departments for which space had been reassigned since
1987, but the space utilization rtudy had not been changed. The 010
reported the overstatement to DCA for use in negotiations.

The results of our work were cooveyed to DCA in the form of summary work papers and
discussions at pre-negotiation strategy meetinp. In addition to performing the field work, we
also participated with DCA in direct negotiations with the university.

o Interest Income - At an east comt university, the 010 reviewed interest and
posts and reviewed a space utilization study which was used to allocate about
61 percent of federal indirect cost The 010 found that certain interest
income was not used to reduce interest costs and that the space study was not
properly supported. As a result of this review, the indirect cost rate was
reduced by about 9 percent for Fiscal Year 1990 and about 17 percent for the
remaining three fiscal years.

o Administration And Depreciatice - At another university. the 010 assisted the
DCA by reviewing depreciation expense. sponsored project administration,
library expeoses and departmental administration. The DCA negotiated an
indirect rate lower than that pr,posed by the university.
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o EgiogiBgaefil - At a university in Nor York, the 010 auditors reviewed
fringe benefit expenses. Based on the adjustments made and negotiations by
the DCA, there were substantial savings to tbe federal government.

During a recent review ot con allocations by a private eastern college to Its indirect cost rate,
thb 010 identified the (oilman; examples of unallowable and inappropriate costs:

o Eggiklgoa, Isvelabomaffigaig. This inappropriately included the President's
wife who k a member of the &cony. The school withdrew these charges.

o inguaLTrakel/Roomandrak including expenses for wives of tnntees. 010
also noted that liquor for suds purposes as &mai dubs, commencement, and

student breakfasts were included. Travel expenses for tristees who donated
their trawl and did not receive reimbursement war also claimed by the schooL

Tbe school withdrew total trustee expenses.

o ti,chauffeoLigrjagzsaiggialoffigg as claimed. Also a chauffeur for the
tnntee's office was claimed. The school withdrew there accounts in totaL

entertainment The school withdrew these

aware&

o Lafitesocno for:

suit by underground newspaper regarding violation of student's civil

tights. The school withdrew thk claim.

U.S. Junin Department Anti-Tnnt Suit.

Anti-Trust private, suit related to price fixing of tuition. The school
withdrew these corm.

undergraduate committee on standards relating to academic plagiarism. The school

withdrew these charger.

o One time outplacement service because the school laid off, forced early
retirement or reduced the effort of employee& These costs include insurance,
termination or severance expenses for positions relating to student
administration and other institutional, non-research activities (Faculty Club).

o Charges for equinment no longer in service. This involved donated equipment

which is no longer in use.

o Charges for use allowance for a temporact building no longer in use.

o aim for operations and maintenance on miscellaneous property related to
other institutional activities. 'Mese included a student parking lot and

11-9
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driveway to boathouse, storage facility for college canoes and kayaha, abin (wed for
various college functions and under the responsibility of tbe athletic department), a

house donated by tbe former President, college grant buildings, a historic cottage, and

a building wed by fine arts from pottery classes. Tbe school withdrew all these

aCCOUllti.

o Unallowable letal esneesca at an organization affiliated with and easter
private school, were included in its indirect cost pool. The school sent a
check for the aertharge.

o Draggiamsima propcad by a mid-a:cam university for buildinp ind
equipment were pot computed in accordance with the cast principles set forth
in OMB Circular A-2I. Specifically, the current depreciable value of assets

was determined by deducting cumulative use-allowances taken, rather than
accumulated depredation, from the assets acquidtion casts. In additice,
depreciation etpenses were overstated became (i) the useful life of mats was
not based on actual experience and (ii) salvage values were not considered.
The actions by one university resulted in overstating the university's proposed

indirect cost rate fiat assailed research by 5.33 percentage points. A
decrease of 5.33 points is equivalent to about $2 million annually in indirect
cost reimbursement under federal grants and contracts.

o 010 found a.nicant deficiencies In the enerivitudy at a usid.woatern
schooL We found an inordinate number of exceptions relating to the accuracy

of the data collected and determined that the proposed energy costs
applicable to research were significanuy overstated.

o Cast of Operating an Espermental Farms Charee to the Federal Government. A studY

at another mid-western school reviewed research indirect cost rates. The primary rates
pertain to research awards made to the teo main campuses which are identified by the

university as the doctoral cluster. Included in the development of these rates was a
component koown as aperimental farms. Mae °farms' represent a significant

enterprise within the school system.

Our review disclosed that the practice resulted in a large portion of the costs of operating the
farms being charged to research wank that did not involve the use of the farms. Conversely,

only the remaining smaller portion of the Met was being charged to the research awards that

involved the use of the farms. In addition, this practice has resulted in the annual farm
operating costs being improperly charged to the federal government due to the fact that
relatively small portion of the federal awards involved the use of the farms.

o An OIG review discicsed at another mid-western school a significant misallocation of

space identiSed as organized research should have been classified as instruction or
some other function and not allocated to federal programs.

11-10
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2. Fringe Beadles - Fringe Benefits provided by educational institutions are usually in the form
of paid vacations, holiday., sick leave, health and life insurance, and contributions to social
security and unemployment insurance and pension plam. The costs of these benefits are
allowable charges if the benefits are equitable and panted in accordance with policies of the
institution, basis. A finding in this area occurs when a university claimed more fringe benefits
on federal awards than was actually incurred.

o We found that one university, we delayed the adoption of fmancial accounting
standards related to employers' accounting for pensions. This means that
more retirement amnia was recorded during tbe two years ended August 31,
1989 than would have been permitted had the standard'been implemented.
As a result, federal research grants were overcharged.

I) 010 auditors found that one university inappropriately excluded from
the labor base, the costs associated with non-university employees.
working at an off-site location.

2) At another university, we found that the school excluded from the
pool of fringe benefits' costs associated with university employees
working at an off-site location. In addition, we found that the
university included in the pool fringe benefits Lssociated with non-
university employees.

3) We questioned $736975 of employees compemated absences which were
included in one university's fringe benefit pool because there was no
documentation to support tbe charge.

3. Student Aid - These findings usually involved the Nursing Student Loan and Health
Professions Student Loan programs. These programs are used to provide fmancial assistance to
eligible students. The auditors reported findings that the university maintained excess cash for
these programs, failed to credit investment earnings to the programs or disbursed loans while
the programs were in suspension.

o At one university a problem was identified involving the Nursing Student Loan
(NSL) and Health Profession Student Lan Programs (HPSL). The school
accumulated excess cash under the NSL and IIPSL programs. Federal
guidelines require that funds in excess of those needed should be reported on
the annual operating report issued by the university and returned to the
federal government.

o At another university, loans had oot been made for its HPSL program for its
HPSL program for the past two years. However, a federal fund balance of
S94,770 had been retained.
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o Another college's NSL program was placed on suspension by HHS on January
1, 1987 and was returned to active status on Janumy 1, 1969. The college
disbursed loam totalling $57,650 while the program was suspended. The
college returned $23,068 to HHS for loans disbursed during the suspension
period.

Interest - The interest category pertains to either tbe cost of borrowing capital or interest
income not credited to federal awards or programs. Under Circular A-21, costs incurred for
interrt on borrowed capital are unallowable except when associated with assets used in support
of sponsored agreements for (1) buildinp acquired or completed on or after July 1, 1962, (2)
major reconstruction and remodeling of edsting buildings completed on or after July 1, 1982,
and (3) acquisition or fabrication of capital equipment completed on or after July 1, 1982
1...osting $10,000 or more if agreed to by the granting agency.

o At one university we found two recharge centers which had not rebated
interest expense due to the federal government. The two recharge centers
had budgeted for the rebates, but the university had not submitted any
paynsents for the past three fiscal years. The federal portion of interest is
based on a ratio of federal usage to total usage.

o In another example, we found that interest income of $690,855 had been
earned on the investment of HPLS and NSL program funds both the income
earned was not credited to the program as required. We found that the state
comptroller had been investing HPSL and NSL program funds. However,
WM of the earnings on the invested program funds were credited to the fund
balances as required. Instesd, all the earninp were credited to the state's
general bank account and then made available to the state legislature as
discretionary funds.

5. Coss sharing - Cost sharing is work preformed directly on a research grant or contract that is
not charged to the grant or contract. For example, certain principle investigators spend more
actual effort on a grant than is billed to the sponsoring agency. This unreimbursed effort is
considered to be cost sharing. Prior to 1986, HHS had agreements with various educational
institutions which required the schools to cost share some predetermined percentage of their
total HHS research effort. The required cost sharing percentages varied from institution to
institution. The 1986 HHS appropriation bill removed the institutional cost sharing requirement
since it was not equitable among all schools.

According to OMB Circular A-21, cost sharing should be included as part of the organized
research base for determining the indirect cost rate to be applied to grants and contracts.
Findinp on cost sharing pertain to whether colleges and universities are properly identifying
cost sharing on research projects and including cost sharing in the development of indirect cost
rates.

Past roiews at colleges and universities showed that cost sharing is not always identified and
accounted for in the determination of the indirect cost rate. This can result in a proposed rate
which is inflated.

;
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o At one school we found that because of poor controls over financial reporting,it could
not be determined that amounts reported as cost sharing were reasonable, actually
expended on tbe pants, and not claimed on more than one grant.

o At another university, auditors determined that supporting documentation for cost-
sharing was insufficient. For example, a Deparnnent of Egergy (DOE) grant, required
cast sharing in the form of student assistant salaries, equipment rental, and other items.
We found that only costs related to one year was adequately supported in the cost
sharing files.

6. Equipment sal capital apeman= - Equipment is defined a nonexpendable tangible
personal property having a useful life of more that 2 years, and an acqukition cost of $500 or
more per unit. Capital expenditures for equipment pertain to the cost of the asset including the
cast to put it in place. These casts may include 'seamarks or modifications or ancillary charges
such a taes, duty, insurance, freight and installation. Under Circular A-21, capital expenditures
for equipment, buildinp, and land are unallowable as direct charges, except when approved in
advance by the sponsoring agency or specified in grants administration policy. In addition,
capital expenditures are unallowable as indirect casts unless capitalized. Examples of findings
we uncovered in this category included equipment purchases that *we expensed instead of
capitalized and purchases which were made without prior approval of the contracting officer.

Table V describes the major types of findings in the program specific category.

PROGRAM SPECIFIC FINDINGS
BY TYPE

TossiEumlina SW No:Fatal:al Dial Paroni

Billing and Collection 0 37 37 39.8

Eligibility 1 15 16 17.2

Matching Funds 0 5 5 5.4

Other 6 22
100.0Totals I ti§ 22

11-13
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Nadine; in tbe program specific categmy usually pertain to specific federal pinerams such as the
Nursing Student Loan, Health Educatioa Assistance Loan and Guaranteed Student Loan
Program. In addition, Head Start programs which ate oometimes managed and operated by
universitim and colleges, are included in this category.

LigiblgUNUellefakam

An example of this catepty of finding follows:

o At me university, we found that expenditures in one of the forty federal awards
reviewed were not properly reflected in tbe financial report. The grant awarded to the
university Included expenditmes of $43,7 to be made by a subgrantee As a
requirement et the agreement, tbe subgrantee wm to provide a financial report and
documentation et expenditures prior to reimbursement. In tbe period reviewed, no
documentation was received from the subgrantee and no reimbursements were made.
However, the university included subgrantee expenditures in the report submitted to
the funding agency.

All financial aid programs require that student financial needs be determined as part of tbe
awarding process and that awards be limited to the fmancial needs of the applicants. Findings
in this category generally mean that the university did not adequately screen applicants to
determine digit:nifty. An example of this finding follows:

o At another univentity, it was found that redpknts of the fint.year students of Exceptional
Financial Need Scholarship (EFN) were awarded financial aid packages that emeeded
their financial needs. The same students abo submitted applications for loam under the
health education assistance loan and guaranteed student loan programs. When the EFN
proceeds of the loam requested. instead of withdrawing their loan applications. It wu
recommended that the university repay 159,600 for all loans overawarded and convert all
amounts paid into institutional loans.

o At another university, it was found that students received more than two financial aid
awards from the same program during the academic year. In one instance a student was
not entolled in school for the fall semester but a $795 pen grant was posted to the
student's account. It was recommended that the university implement procedures
requiring the review of student financial aid awards to data contained in the financial aid
office. Some students were overawarded financial aid based on enrollment status. The
students actually enrolled for fewer hours than the number of hours used to compute
their award amount. The university overawarded $8,070 to these students.

Ltdalligag.Balit

Some federal grants require an university to match funds on specific programs, for example, the
gerontolog curriculum development program. A finding in this category occurs when the
university was deficient in providing matching funds as required by the provisions of the federal
grant agreement.

o Some federal grants require a university to match funds on specific programs, for
example, the gerontology curriculum development program at mississippi valley state
university. The non-federal auditors determined that the university was deficient in
providing matching funds in this program as required by the provisions of the federal
grant agreement.

Fmdines in the program specific category usually pertain to specific federal programs
such as the nursing student loan, health professions student loan, health education
assistance loan and guaranteed student loan programs. In addition, head star(
program managed and operated by one universities and colleges, are included in
this category.
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Over many years we have performed thousands of audits in colleges and universities. Only
about 1 percent of the department's outlays are in research grants to universities and nonprofit
agencies. Yet, we devote appradmstely live times that rate as part of our audit work plan.
Even this rate represents only a tinifraction of the resources needed to audit effectively all the
schools 'gasped to our department. It raises serima concerns as to whether it saws the best
interest of our department to divert more resources from other program, such as Social
Security, Medicare, and social program, in order to increase coverage of this area. The better
answer has to be in a new approach to oversight.related to these institutions.

Our audit findings, special studies, and implementatioe of OMB circulars and the single audit
act have provided us with many insights into the probkm in funding research. This knowledge
and experience led to the development of elms Range Strateg for Reviewing the Financial
and Programmatic Research Actkities Cooducted by Colleges, Universities and Nonprofit
Organizations for the Federel Government.' Published in, March 1991, the strateu builds upon
our body of work and is designed to address systemic internal control problems. In the long
range strategy, we define ow 40 audit areas ot ongoing or planned work. Thirteen areas will
address cost containment issues. For example, we will: (1) identify existing governmentwide
cost containment initiatives which have been effective and determine if they might be applied to
colleges and universities; and (2) review how N1H can better monitor research costs. Ten audit
areas will address indirect cost reimbursement issues, and 17 areas will address the federal
system for funding resesrch and the adequacy of Federal oversight. We will also identify
alternative approaches to monitoring research efforts.

Nine of tbe significant studies included in the 010's strategic plan are discussed below.

(1) Review of OMB Circular A-21

In March and April of 1991, several congressional hearings were held which brought to light
examples of unreasonable and excessive charges to Federal research. Such items as yachts,
antique commodes and liquor were found to have been allocated to research through various
overhead accounts. To address this problem, the OMB announced on April 22, 1991, that it
planned to revise Circular A-21 to provide more specificity with regard to those administrative
and entertainment costs which are unallowable. The HHS Task Force on A-21 will be
recommending changes similar to those announced by the OMB, and will address other short
term changes. We also will undertake a study to look at long range changes to A-21.

Over the years we have made or supported remmmendations to revise A-21 in the area of
indirect costs. For example, in a report issued in Racal Year 1986, we recommended that
departmental administration, one of the administrative cost centers, be capped at 7 percent.
Our recommendation was only partially accepted and a fked rate of 3.6 percent was adopted for
certain departmental nal We also supported a recommendation in 1966 to cap at 26 percent
four administrative cost centers general sdministration, departmenal administration, sponsored
projects administration, and student services administration. This rate was to eventually be
lowered to 20 percent. This recommendation was never implemented. We have summarized
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and analyzed numerous recommendations and suggestions for revisions to A.21 and have shared
this information with other components in our Department, other Federal agencies, and the
OMB. We plan to work with the HHS Task Force to further study and develop more broad-
based reforms to A.21.

Currently, we are reviewing charges made to indirect costs in 13 colleges and universities. Our
reviews will determine (i) whether such charges are allowable and appropriate under OMB
Circulai A.21 and (ii) the nature of such eharges and the degree of their relationshirto
activities which support tbe research effort Our review will concentrate on the general
administrative cost pool but may also include tests of the maintenance and operations and other
cost centers. Appendix F provides examples of unallowable or inappropriate indirect cats
contained in cost pools. Certain charges may currently be allowed under Circular A-21 but may
also not haw either a direct or indirect relationship to research. Also, some charges although
albwable, may be perceived to be extravagant Of otherwise inappropriate. We will identify such
charges during these reviews. Reviews will also be done at those schools where we are
providing insistence to the DCA. The 13 schools included in the review are: Yale, Dartmouth,
Rutgers, University of Pennsylvania, Johns Hopkins, University of Pittsburgh, Duke, Emory,
University of Chicago, University of Michigan, University of Texas Health Science Center at
Dallas, Washington University, and University of Southern California.

(21 Controls over recharge center billing ratq

Recharge centers are those units Of centers which provide the university with a specialized
service on a continuing basis. The centers provide the required services and charge their costs
to users on the basis of established rates. Rates should be designed to recover not more than
the aggregate cost of goods and services. Each center generally accounts for its revenues and
expenses in a separate account known as a recharge center. This review will determine whether
universities are adjusting their billing rates for recharge centers on an annual basis to eliminate
accumulated surpluses/deficits, ensure that only allowable costs are included in calculating the
billing rates.

Typical examples of such centers include dats processing, motor pools, telecommunications,
supplies, and research animal facilities. Some universities have more than a hundred recharge
centers.

At selected universities we will: identify and assess university internal controls over recharge
centers, review the components of the billing rates and note whether only allowable costs are
included in tbe rates, determine whether the same rate charged to federal research grants is
used to charge other users, and determine whether the operating costs of recharge centers is
properly excluded from indirect cost proposals.

For those recharge centers with surpluses we intend to calculate and recommend recovery of
any resulting overcharges to federal grants and contracts.

111.2
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131 Malpractice insurance

In this 010 study we MU review a sample of universities with medical schools to determine how
schools are charging medical liability insurance costs. OMB Circular A-21 does not provide
specific guidance on the charging of medical liability insurance cost. However, the circular
allows insurance which is required or approved and is maintained pursuant to the sponsored
awasd. It also allows insurance (with certain limitations) maintained by the institution for the
general conduct of its activities.

Previous reviews in the area of medical liability insurance have shown that colleges and
universities have been inconsistent in charging this.cost to federally-sponsored research. Some
universities were charging medical liability insurance to federally-sponsored research which
received no benefit from this insurance.

(41 Anabsis of research direct costs

This review will focus on how NIH funds are used bircolleges and universities. Budgets in the
award documents contain costs by line item; however, there are no restrictions on moving funds
between budget line items. Expenditure reports are not required to show how funds are
actually spent. Are we getting what we intended to pay for? Our review will also consider
what information KIR actually needs to properly monitor research costs. We will begin this
initiative by creating a national data base of budgeted amounts by cost element. A sample of
grants will be selected from the data base. Regions with grants at schools located within its
region will consider using tiger teams to document actual expenditures on each grant.

(SI Utilizstion of research equipmem

This study will determine whether federal sponsoring agencies and public and private schools are
effectively managing equipment purchased with federal fun*. Is equipment that has been
purchased being used? Do colleges and universities maintain on a current basis detailed
inventory records? Do colleges and universities have a screening process to avoid the purchase
of unnecessary and duplicative equipment? Do they determine if equipment purchased for use
on federal research can be used on other grants and contracts? We will also determine whether
federal agencies make maximum use of the government's right to transfer title to the federal
government or other third parties.

(61 Review of infrastructure facilities replacement

This review will deteonine (1) if new construction or renovation of existing facilities is
reasonable and necesaty in support of federal research; and (2) the impact of interest costs, use
allowances and ot!ta capital costs related to facility replacement on indirect cost rates.

Billions of dollars are expected to be spent on constructing and renovating research facilities
over the next several years. The federal government does not participate in these outlay
decisions even though it pays for a substantial portion of the outlays through research grants
and contracts.

111-3
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Infrastructure eau are defined as capitol expenditures for the construction of new buildinp
and/or the renovation of existing facilities. Capital cats, which include interest expenses and
depreciation or use allowance& are reimbursed as part of indirect costs charged to grants and
con tracu.

Infrastructure related costs are perceived to be one of the fastest growing components of
indirect cat& For example, in 1989 infrastructure related costs for a major eastern university
accounted for 4.8 percent of the total proposed indirect costs. For 199Z the university's
infrastructure related costs is estimated to rise to about 11.1 Percent of total indirect costs, an
increase of 131 percent. For the same time period, the university's overall indirect cost rate is
estimated to rise from 66.1 percent in 19119 to 74 percent for 1992 an increase of almost 12
percent.

Universities can conieol the federal share of infrastructure related costs merely by shifting
research activities into buildings of its choosing. The federal government is usually not aware
that this is occurring since infrastructure cats are included in indirect cost pools.

The liberal reimbursement of infrastructure costs via indirect Casts may have encouraged
universities to undertake major construction projects to increase and upgrade their research
space. This upgrading helps universities to compete for additional research grants and to attract
and retain top principal investigators and graduate students. In the short term, however, the
federal government may be paying higher indirect casts for the same level of research output
while universities simply substitute new research space for old research space.

The significant increases in infrastructure related costs could increase as more universities take
advantage If the system which allows them to upgrade their research facilities knowing that the
federal goczrnment will share in the costs. The more aggressive universities may even embark
on an infrastructure 'arms race' to acquire the most modem research facilities in order to
obtain a competitive edge over other institutions and as a way of enhancing its own "prestige.'

At selected universities our review will determine if the infrastructure costs of new or renovated
facilities was an economically and nezessary alternative to support federal research.

(7) Application of cost caps

This review will determine the feasibility of caps for research salaries, other direct costs and
indirect costs. We mil: a) survey other agencies and departments regarding their application of
caps on salaries and other costs, and b) determine which cost categories, if any, may be best
controlled through the use of caps. We will determine whether current salary caps are working
as intended. Many researchers on federal grants do not make over $125,000. Those
researchers that exceed the limits are for the most part medical doctors, at the medical research
universities. In this regard, various caps may be needed depending on the type of position. We
will consider the appropriateness of the use of caps by type of position, by region and by type
of institution.

r i
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In 1966, when indirect cost ceilings were lifted, mandatory cost sharing was required of grantees.
However, mandatory cost sharing was eliminated in 1986 and indirect ceilings were never
reimposed. We will research and study ways of Improving the indirect cost process as well as
methods of providing incentives for containing the administrative costs associated with research.

(8) Identify total rmearch effort indicating oat sharing

This review vn11 determine if colleges, unisersities and nonprofit organizations are properly
identifying cost sharing on research projects and if they are properly including cost sharing in
the development of indirect cost rates. This review will also examine the merits of making cost
sharing a mandatory part of federally supported research at colleges and universities. Their is
support for mandatory cost sharing as a simple method of increasing the amount of total
research at colleges and universities.

Work performed directly on a research grant Of contract that is not charged to the grant or
contract is commonly referred to as cost sharing. According to OMB Circular A-2I cost
principles for colleges and universities and OMB Circular A-122 for nonprofit organizations, if
cost sharing occurs, even though voluntary and informal, it should be included as part of the
organized research base for determining the indirect cost rate to be applied to grants and
contracts.

Past reviews at colleges and universities and nonprofit organizations showed that cost sharing is
not always properly identified and accounted for in the determination of the indirect cost rate.
This can result in a negotiated rate which k inflated. The extent of such practices and their
impact on research costs will be examined during this review.

(91 Review ofindirect costs claimed for subcontrict costa

This study will determine if universities are properly excluding subcontract costs from the direct
costs base prior to applying the indirect cost rate. Under Circular A.21 schools are to distribute
indirect costs to applicable sponsored agreements on the basis of modified total direct costs
(mtdc), consisting of salaries and war, fringe benefits, materials and supplies, services, travel
and subgrants and subcontracts up to $25,000.

Some universities may not be applying the $25,000 limit in a consistent manner. Rather, some
universities may be including these subcontract costs on an annual basis rather than the one
time addition. This practice would increase indirect costs recovery and, as a result, increase
federal coats,

Our review at selected universities will determine if the provisions of A.21 with respect to the
limits on subcontracts are being properly implemented.

111-5
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asapter IV

Eimat_Qatiata

Our audit findinp and experience over the years lead us to believe that there must be better
ways for the Federal Government to dal with reimbursement for research efforts on grants and
contracts at colleges and universities. There are many options for better.ensuring that the
dollars available produce the maximum support for scientific research. We have identified a
number of options that might be considered for further study, including:

o Indirect Cost Rates

Significantly amend, as OMB proposes, or modify Circular A-21 to ensure that certain
specific costs are excluded from indirect cost reimbursements paid to colleges and
universities receiving Federal research grants.

o Block Grant

Block grant research dollars to universities. Under this option, institutions would be
given a set amount of money to meet the joint governmental institution research
goals. The institution would determine how much would go for direct and indirect
costs.

o Principal Investigatots

Award research dollars to principal investigators. The investigator would then be
responsible for including in their proposals the indirect cost component at the school
where the research will take place. The investigator and the school would be forced
to negotiate direct and indirect oasts.

o 5ilostersurg_AmmiginLawsma

Mandate a standardized accounting system for the major colleges and universities
hosting Federal research grants that would reduce variations among schools as to how
they account for and allocate costs.

o

Place a cap on the indirect cxst rate. For example, limit the indirect cost rate to the
mean or average rate. Under this option, the savings from capping indirect costs
could increase the number of grants and funding levels for science.

o Limit Rates

Limit future indirect cost rates at a level which does not exceed the school's 1991
negotiated rate.

IV-1
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o Lowest Level Charge'

Limit the indirect cost rate for Government research grants to the lowest level
charged by the institution to other U.S. and foreign entities. The OIG has observed
differentipl treatment for research funded by the Government vs. Research
performed on behalf of U.S. and foreign corporations and foundations.

Both public and private schools charge a lower indirect cost rate to foundations,
public corporations and foreign Governments for research projects than they do to
the U.S. Government for federally funded research. Some schools waive the
indirect cost rate, even for a million dollar cootract with a publically traded
corporation. Schools with a Federal indirect cost rate as high as 77 percent waive
Of reduce The rate with other entities to is little as 6 or 10 percent. Others have a
sliding scale, for the indirect cost rate, using whatever rate can be negotiated. It
appears clear from this anecdotal information that schools may be looking to the
Federal Government to cover the overhead associated with research performed for
nonfederal and foreign entities.

o Cialhadaz

Mandate "cost sharing" for research, i.e., the school would contribute a percentage
of the total cost of research. This notion of cost sharing was previously in place but
was found to be inequitable among schools. The practice was discontinued in 1986.
With additionl thought and work, cost sharing might be feasible. It was not
equitable among all schools, so the practioe was discontinued. With additional
thought and work, cost sharing might be feasible.

o tgiSBILcola

Limit indirect costs to only these expenditures that are add-on costs to the
:astitutions for supporting research. Those university cats that would be incurred
whether or not the research was being conducted would thereby not be eligible for
indirect CM support.

o fundinp for Oversight

Inc rase funding levels for Federal oversight efforts (audit and cast allocation work
at educational and nonprofit institutions.

o Agency Specific Negotiation&

Do away with governmentwide rules, and allow granting agencies to negotiate the
rates for their agencies' grant programs separately. Currently, at N1H, for example,
scientists submit proposals for new grants to scientists. However, the indirect cost
rates are negotiated without either scientific parry. It takes place between the
accountants at the university finance office and the accountants for the Department.
The proposed option would mean an agency could negotiate a rate for all their

IV-2
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grants by discipline. In this way, biomedical research and social research costs could

have different rates.

Seek legal authority for the actual recovery of inappropriate expenditu, .harged to
indirect volt poob and for their return for programming fa future funnily. of
science.. Currently, when auditors note findinp which are untained, there. is no
check that is tendered back to the program for future use in scientiffc research.
The general practice I to offset the amount against future indirect cost rates. In
some cases there may be adjustments between the dired and indirect cost pools.
The net effect is that the money seldom leaves the campus. On some fairly rare
occasions, there have been Itecks written to pay back tbe money. However, the
funds do not go to be reprogrammed for new research, but to the general fund of
the treuury. The system does not lead to much in the way of accountability or
incentives for efficient use of those funds.

IV-3
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Appendix B

OMB CIRCULARS

A-21 COST PRINCIPLTIS FOR EDUCATIONAL INSTITUTIONS

Provides to colleges and universities, as well as Federal Agencies,
the principles for determining the costs applicable to research and
other work performed under federally sponsored agreements.

A-SS INDIRECT COST RATES, AUDIT AND AUDIT FOLLOW-UP
AT EDUCATIONAL INsmunoNs

Establishes indirect cost rates, auditing, correcting systems
deficiencies and resolving questioned costs.

A-110 UNIFORM ADMINISTRATIVE REQUIREMENTS FOR
GRANTS AND MIER AGREEMENTS WITH INSTITUTIONS
OF HIGHER EDUCATION, HOSPITALS AND arm( NON
PROFIT ORGANTZATIONS

Provides guidance to grantees and contractors for financial
management of federal funds received.

A-128 AUDITS OF STATE AND LOCAL GOVERNMENTS

Establishes audit requirements for State and local governments
receiving federal aid and defines federal responsibilities for
implementing and monitoring those requirements.

A-133 AUDITS OF INSITTUTIONS OF HIGHER EDUCATION AND
OTHER NON PROFIT INSITTUTIONS

Establishes audit requiremenis and defines federal responsibilities
for colleges and universities. Requires schools have audit of federal
awards every two years.
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Appendix C

DIRECT AND INDIRECT RESLARCH COSTS - TOP 20 COLLEGES AND UNIVERSITIES
BY COGNIZANCE

(DOLLARS IN THOUSANDS)

TOTAL ESTIMATED INDIRECT COST RATE
R&D INDIRECT DIRECT AS A PROPORTION

INSTITUTION COGNIZANCE AWARDS* COSTS COSTS OF DIRECT COSTS

STANFORD UNIV. DOD $239,847 $100,401 $139,446 72.00%
JOHNS HOPKINS UNIV. HHS 211,879 83,467 128,412 65.00%
MASS. INST. OF TECHNOLOGY DOD 207,157 75,629 131,528 57.50%
UNIV. OF WASHINGTON HHS 203,691 70,560 133,131 53.00%
UNIV. OF CALIF. 0 LOS ANGELES HHS 170,839 55,407 115,432 48.00%
UNIV. OF MICHIGAN HHS 167,865 62,290 105,575 59.00%
UNIV. OF CALIF. @ SAN DIEGO HHS 166,601 54,788 111,813 49.00%
UNIV. OF CALIF. @ SAN FRANCISCO HHS 159,027 44,206 114,821 38.50%
UNIV. OF WISCONSIN @ MADISON HHS 150,474 45,978 104,496 44.00%
COLUMBIA UNIVERSITY DOD 150,263 63,955 86,308 74.10%
YALE UNIVERSITY HHS 146,245 59,194 87,051 68.00%
HARVARD UINVERSITY HHS 141,760 58,616 83,144 70.E0%
CORNELL UNIVERSITY DOD 139,954 52,663 87,291 60.33%
UNIV. OF PENNSYLVANIA HHS 132,805 52,317 80,488 65.00%
UNIV. OF CALIF. @ BERKELEY HHS 131,070 43,104 87,966 49.00%
UNIV. OF MINNESOTA HHS 120,727 39,333 89,394 44.00%
PENNSYLVANIA STATE UNIV. DOD 119,435 39,652 79,783 49.70%
UNIV. OF SOUTHERN CALIFORNIA HHS 114,766 43,261 71,505 60.50%
DUKE UNIVERSITY HHS 108,611 36,204 72,407 50.0C%
WASHINGTON UNIV. HHS 102,974 39,410 63,564 62 u0%

TOTAL/AVERAGE

lb FY 1989

$3,093,990 $1,120,435 $1,973,555 56.77%
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Appendix D

Weighted Average Indirect Cost Rates In
Major Colleges and Universities By Cost Center and Total

1982 - 1991

82 83 84 85 86 87 88 39 90 91

General and Administrative 7.34% 7.12% 7.33% 7.40% 7.23% 7.15% 7.29% 7.27% 7.32% 7.30%

Departmental Admtntstration 14,04% 15.33% 15.63% 15.47% 15.87% 15.55% 15.75% 16.06% 16.07% 16.09%

Sponsored Projects
Administration 3.26% 3.11% 2.98% 3.18% 3.29% 3.33% 3.11% 3.14% 3.26% 3.27%

Student Services 0.53% 0.19% 0.11% 0.15% 0.17% 0.16% 0.14% 0.16% 0.15% 0.17%

Library 2.05% 1.99% 1.97% 2.14% 2.17% 1.98% 2.05% 2.05% 2.03% 2.04%

Depreciation / Use
allowances 4.17% 4:36% 4.57% $4.71% 5.04% 5.22% 5.44% 5.82% 6.27% 6.46%

Operation & Maintenance 11.95% 12.59% 13.26% 14.05% 14.38% 14.76% 14.95 15.01% 15.47% 15

Other / Misc 0.96% 1.18% 1.24% 0.71% 0.60% 0 65% 0.22% 0.02% 0.00% -0.02%

Weighted Average
Negotiated Rate 44.30% 45.88% 47.09% $47.84% 48.77% 48.80%

-
48.95% 49.53% 50.57% 50.99%
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Appendix E

Responsibilities of Entitles and the OIG
Under Circular A- 133

Entity to Be Audited* OIG

Entity arranges
for audit by

Independent auditor

Audit is performed

Auditor / entity

obtains technical

assistance if necessary

from OIG

Reviews repoit for

adherence to format,

standards; and
completeness

Selects sample of
audits for quality
control review

Reviews report findings,

enters Into automated

system for tracking,

look for system problems

1

Report submitted to
HHS OIG for processing

Issues reports to
Interested parties

V

Tracks resolution of
findings and follow up

on resolution

*Audits ale to be performed at least once every two years at
colleges, universities or nonprofit organizations receiving $100,000 or more.
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Appendix F

EXAMPLES OF UNALLOWABLE OR INAPPROPRIATE
INDIRECT COSTS CONTAINED IN COST POOLS

President's and 'Dune travel includes wife

Tmvel expenses for Thistees who donated their travel and did not receive reimbursement

Trustee banquet charges for such purposes as alumni clubs, commencement and
student breakfasts

Chauffeuring for the Presideut and Trustees. Some chauffeuring for President's wife

President's official entertainment to financially support his responsibilities as president

One hundredth anniversary celebration for a seniors society

Legal expenses relating to:

suit regarding violation of student's civil rights

U.S. Justice Department anti-trust suit

- private Litt regarding price fixing of tuition

- graduate student suit relating to =plosion in laboratory while student working
on thesis

- family suit relating to drowned student

real estate development for affordable housing for faculty

academic plagiarism

Depreciation for equipment no longer in use

Depreciation for athletic equipment

Administradve expenses for a shopping center

The cost of producing a community repon to promote university activities

Advertising to promote student attendance at summer session and on career week

Fund raising

Student activities such as, fraternity task force, bands for student dance, van rentals
for student luggage, furniture for student clubs
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Mr. KUSSEROW. Let me go back to your question, though. That is,
indeed, I would say that, unfortunately, the way the system oper-
ates, it invites gamesmanship. It invites the notion that, 'We'll put
as much as we can in the indirect cost pools, and if you can find it,
we'll take it out."

I don't think that's what this is all about. We're trying to ad-
vance science; we're not trying to see how much somebody can get
in the indirect cost pool and how much the Federal Government
can subsidize beyond what they should at a university. So it does
have all the elements of gamesmanship.

Mr. ROWLAND. Well, in fact, if this is gaming unallowable cost,
would you say that could be bordering on fraud?

Mr. ICUSSEROW. Well, the problem that we have on that is, as I
had mentioned, when they hadwhen OMB had moved to clarify
the abuse in the area of A-21, they took out things like "entertain-
ment." I have a very difficult understanding as to how anybody
could say that liquor for any purpose advances science. Why was
that allowed at all in the first place? Tt was appropriate. It was
legal. They could do it. They coubi claim it. We could argue why it
was not appropriate, and we could probably get it out, but why
should they have had that in there at all as an argument.

The same thing about luxury travel or promotion and lobbying,
the excessive salaries, those kinds of thingsthose were permissi-
ble, but they were abused. In my mind, it's clear that a fraud is
where you violate the law, but an abuse is where you're getting
away with something that you really were not intended to have,
but is not against the law. I would say it's in the area of an abuse,
certainly not a fraud.

Mr. ROWLAND. Not a fraud. Then your office is not looking at
any criminal investigations based on the information that you have
accrued so far?

Mr. KUSSEROW. No, there is no evidence of any criminal fraud, or
intent to defraud the Government, or violations of the Criminal
Code in any of the work that we have been doing over the last sev-
eral years.

We have occasionally gotten into a situation where there was an
embezzlement of money from a research grant, in which case we
prosecuted those, but this is not that kind of a problem here.

Mr. ROWLAND. Let me ask you this, Mr. Kusserow, your report
also describes the situation at one university where a weakness in
the department's purchasing function allowed an employee to es-
tablish a fictitious company and embezzle over $400,000 from feder-
ally:sponsored research projects.

mr. KUSSEROW. Yes, sir.
Mr. ROWLAND. Which university was this? Could you explain the

situation in greater detail?
Mr. KUSSEROW. That was the University of California at San

Francisco. It was an embezzlement of $400,000. The investigation
was conducted by our office. It was an embezzlement from the
grant, itself, not from the indirect cost pools. The individual was
convicted and sentenced and ordered to pay full restitution. A
check did come back to the Government for that.

Mr. KUSSEROW. There Lre several universities that you have
listed here on page 14 of your testimony. I would like to ask you
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some questions about those, but I see my time has expired. So, I
will ask the chairman that I would like to do this when you come
back to me.

Mr. DINGELL. The Chair thanks the gentleman. The Chair recog-
nizes the gentleman from Virginia, Mr. Bliley.

Mr. BLILEY. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Kusserow, I would like to discuss with you the philosophy of

the indirect cost recovery. I know that politicians sometimes sound
silly when they talk about philosophy, but I think it is important
here. Because the underlying philosophy will govern the appropri-
ateness of the specific transaction that a university includes in its
indirect pool.

Has the philosophy of indirect cost reimbursement been to reim-
burse for the average cost to the university of doing research for
the Federal Government, or for the marginal cost to the university
for doing research?

Mr. KUSSEROW. The problem is that it is not really the latter.
You do notif it were just simply a question of what is the in-
crease of burden to the university as a result of hosting research,
then the Federal Government, quite frankly, should pay the entire
amount. There should be no question about it.

The difficulty that you have is that A-21, which is again a docu-
ment that, quite frankly, anybody other than an attorney, account-
ant or an auditor would have great difficulty in understanding. It
isn't put on that basis where it is a cost added to the university,
being paid for by the Government for hosting Federal research.

So, you have this very complicated process by which you try to
allocate from the entire university function the unallocated over-
head to support their research. Believe me, if that sounds confus-
ing, it really is confusing. If we could have a aituation where we
would pay for the increaseif you will, the vEriable cost increase
to a university or to any institution for hosting research, I think
that would be a much preferable way to do business.

Mr. BLILEY. How would a subsidy to a university differ from indi-
rect cost reimbursement, based on the average cost of running a
university?

Mr. KUSSEROW. I am sorry, I missed the first part, sir.
Mr. BLILEY. How would a subsidy to a university differ from indi-

rect cost reimbursement, based on the average cost of running the
university?

Mr. KUSSEROW. Than ifand I am not quite sure I have your
question right, but let me see if I can answer it. Let's talk about
the philosophies, the conflicting philosophies that you probably
have heard and will be hearing in the future. That is what we are
talking about, certainly from our view point is that we grant and
accept the fact that the treasure house of America are the universi-
ties and colleges of the United States.

However, this money is not for the purposes of advancing those
institutions, as noble as it is, it is to advance science. What we feel
that we should pay the universities for is the cost to them for ad-
vancing science for hosting research. They should not receive more
than that. We should not be subsidizing the university for its
normal responsibilities of educating the youth or for other func-
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tions that they have that are noble and are desirable, IAA aot with
the money that should go to science.

If it is the philosophy or if it is the policy of the U.S. Govern-
ment to support those institutions, it should not come out of this
pot, it should come out of a different pot. I think therein lies the
basic problem. That is, we are not subsidizing the universities to
operate, we are reimbursing the universities for the cost to them
for housing our research. Did that get to your question, sir?

Mr. BLILEY. That got it. One other thing I want to ask, to follow
up on. I gathered, from your testimony, that you agree with my po-
sition that if these universities make these outrageous charges to
the Federal Government that not only should we recover the prin-
cipal, but we should recover interest for the time that they had the
use of the money.

Mr. KUSSEROW. I think I probably betrayed myself when you had
made that assertion, and I grinned. Because I, in fact, think that's
exactly right. I think that if somebody inappropriately expends or
spends money, they are not entitled tothey have an unjust en-
richment, that they should have to return it and they should not
the Government should not be out that money. So, any interest
that is lost should be, in fact, made up by the offending institution.

If all you do is move the money around the campus, either into a
different indirect cost pool or rolling it forward or moving from the
indirect to the direct, then I am not sure that you have a disincen-
tive for people trying to gain the system. If they have to return the
money with a with interest, I think that isat least it is a
statement to theaa that we do not want them to do that, and I
think that is important.

Mr. BLILEY. Thank you. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. DINGELL. The Chair thanks the gentleman. The gentleman

from Minnesota, Mr. Sikorski.
Mr. SIKORSKI. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Kusserow, in your testimony today, you cited 12 schools that

have voluntarily made adjustment to their administrative cost
pool, either based on your audits or on their own reviews. Taking
them one at a time, I would like you to inform the subcommittee of
specific examples found at each institution. The first one is Dart-
mouth, where more than $1 million was removed. Tell us what you
found, specifically, at Dartmouth.

Mr. KUSSEROW. Well, if you go down to Dartmouth, first of all,
thus far, we questioned $1,066,000 in the indirect cost pool. Dart-
mouth voluntarily came forth, recommending an adjustment to
their own pool only for $111,785. However, they have agreed, thus
far, to $764,031. So, it is pretty much of a mixed bag.

As to the kinds of things that we have come up with at Dart-
mouth, where we are questioning it, we have found, for example,
where we have ouestioned legal expenses, in one case, to ain re-
gards to a U.S. antitrust suit, where they were defending against it,
miscellaneous real estate, off-campus newspaper, price fixing tui-
tion, academic plagiarism costs, university writing procedures,
president's college activities, senior society anniversary celebration,
administrative sabbatical. There is a whole host of things. I would
be pleased, if you would like, to give you a complete listing of that.

367



364

Mr. SIKORSKI. Why don't you provide that to the subcommittee
on each of these. As I understand, in terms of the numbers, there
are two things we are looking at, in specifics, numbers and stuff.
The numbers we have are the $1,066,000 that your review says--

Mr. KUSSEROW. Is questioning, yes.
Mr. SIKORSKI. They said $111,000, and they had--
Mr. KUSSEROW. NThich they had volunteered on their own.
Mr. SIKORSKI. They have agreed to 764, at this point?
Mr. KUSSEROW. Thus far, to take out of that pool.
Mr. SIKORSKI. We are talking about antitrust defense; we are

talking about price-fixing defense; and we are talking about--
Mr. KUSSEROW. Library maintenance.
Mr. SIKORSKI. Academic plagiarism defense. The next example is

Yale, where $720,000 was removed. What are the--
Mr. KUSSEROW. Well, it has not been removed. Now, again, I

would want to emphasize what--
Mr. SIKORSKI. Had not been removed?
Mr. KUSSEROW. No. We are questioning at this time. Understand

on almost all these cases, they have not, as yet, done this. They
want to include this in the pool, so that when they get the new re-
imbursement rates, the indirect cost rates, .hat it would incorpo-
rate those expenditures and that would then raise their indirect
cost rates up.

Mr. &mum. Wait a minute. We should understand this.
Mr. KUSSEROW. Yes.
Mr. &imam This is the old cost-plus basis?
Mr. KUSSEROW. Basically what it is is that on a cycle, generally

about every 3 years, we set an indirectand I'm really kind of
treading over into my colleagues here.

Mr. Smarm. Wait a minute. Before you get ahead of me, what
they are proposing, as a principle of dealing with this issue, is to
negotiate numbers and then include that in the base, so that we
overpaid them originally and then we are going tothey are going
to pay back with a base rate that their new indirect cost figures
are going to be determined on, with that inflated amount.

Mr. KUSSEROW. Generally speaking, that is right. If you have a
copy of the report--

Mr. SIKORSKI. It is a good deal for them, not a good deal for tax-
payers, right?

Mr. KUSSEROW. Yes, sir. If you look on--
Mr. SIKORSKI. This kind of adds insult to injury.
Mr. KUSSEROW. Yes, sir.
Mr. SIKORSKI. No one has learned anything about the game? It is

kind of catch us if you can and then when they are caught, it is
like, we will try another game here?

Mr. KUSSEROW. In many cases, that's precisely what we encoun-
ter. It is scrt of like their accountants try to get as much included
in the indirect cost pools and then gain approval to roll it forward,
as their indirect cost rates in the report that--

Mr. SIKORSKI. These people should be working for the Federal
Government. We have a debt. They could come up with aI mean,
when new math was discovered, they have taken it to a higher or
lower level.
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Mr. KUSSEROW. Well, I would emphasize that it is not usually
onit is not always on this level. In our report, we have a table in
there that really is worth examining by the committee, where it
really talks about the indirect proposed cost rate. Then they talk
about the cost that is actually negotiated and the differential. I
think it is--

Mr. SIKORSKI. Are we allowing them to use these numbers in
their base rate?

Mr. KUSSEROW. No, sir. That is what we are taking out on the
front-end side.

Mr. SIKORSKI. So, the message should go forward to everyone
that--

Mr. KUSSEROW. Do not do it. Do not try it.
Mr. SIKORSKI. Do not even ask.
Mr. KUSSEROW. Do not even try it. Yei. Do not even ask.
Mr. SIKORSKI. Get credit for creativity, but you are going to get

debits for the bad public relations.
Mr. KUSSEROW. That goes back toMr. Bliley's point though is

that if they had managed to get away with it and the post-audit
review were to uncover it, they should be pe.ialized in some way.
One way to penalize them is to ask them to return not only the
money that they expended, but also interest lost.

Mr. SIKORSKI. That is what you are doing?
Mr. KUSSEROW. Well, we cannotyes, there is not a provision for

that. That is worthy of exploration though by this committee it
seems to me. That is that, if you could develop a mechanism where
not only do you get the money back plus interest, but it goes back
to science, and does not go back to the general fund, but somehow
gets recycled back into research. There are impediments to that
that would require a lot of legislation assistance.

Mr. SIKORSKI. I side-tracked us. The Yaletheir $720,000 was
questioned. What are the specifics therethe kind of stuff that
people are focusing on there?

Mr. KUSSEROW. F'irst of all, at Yale, they came forth voluntarily.
In this case, out of that $720,000, were $393,000 which they request-
ed to be deleted from their indirect cost pools, as a result of their
own internal audit activity. So, they have agreed to take that much
out of it. Their balance, we are still working on.

Rutgers came forward with $4 million.
Mr. SIKORSKI. Before you go through that--
Mr. KUSSEROW. Yes.
Mr. SIKORSKI. What were the kinds of things that we are talking

about here?
Mr. KUSSEROW. Financial student aid; flowers; a memorial serv-

ice for a past president; gifts, such as framing and artwork; you
have election ballots for the alumni fellows, the cost of that was
included; president's travel; fund raising.

Mr. SIKORSKI. Public financing? Is this public financing of elec-
tion for fellows?

Mr. KUSSEROW. On campus, yes. President's travel; and for fund
raising purposes. We have a whole series of housing expenses that
we were questioning for the president, the provost, the university
secretary, development officer.

Mr. SIKORSKI. Sir, can you jump to Rutgers, where $4,894,000--
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Mr. KUSSEROW. We have not really fully examined that yet. Rut-
gers has come forward and said, as a result of their own internal
examination, that that sum is what they feel should be adjusted.

Mr. SIKORSKI. That is the voluntary sum?
Mr. Kussirsow. Yes, sir. We are, as yet, have not got the back-up

records to determine what it is that was represented by that
number.

Mr. SIKORSKI. Johns Hopkins is $175,000?
Mr. Kussenow. Yes. $97,000 was what they came forth with the

balance has additional questions that we are placing to that. That
included such things as catered affairs, receptions, tent rentals for
parties, liquor, flowers, president's trip to Europe; dues for the As-
sociation of American Universities, things of that sort.

Mr. SIKORSKI. Hopkins is the single largest recipient in Federal
Research among the universities.

Mr. KUSSEROW. I should probably point out that there really are
two pots for Johns Hopkins. They have the applied civicsor phys-
ics lab, which is about $400 million in funding that comes from the
Defense Department, that is a Defense-cognizant responsibility.
The panel that follows could address that. Roughly $100 million is
on the university-side for medical, primarily, and that is the side
we are looking at here.

Mr. SIKORSKI. SO, they got about $400 million in the defense pot
and $100 million in a medical pot, and of the $100 million, they
have come up with $175,000?

Mr. KUSSEROW. We have come up with thatof which $97,000
was what they said, as a result of their own internal audits, that
they would requestthey have voluntarily requested be--

Mr. SIKORSKI. What kinds of things are there?
Mr. KUSSEROW. Well, as I mentioned, there is the catered affairs,

the receptions, the--
Mr. SIKORSKI. I am sorry, you did mention liquors and flowers. I

take it, from the numbers, this is only a beginning at Johns Hop-
kins?

Mr. KUSSFROW. Yes. There is more to come.
Mr. SIxossxl. Pennsylvania, $941,000?
Mr. KUSSEROW. Yes. They did not volunteer anything.
Mr. SIKORSKI. No volunteer?
Mr. KUSSEROW. No. We are going to bethat looks like an arm

wrestling effort; but we have alumni mailings there, alumni activi-
ties, flowem, president's house, those kinds of--

Mr. SIKORSK!. This is not the volunteer State. Pittsburgh is
$259,000?

Mr. KUSSEROW. Yes, sir. Pittsburgh is $259,000, at this point.
They have, thus far, only agreed to $39,627 as what they are will-
ing to--

Mr. SIKORSKI. What kind of things were there?
Mr. KUSSEROW. Well, they hadthe Office of the President had

the leased cars, the drivers; the mobile phones; Christmas cards; a
wonderful trip to the Grand Cayman Islands for the president's
wife; trip to Dublin for football game, for the president's wife; alco-
holic beverages; president's annual giving fund; golf club member-
ship; symphony and opera seats; business dinners and luncheons;
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recruitment costs; just a whole wide variety of interesting little tid-
bits.

Mr. SIKORSKI. Can you tell me where at Duke, at $906,000, have
they volunteered any of that?

Mr. KUSSEROW. No, sir, they haven't.
Mr. SIKORSKI. And what kinds of thingsthere's an art museum

there that peeks your imagination?
Mr. KUSSEROW. Yes, sir. There's miscellaneous costs for an art

museum expense, and again, in addition to that, they have flower
arrangements for the art museum, also a whole wide variety of
miscellaneous flower arrangements for va ious types of entertain-
ment activities, and there are other entertainment expenses, public
relations expenses, receptions at the art museum, Founder's Day
expenses, faculty dinner and dance gifts, tickets to the opera, gala
tickets, tickets to the art museum. Viine for the vice president was
included. We also identified art museum costs that were charged to
the Office of the President Fund code.

So there's a lot of little things in there that--
Mr. Sum Rm. Emory is $672,000. Anything volunteered there?
Mr. KUSSEROW. No, sir, nothing volunteered at Emory.
Mr. SIKORSKI. And is it the same stuff, flowers and--
Mr. KUSSEROW. Generally speaking. The president's membership

in social clubs. You havesuch as the Capital City Club. The uni-
versities feel that as a mover and shaker, they need to belong to
the mover-and-shaker clubs and that somehow--

Mr. SIKORSKI. Mover-and-shaker's club?
Mr. KUSSEROW. Well, that'squotesthat's my words.
Mr. SIKORSKI. Oh, there isn'tthey don't--
Mr. KUSSEROW. No, sir.
They wantthey feel that the president really should--
Mr. SIKORSKI. To call it that is not as prestigious as the Ivy Club

or something like that.
Mr. KUSSEROW. Well, they also havewe did have instances

where they did try to put into the indirect costs payments for
liquor purchased for a party for the new president, expenses for
the president's wife to entertain the university's Board of Visitors,
a number of different dinners and lunches, a Christmas party, and
a variety of things of that sort.

Mr. SIKORSKI. Now the last question here is: The University of
Michigan has not made a review to reduce its cost pools.

Do you mean that they have not completed their review or that
Michigan, to date, has not conducted any kind of review to deter-
mine potential overbillings?

Mr. KUSSEROW. It's just too early yet for Michigan. We just
haven't got any details available as yet to report on.

Mr. SIKORSKI. You will submit anythose details to the subcom-
mittee as they come about?

Mr. KUSSEROW. Yes, sir, I will.
Mr. SIKORSKI. Chicago is $348,000? Anything volunteered there?
Mr. KUSSEROW. No, sir.
Mr. SIKORSKI. And the same kind of things?
Mr. KUSSEROW. Yes. The president's office expenses, legal ex-

penses.
Mr. SIKORSKI. Legal expenses?
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Mr. KUSSEROW. Yes.
Mr. SIKORSKI. Texas Southwestern Medical Center at Dallas,

$32,500. What was that on?
Mr. KUSSEROW. That's also, in the very early stages, a dinner

party, valet parking for the dinner party, 10 crystal decanters en-
graved with the university's seal from Neiman-Marcus, a local
store of some renown.

Mr. SIKORSKI. A local mom-and-pop store.
Mr. KUSSEROW. A local mom-and-pop store.
A donation in the name of the president, balloons for a recep-tion--
Mr. Swam. Donation to whom?
Mr. KUSSEROW. In the name of the president of the institution to

the American Jewish Congress honoring a supporter from them for
the institution.

Imprinted beverage and lunch napkins purchased from the
Junior League of Dallas, development activities with donors and
prospective donors, books purchased again for donors to the endow-
ment funds that were purchased from Neiman-Marcus, things of
that sort.

Mr. SIKORSKI. MaybeI know I've gone long, and there's the
others on the list. Maybe you can supply for the record the num-
bers and the kinds of things--

Mr. KUSSEROW. I will give a completegive a complete listing
and accounting.

Mr. DINGELL. The Chair has been permitting the gentleman to
proceed beyond the time--

Mr. SIKORSKI. I know.
Mr. DINGELL. Because I thought that the work the gentleman

was doing was valuable.
The Chair will continue to recognize the gentleman if--
Mr. SIKORSKI. I thank you for the pat. I didn't want to overstep

my bounds.
Mr. DINGELL. No, the gentlemanthe Chair has been cognizant

of these matters. The gentleman can proceed a little more, if he
wants.

Mr. SIKORSKI. Thank you. The University of St. Louis, $985,000,
among other thingsI'In sorryWashington University at St.
Louis. Among other things, there's donations come in and a statue
was bought and paid for?

Mr. KUSSEROW. Yes. A sculpture. There was also severance pay
ror a tenured professor. Also the cost of preparing a history of the
school, certain inappropriate housing costs.

Mr. SIKORSKI. Preparing a history of the school?
Mr. KUSSEROW. Yes.
Mr. SIKORSKI. What is it, a book or a statue, or what is it?
Mr. KUSSEROW. Well, it's basically--
Mr. SIKORSKI. Preparing or repairing?
Mr. KUSSEROW. Preparing.
Mr. SIKORSKL Oh, I'm sorry. I thought they were repairing it.
Mr. KUSSEROW. I think I should add--
Mr. Smoml. This statue was bought and paid for, as I under-

stand it, with contributions that people gave.
Mr. KUSSEROW. That's right. And then after--
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Mr. SIKORSKI. And then after it was bought-----
Mr. KUSSEROW. Then they tried to put that into the indirect cost

pool, which we find is inappropriate.
Mr. SIKORSKI. Well, that's a good deal. You get people to buy it,

and you get it in through contributions from people who want to
contribute to the university, and then you can get the taxpayers to
fund it, pay for it as well through the indirect costs.

Mr. KUSSEROW. It would be a good deal for them.
I think in all fairness I should mention that all $985,000 was vol-

unteered as a result of the work done by their own internal audi-
tors, so that these are items that they declared themselves. We had
a entrance conference with them, and then they presented that
upon our entrance.

Mr. SIKORSKI. The last school on the list, the University of South-
ern Californit., $3,112,000. Was that volunteered?

Mr. KUSSEROW. Yes, sir. All of it was--
Mr. SIKORSKI. All of that $3 million, what kinds of things were

there, and that's the last one?
Mr. KUSSEROW. They had things like the president's office, the

student newspaper, university communications, the trustee's con-
ferences, the presidential search and transition expenses, public re-
lations, really their news service, the search committee fund, aca-
demic honors.

They had a wide variety of other things: dues and memberships
for the university, student newspaper costs. There were just a wide
variety oftelecommunications administration, supporting the
Faculty Senate, just a wide variety of items like that. I can give
you a complete listing, of course, to the committee.

Mr. SIKORSKI. Thank you for your help. Thank you, Mr. Chair-
man.

Mr. DINGELL. The Chair thanks the gentleman. The Chair notes
there is a vote on the floor, the final passage of H.R. 2251.

I think in view of the fact that we're where we are, it would be
well for us to recess at this time, and the Chair will thenwe will
then return at the end of 15 minutes and proceed with the business
of the committee.

So we will stand in recess for a period of 15 minutes and then
return to continue the business of the committee.

Mr. Moley and Mr. Kusserow and gentlemen, we thank you very
much for your assistance to us. We look forward to further help in
dealing with the problems that we confront today when we resume
in approximately 15 minutes.

Gentlemen, we thank you for your assistance to this point.
[Brief recess.]
Mr. DINGELL. The subcommittee will come to order.
The Chair recognizes himself for questions.
Mr. Kusserow, Mr. Milt Socolar of the General Accounting Office

testified, during the earlier hearings of this subcommittee on Stan-
ford, that Stanford took advantage of every opening that presented
itself in dealing with the Federal Government.

Now, based on what you have E.:-n at a number of these schools
now, do you believe that this is a pervasive attitude throughout the
university community?
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Mr. KUSSEROW. Yes, sir, I do think that is the pervasive attitude.
I 'do not know if it is the university attitude, but certainly when
they use, when they contract for services from accounting firms,
that is certain'!" their feeling, that you should try to get as much in
there as possible. They figure that is good advice, and I think that
is what you heard from the public accounting firm that Stanford
had used. They actually put that in the test, and they thought
nothing wrong with that. They said yes, advise our clients, all the
universities that are our clients to try to get as much as they can
into the indirect costs. So I think it is pervasive.

Mr. DINGELL. Did that include advice to double bill?
Mr. KUSSEROW. Well, they should not do that, no, sir.
Mr. DINGELL. We had two cases of double-billing. One was the

statue, in which they billed the Federal Government for a statue
which had already been purchased for the school, I guess by the
alumni, or other generous givers. The other was the shopping
center, where depreciation, which I assume had been charged off
against the Tax Code, was then subsequently charged also against
the Federal Government.

Mr. KUSSEROW. That is totally inappropriate.
Mr. DINGELL. It appears to be not only inappropriate, but possi-

bly criminal.
Mr. KUSSEROW. If you could show that they did it with malice

aforethought and criminal intent, yes, sir, it would be criminal.
The problem is, in those situations, they will evidence the fact

that it was a bookkeeping error or mistake, that it was not intend-
ed, and when drawn to their attention, they merely withdraw it.
Proving the guilty mind is the hard part in those kinds of situa-
tions.

Mr. DINGELL. Mr. Kusserow, can you tell us why you think this
situation has gotten this way?

Mr. KUSSEROW. I think we have gone down a road that really has
turned this into a game.

There is a certain familiarity to this ring. In fact, I think back in
some hearings you had in the Defense Department, where you had
a similar situation, where you had contractors that would try to
put as much as they could in charges to the Federal Government,
and were shocked when they found that that was not right, and
people were outraged when they found out about it, but they would
say that is the way the game was being played.

I think in large measure, it goes back to my previous comments
about there is almost a game-playing quality about this, where
somehow, the scientist part of this whole process that goes out to
secure research is set aside, and then you have accountant to ac-
countant, and it is in this other world that is unconnected, really,
to the scientist's side, that you have these kinds of games being
played on paper, and I just do not think that is the best way to go
about doing business.

Mr. DINGELL. My old Daddy used to observe that a few public
han 'rigs would help situations, to a marked degree.

at he was saying was, I guess, that there is a certain deter-
rent in criminal prosecution. There also is a certain deterrent
value in proper use of audits. I detect that neither criminal pros-
ecutions nor audits have taken place in connection with these mat-

0 -Pt 4
.ir



371

ters, so as a result it sort of became the view that there was no
deterrent, eithar through the possibility of catching or the possibili-
ty of punishment, and so everybody said, "let the good times roll."

Is that an unfair characterization?
Mr. Kusszaow. Well, I do not believe that you really have an op-

portunity very often to get a criminal case out of these situations.
If you can show that there was an intent to rout things inappropri-
ately into the cost pools in order to get more funding from the Fed-
eral Government, then you might have a prosecution, but those are
very rare.

As far as the underlying problem, the problem, I do not believe,
is the number of auditors or accountants that you have working for
the Government that are going after the problem so much as the
rules under which they are operating are so convoluted and so
wide open and subject to interpretation that it really permits
people to interpret it in a way that they would feel most acivanta-
geous to their institution, and then you have to debate it.

So we have gotten down to where you are debating accounting
principles, debating whether something is appropriate for this pool
or not, and I think it is the looseness that we have detected.

I mean, when you think that we just had the announcement
come out that said that you really cannot use liquor, and put that
in the indirect cost pools, that meant, understand, there was noth-
ing in A-21 that prohibited liquor from being charged in the indi-
rect cost pools. So when they were putting them in there, we would
say that is inappropriate, and they would say it was not, but we
would argue them out of it. The fact it was even subject to an argu-
ment is extraordinary to me.

Mr. DINGELL. Let us take a situation where the trustees donated
their travel. The Government, in turn, was billed by the university
for that.

Mr. KUSSEROW. Totally inappropriate. If you could show that, in
doing that, there was an individual who was responsible for doing
that, and he did it willfully and with the intent to defraud the Gov-
ernment, you could have a criminal prosecution.

Mr. DINGELL. Now, years ago the amount of overhead that was
allowed on these kinds of contracts was what? It was down as low
as 20 percent, as I recall.

Mr. KUSSEROW. If you go way back, yes.
Mr. DINGELL. When was that?
Mr. KUSSEROW. It goes back before my time, I can assure you of

that. It goes way back, 20 years or more, that it was down that low.
Mr. DINGELL. We have seen a steady progression towards higher

and higher numbers. Every year it edges up a percentage point or
two. As you pointed out in your statement, that is $43 million a
year, for a 1-percentage-point increase.

I note that one university, Howard, has now proposed an indirect
cost recovery rate of 155 percent; is that correct?

Mr. KUSSEROW. Correa.
Mr. DINGELL. What has been done about that request?
Mr. KUSSEROW. I will defer to my colleagues here, because they

are engaged in the indirect cost negotiations with them.
Mr. DINGELL. Mr. Moley or rr Talesnik, do you want to make a

comment on that?
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Mr. MOLEY. Mr. Chairman, that was their percent of indirect
costa v.hich they proposed. That is certainly not the percentage we
accepted. It would not be. I think there is clear indication that we
have a track record of reducing substantially the indirect cost rates
as they have been proposed to something far less, even given the
ambiguity of the document with which we have to make our case,
which is A-21.

Mr. DINGELL. Well, the university asked an indirect cost rate of
155 percent. You indicate it has been negotiated down to 75 per-
cent.

What was negotiated out of this, and why?
Mr. MOLEY. I would defer to my colleague in respect to the specif-

ic negotiation. I am not sure whether we are familiar with the
actual negotiation process.

Mr. DINGELL. Mr. Talesnik, do you want to comment on that, sir?
Mr. TALESNIK. Mr. Chairman, I do not have the details of that. I

can get it. I do not know the specifics of those specific adjustments.
There were quite a number of adjustments, obviously, to get from

what the institution proposed down to the 75, or 78, I believe, is the
actual number that was actually negotiated.

Mr. DINGELL. Well, the rate started out at 155 percent. You cut it
to 75 percent. You have cut it by more than half. Now, what was
Howard trying to put into this overhead cost equation, and what
was the Government refusing to allow?

Mr. TALESNIK. Again, that relates to the details of that particular
negotiation and I am not personally familiar with it.

Mr. DINGELL. Mr. Kusserow, can you give us any guidance on
this?

Mr. KUSSEROW. I am afraid I would have to go to the record as
well, because I would be hesitant in going down the specific list of
things that caused it to be reduced, without going back to the origi-
nal papers. I think I could do an injustice to that process if I were
just to take it off the top of my head.

[The following information was receivedl
The indirect cost proposal from Howard University referred to in the Inspector

General's testimony was approximately 145 percent, not 155 percent. The Depart-
ment's indirect cost negotiator made a number of adjustments to reduce the rate to
75 percent. The major adjustments included rejection of a special study the universi-
ty proposed to use to allocate its library costs; a change in the method used to allo-
cate "Sponsored Projects Administration" coAs which reduced the portion of these
costs allocated to research programs; removal of some Sponsored Projects Adminis-
tration costs from the indirect pool because they were not adequately supported; a
change in the allocation of certain "Departmental Administration" costs which re-
duced the amount allocated to research programs; and reclassification of some De-
partmental Administration costs to another indirect cost pool which also reduced
the amount sllocateu to research programs. The 75 percent rate was negotiated for
fiscal year 1987. The university's current rate is 78 percent, which has been in effect
since 1988.

Mr. DINGELL. All right, now, Mr. Talesnik and Mr. Moley, we
have a similar case at Harvard. Harvard proposed an indirect cost
rate of 114 percent. It is my understanding that your office is uni-
laterally imposing a rate of 63.5 percent.

Now, can you explain to this committee how Harvard could have
been asking for 50 percent more in indirect recovery than you be-
lieved they were entitled to?
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Mr. MOM'. Mr. Chairman, we have had, as my colleague will, I
am sure shortly explain, some rather contentious negotiations with
Harvard over a long period of time.

Once again, I would put it in the context of Circular A-21, sec-
tions (E), (F), and (G), specifically, which I would suggest to you are
almost unintelligible to any normal person, which spell out what is
allowable and allocable as indirect costs.

In fact, there is a flavor for it on page 8 of the Inspector Gener-
al's testimony, which, even given his best intentions, I think it is
very difficult to ascertain what could be charged is of reasonable
benefit to any given university. As you know, we have not recov-
ered, but disallowed substantial amounts from the proposed indi-
rect cost rate at Harvard.

Gary, you may want to add to that.
Mr. TALESNIK. Yes. There are numerous adjustments that our ne-

gotiators e to the proposal that was submitted by Harvard
Medical ,licmool. Because we could not reach a negotiated settle-
ment, a unilateral notice, as we call it, was issued to Harvard Med-
ical on April 26 that laid out a rate of 63.5.

Harvard has indicated that they will appeal that decision, and
we do have an appeal process within the Department that they can
avail themselves of.

There were a number of adjustments that our negotiators had
made to the proposal of 104 percent. The 104 percent rate that was
proposed by the school was based on actual costs for fiscal year
1989 of roughly 95, plus a projection for some additional costs that
they expected to incur for fiscal year 1991, because we were dealing
with trying to establish a rate for 1991, and perhaps subsequent
years.

The adjustments that were made dealt mainly with how costs
were allocated. We had some serious difficulty.

Mr. DINGELL. The mechanism for allocating the costs, as opposed
to the categories of costs, or the definition of a cost; is that correct?

Mr. TALESNIK. By and large, that is correct. So there are some
major issues as to how those costs are allocated, what costs are in-
cluded in the so-called allocation base, and that sort of thing, that
resulted in a substantial reduction, at least in the opinion of our
negotiators, from what the Harvard Medical School had proposed.

Mr. DINGELL. Mr. Moley, your comments, I thought, made
a great deal of sense, when you referred to the statement of Mr.
Kusserow at page 8. I had underlined that earlier, since it piqued
my interest.

Perhaps a little reading of wh. was said there would be of use
here to us in our scrutiny.

Mr. Kusserow, you said this: "In our opinion, the current version
of OMB Guidance (A-21) does not provide incentives to schools to
minimize or contain costs allocated to Federal research projects.
Basically, A-21 permits universities to charge expenses to Federal
research when those expenses are allowable, allocable, and reason
able. Costs are considered reasonable." And you then say: "If the
nature of the goods and the services acquired are applied and the
amount involved therefor reflects the action that a prudent person
would have taken under the circumstances prevailing at the time
the decision to incur the costs was made, the subjective test of rea-
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sonableness provides great latitude to schools to include many
items and services that might otherwise be excluded under more
specific Federal Acquisition Regulations. The costs are allocable to
a specific project if the goods or services are chargeable or as sign-
able to such cost objectives in accordance with relative benefits re-
ceived, or other equitable relationship."

That virtually says you can charge any dang thing to the Gov-
ernment you are minded to, does it not?

Mr. MOM. Mr. Chairman, I would suggest to you that it places
not only a burden on those of us on this side of the table who are
negotiating thoGe indirect cost rates but places a burden on a uni-
versity acting either in good or bad faith in respect to their negoti-
ation, and I would like to further point out that we expect to have
further interim steps announced as early as next week in this
regard in terms of putting limitations on the administrative cost
pools.

Art attempt, as you may know, was made in the last administra-
tion, in 1986, which the Congress did not see fit to support at that
time, but clearly I think we're all on the same side of this issue at
this time.

Mr. DINGELL. Your comments, I think, Mr. Moley, are very help-
ful and I commend you for them.

Now, Mr. Talesnik, the subcommittee held a hearing on Stanford
in March where one of the major problems identified was a lack of
Government oversight and audit. It is my understanding that you
and HHS attempted to achieve cognizance from the Navy concern-
ing. _Stanford. Is that correct?

Mr. TALESNIK. Yes, sir.
Back in the late 1970's, we did make a proposal to the Office of

Management and Budget to switch Stanford from the Defense De-
partment to, in those days, HI:W. Stanford, as I recall, objected to
it rather strenuously, and the net result was that the university, as
we all know, stayed where it was.

We have not made a similar pitchsince we were turned down
thenalong those lines in recent years.

Mr. DINGELL. What you are telling us is that you felt that, at
that time, the HHS should take over from the Navy the rr3ponsi-
bility of administering the contracts and auditing the contracts
with Stanford but that Stanford objected and that the Navy and
the Defense Department supported that view, and as a result, the
responsibility for supervising those particular contracts was not
given to HHS. Is that correct?

Mr. TALESNIK. That is correct, Mr. Chairman.
As a point of clarification, the cognizant agency is responsible for indirect cost ne-

gotiations, audits and the resolution of certain types of audit findings. Other grant
and contract administrative responsibilities are handled by the individual Federal
agencies that award grants and contracts to the institutions.

Mr. DINGELL. OK.
Mr. MOLEY. Mr. Chairman?
Mr. DINGELL. Yes, sir.
Mr. MOLEy. In respect to that same issue, the issue of indirect

costs in respect to Stanford came to our attention last summer by
virtue of an article that you and your staff may have seen in Sci-
ence magazine, in the April 1990 edition.
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As a result of that and subsequent inquiries we made in the De-
partment of Health and Human Services, I sent a letter to the
Comptroller of the Department of Defense on September 20 of last
year indicating our concern in respect to this issue.

Although we may all be late coming to this issue in its most
recent reincarnation, we have been concerned about this, even
prior to your hearings, and as you know, we have been working
with your staff in respect to this.

Mr. DINGELL. Thank you.
Now, Mr. Moley, you and Mr. Kusserow are the recipients of this

question: On average, HHS nas negotiated rates about 8 j?ercent
lower than Department of Defense. What would be the difference
between the rateswhat would justify the difference between
DOD's rates and HHS's rates with regard to overhead and indirect
costs?

Mr. MOLEY. Mr. Chairman, I could say that we do a better job
and maybe we do, but in fairness, there may be some items which
are not apples and apples in respect to the negotiations, and I
would defer to the next panel in respect to that.

We do think, however, we do a very tough job, given the ambigu-
ity that exists in A-21, as it currently exists, given the fact that
things like entertainment and alcoholic beverages, offices of the
university housing, et cetera, were, in part, allowable until the
recent April 22 notice from OMB.

Mr. DINGELL. Now, it is interesting for me to note that a number
of schools have requested to be shifted from HHS supervision to
DOD but that no schools have requested to be shifted from DOD to
HHS.

Now, are these two phenomena, the 8-percent differential in
favor of DOD recipients and the fact that everybody seems to want
to get out from under your supervision, in any way related?

Mr. KUSSEROW. The evidence would seem to suggest so.
Mr. DINGELL. Mr. Kusserow, I have asked questions of both you

and Mr. Moley. Do you want to have a try at answering the ques-
tion, if you please?

Mr. KUSSEROW. Well, in all due fairness, there probably are some
differences in the environment, but I think what we can talk about
is what we know best, and the methodology that our Department
has employed in working in this area may be a little bit different
than the Defense Department.

By and large, the type of science that we sponsor is different
than the kind of science that Defense sponsors. Defense sponsors
applied science. In other words, they are looking for something in
return for the money that is invested in the research, something
that will forward the Defense mission. So, in that respect, it is
really not too much unlike a procurement.

In our case, there is nothing like a procurement involved, be-
cause we are investing in basic research, very non-directed. We are
not telling anybody to do anything. We are not expecting them to
come back with anything. We are just investing in pure science
that will hopefully, in the aggregate, advance biomedical research.

As such, the approach that we have taken has not been looking
at it as a procurement or as a contract but really trying to look at
it on the front-end side of the system.

379



376

We have developed our strategies over the years to work very,
very close with the Division of Cost Allocation in Mr. Moley's
office, with our auditors, whereby we could put the heavy part of
our commitment of resources on the front-end side to prevent inap-
propriate expenditures, and therefore, I think we probably put an
awful lot on trying to get the indirect cost rates down through the
negotiation process on the front-end, rather than coming in after
the fact. Perhaps that might also account for some of the differ-
ence.

Mr. DINGELL. I find one very interesting thing, Mr. Kusserow, to
which you might direct your attention, and that is Johns Hopkins
University. Johns Hopkins University had a rate with the Depart-
ment of Defense of about 73 percent, as I gather, in overhead or
indirect costs, and 65 percent with HHS. Is that right?

Mr. KUSSEROW. Johns Hopkins is a very unusual situation, in
fact, because of the division of responsibility. Applied Physics Lab,
which represents, I would imagine, around $400 million of Federal
grant money comes from the Defense Department, and then the
other side is about $100 million with HHS, primarily biomedical re-
search.

That differential does exist. So, you do have an 8-point spread
there between that portion of Johns Hopkins which is HHS from
that which is the cognizant responsibility of the Defense Depart-
ment.

Mr. DINGELL. I heard they have made some considerable effort to
get shifted from your administration to that of the Department of
Defense. Is that right?

Mr. KUSSEROW. I think that is an understatement.
Mr. DINGELL. As a matter of fact, they succeeded, and then they

did not succeed. Would you tell us about that story? I think that is
interesting.

Mr. KUSSEROW. The Lord in Washington moves in mysterious
ways. I will say that, at the very end of the last administration,
Johns Hopkins was reassigned, the part that we had cognizance
for, to the Defense Department.

Mr. DINGELL. Which would have raised their entirety from 65 to
73 percent.

Mr. KUSSEROW. It could very well have been negotiated to the
same rate as what they had for the Defense.

Mr. DINGELL. That all came apart.
Mr. KUSSEROW. Yes. Again, Washington moves in mysterious

ways. Just shortly before the transition was completed, it got
moved back to HHS.

Mr. DINGELL. They lost the 8 percent.
Mr. KUSSEROW. It is back to where it was before, and it has not

moved since, and after this hearing, I doubt that it will.
Mr. DINGELL. Well, we might be asking you a few more questions

about this one, because my interest has been piqued, and I would
like to find out how the good Lord helps the Government of the
United States. Maybe we can encourage Him to assist us to a great-
er degree. Heaven knows we need it.

The Chair is going to recognize my good friend from Georgia for
questions.

Mr. ROWLAND. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
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Mr. Kusserow, you referred to the large number of internal con-
trol issues that were found by auditors in recent years. Can you
give some examples of the types of issues that were involved?

Mr. KUSSEROW. If I may, could I defer that to the audit director?
He is probably much better qualified to respond to that.

Mr. Rosuwicz. I am sorry. Would you repeat the question?
Mr. ROWLAND. Well, in the testimony that Mr. Kusserow gave,

he referred to the large number of internal control issues that were
found by auditors in recent years, and we just wondered if you
could give us some examples of those issues.

Mr. Rosizwicz. OK. In our report, we had two types of audits
that are done. We have some that are done in-house by ourselves,
but we also have responsibility, under Circular A-2i., to review
single audits that are done by non-Federal auditors at colleges and
universities, as well.

So, there are two different types of audits being done. One we do
ourselves. The second one, we do a reviev, to make sure they are in
compliance with Government standards.

Now, for the internal control type findings in this report, we in-
dicate that there are about 2,196 of them, and they have to do with
reporting, the forms that are required to be sent on a regular basis,
quarterly reports, yearly reports. These were not being done. They
were not being prepared properly.

Some of the accounting systems were not in the order they
should be, and there were some questions with regard to cash man-
agement, with some property procurement. All of these things had
to do with the internal control systems of the colleges and universi-
ties.

Mr. ROWLAND. At which universities did you find these exam-
ples? Can you tell us that?

Mr. ROSLEWICZ. I do not have the list of the universities here. We
are talking about some 2,000 audits that were done, I could certain-
ly provide that for the committee.

Mr. ROWLAND. That would be fine if you did that. We would ap-
preciate it.

Now, you also said there were some poor or weak internal con-
trols that could have resulted in errors, wasteful practices, or
fraud. Can you give us an example of where fraud might have been
foun-', and what steps did the Agency take to really pursue this?

Mr. KUSSEROW. We had some examples that Mr. Dingell had al-
luded to where we would find, for example, where you may have
had a double charging, and when you went in and you examined
the internal control system, you would find that the weaknesses
within internal control made it possible for that to occur. Then the
question naturally comes to the forefront of your mind: Was that
deliberate or was it inadvertent?

The fact is, whenever we do find those kind of situations that are
questionable, we go back to the systems themselves to see whether
it could reasonably be expected that it would arise from a failure of
the internal control systems, or whether there was a steering of it,
that the internal control systems would have caught it were it not
for the fact that somebody superceded the systems.

So whenever you find that there's a breakdown, something
where you do find a double billing or an inappropriate billing, you
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want to go back to the system itself and say, is it as a result of
weak internal controls, or is it a result of malice aforethought.

Mr. ROWLAND. Did you find any examples of what you might
have thought to be fraud?

Mr. KUSSEROW. Almost in every single instance, we have found
that where you have had inappropriate things put into the indirect
cost poolsI mean grossly inappropriatethat when you went
back and examined the internal control system, it was because it
was sloppy, or it was poorly built or poorly structured, or there was
a weakness there that gave rise to it, rather than criminality.

Mr. ROWLAND. You had testified earlier that you had not found
anything that you felt was of a criminal nature.

Mr. KUSSEROW. The criminal cases that we have had have almost
always been on the direct side, where you have awhere it's easy
to trace the Federal dollars.

As we had pointed out in our testimony, in the indirect cost
pools, there is the Federal identity sort of mixed in with all the
rest of it, and it's only a portion of it that goes to the Federal Gov-
ernment. But that's not the case when you have the actual grant
itself on the direct research side.

We have had a number of cases that we have prosecuted where-
by there has been an embezzlement of the grant or a misapplica-
tion of the grant. In those cases, you're able to ,:.pply the criminal
statutes to it. But on the indirect side, on the indirect cost pool
side, the problem by and large is with the internal control systems.

Mr. ROWLAND. Let me ask you a question about the schools that
are under your cognizance and some States that either have in the
past or are considering implementing t State furlough system.
Would you tell me what a State furlough system is?

Mr. ROSLEWICZ. OK. What's happening now is several of the
Statesprimarily the Eastern Coastwe were just beginning to
get into this, Mr. Chairmanwhat's happening, for example, in the
State of Massachusetts, Rhode Island and Maine, because of their
budget problems in the States, they are beginning to furlough some
of their State employees for perhaps a year, for 1 or 2 days every
month or sc, whatever the case may be. They haven't resolved this
yet. They have three options that they're considering, for example,
in the State of Massachusetts.

Now, this would affect not only the indirect cost at the State uni-
versities, but it could affect all of our Health and Human Services
programs as well. If they were to furlough an individual, and he
were to take days without pay, you'd have to make sure there are
controls in place to prevent the charges to the Federal programs.

So we're just beginning to get into this area, to look at what
these States are going to be doing when they start furloughing em-
ployees, jspecially those who are assigned to program areas that
have Federal dollars coming into it.

Mr. ROWLAND. Let me ask you this--
Mr. DINGELL. Will the gentleman yield, because I think I can be

of assistance to the gentleman.
Mr. ROWLAND. I yield to the chairman.
Mr. DINGELL. The way the State furlough would have worked in

Massachusetts is this, and I want you to check me. The State would
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decree that on a given day, there would be no State activities, and
all the employees were on a payless furlough. Is that right?

Mr. KUSSEROW. Yes, Sir.
Mr. DINGELL. And the money that would have been paid to those

people would then be allocated across the board to expenses for the
rest of that calendar year or fiscal year for the State. Is that right?

Mr. KUSSEROW. That's correct.
Mr. DINGELL. So in the case of grants to a State institutionfor

example, a hospital up there, Massachusetts Generalor to a State
university in Massachusetts, or moneys which would have been
made available for Medicare or Medicaid from the Federal Govern-
ment, or for other Federal research, or for Federal prwrams,
would simply not be spent that day, but would be allocaW then
across the rest of the fiscal calendar year to the State.

This would have the practical effectI want the gentleman to
listen with care to thisthis would have the practical effect of
shifting Federal grant moneys for research and Federal moneys for
other kinds of State Federal cooperative programs to the State
treasury without having them spent for the purposes for which
they were allocated to the State. Is that correct?

Mr. KUSSEROW. That's absolutely correct. It really goe3 beyond A-
21. It also goes into A-87 principles under OMB guidynce. So it
really would be a mechanism by which you could shift the burden
to the Federal Government inappropriately.

Mr. DINGELL. Essentially, and I apologize for intruding on the
gentleman's time, but it would essentially permit, then, the State,
to use this devise of payless paydays for the State employees to get
money from the Federal Government from programs like research
programs, programs for other kinds of Federal purposes which
would otherwise have been expended.

Now, I gather that that process has been halted in the State of
Massachusetts. Am I correct?

Mr. KUSSEROW. Yes. Of course, as you are pointing out, that
would have the effect not only on money granted for research insti-
tutions, but any other Federal grant programs that would exist
with the State as well.

Mr. DINGELL. For health, or roads, or highways--
Mr. KUSSEROW. Anything.
Mr. DINGELL. Or education, or air safety, or food and drug, or air

pollution, or water pollution, or whatever the program might
happen to have been.

Mr. KUSSEROW. That's quite correct.
Mr. Rosizwicz. If I might add to that, too, the State of Massa-

chusetts has assured us they will not be charging any of this to the
Federal research programs.

Mr. DINGELL. How about other programs?
Mr. Rosizwicz. Well, we're in three schools, you know, checking

up on that. With our auditing nature, we're going to go in there
and check to make sure this is not happening.

Mr. DINGELL. Now, has the State of New York had similar en-
deavors in the last couple years?

Mr. ROSLEWICZ. No, New York has not done that yet.
Mr. DINGELL. Has any other State?
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Mr. KUSSEROW. Rhode Island and Maine have also been moving
in that direction.

Mr. DINGELL. I beig your pardon?
Mr. KUSSEROW. Rhode Island and Maine have been moving in

that direction as well.
Mr. DINGELL. I see. Mr. Moley, is there a Department policy on

this particular matter that's been so well pointed out by my good
friencl from Georgia?

Mr. MOLEY. We have been cooperating with the Inspector Gener-
al. It is not our intention, Mr. Chairman, to permit moneys ear-
marked for one program to show up in someone else's general reve-
nue fund.

Mr. DINGELL. Thank you.
Mr. KUSSEROW. If I could add one thing, Mr. Chairman. I don't

mean to suggest that the only places that this could pop outthere
are a lot of other States that are in the wings looking to see wheth-
er they should consider moving in this direction. Still in New Eng-
land, you have Connecticut that has it under consideration, but in
other parts of the country, you have Pennsylvania, and the District
of Columbia has even been looking in that direction, and you have
Florida. I did want to have this, because Georgia has been consider-
ing that, as well as Mississippi, Michigan and Minnesota.

Mr. DINGELL. I happen to think that Michigan is looking at it
with covetous eyes, too.

I think the Chair is going to direct the staff to prepare a letter to
the Office of Management and Budget with regard to this. We have
sent you one letter with regard to F'ederal research programs.

I am troubled that this may escape so that we're finding almost
every kind of program, from inoculations, to road construction, to
food and drug, and air and water pollution, environmental matters,
everything is subject to this kind of adroit budget bookkeeping to
enable the State to enrich itself at the expense of Federal programs
which are not effectively being carried out.

Mr. KUSSEROW. Well, then, I think we probably should make a
confession here and now before you, Mr. Chairman. That is that we
do not have a monopoly on all the best Government accountants
and auditors, that some of the best are really located in the States,
and when States get stressed in their own budget deficit problems,
they get very creative as to how to protect their own treasuries.
Unfortunately, it's at the expense of the Federal taxpayer.

Mr. DINGELL. Well, we will try and harness that creativity for
the benefit of all.

Mr. KUSSEROW. Thank you.
Mr. DINGELL. The Chair thanks the gentleman.
Mr. ROWLAND. Do you yield back, Mr. Chairman?
Mr. DINGELL. I thank the gentleman.
Mr. ROWLAND. Well, you certainly explored an area that I was

thinking about and, in fact, clarified some of the thoughts that I
had, because I was wondering if, for example, a researcher at a
university would be placed on a furlough program, and then the
money would still continue to come in from the Government, al-
though the researcher was being paid by those funds, the school
would still be collecting the funds. I3ut I believe you stated that the
State would be collecting that money.
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Mr. KUSSEROW. Where we've been finding that hes been sub-enti-
ties of the States. So when you find that it's a school, most often
it's going to be a sub-entity of the State. It'll be a State university
or a State collt.ge.

Mr. ROWLAND. Well, it's still one of those nebulous things that
you can't really get your hands on and say that there was really
intent here to commit fraud.

Mr. KUSSEROW. Well, I think we can say in this case that there
was a very definite intent behind this to shift the burden to the
Federal Government. But the problem is, is that that kind of an
intent is not prosecutable under Federal law. If that were the case,
we would have an awful lot of prosecutions among State officials.

Mr. ROWiAND. Well, let me just be sure I understand what
you're doing now with Federal research contracts to be sure that
this kind of abuse doesn't take place. Would you state that again
for me, just briefly?

Mr. KUSSEROW. What we will be doing is first of all, we're defin-
ing the scope of this kind of activity. We're not limiting it just to
the university arena; we're looking at it across the entire Federal
Government as it relates to granting activities with the States to
ensure, (a) what is the level of activity, and then, (b) how it is that
we can constrain it and control it and eliminate that kind of an
abuse.

So we'll be working in that area. We will be working with the
administration to block the abuses. If it turns out that, administra-
tively, we don't have the mechanisms available, which I think, in
this case, we do, then we would probably come back to the Con-
gress and ask them to assist us in closing a loophole.

Mr. ROWLAND. You mentioned in your testimony that the schools
who have performed self-evaluations and withdrawn accounts all
did so after being identified as high priority targets for your audi-
tors. Can you name any schools who have voluntarily withdrawn or
decided to repay funds who have not been singled out by your
Agency?

Mr. KUSSEROW. No, sir.
Mr. ROWLAND. Mr. Moley, one of the key concerns at the hearing

in March was the willingness of Stanford University to either
waive or accept significantly reduced overhead payments for re-
search sponsored by foreign governments including the government
of Japan and private corporations, for example Weight Watchers.

If the Government were to demand equai treLtment, that is, not
pay overhead or paying significantly less, what impact would that
have on indirect cost reimbursement?

Mr. MOM. Congressman Rowland, this is the whole issue of who
should be paying what indirect cost rate. As you have pointed out,
there are institutions and countries for that matter paying a lesser
indirect cost rate than we are.

I would suggest to you however that some of these overhead costs
are ge:ng to have to bP paid for somehow or some way. The Inspec-
tor General has indicated as one of those issues to be dealt with in
a longer term view is should there be some prohibition against
someone getting a lesser indirect cost rate than is charged to the
Federal Government.
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I guess one concern that might readily become apparent is if you
were offered a small amount of money by Weight Watchers or Gen-
eral Motors, or even a foreign country in comparison to how much
money the university might receive from the Federal Government
the university might in fact simply not take that money in order to
maintain their current indirect higher cost rate from the Federal
Government.

Having said that, as I said, I think we'll be out as early as next
week with some ideas revolving around a possible cap on those por-
tions of the indirect cost rates about which we have the most con-
cerns which have been discussed todaythe administrative cost
pools.

We think that some parts of the proposal have already been
floated on the Hill and as I said they have been discussed with
OMB and others will be coming out from the Department and from
the administration as early as next week, which might obviate the
need for some of this discussion about who gets what indirect cost
rate compared to the Federal Government.

Mr. ROWLAND. Well, you know, one really wonders why the U.S.
Government should finance operations of universities but not the
government of Japan when the government of Japan is more able
and in a better financial position than the U.S. Government is.

Would youwould that cause you some thought?
Mr. MOLKY. It causes me concern and thought and I just want to

make sure that whatever we do, and I think that it is imperative
that whatever action the Congress takes in this matter, is done
with the idea that there are unintended consequences out there.

We do not want to place ourselves in a situation where funding
which would be coming to the United States is otherwise diverted
elsewhere and has, as I said, unintended consequences, but we are
absolutely concerned about the apparent inequity in the Federal
Government paying the American taxpayer paying a higher indi-
rect cost rate than is done for research grants to the university
from Japan or elsewhere.

Mr. KUSSEROW. If I may, could I add to that?
Mr. DINGELL. Would the gentleman yield?
Mr. ROWLAND. Yes.
Mr. DINGELL. Mr. Moley and Mr. Kusserow and Mr. Talesnik,

perhaps, gentlemen, you can assist us in telling us what was the
differential between overhead charges assessed against Federal
Government research programs and what was the overhead as-
sessed against for example research done for the government of
Japan, corporate entities, or other private or governmental institu-
tions? What was the magnitude of the differential?

Mr. MOLEy. Mr. Chairman, in preparation for this hearing, I had
asked our staff and quite frankly anybody I could find to come up
with incidences like this.

I am not sure that we on the negotiating end have those inci-
dences. We keep hearing about this anecdotally. Dick may have
more specific information.

Mr. Miss mow. We do, but if I may preface it, Mr. Chairman,
with this observation. Once again we go back to books and records
and how you characterize them.

.*
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In some ways it is hard to compare the indirect cost rates for,
let's say, an industry grant or a foundation grant with that of the
U.S. Government when we are supporting research because they
characterize what is direct and indirect differently and again this
goes back to my point about until you can get some sort of stand-
ardized accounting and agree to rules, you will always have this
confusion.

We do know and as we have looked around the universe, espe-
cially at some of the schools that we're in now, that a lot of the
foundations like the National or American Cancer Association,
they get a lower rat e. They get a 25 percent overhead rate, indirect
cost rate.

The problem is what precisely is in that indirect cost rate and
how do you measure that against what is in a Federal Government
indirect cost rate? They are different. They are not exactly the
same.

We found also for example that at some schools they won't even
charge an overhead rate to certain types of nonprofit grantors for
research.

Some maywe found for example that at one major university
they had the American Heart Association who receives an indirect
cost rate of 10 percent, so you do have a lot of variants, an enor-
mous number of variants where you go actually from zero over-
head, indirect cost overhead, unallocated overhead, to something
that would approach what the Federal Government pays.

If you wanted a rule of thumb, the rule of thumb would be that
the indirect cost rates for other than the Federal Government are
generally lower.

Mr. DINGELL. What would justify having a lower rate for re-
search done on campus or rather for other entities in the Federal
Government?

Mr. KUSSEROW. Well, there are a lot of different variables.
The first variable I would restate is the fact that, how you define

indirect cost is different with those who are non-Federal entities
who are granting money than it is with the Federal Government so
you are going to have differences as a result of that.

In addition to that, you'll have the point that Mr. Moley had
made about if you have a very small grant coming from a charita-
ble organization that has very limited resources available, you
might just say, well, you know, we're not going to charge you an
overhead rate.

Mr. DINGELL. Let's recognize that and agree to that.
Let's take the government of Japan. What would justify a differ-

ential in overheaii charges to the government of Japan as opposed
to overhead charges to the Federal Government?

Mr. KUSSEROW. I can't say.
Mr. DINGELL. Obviously there is something that must create a

real visible preference in the mind of the university in favor of re-
search done for the government of Japan as opposed to the govern-
ment of the United States.

What would that be?
Mr. KUSSEROW. I couldn't say. We have of course since this issue

was raised in your hearing with Stanford, we like Mr. Moley's staff
have been looking in our schools to see if we could find evidence of
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particularly foreign governments. Thus far we haven't got enough
to where I could feel comfortable to speak to the issue.

Mr. DINGELL. You have not found any?
Mr. Kussmtow. No.
Mr. DINGELL. None?
Mr. KUSSEROW. Not yet, but I'm not saying that we are giving up

looking.
We are looking but we haven't seen it as yet.
Mr. DINGELL. We will expect you to look with considerable vigor.
I thank the gentleman for yielding to me.
Mr. ROWLAND. I have no further questions, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. DINGELL. Mr. Kusserow, in your report dated May 8, you

highlight a number of examples of poor internal controls and find-
ings of unallowable and allocable charges to the Federal Govern-
ment.

You cited, for example, residential events such as receptions,
Commencement, and pre-football game activities, travel for the
band, and legal fees involving the NCAA, collection and legal costs
associated with bad debts, preparation expenses for the Olympics.

Can you identify the institution referred to and explain the ex-
am_ples in greater details?

Mr. KUSSEROW. Yes, sir.
Can I submit that to you Mr. Chairman? I'm not sure that I

would give you thi) right school. I'm beginning to get confused with
schools now, and I m fearful that I ,nay say--

Mr. DINGELL. O. If you will then identify that for the subcom-
mittee.

Mr. KUSSEROW. I will. Yes, sir.
Mr. DINGELL. Could you, though, please explain the examp:es in

slightly greater detail. These have peaked my interest.
Mr. KUSSEROW. I believe you're probably referring to the kinds of

things that we ld on page 12 and 13 of our renort, where we talk
about, like for example, receptions and catered dinners, including
rental of tents and liquor and things of that sort, and walk through
that?

Is that what you're looking for, Mr. Chairman?
Mr. DINGELL. You can address it that way, if you like.
Mr. KUSSEROW. If you go to page 12 of the testimony, we cite the

kinds of things that we hove encountered that are fairly common,
and among them, of course, are the idea of reception and catered
dinners, including rental of tents, liquor, the whole balloons, valet
parking, and things that relate to that. I had looked at them one
way with you, but let me just see if I can kind of crosswalk it now.

We did find those kinds of things at such places like the Univer-
sity of Texas Southwest Medical Center or Johns Hopkins, the Uni-
versity of Pennsylvania, the University of Pittsburgh, Duke and
Emory to kind of give you an idea just in the finite list that we
were working from, just how common that kind of an expense
problem is.

With regards to the legal expenses for lawsuits that really are
lawsuits that really are unrelated to research and to the grants, we
found those kinds of problems, as I mentioned earlier, at Dart-
mouth and at the University of Pittsburgh and the University of
Southern California.
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With regards to things like the travel kind of abuse situation,
that really is travel that is unrelated to any research effort. I had
already mentioned the one thing about the president's wife for
trips to the Grand Cayman Islands. That relates back to Pitts-
burgh.

But those kinds of things also have popped up elsewhere. We
have it at Hopkins; we have it at Yale; we have it at Dartmouth.
There's a number of other schools on the list, again to indicate that
that is a common type of abuse that we have encountered.

With regards to that special merchandise item that we have in
there and the kind of records which turn out to be liquor, I mean, I
guess they suspected that if they just said "liquor" that it wouldn't
pass muster, but maybe if they put "special merchandise" down, it
might have slipped past the accountants. That was the University
of Pittsburgh.

On the private club membership, I had mentioned, as we went
down the list of the schools, that that was a fairly common thing,
and indeed it was. We have that, if you go back on the list on page
14, you'll see that most of the schools are in that category, that
have sponsored club membership in golf clubs, membership and
charged if, to the indirect cost pool portion which goes to the Feder-
al Government. Johns Hopkins has done that, the University of
Pennsylvania, the University of Pittsburgh, Duke, Emory, Wash-
ington University at St. Louis, the University of Southern Califor-
nia. So a majority of the schools that we're currently looking at
have that as a problem.

The example I had given on the engraved decantersthat's from
Neiman-Marcusthat is the University of Texas Southwest Medi-
cal School, as I had ment oned earlier. On the sculpture that we
had talked about earlier, that was Washington University at St.
Louis.

With regards to the mailings and other expenses that relate to
alumni activities, that is something again that's fairly common. We
found that so far in the list that appears on page 14. 'We found that
at Yale. We found it at Penn. We found it at the University of
Pittsburgh and Emory.

Things like the president's house, the flowers, the chauffeur, the
travel, gifts, cleaning supplies, and other miscellaneous things,
those are very, very common. Most of the schools which I have
gone through on page 14 have those kinds of problems to one
degree or another.

So I think by bulleting it out, the point that I would make is that
we're not talking about isolated types of /3roblems where there may
have been an inadvertence on somebody's part, or it is nJt
common; it is an aberration which is very unusual.

No, that's not the case at all. We do find that these things tend
to be fairly common types of problems that we encounter.

Mr. DINGELL. Now you mentioned in your report, and other
members have inquired of it, you mentioned a weakness in a col-
lege department'sor rather in a college purchasing department's
function, which allowed an employee to establish a fictitious com-
pany and embezzle over $400,000 from federally-sponsored research
projects. Was that money which was taken from overhead ac-
counts, or was that taken--
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Mr. KUSSEROW. That came out ofnot of the indirect, that came
out of the direct.

Mr. DINGELL. It came out of direct.
Mr. KUSSEROW. And that had Federal identity all the way

through the whole thing. That was the one I mentioned at the Uni-
versity of California at San Francisco, wherein the individual was
convicted, and the money was recovered to the Government.

Mr. DINGELL The money was recovered?
Mr. KUSSEROW. Yes, sir.
Mr. DINGELL. That indicates very, very bad auditing, very, very

bad accounting, very, very bad property and financial manage-
ment, does it not?

Mr. KUSSEROW. It absolutely would, except for one thing, Mr.
Chairman, and that is, the internal auditors at the University of
California at San Francisco were the ones that found it and report-
ed it. So in this case, I would give them a kudo for that, because
they did find it. They did report it, and they did permit us to move
ahead with resolving the issue withoutwith all of the support of
the university behind it. So they were very supportive in that case.

Mr. DINGELL. Very good. Now one of the concerns that this com-
mittee had earlier was the inadequacy of the utility study which
had taken place.

According to your report, HHS has found, and I quote now, "sig-
nificant deficiencies", close quote, at one of its universities. The
report states that the Office of the Inspector General has found an
inordinate number of exceptions relating to the accuracy of the
data collected and determined that the proposed energy costs appli-
cable to research were significantly overstated.

Now which university was this? Would you rather give us---
Mr. KUSSEROW. Do I have to answer that, because I think it was

my alma mater.
Can I submit that for the record, Mr. Chairman?
Mr. DINGELL. We are inquiringwe are inquiring, amongst other

things, about the University of Michigan. I see why weI see no
reason why we--

Mr. KUSSEROW. I believe it was my alma mater. I believe it was
UCLA. But to be absolutely certain, I'd like to research that out
independently and make sure and document that that's exactly the
right school.

I had hoped that I would not have to mention that school during
the course of this hearing, and I'm somewhat flustered by the fact
that it somehow has come out.

Mr. DINGELL. Now tell me about, how was the allocation proce-
dure on this matter rectified?

Mr. KUSSEROW. It was doneif we're talking about the right sit-
uation, it was doneit was done through the negotiationcost ne-
gotiation process performed by Mr. Talesnik's staff.

Mr. DINGELL. Mr. Moley, did you want to make a comment?
Mr. MOLEY. Just that I noted in my opening statement, Mr.

Chairman, that one of the things, in order to improve our negotiat-
ing position is, that we are, in fact, now contracting for some spe-
cialized consulting services, one of which is for engineers to help us
in evaluating the utility studies that compose part of the negotiat-
ing process, and Mr. Talesnik may want to speak to that as well.
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Mr. TALESNIK. Yes, Mr. Chairman. These utilities studies are
done primarily by engineers. They basically go out and try to deter-
mine the amount of energy usage by different kinds of space within
an institution.

Sometimes they're done well, and sometimes they're not done so
well. We do find discrepancies. We do find areas that we question,
either in the negotiation process or, as Mr. Kusserow mentioned, in
the audit.

But one of the problems we've had in evaluating those kinds of
studies is we do need some specialized technical assistance, and
that's why we have decided to try to do something along those lines
through contracts.

Mr. DINGELL. You mentioned that the study was flawed. Could
you gentlemen give us some assistance as to the character of the
flaws and the loss or detriment that was suffered by the Federal
Government as a result of this?

Mr. KUSSEROW. Yes, but I think if we could, we'd like to supply
that for the subcommittee.

Mr. DINGELL. Very well.
Mr. Kussaiww [continuing). To give you the proper detail.
Mr. DINGELL. Very well.
Well, gentlemen, we have kept you a long time. You have been of

enormous assistance to the committee. We believe that our inquiry
has been carried forward much better because of your invaluable
aid and help to us, and I want to express to you, Mr. Kusserow and
Mr. Moley and your associates, the thanks of the committee, not
only for your presence here, but for your invaluable assistance to
us in connection with the audits now ongoing, and we look forward
to further successes in your undertakings, as we know we will see,
and I'm sure that your efforts will spark continued generosity on
the part of the colleges and universities of the United States in re-
turning moneys to their Government.

Gentlemen, you depart with the thanks and the appreciation of
the committee.

Mr. KUSSEROW. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. MOLEy. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. DINGELL. The Chair announces that our next panel will be a

panel composed of Rear Admiral William C. Miller, Chief of Naval
Research, Office of Naval Research, and Mr. Fred C. Newton,
Deputy Director, Defense Contract Audit Agency.

Gentlemen, we thank you also for being with us here today.
The Chair notes that in our earlier hearings your assistance to

the committee was very significant, and we very much appreciate
your earlier help and your continuing assistance to the committee
in this very difficult matter.

So Admiral Miller and Mr. Newton we want to express our par-
ticular thanks to you. We note that you have been conducting your
affairs with a great deal of vigor and energy for which we com-
mend you.

Admiral and Mr. Newton, having been before us earlier, you are
aware of the practices of the committee. It is, of course, as you
know, the practice of the committee that all witnesses are properly
sworn.
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For your information, copies of the rules of the committee, the
subcommittee, and the House are there at the witness table to
assist you.

The Chair inquires first: Do you gentlemen have any objection to
testifying under oath?

Admiral MILLER. No, sir, I do not.
Mr. NEWTON. No.
Mr. DINGELL. Gentlemen, the Chair inquires, since you are testi-

fying under oath, it is your right to be advised by counsel during
your appearance here. Is it your wish, either of you gentlemen,
that you should be advised by counsel during your appearance?

Admiral MILLER. No, sir.
Mr. NEWTON. No, sir.
Mr. DINGELL. Very well, then, gentlemen, if you have no objec-

tion to testifying under oath, if you will please rise and raise your
right hand.

[Witnesses sworn.]
Mr. DINGELL. Gentlemen, the committee thanks you for your as-

sistance to us. You may consider yourselves under oath and recog-
nized for such statement as you choose to give.

TESTIMONY OF REAR ADM. WILLIAM C. MILLER, CHIEF, OFFICE
OF NAVAL RESEARCH, U.S. NAVY; AND FRED J. NEWTON,
DEPUTY DIRECTOR, DEFENSE CONTRACT AUDIT AGENCY
Admiral MILLER. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. With the Chair's

permission, I would like to submit my formal, prepared remarks
for the record and summarize them briefly for y m here.

Mr. DINGELL. Without objection, that will be a me. You are recog-
nized for such summary.

Admiral MILLER. Mr. Chairman and members of the committee, I
appreciate this opportunity to testify today and to update you on
the status of overhead negotiations at Stanford University. I will
also briefly summarize some of the actions the Department has
taken to improve administration of federally sponsored research at
other DOD cognizant universities.

First, with regard to overhead rate negotiations between the
Government and Stanford, on April 9 of this year, following exten-
sive review and analysis, the Government notified Stanford that all
Memoranda of Understanding existing between the university and
the Government, except the one covering tuition remission, had
been cancelled, effective September 1, 1990, the beginning of Stan-
ford's fiscal year.

This action was based on the best information we had available
at that time, and upon the recommendations of DCAA, the Depart-
ment of Health and Human Services, the Government Accounting
Office, and the Navy's own Special University Team at Stanford.
The single MOU remaining with Stanford, on tuition remission,
has been retained pending Office of Management and Budget
review of Government policy in this area as part of a comprehen-
sive study of regulations governing indirect costs charged to the
Government by the universities; that is, Circular A-21.

From April 9 to April 25, Stanford and the Government contin-
ued to negotiate the university's fiscal year 1991 indirect cost rates,
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but were unable to reach agreement. Therefore, because no addi-
tional substantive information was expected to be available in the
foreseeable future, the Government issued a unilateral rate deter-
mination to Stanford that established a provisional rate of 55.5 per-
cent, also backdated to September 1, 1990, their current fiscal year.

After audit of Stanford's final indirect cost rates, following the
end of their fiscal year, ONR and Stanford will negotiate a final
rate for this fiscal year. Any over or underpayments during that
year will be reflected in subsequent year indirect cost rate negotia-
tions.

As a result of related concerns about inappropriate indirect costs
having been charged to the Government more broadly, the Navy
has initiated several actions to provide greater visibility into cer-
tain elements of university indirect costs and to better assess the
potential risk of encountering such practices at DOD cognizant uni-
versities other than Stanford.

First, ONR and DCAA are working together on a study of all
Memoranda of Understanding at all DOD cognizant universities.
This study is specifically designed to determine whether these
MOU's are consistent with Federal regulations, whether they pro-
vided for an appropriate method of cost recovery, and whether they
adequately protect the Government's interests.

At a minimum, the study will determine which MOU's are cur-
rently active and legally bindingif you will recall, that was a
question we had at Stanfordand obtain DCAA audits and com-
ments on all active MOU's. We also intend to negotiate revisions to
each active MOU as required to resolve any issues raised by DCAA,
and to ensure that each MOU includes an expiration date, rather
than being left open ended.

Audits have now been completed by DCAA at 19 of the 20 DOD
cognizant institutions at which MOU's are outstanding. We expect
that the audit of the 20th, the California Institute of Technology or
Cal Tech will he completed by the end of this month. All these in-
stitutions have been advised in writing that their currently active
MOU's will either be discontinued or renegotiated by the close of
the current fiscal year. We in the DOD plan to start fiscal year
1992 with a clean slate.

Second, ONR has prepared a new comprehensive practices and
procedures manualnew policy if you willgoverning indirect cost
negotiations and MOU's, with an emphasis on ensuring uniformity
and consistency in the treatment of indirect costa. This new guid-
ance is now in distribution to all ONR university business affairs
representatives. Any new MOU's to be negotiated will be reviewed
and approved under these more rigorous procedures.

Third, in early April of this year, I sent personal letters to the
president of every DOD cognizant institution, asking that each of
them take a personal interest in reviewing their internal controls
and ensuring that procedures are in place to guarantee proper indi-
rect cost charges for federally sponsored research.

I also enclosed with each of these letters, a copy of GAO's testi-
mony before your committee, sir, on March 13, as a guide to these
universities for the types of costs that they ought to look for.

Mr. Chairman, I believe that we now see that the universities
are beginning to take a long, hard look at their accounting, audit
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and internal control procedures. They are reviewing their screen-
ing processes to ensure equitable treatment of indirect cost alloca-
tions, and, more importantly, they are withdrawing not only unal-
lowable costa; that is, those specifically disallowed, but also other
costs that may be technically allowable, but are now perceived as
inappropriate charges to the Government in support of Federal re-
search.

For example, I understand that MIT has withdrawn costa for offi-
cial functions, dinners, dinner meetings and receptions at the presi-
dent's house for the period fiscal year 1986 through fiscal year
1990, and other expenses that they have since deemed to be inap-
propriate. Similarly, Cornell has withdrawn all costs associated
with their President's household expenses and maintenance costs,
as well as meeting costs that may have been inappropriately in-
cluded.

Cal Tech and Columbia have withdrawn like charges. I antici-
pate more charge withdrawals in the months to come, as all of the
Nation's universities review their indirect cost records and reevalu-
ate their earlier interpretations of Federal guidelines.

We are now working with DCAA to establish procedures for re-
turning these moneys to the Treasury, including clirect refunds for
any billed costs that are found to be blatantly unallowable.

Since I testified last before this committee, OMB has initiated a
major review of Circular A-21, including tougher guidelines on both
indirect cost reimbursements and internal cost allocation controls.
I applaud their proposal. The Navy and DOD believe it will con-
tribute significantly to clarifying the question of which indirect
costs may be charged to the Government. I would add, sir, that
both Mr. Newton and myself, as well as Mr. Moley and Mr. Kus-
sero w, have been participating in the studies with OMB.

Also during my last appearance before this committee, I de-
scribed a program initiated by ONR and DCAA in 1989 to help al-
leviate the problem of keeping up with the heavy Federal audit
load. That pro:gram called the University Coordinated Audit Pro-
gram, or UCAP, has proven successful at the two test universities;
and so this July, ONR and DCAA are planning a second UCAP
meeting here in Washington to ask 23 other universities to partici-
pate in the program.

We see this initiative as a means of maintaining the Federal
audit presence at these universities while decreasing the overall
audit workloads so that we can keep our university audits up to
date. We believe that the system won't work without adequate
audits.

Mr. Chairman, I believe there is room for improvement in every
aspect of this system, from providing clear and consistent guidance,
to tightening administrative procedures, from selecting and train-
ing of negotiators to ensuring adequate audit support for those ne-
gotiators. We are working all of these areas in parallel, and I be-
lieve the taxpayers have every reason to demand and to expect
better performance from us in the future.

I also firmly believe that the overall situation is turning around,
not in small part to all the publicity that hearings like today's and
those on March 13 have given to the situation. The Navy and
DCAA are developing a closer, more effective relationship. The uni-
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versities are scrutinizing their own previous charges and tighten-
ing their internal oversight controls. The administration has taken
the lead, as we have seen, in developing more definitive indirect
cost guidelines.

I would like to conclude my remarks to you this morning with an
assurance to the members of this committee that the Navy is work-
ing diligently to ensure that federally sponsored research main-
tains the highest standard of public accountability.

I believe the initiatives I have outlined for you today demon-
strate that commitment. One thing before I relinquish the micro-
phone, sir: with all due respect, to correct a remark that you made
in your opening remarks. To your great disappointment, Mr. New-
ton's, and my own, we do not have a check from Stanford.

Mr. DINGELL. You do not?
Admiral MILLER We do not have a check from Stanford. A check

was proffered to the Government yesterday, last night, but it came
with a string attached that we would not accept. The check covered
some unallowable costs, but it came with an endorsement that said,
acceptance of this check would mean that the Government agreed
to relinquish any rights to future collecting of interest on this
matter.

We refused the check. We're sending it back and we have offi-
cially notified Stanford of that. As an aside, I will tell you I imme-
diately picked up the phone last night, and I called both the presi-
dent of the university and the president of the Board of Trustees of
Stanford University and expressed to them my disappointment in
that approach. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. That concludes my re-
marks.

[The prepared statement of Rear Admiral Miller follows:]
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REAR ADMIRAL WILLIAM C. MILLER
CHIEF OF NAVAL RESEARcH

TESTIMONY BEFORE
UNITED STATES HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES

SUBCOMMITTEE ON OVERSIGHT AND INVESTIGATIONS
COMMITTEE ON ENERGY AND COMMERCE

09 May 1991

Mr. Chairman and members of the Committee, I appreciate
this opportunity to tebtify today to update the status of
overhead negotiations at Stanford University, and to tell you
about some of the actions the Department has taken to improve
administration of federally sponsored research at other DoD-
cognizant universities.

First, I will summarize the status of the overhead rate
negotiations between the government and Stanford University.

On April 9, the government notified Stanford that all
Memoranda of Understanding (MOUs) existing between the university
and the government, except tuition remission, were canceled
effective September 1, 1990. This was done based on analysis of
the best information we had available, and upon recommendations
by the Defense Contract Audit Agency (DCAA), Department of Health
and Human Services(DHHS), the General Accounting office (GAO),
and the Navy's own Special University Team.

The single MOU on tuition remission was retained pending
Office of Management and Budget (OMB) review of government policy
in this area as part of a comprehensive study of OMB Circular A-
21 governing cost principles for use in federal contracts and
grants to universities.

From April 9 to April 25, Stanford and the government
continued to negotiate the university's FY 1991 Indirect -Dst
Rates, but were unable to reach an agreement. Therefore, because
no additional substantive information was expected to be
available in the foreseeable future, the government issued a
Unilateral Rate Determination to stanford that established for

'4 Stanford's FY 1991, a Provisional Rate of 55.5%, effective as of
the beginning of their fiscal year, September 1, 1990. This rate

4 was based on DCAA audits, supplementary information provided
earlier by Stanford, and related analyses.

0

After audit of Stanford's final indirect cost rate proposal
following the end of their fiscal year, the Office of Naval
Research (ONR) and Stanford will negotiate a final rate for FY
1991, and any over or under payments during this fiscal year will
be reflected in subsequent year indirect cost rate negotiations.

1
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As I testified on March 13, 1991, to this Committee, the
OZfice of Naval Research (ONR), acting for the Department of
Defense -- and in concert with the Department of Health and Human
Services and the Department of Energy -- is assigned
responsibilities for overher.d rate negotiations and audit
resolution at certain designated universities. These functions
are conducted on behalf of all Federal agencies under a
"cognizant agency" concept established by the Office of
Management and Budget in OMB Circular A-88.

The universities and nonprofit institutions assigned to ONR
are:

Alaska, University of
Brown University
California Institute of Teullnology
Carnegie-Mellon Unlversity
Charles Stark Draper Laboratory, Inc., The
College of Lake County
Colorado School of Mines
Columbia University
Cornell University (Endowed Colleges)
Cornell University (Medical College)
Cornell University (Statutory Colleges)
Dayton, University of
Denver, University of
Emmanuel College
Georgia Institute of Technology
Hawaii, University of
Illinois, University of, at Chicago
Illinois, University of, Urbana-Champaign
Massachusetts Institute of Tecnnology
McMaster University
Metalworking Technologies, Inc.
Miami Valley Research Institute
National Academy of Sciences
New Mexico Institute of Mining & Technology
New Mexico State University
Notre Dame du Lac, The University of
Pennsylvania State University
Polytechnic Institute of New York
Regis College
Rhode Island, University of
Rochester, University of
Southeastern Center for Electrical Engineering Education
Smithsonian Institution
Stanford University
Stevens Institute of Technology
Syracuse University
Toronto, University of
Virginia Institute of Marine Science
Virginia Military Institute Research Laboratories

2
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Wentworth Institute of Technology
William and Mary, The College of
Woods Hole Oceanographic Institution
Wright State University

Management of indirect cost negotiations at these
universities is assigned to two ONR regional offices, one located
in Boston, Massachusetts, and the other located in Monterey,
California. These field offices employ Resident Representatives
to administer DoD contracts and grants, and to negotiate indirect
cost rates for all government agencies at the schools under their
jurisdiction. They operate from field sites, often physically
located on university campuses. ONR Resident Representatives are
located in Cambridge, Massachusetts; New York City; Chicago;
Columbus; Washington, D.C.; Atlanta; Los Angeles; La Jolla;
Stanford; Berkeley; Albuquerque; Seattle; and Austin.

Audit responsibility for all DoD-cognizant universities has
been assigned to the Defense Contract Audit Agency (DCAA).

As a result of current concerns about inappropriate indirect
costs having been charged to the government, the Navy has
undertaken several actions intended to provide greater visibility
into certain elements of university indirect costs, and to better
assess the potential risk of encountering such practices at DoD-
cognizant universities other than Stanford.

First, ONR and DCAA initiated a study of all Memoranda of
Understanding at all universities under DoD cognizance, designed
to determine if these MOUs were consistent with federal
regulations, if they provided for an appropriate method of cost
recovery, and if they protected the government's interests. At a
minimum, this study was designed to:

o Determine which MOUs were currently active and legally
binding;

o Obtain DCAA audits and comments on all active MOUs;

o Negotiate revisions to each active MOU as required to
resolve any issues raised by DCAA audits; and

o Ensure that each MOU included an expiration date.

Audits have been completed by DCAA at 19 of the 20 DoD-
cognizant institutions at which MOUs are employed. Audits at the
20th, California Institute of Technology, will be completed by 31
May 1991. These institutions have also been advised in writing
that their currently active MOUs will either be discontinued or
renegotiated by the close of the current fiscal year. I would
like to add that DCAA found many of the MOUs to be reasonable and
appropriate.

3
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Second, ONR has prepared a new, comprehensive practices and
procedures manual governing indirect cost negotiations, including
ntering into any new MOUs, with an emphasis on uniformity and
consistency in the treatment of indirect costs. This new
guidance has been completed and is now in distribution to all ONR
University Business Affairs field representatives. Any new MOUs
to be reviewed and approved under these procedures will require:

o Formal headquarters approval by the ONR University
Business Affairs management of all pre- and post-
negotiation clearance memoranda for indirect costs;

o Prior approval by the Office of the Assistant Secretary
of the Navy (Research, Development and Acquisition) of any
MOU meeting the definition of an advance cost agreement
under the Federal Acquisition Regulations FAR 31.109;

o Headquarters Legal Counsel review of all business
clearance memoranda and proposed MOUs prior to execution;

o Audit reports to accompany all business clearance
memoranda for indirect cost rate negotiations, specifically
addressing contractors' compliance with OMB Circular A-21
regarding physical inventories required to support building
and equipment use or depreciation charges; and

o All interested federal agencies are to be invited to
participate in the indirect cost negotiation process.

Third, in early April of this year, I sent personal letters
to the presidents of all DoD-cognizant institutions asking that
they review thdir internal controls, and ensure procedures are in
place to guarantee proper cost allocations and charges to
federally-sponsored research. I also enclosed with each of these
letters a copy of GAO's testimony before this committee, on March
13, 1991, entitled "Indirect Costs Charged by Stanford," to guide
them in looking for problem areas.

Mr. Chairman, we now see that universities are beginning to
take a long, hard look at theil" accounting and audit procedures.
They ers reviewing their screening processes to ensure consistent
treatment of unallowable charges and, most importantly, they are
withdrawing not only the unallowable costs this new scrutiny is
finding, but also other costs that may be technically allowable,
but are perceived as inappropriate charges to the government in
support of federal research. In November 1990, the DoD
Supplement to the Federal Acquisition Regulation (DFAR) was
amended to identify certain costs that were not allowable as
charges to defense contracts. What many schools are doing now is
using the DFAR amendment as a guide, supplemented by the

4
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April 22, 1991 OMB draft list of unallowable costs 'to be
incorporated in A-21, to withdraw costs that had been allowable
six months ego.

For example, / understand that the Massachusetts Institute
of Technology (MIT) has withdrawn costs for official functions,
dinners, dinner meetings, and receptions at the president's house
for the period FY 1986 through FY 1990, and other expenses that
they have since deemed inappropriate.

I understand that Cornell has withdrawn all costs associated
with their president's household expenses and maintenance costs,
as well as meeting costs that may not have been included
appropriately; and that Caltech and Columbia have also withdrawn
charges.

We are now working with DCAA to stablish procedures for
collecting these voluntary refunds, including direct refunds for
any billed costs which are found to be blatantly unallowable.

Mr. Chairman, I anticipate more charge withdrawals in the
months to come as all of the nation's universities review their
indirect cost records and re-evaluate their earlier
interpretations of Federal guidelines.

Since I testified before this Committea last, OMB has
initiated a major review of OMB Circular A-21, including tougher
guidelines on both indirect cost reimbursements and internal cost
allocation controls. The proposed new restrictions would
prohibit universities from charging the government for
reimbursement of certain costs associated with:

o Entertainment and Alcoholic Beverages
o Officers, Housing and Personal Living Expenses
o Goods or Services for Personal Use
o Memberships
o Contributions
o Advertising and Promotion
o Lobbying
o Salaries in excess of limit established by Section 213 of

P.X. 101-517 for direct charges
o Travel costs exceeding standard commercial fare.
o All costs of travel by and subsistence for the

institution's trustees.
o "Golden Parachute Payments"
o Defense of Fraud
o Fines and Penalties
o Commercial Insurance against Defects

I applaud this proposal, and the Navy and DoD believe it
will contribute significantly to clarifying the question of
indirect cost charges that may not be charged to the government.

5

4 9.



397

Also during my last appearance before this Committee, I
described a progVam initiated by ONR and DCAA in 1989 to help

alleviate the problem of obtaining timely audits. That program,
the University Coordinated Audit Program or UCAP, has proven so
successful at MIT and Penn State that this July ONR and DMA are
planning a second UCAP meeting here in Washington to ask 23 other
universities to participate in the program. We see this
initiative as a means of maintaining federal audit visibility
into university cost systems, while decreasing the overall audit
workload so that audits can be maintained up to date.

Mr. Chairman, there is room for improvement in every aspect

of the system -- from providing clear, consistent guidance, to
tightening administrative procedures; from selection and training
of negotiators, to ensuring adequate audit support of

negotiations. We are working all of these areas in parallel, and

I believe the taxpayers have every reason to demand and expect
better performance from us in the future.

I also firmly belceve that the overall situation is turning

around. The Navy and DCAA are developing a closer, more
effective, mutually supportive relationship; th universities are
scrutinizing their previous charges and tightening the4r internal
oversight controls; and the adMinistration has taken the lead in
developing more definitive indirect cost guidance.

Mr. Chairman, I complete my testimony with an assurance to
you and to the members of this Committee that the Navy is working
diligently to ensure that federally sponsored research maintains
the highest standard of public accountability. I believe the
initiatives I have outlined for you today c.emonstrate that
commitment.

I would be pleased to answer any questions that you or other
Committee members may have.

end

6
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Mr. DINGELL. Admiral, you are free to correct the Chair any time
you find him wrong. I want you to understand that. The Chair is
going to recognize my good friend-1'm sorry, Mr. Newton, you had
a statement. You have my apologies. I did not mean a discourtesy
to you.

TESTIMONY OF FRED J. NEWTON
Mr. NEWTON. Thank you. Good afternoon, Mr. Chairman and

members of the subcommittee. As you have requested, I will ad-
dress the activities of the Defense Contract Audit Agency, DCAA,
in auditing costs billed for Government-sponsored university re-
search.

My comments will focus on DCAA activities since the hearing
held by this subcommittee on March 13, 1991, and will particularly
address the ongoing audit effort at Stanford University and the
other universities we audit.

DCAA has contimied to aggressively pursue resolution of the
many cost allowability and allocability issues. We have found that
the university promises to return money which they inapproprie
ly billed to and received from the Government have not resulted in
any refunds. The universities still hold the money. For example,
Stanford University continues to hold every dollar it received from
the Government for its yacht, shopping center subsidization, cock-
tail parties, et cetera.

Applicable regulations permit, in some circumstances, the han-
dling of adjustments to prior year negotiated fixed rates as a carry
forward to a future year's negotiation. The carry forward eadjust-
ment provisions properly apply where allowable costs incurred on
research are under the amounts estimated for interim building
purposes. Applying the carry forward provisions to unallowable
costs can place recovery of Government payments for such costs in
limbo for an extended period. It would, in effect, encourage the bill-
ing of unallowable costs as a free loan from the Government.

When the adjustments are for such unallowable costs as identi-
fied in the Stanford situation, anything less than an immediate
refund is unacceptable. With this perspective in mind, I instructed
the cognizant DCAA auditor, Mr. Joe Riden, to ask Stanford to
issue a check. Mr. Riden was advised on April 25, 1991, by Mr. Wil-
liam Massey, vice president at Stanford, that a check for $924,517
would be issued within a few days for adjustments claimed on indi-
rect costs for the period 1981 through 1988. A follow-up a week
later disclosed no refund had been made.

On May 6, 1991, Mr. Massey expressed concern that issuing a
check to the U.S. Treasury might not result in the proper distribu-
tion to Government agencies. On Tuesday, May 7, Stanford's coun-
sel wrote to me advising willingness to bring the check for
$924,517. I advised Admiral Miller, Chief of Office of Naval Re-
search, of their offer, and he agreed to contact Stanford. I under-
stand the check delivered had unacceptable conditions and was re-
jected by the Navy.

I would be pleased to have this refund forthcoming; however, the
committee should also be aware that this amount does not include
unallowable costs for 1989 and 1990.

4' 9
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The California Institute of Technology announced that it would
withdraw about $500,000 for costs inappropriately billed to the
Government. They have indicated plans to agree to an adjustment
in final settlement of costs for 1987 to 1990. To the extent that the
Government has previously paid for these inappropriate billings,
an immediate refund payment to the Government, should be made.

The Massachusetts Institute of Technology recently announced it
would repay $768,000 for charges to the Government for dinners,
receptions, alcohol beverages, flowers to the president's home, et
cetera. The refund has not yet been made.

While I applaud the offers to return the Government funds, par-
ticularly from those institutions who initiated their own reviews to
determine the amounts, it is time to see deposits in the U.S. Treas-
ury. Our auditors at the universities where we have cognizance are
working closely with the Office of Naval Research contracting offi-
cers in attempts to get the money back.

In addition to delaying the refund, Stanford has continued delay-
ing access to its records and its personnel. They have required
every request for documents to be submitted in writing to the con-
troller's office. Days and, in some cases, weeks go by while they
screen the documents before turning them over to the auditors.
The university representatives have been reluctant to have our
auditors interview those personnel responsible for preparing the
documentation and incurring the cost.

These conditions only stimulate adversarial relations and ineffi-
ciency. DCAA attorneys have had extensive discussions with Stan-
ford representatives in recent weeks. One result has been the issu-
ance by Stanford on May 6, 1991, a letter to DCAA identifying new
procedures for obtaining access to documents and personnel. The
procedures sound like a significant improvement. The proof will be
in the implementation.

In prior testimony to your subcommittee, I reported on signifi-
cant problems with unsupported cost allocation methods at Stan-
ford. The conditions described include a continuation in current
billing rates proposed by Stanford of highly inappropriate costs and
inequitable cost allocations.

These problems have been relieved by strong action by the Office
of Naval Research. On April 25, 1991, they cancelled for the cur-
rent fiscal year virtually all of the Memoranda of Understandings
and established a current year billing rate of 55.5 percent. This re-
duction of Stanford's proposed 74 percent rate equals about $20
million.

Conditions at the Massachusetts Institute of Technology, com-
monly referred to as MIT, were previously reported as being much
better than at Stanford. With regard to managerial cooperation,
that remains the case. However, there are problems. One is the
need to resolve questions regarding the allocation of library costs.
These costs have been allocated over the 5-year period 1986
through 1990 on the basis of a fixed 49 percent rate authorized by a
Memorandum of Understanding executed in August, 1985. A copy
of the memorandum is submitted as an appendix to my statement.

The allocation rate computation on the second page of the me..no-
randum excludes undergraduate students from the allocation.
Some estimates of the impact of this exclusion indicate an adverse
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impact to the Government of about $1 million per year. The cause
of this condition appears to be the result of some confusion on the
part of everyone mvolved, including the DCAA auditors, at the
time the memorandum was developed.

If the allocation had been the subject of periodic cost analysis by
the university as the application regulations proscribe, the perpet-
uation of the querti....iable allocation exclusion would likely have
been avoided. Most certainly, more current data should have been
used for this significant cost allocation. Our auditors are working
with the Office of Naval Research to resolve this issue. We are con-
tinuing our audit of other MIT costs.

We're also in the midst of audits at all of the 40 universities
where we have audit cognizance. The results are not yet available,
but preliminary assessments indicate there are some cost allocabi-
lity and allowability problems.

Examples are: No. 1: Transaction tests at Carnegie Mellon Uni-
versity disclose unallowable direct and indirect costs which have
been included in the Government billings. The auditors sought to
expand their sample, but university representatives cited difficulty
in running 0. data retrieval program. Subsequently, they asked the
DCAA auditors to stop their audit until an internal review might
be performed.

No. 2: The University of Hawaii is using an unsupported alterna-
tive allocation procedure for library cost. The cognizant DCAA
auditor advises that the Government is being billed excess costs es-
timated at $500,000 annually.

Generally, the auditors indicate that there is considerable con-
cern being expressed by university managers, and effort is being
taken to screen out the type of costs which might be embarrassing
if disclosed.

Regarding responsibility for university cost problems, I will em-
phasize that while effective Government oversight is needed, it is
fully and completely the responsibility of the universities to live up
to the terms of their contracts and grants. It is up to the university
management, not the Government employee, to set a clear tone
from the top that responsible and ethical conduct will prevail in all
matters affecting the use of public funds.

The Department of Defense has for several years been encourag-
ing increased contractor self-governance. It is a program pvescrib-
ing voluntary procedures for improving systems of internal control.
While contractors were generally slow to make commitments to
participate, significant progress has been made in the past year.
NVe have been seeing positive action at some of the universities, ap-
parently motivated by increased Government attention, including
the investigation by your subcommittee.

In any event, more action is needed by university executives.
Firm procedures need to be established, including increased budget-
ary controls and internal testing, to assure compliance with appli-
cable regulations. By managing the cost better, I believe they can
avoid the continuation of intense public scrutiny and distrust, and
get on with the business of performing the research our country
needs.

Both the university managers implementing contractual require-
ments and the Government auditors benefit from having applicable
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regulations which are easily understood and consistent. There are
presently some significant differences between the cost regulations
applicable to defense contracts and those applicable to defense
grants and non-defense contracts and grants. The Office of Manage-
ment and Budget has proposed major changes to the university
cost regulations which appear to be for the purpose of eliminating
inconsistencies. I view this as a positive step.

There has been some discussion about solving the university indi-
rect cost problems through the use of caps, which may be described
as ceilings on the indirect rates or amounts which may be charged
to Government contracts or grants.

While I applaud any action toward resolving the problems, reli-
ance upon caps for cost control is not a panacea, and can present
its own unique problems. Too often, caps have the same effect as
squeezing on a long balloon. The accountants may exercise liberal
interpretations of cost-accounting criteria to just move the costs
around.

For example, there have been, for some time, caps used to con-
trol independent research and development charged to defense con-
tracts. Auditors will tell you that it is rare when a contractor
spends less than the cap, and it is usual to find differing interpre-
tations on what should be classified as independent research and
development costs. The contractor interpretatio.is favor avoiding
the caps, so that greater cost reimbursement may be obtained.

If caps are used, and I am not opposed to them, it is imperative
that provisions be made for consistent accounting practices, and as
precise a definition of the cost subject to each cap as possible.

If the current policy of reimbursing universities for the actual
costs incurred in performing Government research is continued, ac-
counting criteria for fairly measuring those costs, accompanied by
guidelines on reasonableness, and specific allowability provisions
should be sufficient. Since there may be some who would attempt
to misuse the accounting criteria, the management of public fund-
ing provided for research should be a factor in deciding whether to
award future contracts or grants.

Mr. Chairman and members of the subcommittee, this concludes
my statement. I will be pleased to answer any questions.

Mr. DINGELL. Mr. Newton, your testimony has been very helpful.
The Chair has got a very difficult problem on its hands. There is

a vote on the House floor, which is going to require that I leave. I
am going to request that, or rather, I am going to recess the sub-
committee for 15 minutes. It is possible that if Dr. Rowland comes
back earlier, that he will start it up a little before that time, so
that we can get this business done.

The Chair apologi7es to all for this inconvenience, and we will
recess for approximately 15 minutes. If Mr. Rowland comes back
earlier, he will start it up earlier, while the Chair is getting back.

The subcommittee stands in recess for that period.
[Brief recess.]
Mr. DINGELL. The subcommittee will come to order.
Gentlemen, the Chair apologizes to you for the fact that I was

called away for a vote. We will proceed now with questions; and I
want to thank both you, Admiral Miller, and you, Mr. Newton, for
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your very fine statements and for the good work that you have
been doing on the matter before us.

Mr. Newton, in your testimony today, you described the situation
at Carnegie-Mellon University, where your auditors were identify-
ing both unallowable direct and indirect costs being billed to the
Government.

Would you please, as a kindness to the committee, elaborate on
what kind of improper charges your auditors found at Carnegie-
Mellon, both with regard to direct and with regard to indirect
costs, if you please?

Mr. NEWTON. I have with me a couple of examples of indirect
charges. I do not have an example with me of the direct charging
incidents.

In the indirect pool, in our audit for fiscal year 1988 at Carnegie-
Mellon, (sin auditors c:iserved $160,000 of commencement costa
which were allocated to the Government. Commencement costs are
expressly unallowable under the provisions of A-21.

We also observed an incident where Carnegie-Mellon University
had a group at the Seven Springs Ski Resort, and chose to include
that in the allocation of their fiscal year 1986 overhead to the Gov-
ernment. The amount that they included had $4,000 for lodging
and another $3,000 for meals and liquor charges.

Mr. DINGELL. Any ski-lift charges?
Mr. NEWTON. No, sir, I do not see the ski-lift charges included on

the invoice.
Mr. DINGELL. Could you give us copies, please, of the invoice?
Mr. NEWTON. Yes, sir.
Mr. DINGELL. Without objection, that will be inserted in the

record.
[The information follows:]
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Mr. DINGELL. Now, you go on to state that, when your auditors
attempted to expand their sample, Carnegie-Mellon tried to pre-
vent this by citing difficulty in running the data retrieval system
in its accounting system; is that correct?

Mr. NEWTON. Yes, sir.
Mr. DINGELL. What were the difficulties?
Mr. NEWTON. I do not know what their problem was. I am some-

what familiar with the program, because the program that is in-
cluded in their system is a software package called Datatrak, which
was developed by DCAA. We do not normally encounter problems
with running it once it has been installed. It is a sampling process,
assuring that you are able to extract appropriate random samples
from various universes.

The auditors did continue, and are in fact continuing their audit
effort, notwithstanding the difficulties espoused by the university.
It just makes the timing of the effort more protracted.

Mr. DINGELL. Then you are telling me that Carnegie-Mellon has
yet to present the sample being expanded; is that correct?

Mr. NEWTON. Yes, sir.
Mr. DINGELL. OK. Now, do you believe that these problems were

in fact legitimate? In other words, did Carnegie-Mellon have a data
retrieval system problem, or were they trying to slow the audit?

Mr. NEwroN. I am suspect of the conditions, but I do not know
what their intentions were.

Mr. DINGELL. Now, then you said that they subsequently had
asked DCAA to stop their audit and let Carnegie-Mellon conduct
an internal review. Is that correct?

Mr. NEWTON. Yes.
Mr. DINGELL. That is rather unusual, is it not?
Mr. NEWTON. Not these days at universities, sir, the universities

seems to be very much interested, in general, in performing their
internal reviews. When we seem to come in and find something
which might be embarrassing, they prefer to find it themselves.

Mr. DINGELL. Now, has DCAA stopped its audit, or will you con-
tinue to pursue the matter while Carnegie-Mellon does its own in-
ternal review?

Mr. NEWTON. We will continue our review. We are in fact con-
tinuing our review. It is more difficult to do so without having the
automated sampling process working for us.

Mr. DINGELL. Does the Navy have contractual rights to have the
assistance of the university in conduct of the audit, including use of
automated systems?

Mr. NEWTON. I do not believe that we have a specific contractual
provision of that nature. It generally works out to the advantage of
a contractor who you are auditing as well as to the auditor, for the
use of these systems. It is more efficient for everyone.

Mr. DINGELL. Now, turning to MIT, my understanding is you and
MIT have collectively identified in excess of three quarters of a
million dollars in inappropriate charges to the Federal Govern-
ment. Is that correct?

Mr. NEWTON. Yes, sir, that is my understanding.
Mr. DINGELL. Has MIT taken upon themselves to voluntarily

scrub their own accounts?
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Mr. NEWTON. Yes, they have. They have been very active in at-
tempting to perform reviews themselves. The attitude seems to be
one of cooperation, at MIT.

Mr. DINGELL. I was about to lead to that question.
What number, or percentage, of their accounts have they

scrubbed?
Mr. NEvproN. I do not know the number that they have scrubbed.
Mr. DINGELL. What has your staff done to validate MIT's scrub

and to ensure that it is thorough and complete?
Mr. NEWTON. We are examining the tests that they have per-

formed, examining the workpapers, and we will be trying to assure
ourselves that the sampling procedures have been adequate. We
are going to assure ourselves that all of the vouchers in a particu-
lar account that might be deemed sensitive, such as one on the
president's personal expenditures. We would be examining that to
assure that the tests they have performed are sufficient and reli-
able.

Mr. DINGELL. Admiral Miller?
Admiral MILLER. Yes, sir. I would just like to add that MIT is

one of the test schools in which we have tried out the University
Coordinated Audit Proigram. One of the benefits of going into that
progra.ri is that the DCAA has access to the working papers of
their internal audits, they cannot hold them back as proprietary.
So we not only have their audit report, but the auditors can go in
and actually look at their work papers. We can get some degree of
confidence on whether we need to go in and re-audit it ourselves,
or whether we can accept their results. That is a big advantage.

Mr. DINGELL. Now, can you describe MIT's scrub as being ade-
quate or inadequate, based on any particular review that you have
performed; or is that answer yet before you?

Mr. NEWTON. That answer is yet before us, sir. We are ongoing
with our review.

Mr. DINGELL. Now, I gather that the presence of yuur audit staff
in the case of MIT, as in the case of all others, has, by its increased
presence, stimulated considerable cwperation and additional effort
on the part of the universities in connection with these sundry
audits; is that correct?

Mr. NEWTON. Yes, sir.
Mr. DINGELL. Now, gentlemen, in addition, there is a concern

about a Memorandum of Understanding entered into between the
Government and MIT concerning allocation of library costs.

Would you please explain to us what the current situation is re-
garding that Memorandum of Understanding?

Admiral MILLER. Yes, sir. That Memorandum of Understanding
has expired. Had it been still in effect in 1991, we would have can-
celled it.

It is an example of why we went back and told all of our DOD-
cognizant universities that, effective the end of this year, we were
not going to have any MOU's unless they have been renegotiated
under these new, more rigorous procedures.

In looking at that MOU and how it was arrived at, we can see
that there are deficiencies in the way the MOU was put together. I
can tell you that had it come forward for approval and legal review
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at headquarters, as we are demanding now, it would have had to go
all the way up to the Navy Acquisition Executive to get approveil

It would have never survived that process, or it would have been
improved along the way. That is the current status of that MOU.

Mr. DINGELL. What about the status of these and other MOU's?
Are they subject to being cancelled by the Navy and, if so, as of
what time, and can they be cancelled retroactively to the beginning
of the year in which the payments are made?

Admiral Maim We are cancelling, or formally renewing under
the new procedures, every MOU at every DOD school this year. If
we take no action, it is cancelled as of the end of the year. If the
school believes or the Government believes there is value in having
an MOU, it has to be renegotiated this year and re-validated.

For example, in the case of MIT's library costs, they have al-
ready initiated a new library study to serve as a basis for future
allocations of libraries, that we will consider after we see what
they provide us. As of right now, there is no MOU on libraries at
MIT.

With respect to retrospective cancellation, I am afraid that we
will probably be chasing that one for some time from a legal stand-
point when the Government can or, as the universities would
claim, cannot cancel MOU's that covered costs in completed years,
is still not clear.

Mr. DINGELL. Not costs of current years.
Admiral MILLER. Not current years.
We are addressing that through our legal staff and developing

the Government's position so we are on sound legal grounds to ad-
dress it.

Mr. DINGELL. Now, I gather that the Government, under the par-
ticular MOU that we are referring to, was picking up about 49 per-
cent of all library charges. I gather that the methodology and the
calculation was flawed in that they left out undergraduate students
in the populetion study, for example.

I gather that, on the basis of DCAA audits, that we should be
paying somewhere around 34 percent, not 49 percent. Can you tell
me what the savings of that would be?

Admiral MILLER. I have not calculated those savings. We had to
pull the string on that particular case, because the MOU was not
clear nor was the documentation.

So, in going back and researching the history of this, we find
that, back in 1985, the university actually did a library study that
would have supported a rate in the high 50's.

DCAA audited that, had significant problems with the way that
study was conducted. One problem was the allocation of time for
the research assistants. The library study said a research assistant
ought to have 100 percent of his time and, therefore, 100 percent of
his relative cost allocated to research, as opposed to education, and
the Government objected to that.

In subsequent negotiations, the library study itself included un-
dergraduates, but in the negotiations the library study was put
aside and not accepted by the Government. What the negotiator
did at that time was to negotiate a position between the Govern-
ment auditors' position and MIT's library study position, which
was 49.5 percent.
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The documentation of that decision is, in fact, the library MOU
that existed up until last year. I hat documentation, as we all see
by looking at it, does not tell that story at all. That is why I said
that it would never have survived the logic test in the current pro-
cedures.

Mr. DINGELL. Your recommendation with regard to an equitable
library allocation today would be what?

Admiral MILLER. I do not have personal knowledge enough to
give you an answer. I would have to go on the allocation that has
been negotiated for this year, which is, 49 percent. That was based
on the past history over the late 1980's, which had been actually
audited by DCAA.

Mr. DINGELL. Mr. Newton, would you have a comment as to rec-
ommendations you would make with regard to that?

Mr. NEWTON. We have not seen anything which would indicate
that an allocation method other than that as prescribed in OMB
Circular A-21 should be used. That Circular prescribes the alloca-
tion on the basis of user groups, which would include the under-
graduates.

Mr. DINGELL. Could you give us a percentage?
Mr. NEWTON. I do not have an exact percentage available. It is a

significant amount less.
Mr. DINGELL. Well, if you wouJd want to submit a figure for that

for the record, gentlemen, it would be appropriate.
Mr. NEWTON. Yes.
[The information followsq
DCAA's calculation of the library allocation rate using the default method pre-

scribed in OMB Circular A-21 results in a rate of 21 percent.

Mr. DINGELL. Now, Mr. Newton, we have here a situation where
we find that there are flawed MOU's at Stanford which work
against the Government's interest. I detect we now have found that
there is a strong probability that there are flawed MOU's in oper-
ation at MIT. Is that correct?

Mr. NEWTON. Yes.
Mr. DINGELL. Is there any reason, gentlemen, to assume that

there is not peril with regard to MOIJ's which are outstanding
againstor rather, with regard to these kinds of expenditures with
other colleges and universities?

Mr. NEWTON. I believe that any alternative allocation which is
subject of a Memorandum of Understand .ng should be held ac-
countable under the criteria that is laid out in Circular A-21. That
criteria has some very precise supporting documentation require-
ments, including updating of that supporting documentation at
least every 2 years. If that is not done, then whatever other alter-
native allocation procedure that is there should be put aside.

Admiral MILLER. I would agree with Mr. Newton on that, but
add, that the MOU's that affect the indirect cost collection rate are
advance agreements in the context of the Federal Acquisition Reg-
ulations. In fact, contracting ufficers are encouraged by the FAR,
the Federal Acquisition Regulations, to enter into advance agree-
ments in cases where the allocability or allowability of a specific
cost may come into doubt year after year. That is why, in the
future, we are bringing these agreements all the way up to our
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Navy Acquisition Executive, at the Assistant Secretary of the Navy
level, before we enter into such advance agreements.

We have demonstrated that if you do not have adequate review
and oversight of the process, it can result in agreements that are
not in the Government's interest, and that is why we have changed
our procedures.

Mr. DINGELL. Now, gentlemen, I guess this is particularly to Mr.
Newton, but let us look at Lincoln Laboratory. This is a quarter-of-
a-billion-dollar operation. It is 10 to 12 miles from the main campus
at MIT. It is, in effect, a single research contract with the Depart-
ment of Defense.

Now, it is my understanding that the Lincoln Laboratory picks
up something like $25 million in indirect costs from the main MIT
campus. Is that correct?

MT. NEwroN. Yes, that is correct.
Mr. DINGELL. Now, I am curious. What is DCAA doing to audit

or review this MIT allocation to the Lincoln Laboratory?
Mr. NEWTON. We are examining the possibility of being able to

make recommendations for a lower allocation of the overhead
costs. We are examining it in light of some provisions that are
available in cost accounting standards.

There are provisions which give guidance for dealing with a
single contract or single final cost objective in the allocation of gen-
eral administrative expenses. We are using the cost-accounting
standards criteria to try to develop what we might be able to rec-
ommend to the contracting officer. I hope that that audit will be
concluded soon with a recommendation.

Mr. DINGELL. Let us take a look at this.
Lincoln Lab is a single contractor to the Federal Government.

Right?
Mr. NEWTON. Yes. -

Mr. DINGELL. That is the only function that they carry out. So,
would I be unfair in assuming that Lincoln Lab was getting both
its basic research contract money plus an overhead which was
being allocated to the cost of the university? Would I be unfair in
coming to that assumption?

Mr. NEwToN. They would have the overhead that should be the
amount which is allocable to the Lincoln Lab from the university.
That allocation should be complying with those provisions requir-
ing a beneficial causal relationship for measuring the amount
which would go to it.

Mr. DINGELL. OK. So, Lincoln Lab, then, is gettingis financed
from, essentially, a contract with two parts. The first is the direct
money that they get to carry out the work. Is that right? The
second is the part that goes to the payment of overhead costs that
are attributed to its share of the university's total overhead costs.
Is that a fair statement?

Mr. NEWTON. I believe it is all part of the same contract.
Mr. DINGELL. It is all part of the same contract, but it is one con-

tract in two parts.
Mr. NEWTON. You might categorizethere are two elements of

cost that are being charged to that contract, direct and indirect.
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Mr. DINGELL. So, LincolnI think we have established that there
is a high probability that Lincoln is already getting its own over-
head costs allocable to its part of the operation.

How, then, would a contract that is done on the main campus of
MIT have any overhead component that would be related to the ex-
istence or non-existence of Lincoln Laboratories?

Mr. NEWTON. The Lincoln Lab would be incurring many ex-
penses which might otherwise be treated as an indirect expense if
it were an integral part of the university.

Mr. DINGELL. It is 10 tO 12 miles away.
Mr. NEWTON. Well, whether it is or not, if it is using the serv-

icesfor example, if they had a computer center, they had other
types of administrative activities there, the accounting for it could
be properly done where there would be an allocation, but I would
expectand to this point, I have to speculate about what is avail-
able to them at the laboratory itself.

I would expect that there are functions being performed at the
lab which would normally be treated as indirect but, in the case of
this lab, since it is one contract, that it would be charged as a
direct charge to that single contract.

It would not be part of the indirect expenses. The only portion of
the charges which would be properly indirect would be those ex-
penses from the university itself which have a beneficial or causal
relationship to the operation of Lincoln Lab.

Mr. DINGELL. All right. Now, I think we are coming to an under-
standing, and essentially, you and are coming, I think, the agree-
ment that, since Lincoln Lab is probably compensated for all over-
head costs associated with it or since the university is compensated
for all overhead costs associated with the presence of Lincoln Lab,
that to assess any further overhead charges against other Govern-
ment contracts because of the presence of Lincoln Lab would be in-
correct and, essentially, constitute double billing. Is that a fair ap-
preciation of what we are agreeing on?

Mr. NEWTON. There could be circumstances.
Mr. DINGELL. Now, have we looked at that yet?
Mr. NEWTON. We are looking at it.
Mr. DINGELL. I see. Admiral, I apologize.
Admiral MILLER Yes, sir. There are other examples besides Lin-

coln Laboratory, where university-run facilities that belong to the
Government have a separate overhead rate. In fact, they do not get
to charge their customers the same rate as on-campus research.

For example, at Stanford, the Stanford Linear Accelerator has
its own rate that is pegged to its cost as opposed to being able to
charge its customers the rate for on-campus research. Because they
are remote, like Lincoln Laboratory and--

Mr. DINGELL, They are separately compensated.
Admiral MILLER. They are separately compensated, so they have

their own overhead rate.
Mr. DINGELL. So, if Lincoln Labs or this accelerator that they are

referring to, or Livermore were to chargewere to find that over-
head was to be charged against them, because that overhead is al-
ready separately compensated, you would essentially have double-
billing of the Government; is that right?
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Mr. NEWTON. Well, it depends on how they are segregating the
costs, as to whether there would be double-billing. If the only allo-
cable overhead, or the only overhead that is allocated to the labora-
tory is that which has a beneficial or causal or relationship, I
would not see a double billing occur.

Mr. DINGELL. We do not know that though until it is looked sit
do we?

Mr. NEWTON. That is correct, sir.
Mr. DINGELL. I would infer, from our comments here that that is

something that should be looked at?
Mr. NEWTON. Absolutely.
Mr. DINGELL. That is good. I am sure you are.
Mr. Newton, has the Government gotten back any of the money

from over-charges from MIT?
Mr. NEWTON. No, sir.
Mr. DINGELL. No. Now, I guess the summary would be that the

situation at MIT is similar to Stanford, in that we have hundreds
of thousands, potentially millions of dollars in inappropriate
charges that are then being billed to the Government. In addition,
I detect that you have told us that there are MOU's that are oper-
ating that are not properly supported, and some overall allocation
concerns. Is that a fair statement, Mr. Newton, and Admiral?

Mr. NEWTON. We have overall concerns that are similar. I would
like, if I might, to address the point of getting the money back. At
MIT, they are holding out that they are giving it back to the Gov-
ernment. The way that they are approaching this is like many of
the other universities. They are saying they are going to do it
through the carry forward provisions. 'The caru forware provi-
sions, I believe, are being grossly misinterpreted by anyo le who
views that provision as being available for dealing with unallow-
able costs.

Now, we have, as the Admiral has indicated, we have lawyers
looking at it for interpretations, looking at the circular. I am not a
lawyer, but I can read. I look at the A-21 provisions, and I find
that, under the Provision C.1., which describes composition of total
cost, it says: "The cost of a sponsored agreement is comprised of
the allowable direct costs incident to its performance, plus the allo-
cable portion of the allowable indirect costs of the institution, less
applicable credits," as described later in the circular. The emphasis
on describing what cost are is clearly "allowable".

Mr. DINGELL. It still does not allow double-payment though?
Mr. NEWTON. Pardon me?
Mr. DINGELL. It still does not allow double collection?
Mr. NEWTON. That is correct. It does not. It also does not allow,

in my view, the consideration of unallowable cost in the provision
for carry forward provisions. Under the circular provision J.5., it
says: "When a fixed rate is negotiated in advance for a fiscal
yearor other time periodthe over or under-recovery for that
year may be inrluded as an adjustment to the indirect cost for the
next rate negotiation."

It does not mention unallowable cost. It does not give anything
which, to me, in reading this document, would suggest that there is
an intended variance from the prior section, which describes what
kind of costs we are dealing with. So, for MIT or any other univer-
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sity to say we have identified these 700 some-odd thousand dollars
of unallowable costs, and we are going to give them back to the
Government through the carry .forward provisions, it is like smoke
and mirrors, it does not work, we will never get it.

Mr. DINGELL. YOU are saying it should be collected in cash
money, not deferred to the following year and not allowed to
vanish somewhefe in the process?

Mr. NEWTON. Yes, sir. I think anything other than an immediate
refund payment to the Government is unacceptable.

Mr. DINGELL. I agree with you fully.
Mr. Newton, let us turn now to the MOU with MIT concerning

the Library Study. Who is the fellow who negotiated that with the
Government, or with MIT? A fellcw by the name of Forrester,
wasn't it?

Admiral MILLER. Yes, sir, that is correct, Mr. Forrester.
Mr. DINGELL. Forrester, I guess. What is he doing now?
Admiral MILLER. He is now working for MIT.
Mr. DINGELL. Working for MIT. So, shortly after he negotiated

the MOU he went to work for MIT?
Admiral MILLER. No, sir. Not shortly thereafter. In 1985, Mr.

Forrester's duties were changed. Prior to 1985 he had been the
ONR on-campus representative at MIT. In 1985, he became the
ONR representative at Harvard University.

His duties at Harvard extended for some 2Y2 years and then in
the middle of 1988, Mr. Forrester decided to retire. Before he did,
he very correctly got a legal opinion from the ethics official, under
the provisions of law and regulation within the Department, with
respect to whether he could accept employment at MIT or at Har-
vard. He was specifically considering a job that he understood to be
open at MIT.

He was advised that because he had not had a substantive con-
nection with MIT, in a business sense, for over 2 years, that he
could take a job a MIT, but he could not take a job at Harvard.

It is my understanding that, in addition, he is not engaged in any
sort of job today where he is representing MIT to the Government.
In fact, it is my understanding that he is working in their purchas-
ing shop and enforcing Government regulations on MIT subcon-
tractors.

Mr. DINGELL. Say that again. He is now in enforcing Government
regulations?

Admiral MILLER He is ensuring that subcontracts MIT let for
Government contracts have the provisions in them that are re-
quired. He is using the expertise he got in the Federal Government
to help MIT ensure that their subcontractors are complying. Now,
that is what I hear from my staff, and that is the extent of my
knowledge on that.

Mr. DINGELL. Now, Mr. Newton, in your testimony, you pointed
out the University of Hawaii. Your testimony states that the
DCAA auditor at Hawaii says that the Government is being billed
in excess cost estimated at some $500,000 annually. Can you give
us an idea of some of the types and kinds and areas of charges that
make up this $500,000 annually overbilled to the Federal Govern-
ment?
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Mr. NEWTON. It is my understanding, sir, that we are dealing
with the allocation procedure for the library cost. There is a Memo-
randum of Understanding or has been one at that university,
which permitted an alternative allocation procedure. There is not
one strictly based on the user applications, as prescribed in circular
A-21. It is that differencethat inequity, that the auditor perceives
to exist, as a result of this alternative allocation, which is resulting
in that excessive billing to the Government.

Mr. DINGELL. How long had this been going on?
Mr. NEWTON. I do not know when it started. It has been going on

multiple years.
Mr. DINGELL. Had this been identified at any time prior to the

arrival of therather of the fact that Stanford and its behavior
came to the attention of DCAA and the Congress and the commit-
tee?

Mr. NEWTON. I believe that there have been audit exceptions as-
warted previously, but I am not certain on that point.

Mr. DINGELL. You say audit exceptions?
Mr. NEWTON. Audit exceptions. Yes, sir. I believe that the audi-

tor had reported problems with this allocation previously; but I do
not have--

Mr. DINGELL. What were those exceptions reported by the audi-
tor? When did they occur? What was done about them?

Mr. NEWTON. I will have to provide that to you for the record.
Mr. DINGELL. Would you please?
[The information followsl
Exception: Allocation of Library Expenses for Fiscal Year 1989.The university

uses an alternative allocation method as described in a Memorandum of Under-
standing dated 1 July 1988. The alternative method is not supported by the required
cost analysis study. The auditor recommended an allocation in accordance with the
OMB Circular A-21 default method. The impact on government contracts is about
$580,000 in 1989.

Date Reported: 11 February 1991.
Status: Awaiting resolution.
Note: There are a number of other exceptions that have been previously reported

by the auditor. Upon completion of the audits of fiscal years 1990 and 1991, similar
exceptions will be reported.

Mr. DINGELL. Now, in March, you testified that Cal Tech had re-
moved approximately $500,000 from their claim cost between 1986
and 1990. Could you give some examples of what was included in
those costs?

Mr. NEWTON. One of the ants was the cost of a retreat at Lake
Tahoe. There were other types of costs that we had cited that are
included in thereentertainment or personal expenses of that
nature. Again, we have a university that is indicating that they, in
effect, are giving it back to the Government, by use of the carry
forward provisions, as opposed to giving the Government a refund
check.

Mr. DINGELL I detect that you are telling me that the carry for-
ward provisions, with regard to Cal Tech will work about as well as
they would with regard to MIT; is that correct?

Mr. NEWTON. That is correct.
Mr. DINGELL. Again, you do not counsel that those should be uti-

lized for that purpose?

417 ,
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Mr. NEWTON. I absolutely believe that unallowable costs should
not be a part of the carry forward provisions.

Mr. DINGELL. Now, did Cal Tech withdraw the charges on their
own volition, or were they identified by your staff as possible areas
of vulnerability to the school?

Mr. NEWTON. They were identified by the university.
Mr. DINGELL. Beg pardon?
Mr. NEWTON. They were identified by the university.
Mr. DINGELL. By the university.
Mr. NEWTON. It's my understanding in voluntary action.
Admiral MILLER. I might also add that in some cases they with-

drew the entire cost pool, not just where they found that the cost
pool contained questionable charges to the Government, but also
where they recognized it as flawed.

Mr. DINGELL. OK, now after the school removed these charges,
did your staff request to see the transactional detail on the items
or to look at other years?

Mr. NEWTON. I presume they would have. That's a routine proce-
dure.

Mr. DINGELL. Was that what triggered the withdrawal of the
entire pool, Admiral?

Admiral MILLER. No. The withdrawal of the entire pool was a
Cal Tech initiative. That's the way they announced it to us.

Mr. DINGELL. Now these costs and these claims were certified,
were they not?

Admiral MILLER. They would have had to be certified since that
law came into provision. Yes, sir.

Mr. DINGELL. Now does your Agency have an interest in review-
ing these transactions in view of the fact that the costs were certi-
fied and that there is still a potential for false or fraudulent
claims?

Admiral MILLER I believe we should look at that if we have not
already. It is important that we use that as a basis for evaluation
not only of that pool but of the university's internal controls. If it
demonstrates that they do not have adequate internal controls, it
would cause us to have doubts about other cost pools.

Mr. DINGELL. SO I gather then you intend to pursue these other
matters?

Admiral MILLER. Yes, sir. That's correct.
Mr. DINGELL. Now gentlemen, the committee understands that

the audit is still continuing on fiscal years 1986, 1987 and 1988.
Can you tell us what other findings or questions have been raised
about Cal Tech's indirect costs?

Mr. NEWTON. I don't have the details of the findings at this
point. Those audits are in process and we would be happy to pro-
vide copies of the audit reports to you when they are completed.

Mr. DINGELL. Would you do that for us, please?
Mr. NEWTON. Yes, sir.
Mr. DINGELL. Now gentlemen, we understand that the audit staff

or rather your audit staff is also reviewing internal controls and
other aspects of Cal Tech's operations. Can you tell us what are
these areas and what are your preliminary conclusions on these
matters?
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Mr. NEWTON. One of the areas of concern that we have is inter-
nal controls. There, as well as at most of the other universities, is
the absence of a routine ongoing process for identifying and screen-
ing out unallowable costs.

We are looking at that. We are also looking at the internal
review procedures there as well as at other universities and gener-
ally spealdng I can say that we have not been finding the internal
review procedures to be as forthcoming as they should be, as effec-
tive as they should be.

They do exist but we have been trying to work with the universi-
ty managers to achieve a realization that more effective internal
reviews are needed and generally we have been receiving coopera-
tive commerOs that they might do so.

Admiral MAIER. I believe that is a significant fact, Mr. Chair-
man, if I migh.. Intercede here.

Mr. DINGELL. Sure.
Admiral MILLER. I believe that the mejority of the universities

with which we deal recognize that there is a new environment out
there, that the rules of the game have changed and that what had
been acceptable in the past is not necessarily acceptable in the
future.

I believe that not only must we look to the universities to have
that recognition, but hopefully in our Government's consideration
of the rules themselves. We need to improve A-21, to reduce the
ambiguity and simplify the rules so that auditors and internal con-
trol people on either side will not have these arguments in the
future.

Mr. DINGELL. Now gentlemen, you have mentioned other cost al-
locability and allowability problems besides MIT, Carnegie-Mellon,
Hawaii,.Stanford and Cal Tech. Have DCAA audits at other univer-
sities also identified problems?

Mr. NEWTON. Yes, we have.
Mr. DINGELL. Could you name the other schools and what you

have in the way of fairly concrete findings?
Mr. NEWTON. We have conditions, as I have already mentioned

when we were talking of internal controls; difficulty in finding ade-
quate screening processes in general, but because of the fact that
the audits are ongoing now, and I am not aware of the status of
exit conferences which would be a normal matter of conduct with
the conclusion of any given audit, I would prefer if I may to wait
and provide that information for the record.

Mr. DINGELL. That would be apprcpriate. Without objection, so
ordered.

[The information follows:]
Names of other schools where DCAA has fairly concrete findings (as of 22 May

1991): (1) University of Dayton (unallowable personal expenses of the university
president); and (2) Pennsylvania State University (unallowal3le advertising costs).

Audits are ongoing for all open years at universities under DOD cognizance.

Mr. DINGELL. Now Mr. Newton, we have kind of come to the con-
clusion on the basis of your testimony and Admiral Miller's testi-
mony and also on the basis of tie testimony of Mr. Kusserow and
the General Accounting Office ,,hat we have some systematic and
systemic problems w',ich are existent across the country.

Do you agree with t statement?
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Mr. NEWTON. Yes.
Mr. DINGELL. What would be a good solution to these problems?
Mr. NEWTON. As far as the accounting areas I think that tb4 step

that is underway with the OMB efforts to try to better define and
provide better guidelines for identifying unallowable costs, that
that is something that is sorely needed.

We need to have the regulations be consistent between those
which are for defense contracts and those which are for the non-
defense grants and contracts. We presently don't have that condi-
tion and it is a confusing situation for everyone involved, both in
the university management and ourselves. I hope that this effort
will improve that.

There are explorations I know and deliberations going on on the
possibility of putting caps in on various elements. I have great res-
ervations about whether that is going to be a successful venture in
correcting any of the problems that we have. I am realbr quite con-
cerned that more problems might emanate from that. There might
be more temptation in fact for fraudulent conduct insofar as if
there is a manager who is concerned about having achieved the
ceiling in their level of expenses, there may be temptation to start
charging those costs to something else intentionally, which would
be fraudulent conduct.

I think what we need is a greater effort on the part of the uni-
versitY management to set a clear tone from the top to all of their
employees that there will be ethical conduct and integrity in the
application of the existing accounting rules and regulations.

Mr. DINGELL. Now you heard Mr. Kusserow's comments this
morning.

I believe he did not refer to this in great detail in his delivered
statement, but in his prepared statement, of which he delivered a
summary, he said this about OMB guidance A-21. He said:

In our opinion the current version of OMB guidance A-21 does not provide incen-
tives to schools to minimize or contain costs allocated to Federal research projects.
Basically A-21 permits universities to charge expenses to Federal research when
these expenses are allowable, allocable and reasonable. Costs are considered reason-
able if the nature of the goods or services acquired or applied and the amount in-
volved therefore reflect the actions that a prudent person would have taken under
the circumstances prevailing at the time of the decision to incur costs was made.
This subjective test of reasonableness provides great latitude for schools to include
many items and services which might otherwisebe excluded under the more specific
Federal acquisition regulations. A cost allocable to a specific project if the goods or
services are chargeable are assignable to such cost objectives in accordance with rel-
ative benefits received or other equitable relationship. Again, the non-specificity of
A-21 provides discretion and indeed incentives to schools to define benefits received
to their best advantage.

Do you agree with that statement, gentlemen?
Admiral MILLER I believe Mr. Kusserow has hit upon at least

one of my own concernsincentives for the universities to hold
their own costs downwe really need to put something in the
system that does that.

Mr. DINGELL. And are clear and definable and understandable.
Admiral MILLER. Yes, sir, and to simplify them.
Mr. DINGELL. A set of instructions in the OMB records.
Admiral MILLER. For example, with respect to the special studies,

it says a special stud" may be done to support library costs or utili-
ties or allocation of other areas, but the Government, has not de-
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fined what is an acceptable special study, so we get all sorts of
studies put on the table. I think we ought to try and clarify that.

In the area of incentives, one incentive that is very strong on
every university campus with which I am familiar is the faculty.
The faculty are personally incentivized to hold down indirect costs.
I believe that greater visibility by the faculty into the elements of
indirect costs on campus would help. One way you could do that
would be by separating the indirect costs into separate pools. For
example, one that's administrative and one that's building costs.
Then handle them differently to give greater visibility to what
those rates are. The faculty, I woulii judge, would greatly support
building-related costa that were put into renewal of the infrastruc-
ture, which is sorely needed in the country, and would tend to try
and hold down what the university puts into the administrative
side. There is an incentive that is self-governing.

The final piece that I would offer to you, sir, is I think the rates
ought to be certain. The universities ought to know that there is
going to be a Federal auditor coming in and looking over their
books to ensure that the costs they have actually charged to the
Government are allowable. That I believe needs to happen, and, in
fact, that's why the Department of Defense has chosen the ap-
proach that we have.

Mr. DINGELL. They also need clear guidelines and clear instruc-
tions from the Office of Management and Budget and from the
Government in connection with their contracting practices.

Admiral MILLER Yes, sir, and Mr. Newton and I are working
with that committee to review A-21 and to come up with new
guidelines.

Mr. DINGELL. I salute you for that and I urge you to be diligent.
A few auditors don't hurt, though, either, do they?

Admiral MILLER. Pardon me, sir?
Mr. DINGELL. I say a few auditors don't hurt either, do they?
Admiral MILLER. No, sir. In fact, that is why the DCAA and ONR

together put forward that UCAP program, to get continued Federal
audit presence on university campuses.

Mr. DINGELL. Now Admiral, the behavior of some of the officials
of ONR was raised in questions at Stanford.

In the March hearing you informed the committee that you
would be reviewing the matter and that you in fact had an ongoing
review to determine what had happened and who was responsible.
Can you give us the status of that review, if you please, Admiral?

Admiral MILLER. That review is in its final stages right now.
They have interviewed over 29 witnesses, not only here in the
Washington, DC. area, but in the leadership in DCAA, in Health
and Human Services, at Stanford University, as well as our own
internal people. I talked to the leader of that task force this morn-
ing by telephone.

I went outside of Washington, outside the system to get a leader.
He has the whole team down in Mississippi at his laboratory.,
where they're in the last stages of writing the report and I antici-
pate that I will have it very shortly.

Mr. DINGELL. Would you keep the committee informed on that,
please? When that review is completed, would you make a copy of
it available to us, please?
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Admiral MILLER. Yes, sir, I will.
Mr. DINGELL Thank you. Now, Mr. Newton, a member of the

subcommittee staff visited Cornell a week ago and found a situa-
tion which I find disturbing. In a quick look at just a couple of ac-
counts, stai. saw that there were thousands of dollars in liquor
bills, private charter aircraft and purposes of Steuben glassware.
Can you tell us what you know or what is your understanding of
the situation at Cornell, please?

Mr. NEWTON. It's my understanding that at Cornell, there has
been an internal screening of their overhead accounts and they
have come forward with a proposal for reducing their accounts by
$377,000. Again, this would be a reduction or a withdrawal volun-
tarily made, but to be--

Admiral MILLER. Mr. Chairman, if I might add to that, additional
charges that Cornell has offered to withdraw over the fiscal years
1986 to 1988 would bring the total to slightly over $1 million.

Mr. DINGELL. Now, how far back does this go? Can you tell us, at
Cornell, gentlemen, please?

Admiral MILLER 1986 to 1988 represent those years that are still
open. We have to go back and audit the actuals, negotiate final
re as and close them out. Prior to 1986, the accounts are all closed
PI 1 those books are closed.

Mr. DINGELL. OK. Now, gentlemen, in their defense, Cornell offi-
cials have implied that DCAA wasn't concerned about these types
of charges and they inferred that they therefore should not include
them. Can you tell us what is your understanding with regard to
DCAA allowing Cornell to include these kinds of charges?

Mr. NEWTON. I'm not aware of anyone in DCAA that would con-
done those charges which are clearly unallowable as being accepta-
ble.

Mr. DINGELL. So, you've never given Cornell any reason to be-
lieve that these were not anything other than improper charges?

Mr. NEWTON. I have not seen any communication from DCAA
that would confirm that.

Mr. DINGELL. Now, Mr. Newton, at Cornell, officials say one part
of their benefit package to the president includes the gift of the
university home when the president retires. Have your auditors re-
viewed the components of Cornell's compensation of benefits
planned, and what have you found?

Mr. NEWTON. That audit is another one which is ongoing. We are
including that in the scope of our review and I will have to advise
you of the results of it at the conclusion.

Mr. DINGELL. Would the gift of a home be an item appropriate
for inclusion in overhead accounts or indirect charges?

Mr. NEWTON. I would expect that it would not be; that it would
be treated as an unallowable cost.

Mr. DINGELL. And a gratuity?
Mr. NEWTON. Yes, sir.
Admiral MILLER I would argue, sir, that the cost of that house

ought to be considered as housing provided to a university official.
Under the new proposed revision to A-21 it would not be allowable.
In fact, the gift of the house, I believe, would come under that also.
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Mr. DINGELL. Would it also be fair to infer that if the university
wanted to be generous with their president on his retirement, that
they should do it with their own money?

Admiral MILIZR. Yes, sir. We don't argue with the university's
prerogative to spend their money how they would like, but we
would not want that charged to us.

Mr. DINGELL. Now, gentlemen, a number of accounts at Cornell,
we note, have been withdrawn for funds named after donors who
provided the money spent from the account. Now, even though
these funds are donated and expended from the funds, they are
still allocated to the Government. Is that proper?

Mr. NEWTON. An allocation of funds would not be proper and it
should be unallowable.

Mr. DINGELL. Now, let's take some examples. A public relations
fund established by an anonymous donor contains funds for the
sole purpme of constructing a new Cornell Club in New York City.
Although all the money necessary to perform the construction
projects has been donated up front, each time a project was under-
taken, 30 percent of it was charged to organized research. Would
these charges be proper to the Government?

Mr. NEWTON. Nirell, let me see if I can clarify the use of the
donor funds and how they would relate to whether they would be
allowable or unallowable. If the donor has just given the university
an amount of money and the university has it in its funds and then
uses that money to buy a research facility, then the depreciation of
that research facility would be a university cost that would be al-
lowable against our Government contracts. It's tho use of the
funds, whether there would be any beneficial or causal relationship
to the Government which would be the driver on whether there
would be any appropriate reimbursement.

Mr. DINGELL. Now, Admiral Miller, you testified to some con-
cerns at Columbia University. Would you want to elaborate on
them, please, sir, for us?

Admiral MILLER. The concerns I expressed with regard to Colum-
bia were that Columbia had identified potentially unallowable costs
in the amount of $163,000 for 1987 only. Potentially, these costs
may have come into the later years. We're going to have to go back
and look. I don't have specific examples of the components of that
$163,000. That's what DCAA is going back and looking at.

Mr. DINGELL. So you found them in 1987 and it wouldn't be
unfair to assume that they occurred in 1988, 198. 1990 and 1991?

Admiral MILLER. Well, that would be a logical asswnption and
that's why we're going back to look, sir.

Mr. DINGELL. Now, HHS told the committee, gentlemen, that
based on their reviews, they thought that they had found about $14
million in questionable charges around the country. Can you give
us some appreciation of what your total findings in terms of dollar
amounts might be to date?

Admiral MILLER. I don't think we have a final figure, sir. We're
still in the process of auditing every school in DOD cognizance, and
it's going to be some time before we have that figure.

Mr. DINGELL. Now, can we exclude charges of being of such ques-
tionable character that they raise the possibility of fraud in all
cases?
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Admiral MILLER. We have not seen any evidence of fraud,
exceptI will say againexcept in that case which we discussed in
your hearing on March 13 where there is an ongoing Naval Investi-
gative Service investigation at Stanford. While we don't have any
specific evidence of fraud, the amount unallowable is such that the
NIS is continuing with that investigation. What we have done to
assist them is to take all of those examples that were cited in your
hearing by the General Accounting Office, as well as other wit-
nesses, and done an analysis of why those charges .e unallowable,
in which years the costa occurred, and how much they were. We
provided that analysis to the Naval Investigative Service to help
their investigation. That investigation is still ongoing and I'm
unable to comment further on it, sir.

Mr. DINGELL. Gentlemen, we kept you here a long time. You've
been of great assistance to the committee. We commend you for the
vigor with which you are addressing the problem here. We look for-
ward to working with you and we want you to know that you have
the thanks of the committee as you leave us.

We thank you both, gentlemen, for the time and the energy and
the effort that you have put into this matter. The committee stands
adjourned until the call of the Chair.

[Whereupon, at 3:08 p.m., the hearing was adjourned.]
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